# Celebrating the Eucharist as Subjects of Charity: Retrieving a Thomistic Grammar of the Eucharist

Author: David Turnbloom

Persistent link: http://hdl.handle.net/2345/bc-ir:104540

This work is posted on eScholarship@BC, Boston College University Libraries.

Boston College Electronic Thesis or Dissertation, 2015

Copyright is held by the author, with all rights reserved, unless otherwise noted.

# **Boston College**

## The Graduate School of Arts and Sciences

# Department of Theology

CELEBRATING THE EUCHARIST AS SUBJECTS OF CHARITY: RETRIEVING A THOMISTIC GRAMMAR OF THE EUCHARIST

a dissertation

by

DAVID FARINA TURNBLOOM

submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements

for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

### Celebrating the Eucharist as Subjects of Charity: Retrieving a Thomistic Grammar of the Eucharist

David Farina Turnbloom Directed by: John F. Baldovin, SJ

This dissertation argues that the eucharistic theology found in Thomas Aquinas's Summa Theologiae is not a Christocentric, static, hierarchical economy of grace production. Rather, it is a deeply Trinitarian, dynamic, communal drama of graced participation. Based on Aquinas's insistence that grace is a participation in the Divine Nature that is signified by the sacraments, I turn to the Secunda Pars in order to explicate the relationship between grace and human action that is presupposed in the sacramentology of the *Tertia Pars*. Insofar as the *res tantum* of the Eucharist is the unity of the mystical body of Christ, special attention is given to the relationship between grace, theological virtue, and moral virtue. Through close examination of the process through which charity is said to increase in the subject, the unity of the mystical body is seen, not as a mystical state, but as a graced action that is simultaneously God's action (insofar as grace formally moves us through charity) and the Church's action (insofar as the moral virtues dispose us to receive the presence of God as the extrinsic principle of our actions). The unity of the mystical body of Christ is, then, rightly called the grace of the Eucharist because the spiritual life affected by the Eucharist is the active presence of charity in the Church. The result of the Eucharist is the Church's participation in the Divine Nature. This project aims at providing a grammar that allows for fruitful dialogue in modern sacramental theology. Within Catholic Eucharistic theology, the scholastic language of metaphysics is regularly given place of privilege to such an extent as to view other grammars of the Eucharist with suspicion. This dissertation provides a Thomistic grammar of the Eucharist that largely avoids the traditional scholastic grammars. It is the hope that such retrieval is a catalyst for constructive dialogue between modern grammars (of all denominations) and traditional scholastic grammars.

## Acknowledgements

This work is dedicated to every school teacher I have had since I started kindergarten at St. John's Elementary School in 1989. While all of my teachers have contributed to who I am in more ways than can be articulated, I would like to name a few whose influence has been particularly important: Sandra Watters, Dan Bergan, David Penchansky, Cara Anthony, J. Michael Joncas, James Keenan, Charles Hefling, Richard Gaillardetz, Bruce Morrill and John Baldovin. Whether or not I knew it at the time, all of the studying I have done through the guidance and encouragement of these teachers was undertaken so that I, too, might become a teacher.

# **Table of Contents**

| Introduction | on: <u>Finding a Lost Voice</u>                               | 1          |
|--------------|---|------------|
| I.           | Grammars  | 2          |
| II.          | Scholastic Grammars   | 5          |
| III.         | Modern Grammars   | 11         |
| IV.          | The Problem: Lacking Context                                  | 15         |
| V.           | The Solution: Finding a Lost Voice                            | 19         |
| Chapter 1:   | Why the Secunda Pars?   | 26         |
| I.           | Introduction  | 26         |
| II.          | The Sacraments: Signification and Causality                   | 29         |
| III.         | Baptism and Penance: Infusing Charity                         | 35         |
| IV.          | The Eucharist: Increasing Charity                             | 42         |
| V.           | Unanswered Questions  | 49         |
| Chapter 2:   | Grace and the Embodied Spiritual Life                         | 51         |
| I.           | The Teleological Nature of the Spiritual Life                 | 53         |
|              | 1. The Structure of the Summa Theologiae                      | 53         |
|              | 2. The Place of the <i>Prima Secundae</i> in the <i>Summa</i> | 58         |
| II.          | Grace and the Spiritual Life                                  | 60         |
|              | Grace Actualizing the Image of God                            | 61         |
|              | 2. The Spiritual Life Conforming to Grace                     | 67         |
| III.         | Belief and Signs  | 69         |
| IV.          | Conclusion: Cooperative Participation                         | 77         |
| Chapter 3:   | The Theological Virtues and the Embodied Spiritual L          | <u>ife</u> |
| I.           | Theological Virtues: Orders and Degrees                       | 82         |
|              | 1. Faith, Hope, and Charity                                   | 82         |
|              | 2. Orders of Generation and Perfection                        | 84         |
|              | 3. Three Degrees of Charity                                   | 89         |

| II.        | Falling in Love with God                          | 91  |
|------------|---|-----|
|            | 1. Justification                                  | 92  |
|            | 2. Infusion                                       | 97  |
| III.       | Growing in Love for God                           | 100 |
|            | 1. Sanctification                                 | 101 |
|            | 2. Increase                                       | 103 |
| IV.        | Being Saved by Love                               | 108 |
| Chapter 4: | The Moral Virtues and the Embodied Spiritual Life | 112 |
| I.         | Moral Virtues                                     | 113 |
|            | 1. The Codependence of Moral Virtues              | 114 |
|            | 2. Acquiring and Increasing Moral Virtue          | 127 |
| II.        | Embodied Friendship                               | 130 |
|            | 1. Operating Ex Caritate                          | 131 |
|            | 2. Dispositive Acts of Charity                    | 137 |
|            | 3. Communal Embodiment of Friendship with God     | 144 |
| III.       | Grammars of Grace and Virtue                      | 147 |
| Chapter 5: | The Eucharist and the Embodied Spiritual Life     | 150 |
| I.         | Lamenting the Loss of a Loss                      |     |
|            | 1. The Deadly Dichotomy                           |     |
|            | 2. Consequences of the Deadly Dichotomy           |     |
| II.        | Jesus Establishes the Way                         |     |
|            | Paschal Mystery as Sacrificial Sign of God's Love | 162 |
|            | 2. Provocation as Possibility of <i>Theosis</i>   | 166 |
| III.       | Sacraments Show the Way                           | 171 |
|            | 1. Writing the Signs through Religion             | 172 |
|            | 2. Reading the Signs through Faith                | 176 |
|            | 3. Graced Cooperation                             | 179 |
| IV.        | Eucharist as Food for the Way                     | 182 |
|            | 1. Writing Christ through the Eucharist           | 183 |
|            | 2. Spiritually Eating through Faith               | 186 |

|                   | 3. The Unity of the Church: The Fellowship of Sinful Saints191 |
|-------------------|--|
| V.                | Celebrating the Loss195  |
|                   |  |
| <b>Chapter 6:</b> | Overcoming Sacramental Minimalism with Liturgical              |
|                   | Theology   |
| I.                | Aquinas's Sacramental Minimalism199                            |
| II.               | Aquinas's Liturgical Instincts202                              |
| IV.               | Chauvet's Liturgical Theology of Symbolic Exchange207          |
|                   | 1. Language and the Economy of Symbolic Exchange207            |
|                   | 2. Liturgical Symbols and Sacramental presence210              |
|                   | 3. Sacramental Presence: A Gift that Obligates213              |
|                   | 4. Ritual Rupture: Divine Operation214                         |
| IV.               | Shared Concern for the Church216                               |
|                   |  |
| Chapter 7:        | A Liturgical Theology of Right Religion219                     |
| I.                | Goodness and Rightness221                                      |
| II.               | Religious Signification223                                     |
| III.              | Right Religion226  |
|                   | 1. Religious Prudence227                                       |
|                   | 2. Striving for Right Religion229                              |
| IV.               | Writing a Diverse Christ for a Plural World233                 |
|                   | 1. Prudently Writing Christ234                                 |
|                   | 2. How Do We Write Christ?237                                  |
| V.                | Conclusion242  |

# Introduction

# **Finding a Lost Voice**

All of them were filled with the Holy Spirit and began to speak in other languages, as the Spirit gave them ability.

~Acts 2:4

~~~

The theological importance of St. Thomas Aquinas need not be defended. However, his continued relevance as a positive resource for sacramental theology at the beginning of the 21st century is not as self-evident. Since the Second Vatican Council, a plurality of grammars has developed within sacramental theology. Certain Thomists have scrupulously retained a scholastic grammar, while other theologians, influenced by *Nouvelle Theologie*, have opted for grammars more heavily rooted in patristic theology, still others have adopted grammars which take much influence from more modern sources such as phenomenology, anthropology, linguistics, and sociology. In this introduction, I simply want to point out the obvious: this plurality exists and causes a problem which needs a solution.

Broadly speaking, this dissertation seeks to offer a grammar which helps bridge the disconnection between other grammars. In this brief introduction, I will justify such a project by pointing out that there is a problem, namely, a disconnection between certain grammars of sacramental theology. I will then argue that this problem is, if not overcome, at least mitigated by the use of a

common grammar.

#### I. Grammars

Every time an author sets out to write, she should be clear about how she is using words. This is especially true about the words in the title of a dissertation. I would like to begin by being clear about how I will be using the word 'grammar.' Simply put, a grammar dictates the ability of its lexicon to mediate meaning. Brian D. Robinette defines a grammar as "a deep structural tendency in expression or thought; a characteristic and coherent pattern of understanding; an identifiable and habitual mode of articulation which results in relatively consistent thematization." Or, put more simply, a theological grammar is "a characteristic pattern of Christian speech." I will not be using the term 'grammar' as strictly as some linguists might demand (e.g. I will not spend time distinguishing between syntax, morphology, phonology, etc.). Rather, I use the term to emphasize the importance of recognizing patterns in the relationship between words. Fidelity to an author's work demands far more than adoption of a vocabulary; it demands scrutiny of the vocabulary's application. While individual words are used to mediate meaning, it is the grammar within which a word is used that determines the possibility and parameters of that mediation. Grammars are more than just word choice; grammars include words, the relationship between those words, and the rules that govern those relationships. To alter the relationships between words is to alter the grammar, and to alter a

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Brian D. Robinette, *Grammars of Resurrection*, (St. Louis: The Crossroad Publishing Co., 2009), 184.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Ibid., 181.

grammar is to alter (whether positively or negatively) its ability to mediate meaning.

To further illustrate the way in which 'grammar' is being used, I would like to briefly highlight three points about the use of grammar. First, grammar dictates the possibility and content of thought. As George Lindbeck puts it, "There are numberless thoughts we cannot think, sentiments we cannot have, and realities we cannot perceive unless we learn to use the appropriate symbol systems." In this passage, Lindbeck is speaking more broadly about cultural and linguistic forms, but his claim is easily applied to grammars as well. Adopting a vocabulary and a particular understanding of how those words relate opens the mind up to the possibility of understanding. To paraphrase one of Lindbeck's illustrations, imagine that a woman who is completely unfamiliar with sports is shown a video clip of a game in which a player uses a stick to hit a ball into a giant crowd of people. If the woman is then asked to explain the phrase "ground rule double," she will fail because she does not have the appropriate grammar needed to understand her experience of the game. If the woman is then given a rule book for golf and asked to use that rule book to explain the phrase "ground rule" double," she will fail again. This time, however, not only will she fail to explain "ground rule double," it is quite likely that she will incorrectly describe the game in terms of the rule book she has been given. So, while grammars make understanding and communication possible, grammars taken out of context invariably lead to misunderstanding and miscommunication.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> George A. Lindbeck, *The Nature of Doctrine: Religion and Theology in a Postliberal Age*, (Louisville: Westminster John Knox Press, 1984), 34.

The second key point that I wish to highlight is the presence of risk when using multiple grammars. Returning to Lindbeck, we have seen that "it is necessary to have the means for expressing an experience in order to have it, and the richer our expressive or linguistic system, the more subtle, varied, and differentiated can be our experience." 4 Put in terms of grammar, the presence and utilization of a plurality of grammars can afford the mind deeper and more nuanced understanding. For example, a human being can be described through many different grammars. Taxonomically speaking, a human is a *Homo sapiens*. Chemically speaking, a human is a mass of molecules which are largely based on carbon. Theologically speaking, a human is made in the Imago Dei. Anthropologically speaking, a human is a storytelling animal. When we adopt differing grammars, we open up the possibility for greater depth of understanding and greater breadth of communication. The use of a particular grammar provides an epistemological framework that constitutes a subject's perspective. The use of multiple grammars can provide multiple perspectives. While there is obvious benefit in having multiple grammars, there is also risk. The more distinct two grammars are, the more difficult communication between them becomes. For example, a physicist will be able to discuss color more readily with an ophthalmologist than with a painter. The common use of a scientific grammar which understands color primarily in terms of wavelength will facilitate communication. While multiple grammars may afford deeper understanding, that does not necessarily imply a greater ability to communicate that understanding. Simply put, certain grammars are more compatible than

<sup>4</sup> Ibid., 37.

others.

Our third point is the danger implicit in absolutizing a particular grammar. To absolutize a grammar is to afford it a place of such privilege that it leads to the exclusion of other grammars, whether intentionally or accidentally. While I will return to this danger later in this introduction, for now I would like to simply point out that excluding other grammars limits the possibility of thought. Admittedly, there are times when such limitations are advisable. It is not controversial to claim that one of the main functions of doctrine is to limit the use of speech. 5 However, it should be self-evident that when treating a Mystery, the absolutizing of any grammar is detrimental. In article 2, question 1 of the Tertia Pars, Aquinas points out ten different perspectives from which the Incarnation can be explained as being 'necessary.' He then ends the article by pointing out that these ten perspectives are in no way exhaustive; nor does he privilege one perspective to the detriment of any other. Aguinas understands that in dealing with Mystery, the use of language is an exercise in approximation in which careful verbosity brings advantage. What I am not doing in this dissertation is retrieving a grammar to be absolutized. On the contrary, the grammar I will retrieve is always to be used in cooperation with others. Indeed, as we will see, the point of this retrieval is to facilitate translation between grammars.

#### II. Scholastic Grammars

Keeping in mind that the purpose of this dissertation is to retrieve a

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The potential danger in this view of doctrine is the tendency to mistake lexicon for grammar. For example, saying that Jesus sinned is instantly problematic. However, before such a statement can be deemed heretical (i.e. be excluded), the word 'sinned' must be defined in terms of its relations in the grammar being used compared to the use of 'ἀμαρτίας' in the grammar used in Heb 4:15.

grammar which helps bridge the disconnection between other grammars, I will now turn to an examination of the disconnected grammars we are concerned with. In this section, I will focus on scholastic grammars (note the use of the plural) and how they relate (or do not relate) to other modern grammars. I want to be clear about what I am *not* doing when I talk about 'scholastic' grammars of the sacraments. I am not trying to define a type. *Rather, I am trying to isolate the tendency in which a dogmatized scholastic vocabulary is given such privilege that its use is seen as prerequisite to authenticity.* Put another way, failure to explicitly use this scholastic vocabulary is to automatically invite a hermeneutic of suspicion. To concretize these scholastic grammars, I will briefly treat a few instances.

In recent years, various theologians have strongly emphasized the centrality of transubstantiation and the metaphysics it relies upon. For example, in an essay entitled 'Transubstantiation Revisited,' Reinhard Hütter vehemently asserts the primacy of scholasticism's metaphysical language, going so far as to name *metaphysical* inquiry as a necessary component of Eucharistic theology.<sup>6</sup>

The *intellectus fidei*, however, relies on *received* reality—that is another way of saying *objective* reality—and this reliance is accounted for in our case, Eucharistic transubstantiation, by a most central *metaphysical* principle, a principle that antecedes and transcends culture as much as history, human subjectivity as much as the philosophy *du jour*, in short, the metaphysical principle of *substance*.<sup>7</sup>

For Hütter, the metaphysical concepts of substance, accident, and quantity are necessary. This metaphysical grammar is not merely one grammar among equals,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Reinhard Hütter, "Transubstantiation Revisited," *Ressourcement Thomism: Sacred Doctrine, the Sacraments, and the Moral Life*, ed. Matthew Levering and Reinhard Hütter (Washington D.C.: The Catholic University of America Press, 2010), 27.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid.

all of which can be utilized in Eucharistic theology. What we see here is a radical claim about the primacy and indispensability of scholastic vocabulary. The vocabulary of scholastic metaphysical inquiry, in Hütter's view, is not so much a grammar as it is an innate aspect of the human intellect. He maintains that "metaphysical contemplation... remains indispensable in properly understanding the inner constitution of the reality on which the human intellect qua intellect ...relies in its very act of understanding." For Hütter, grammars which fail to utilize metaphysical language when discussing the Eucharist are disabled.

While Hütter is concerned with an exhaustive revival of Aquinas's treatment of Christ's real presence in the Eucharist, other theologians more selectively seek to salvage the use of the word 'transubstantiation.' Scholars like Catherine Pickstock and Regina Mara Schwartz have both (albeit in very different ways) argued for the need to retrieve what Pickstock correctly calls "an account of transubstantiation." For Schwartz, the loss of transubstantiation that results from the reformation is the loss of a deeply sacramental view of the world. In fact, this loss is so great that she provocatively subtitles her book "When God Left the World." To lose the language of transubstantiation is to lose the sacramental presence of God. <sup>10</sup> Similarly, Pickstock makes the claim that "The words of Consecration...are the only words which certainly have meaning, and lend this meaning to all other words." <sup>11</sup> It is (Pickstock's account of) transubstantiation that "saves the meaning of the sign" because substantial presence overcomes the

0

<sup>8</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Catherine Pickstock, *After Writing: On the Liturgical Consummation of Philosophy*, (Oxford: Blackwell Publishers Ltd., 1998), 255.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Regina Mara Schwartz, *Sacramental Poetics at the Dawn of Secularism*, (Stanford: Stanford University Press, 2008), 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Schwartz, After Writing, 263.

uncertainty of the species. Hence, she can call transubstantiation "the condition for the possibility of all meaning." Like Hütter, both of these authors afford much privilege to Aquinas's language. Also like Hütter, neither one of these authors claims that transubstantiation is the only way we can speak about the Eucharist. However, all three make radical claims about the place transubstantiation deserves in theological discourse. Within these views, failing to utilize such scholastic grammars is intrinsically problematic.

These three examples are simple instances of a tendency in which a dogmatized scholastic vocabulary is given such privilege that its use is seen as prerequisite to authenticity. Without going into a needless litany of further scholastic grammars, I will restrict myself to two more: the papal encyclicals Mysterium Fidei and Ecclesia de Eucharistia. I choose these texts for two reasons. First, like our previous examples, the privilege given to scholastic grammars is radical. Second, unlike our modern academic examples, papal encyclicals have a reach of influence that extends beyond the formal study of theology. While there are certainly instances of absolutizing scholastic grammars within universities, it is all the more prevalent in parishes.

In *Mysterium Fidei*, Pope Paul VI and his drafters focus on the importance of language when talking about the Eucharist. Of particular note is section 24:

And so the rule of language which the Church has established through the long labor of centuries, with the help of the Holy Spirit, and which she has confirmed with the authority of the Councils, and which has more than once been the watchword and banner of orthodox faith, is to be religiously preserved, and no one may presume to change it at his own pleasure or under the pretext of new knowledge. Who would ever tolerate that the dogmatic formulas used by the ecumenical councils for the mysteries of the Holy Trinity and the Incarnation be judged as no longer

appropriate for men of our times, and let others be rashly substituted for them? In the same way, it cannot be tolerated that any individual should on his own authority take something away from the formulas which were used by the Council of Trent to propose the Eucharistic Mystery for our belief. These formulas—like the others that the Church used to propose the dogmas of faith—express concepts that are not tied to a certain specific form of human culture, or to a certain level of scientific progress, or to one or another theological school. Instead they set forth what the human mind grasps of reality through necessary and universal experience and what it expresses in apt and exact words, whether it be in ordinary or more refined language. For this reason, these formulas are adapted to all men of all times and all places. 12

Here, I wish to point out that there is an emphasis throughout the entire encyclical on a pseudo-grammar of 'sacrifice' and 'substance.' <sup>13</sup> It asserts that the Mystery of the Eucharist is most properly understood by utilizing these grammars. <sup>14</sup> Any future development that might add clarity must be a development of these dogmatic *formulae*. It is directly from this passage that Hütter takes his prompt in claiming the acultural nature of metaphysical language. Paul VI moves beyond lauding a traditional grammar and its beauty to absolutizing that grammar. In the previous section we pointed out the dangers of absolutizing a grammar. A brief look at *Ecclesia de Eucharistia* will give us a concrete example of what the implementation of an absolutized grammar yields.

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Mysterium Fidei, #24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> I use the term 'pseudo-grammar' because specific terms are defended through an appeal to (what is portrayed as) their univocal use throughout Christian tradition. In other words, emphasis is placed on words and not their historically and culturally conditioned relationships to one another. This problematic tendency finds it roots in the encyclical's fundamental misunderstanding of the nature of language. The notion that formulaic language can "set forth what the human mind grasps of reality through necessary and universal experience and what it expresses in apt and exact words, whether it be in ordinary or more refined language" misunderstands language, seeing it as a tool and not mediation. For more on this misunderstanding, see Louis-Marie Chauvet, *Symbol and Sacrament*, (Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 1995), Chapter 3. The issue of language will be discussed at length in Chapter 6 of this dissertation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Cf. section 39 in which "real" presence is described as "presence par excellence, *because it is substantial*" (my emphasis).

In his encyclical *Ecclesia de Eucharistia*, John Paul II follows in this scholastic mentality when he says that "from [the Eucharist] the Church draws her life. From this 'Living bread' she draws her nourishment." <sup>15</sup> The Eucharist, a ritual, is confused with the consecrated species. The rite is replaced by one of its parts. Whether or not this is truly a Thomistic move, we will address later. For now, I wish to point out that affording such privilege to grammars of substantial presence does damage to what sacramental theologian John Baldovin has called a "many faceted jewel." When these scholastic grammars are absolutized, perspectives are marginalized and lost. In turn, there is a tendency to reduce an elaborate and historically rich sacrament to a substantial presence or a moment of consecration.

The modern use of scholastic grammars finds its generation in what I call a preferential option for the language of tradition. Dogmatized language should indeed be given privilege. However, if privilege is to remain a preferential option it must always avoid absolutization. While these scholastic grammars arise from a preferential option, as we have seen, the option is quickly turned into an obligation. Sacramental theology then finds itself carrying an absolutized grammar rather than walking with a living tradition. I want to be clear: I am not setting scholastic grammars up as a straw man to be dismissed. On the contrary, later in this project I will forward Thomistic grammars as particularly helpful in modern sacramental theology. Rather, I am highlighting scholastic grammars that tend to be absolutized and criticizing them *as absolutized*. When these scholastic grammars are absolutized, any contemporary sacramental theology

-

<sup>15</sup> Ecclesia Eucharistia, #7.

which fails to incorporate these grammars becomes suspect.

#### III. Modern Grammars

If scholastic grammars cease to be options and are absolutized into obligations, then any eucharistic theology that fails to incorporate scholastic grammars falls short in its ability to express the sacrament *par excellence*. Such disabled grammars, then, open themselves up to suspicion. Anyone familiar with the theological context from which *Mysterium Fidei* emerged is aware of the eucharistic theologies to which it was responding. When Paul VI rhetorically asks "who would ever tolerate that the dogmatic formulas used by the ecumenical councils for the mysteries of the Holy Trinity and the Incarnation be judged as no longer appropriate for men of our times, and let others be rashly substituted for them," he has specific people in mind. In this section, we will examine three theologians and their eucharistic theologies. As with the previous section, we are not concerned here with the intricacies of the eucharistic theologies we will mention. Rather, they are being mentioned to demonstrate the existent plurality in eucharistic theology that has arisen in the last century of Roman Catholic sacramental theology.

Earlier we mentioned that some modern theologians have developed grammars for eucharistic theology that are heavily rooted in patristic sources.

The first of our three examples of modern grammars of the Eucharist comes from one such theologian. In 1944, the French Jesuit, Henri de Lubac, published a book entitled *Corpus Mysticum: The Eucharist and the Church in the Middle* 

Ages. 16 While I will return to this text in greater detail later in this project, 17 for now I want to highlight the fact that De Lubac bemoans the loss of an intimate connection between the sacramental body of Christ and the ecclesial body of Christ. This loss is manifested in history by the shift in use of the words 'corpus mysticum' and 'corpus verum.' Once used to signify Christ's presence in the Christian community, 'corpus verum' gradually came to signify the presence of Christ in the consecrated bread and wine. Likewise, the words 'corpus mysticum' began to be used in reference to the Christian community rather than the consecrated species. Simply put, in the early Church the "true body" of Christ was the Christian community and the "mystical body" of Christ was consecrated bread and wine. By the middle ages, the designations have been switched.

This *Ressourcement* project laid the ground for later theologians like J.M.R. Tillard who would begin studying the relationship between the Church and the Eucharist as it was treated in Patristic writing. <sup>18</sup> These historical projects have become the foundation for the retrieval of grammars that seek to understand the Eucharist and Christ's presence within it. For our current purposes, it is most important to note that these projects offer us grammars that are not scholastic yet claim to speak about the Eucharist and Christ's presence with validity that is at least equal to the metaphysical language of scholasticism.

Twenty-three years after De Lubac published *Corpus Mysticum* and six years after the opening of the Second Vatican Council, Edward Schillebeeckx

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Henri de Lubac, *Corpus Mysticum: The Eucharist and the Church in the Middle Ages: Historical Survey*, trans. Gemma Simmonds (London: SCM Press, 2006).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Louie-Marie Chauvet takes up De Lubac's critiques and heavily applies them to Aquinas. I will be critiquing those critiques in Chapter 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Cf. J.M.R.Tillard, Flesh of the Church, Flesh of Christ, (Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 2001).

published the book Christus' Tengenwoordigheid in de Eucharistie. In this work, Schillebeeckx forwards what he boldly calls "a new approach to the formulation of faith."19 He sets out to offer a formulation of the doctrine of Christ's real presence that "will not be from the philosophy of nature, but from anthropology."20 Like De Lubac, Schillebeeckx focuses on making the relationship between the Church and the Eucharist primary. By beginning with anthropology, Schillebeeckx moves toward an understanding of Eucharistic conversion that is constructed in terms of phenomenology, meaning, and signification. While Schillebeeckx defends the need for a theory of transubstantiation,<sup>21</sup> his construction of a theory of transignification is carried out employing a grammar that is not scholastic yet claims to formulate the Church's faith with equal depth and precision. This turn to the anthropological is an instance of modern Eucharistic theology's willingness to engage its context as a positive source. As one might expect, this willingness is a catalyst for the development of multiple grammars. In the next section we will return to the importance of theology engaging its context; for now let us turn to our third and final example of modern grammars of the Eucharist: Louis-Marie Chauvet's use of symbolic exchange.

The sixth chapter of this dissertation will be spent treating the sacramental theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet. The role he will play in this project stems from the stark contrast that can be drawn between his theology (and its grammar) and scholastic theology (and its grammars). Unlike Schillebeeckx, Chauvet is less

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Edward Schillebeeckx, *The Eucharist*, (New York: Continuum Books, 1968), 87.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Ibid., 93.

<sup>21</sup> Ibid., 150.

conservative when it comes to retaining the need for a theory of transubstantiation. Putting Chauvet's critiques of scholasticism aside for the moment, I want to highlight the fact that Chauvet's grammars are, like Schillebeeckx, rooted in an honest willingness to engage the reality of eucharistic theology's modern context. Specifically, Chauvet treats the sacrament as the ritual that it is. Heavily relying upon the anthropological 'turn to the subject,' Chauvet explores the Eucharist as a historically and culturally conditioned ritual performed by a communal subject. By first establishing a method in which the sacraments are seen as rituals which mediate the relationship between God and Christian community, Chauvet develops a grammar of symbolic exchange and Christian identity. The sacraments are examined in terms of their role in this economy of religious identity. In short, Chauvet concerns himself primarily with what the sacraments are as celebrations of the Church, as opposed to doctrines discussed by theologians.

The depth of Chauvet's theology will be treated at greater length later in this dissertation. However, even this brief description of his project should make it evident that there are fundamental differences between the grammars employed by Chauvet and the scholastic grammars we previously mentioned. However, it is clear that Chauvet is not simply trying to add clarity to traditional doctrinal formulae; his project is far more constructive. Likewise, his sacramental theology is not weakened by its departure from metaphysical language. As we will see, Chauvet's is an independently viable grammar for eucharistic theology.

These three modern grammars of the Eucharist do not view themselves as disabled. They are forwarded as viable options for engaging the Eucharist

theologically and communicating that faith. Their distance from the scholastic primacy of metaphysical inquiry is not seen as inhibitive. On the contrary, such distance is almost always a reaction to a need left unfulfilled by such metaphysical inquiry. Whether that unmet need be ecclesiological, as with De Lubac; cognitive, as with Schillebeeckx; or pastoral/ethical, as with Chauvet, modern grammars arise to effectively communicate a faith in a way that addresses that need. And so, there arises a plurality of grammars. Catholic sacramental theology finds itself in a state of extensive plurality—a state in which not everyone is comfortable.

#### IV. The Problem: Lacking Context

The previous sections were a demonstration of the *de facto* plurality in Roman Catholic eucharistic grammars. As we said above, this plurality presents us with the problem of disconnection. This disconnection is two-fold. First, there is a contextual, cultural, and historical disconnection being ignored in the transplantation of certain scholastic grammars. Second, there is a disconnection between the grammars being used in Roman Catholic sacramental theology today. The latter disconnection issues from the former.

Transplanting a grammar is what happens when a grammar is retrieved from one context and inserted into another with little or no attention paid to its relationship to that new context. For example, if a theologian began using terms like 'spectroscopic lines,' 'electron configurations,' and 'angular momentum quantum numbers' to talk about the consecrated bread and wine without any previous discussion of what those terms mean or how they are being applied

within a theological conversation, that would be an instance of transplanting a chemistry grammar of orbitals into a theological context. The disconnection that results from transplanting a grammar is a consequence of failing to translate that grammar for its new context. What Pope Paul VI and Reinhard Hütter attempt to do is transplant scholastic grammars. Denying the historically conditioned nature of metaphysical language, they try to rehabilitate these scholastic grammars through historical theology and explanation. As Edward Schillebeeckx has said, "It is difficult to see how simply repeating the dogma word for word in our present age could do anything but impose an unnecessary and unjustified burden on our Christian faith."22 Schillebeeckx points out that scholastic theology's use of Aristotelian metaphysics was a new way of understanding the presence of Christ in the Eucharist. He does this because he goes on to offer his own new approach to eucharistic presence which takes anthropology as its point of departure.<sup>23</sup> The point that we must stress, however, is how Schillebeeckx understood the newness of these formulations of the faith. It will be beneficial to quote him at length on this issue.

Only a generation of believers living at a later period in the development of human consciousness and therefore further removed from the Aristotelian metaphysical philosophy of nature in its medieval form—and capable at least of seeing this philosophy more clearly if they have not rejected it altogether—can be aware that this medieval mode of thought was historically conditioned and hence, in the concrete sense, a form of "wording" for what the Council of Trent was really trying to express. But, in this case, this later generation will not be able to grasp the genuine *content of faith* of the Council of Trent if they methodically set aside their own (and later) way of thinking. If we, living in the twentieth century, are to discover the genuine content of the Tridentine faith in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Ibid., 90

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Ibid., 92

connection with Christ's presence in the Eucharist, we must also enter intimately into this content of faith, reassessing it and making it actual and present, because we can never really grasp at it in its "pure state." <sup>24</sup>

Newness, for Schillebeeckx, is not radical, but it is honest. Modern eucharistic theology cannot transplant the grammars of the past into the present and expect that they will function in the same way as they once did; we must give assent to the loss that comes with time. To make something new is to make the past "actual and present" within and for the history of the present.

When grammars are transplanted, they are radically decontextualized. Denying their need for context (i.e. claiming their universality and absolutizing that grammar) does not undo that damage. Language is of a particular historical moment. To responsibly move a grammar from one context to another can only be done through translation. Or, as Schillebeeckx has put it: "The contemporary context of our life leads us to reinterpret the world of ideas with which the dogma of transubstantiation has come down to us, precisely in order to be able to preserve in a pure form the basic meaning of the dogma and to make it capable of being freshly experienced by modern man." Translation and reinterpretation are done from and for a particular context. Ressourcement theologians like De Lubac do not want to transplant Patristic grammars into our modern discourse. They recognize the impossibility of such a project. The defining characteristic of true ressourcement is maintaining the object of study as a source to be translated, as a source from which to progressively develop a meaningful

<sup>24</sup> Ibid., 62.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ibid., 90.

theology. When a grammar is transplanted, its contextuality is denied. To deny contextuality is to claim universality. Any grammar that is universalized is absolutized. As we pointed out above, the plurality of grammars in modern eucharistic theology includes such transplanted and absolutized scholastic grammars. As we will now see, the decontextualized state of those grammars brings about a disconnection in communication between these scholastic grammars and other modern grammars.

Alasdair MacIntyre, in his book entitled *After Virtue*, points out that ethical issues are often unresolved within intellectual communities when proponents of opposing sides refuse to recognize and acknowledge the simple fact that each side is employing a grammar that is incompatible with the other's grammar.<sup>26</sup> In short, for conversation to be meaningful and productive, a common grammar is needed. As I pointed out above, it is possible to use multiple grammars when treating a subject. However, it is also possible to have two grammars that are mostly incompatible. Difficulties arise when dialogue partners are using grammars which do not translate easily or are incompatible. This incompatibility between scholastic grammars and other modern grammars is rooted in the lack of a shared context. Anytime a grammar is absolutized, the shared context that is a precondition for communication is denied. The criticism, then, that modern grammars want to level at scholasticism cannot find (acknowledged) footing from which to begin. Likewise, there is nothing any nonscholastic grammar could say that would mitigate the suspicion earned by being a

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Alasdair MacIntyre, *After Virtue: A Study in Moral Theory, Third Edition*, (Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 2007), 8.

contextualized grammar.

What I want to do in this dissertation is to show that modern grammars like Chauvet's are not disabled. They offer us a way to understand the Eucharist that is at least as robust as the language of the *Terita Pars*. Likewise, by retrieving the context of the scholastic grammars found in the *Tertia Pars*, I want to defend them from some of the modern critiques. If, by retrieving a Thomistic grammar of grace and virtue, we can show the similarities between these disconnected grammars, then we have moved towards leveling the playing field between the two grammars. By retrieving a grammar of grace and virtue as the context for the grammars in the *Tertia Pars*, I am attempting to show that those grammars are indeed contextualized grammars. If they are contextualized grammars, such recognition is a recognition of their possible translation.

#### V. The Solution: Finding a Lost Voice

In an article entitled "Whether the Eucharist is Necessary for Salvation?," Aquinas sums up in six words what is, for him, at the heart of the Eucharist: "Spiritual food changes man into itself." For Aquinas, the sacrament of the Eucharist has as its end the human person's union with the Godhead manifested by the unity of the mystical body which is Christ's Church. While reflecting on this point may seem to be simply belaboring the obvious, it is a common tendency in eucharistic theology to allow the *means* to this end (i.e. "Real Presence") to obfuscate the true purpose of the Eucharist—unity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Summa Theologiae III.73.3.ad2: "...alimentum spirituale convertit hominem in seipsum..."

The retrieval of a Thomistic grammar of grace and virtue is not an abandonment of the scholastic language dogmatized by Trent. On the contrary, this retrieval is an attempt to honestly translate the sacramental theology of Thomas without irresponsible transplantation. More and more, however, such references to Thomas are presented as an apology in which the sacramental grammar of scholasticism (e.g. accident, substance, form, matter, etc.) is reworked, not to communicate what Thomas meant, but to make that grammar meaningful to those who hear it with a modern ear. <sup>28</sup> Once dogmatized by Trent, this scholastic grammar of the Eucharist laid a claim on Roman Catholic theology that has primarily manifested itself in preoccupation with terms rather than with meaning. In other words, adherence to a particular grammar is given privilege above and beyond the success of communicating the ideas that particular grammar was created to mediate.

Are grammars important? Certainly. Can we simply disregard grammars that are so deeply traditional as to have been dogmatized? Certainly not.

However, we must always guard against any tendency to mistake the grammar for the message, the medium for the mediated. Such a tendency confuses repetition with being traditional. The only way to truly honor a grammar is to communicate, as faithfully as possible, the message it mediates; this is called translation. Translation is not only necessary, it is unavoidable. We must be honest about the fact that we can no longer hear the Latin or Greek words of doctrine in the same way they were heard by the people who wrote them. Any

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> An excellent example of this mentality would be the 20th century debate between Carlo Colombo and Filipo Selvaggi. For an insightful examination of this debate and its continued significance see P.J. Fitzpatrick, *In Breaking of Bread: the Eucharist and Ritual*, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993), Chapter 1.

notion that adopting a universal language might free us from the need for translation ignores the necessary relationship between culture and language. We must recognize and affirm that, in translation, change occurs. Not only can we say that the Church does change, we must say that it can do nothing but change. Failure to change is a failure to live. So, when we seek to be traditional, our first instinct should not be to look to the *Enchiridion Symbolorum* for the word bank we have been handed by our Tradition. Rather, we should look to tradition for the truths it passes on to us through the mediation of an inculturated and contingent grammar.

Interpretation must precede translation if translation is to be accomplished honestly, because, in the end, our only choices are good translation or bad translation. All this has been to say that *the absence of a particular grammar does not mean it is has been dismissed*. On the contrary, it is very possible that an absent grammar is exerting a great amount of influence in any given work of theology. Likewise, the explicit employment of a grammar does not necessarily imply fidelity to that grammar *qua* grammar. If we insist on utilizing a grammar to the detriment of proper translation, we run the great risk of abusing and obfuscating that doctrine.

At the beginning of this introduction, I said that, broadly speaking, this dissertation seeks to offer a grammar which helps bridge the disconnection between other grammars. Speaking more specifically, then, this dissertation seeks to retrieve a Thomistic grammar of grace and virtue that will help bridge the disconnection between scholastic grammars of eucharistic presence and modern grammars of symbolic exchange and identity. The retrieved grammar

will function to help translate the disconnected grammars in a way which allows for meaningful dialogue. I say that this retrieval is tantamount to finding a lost voice, not because the Thomistic grammars of grace and virtue have gone unnoticed and undiscussed (far from it!), but because these grammars have gone largely unnoticed and undiscussed in connection with Aquinas's sacramentology.

To carry out this project, I will proceed in three parts: retrieval, comparison, and application. The first four chapters of this dissertation will be where I carry out the retrieval of grammars of grace and virtue from the *Secunda Pars*, presenting them as the context through which the explicit sacramental material of the *Terita Pars* is to be understood. By preliminarily defining the Eucharist as a sacrament that does *not* infuse charity, Chapter One will justify the dissertation's subsequent turn to the *Secunda Pars* in which the context of the Eucharist is retrieved. If the Eucharist is meant to increase charity, we must examine how such increase occurs within the subjects of charity. To do this we will look at the Eucharist as a celebration of preexistent charity in which grace is given so that it might lead to an increase in charity. This increase is not accomplished without preparation for grace. As we will see, it is through the elicited and commanded acts of the virtue of religion that we prepare ourselves for grace.

Chapters two, three, and four treat grace, the theological virtues, and the moral virtues, respectively. Chapter Two will examine grace and its role in the spiritual life by accomplishing two goals: (1) defining grace in terms of participation in the Divine Nature and (2) showing that human cooperation is essential to Aquinas's understanding of grace. His insistence that faith needs

historically mediated signs in order to believe in God will conclude the second chapter. By ending with the role of historical revelation, this chapter sets up Chapter Three's turn to the theological virtues and their role in the teleological spiritual life of the Christian. Chapter Three will begin by noting the two-fold order of the theological virtues (i.e. generation and perfection) and the three degrees of charity (i.e. beginner, proficient, and perfect). This discussion will allows us to see that Aquinas envisions salvation as a dynamic process of friendship with God. The main point of this chapter will be to tease out what I call a pneumatological soteriology of theosis, wherein the life of charity is understood as the indwelling of the Holy Spirit that moves us to love God. The fourth chapter will be an examination of how the theological virtues relate to the moral virtues. Specifically, I will focus on what it means to say that the moral virtues embody charity. As such, operations of these moral virtues are the embodiment of friendship with God. This chapter will end by highlighting the crucial role played by community in embodied friendship with God. Simply put, the moral virtues show us that it is not possible to have an isolated friendship with God. The moral virtues, then, provide us with a way of speaking about the unity of the Church as a community of God's friends.

After this presentation of Aquinas's grammars of grace and virtue, the fifth chapter will carry out the comparative part of the dissertation in which the newly contextualized Thomistic sacramental theology is compared to the sacramental theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet. By applying the retrieved grammars as the context of Aquinas's sacramental theology, Chapter Five will translate Aquinas's eucharistic theology, simultaneously defending it from the criticisms leveled by

Chauvet. Namely, I will show that Aquinas's understanding of the Eucharist is not a Christocentric, static, hierarchical economy of grace production. Rather, it is a deeply Trinitarian, dynamic, communal drama of graced participation. In using the retrieved grammars of grace and virtue to describe the Eucharist, I will show that Aquinas understands the Eucharist primarily as nourishment for the spiritual life. Specifically, the Eucharist is a provocative presence of Christ that is made effective in the life of the Church through the indwelling of the Holy Spirit.

The sixth chapter, then, will compare the fifth chapter's translated
Thomistic sacramentology to the liturgical theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet. In
Chauvet's theology we will see an approach to sacramental theology which not
only aligns beautifully with the virtue ethics of Aquinas, but also adds to
Aquinas's thought in a way that provides the worshiping Church with practical
and concrete treatments of the Eucharist that allow us to recognize our liturgies
as celebrations of charity that truly impact our lives. The purpose of this chapter
is to show that the retrieved Thomistic grammars of grace and virtue help
encourage conversation by providing common language. In the end, despite their
differences, Chauvet and Aquinas are remarkably similar in the way that they
envision the relationship between the Eucharist and the Church.

The seventh and final chapter will gesture toward a way that the retrieved grammars might be used to construct a liturgical theology that attends to contemporary concerns of plurality and identity. When celebrating the Eucharist is seen as a moral action (i.e. an act of the virtue of religion), the form of these liturgies becomes a question that demands prudential judgement. By constructively using the grammars of grace and virtue, I will show that Aquinas's

traditional grammars still have much to offer contemporary sacramental theology. What I will have accomplished is a retrieval of a more robust Thomistic sacramental theology. By refusing to be confined to what is explicitly sacramental in the *Summa*, I will have opened up the traditional scholastic grammar in a way that encourages other approaches to sacramental theology. This grammar both protects against narrow readings of Aquinas's sacramental theology and broadens the spectrum of issues that can and ought to be included in sacramental theology. Replacing the scholastic obsession with transubstantiation with Aquinas's obsession (i.e. charity) not only removes a stumbling block for Roman Catholic theological conversations, it can serve to mitigate a point of ecumenical division by offering a theology better equipped to engage the plurality of grammars being employed in the discussion.

# 1

# Why the Secunda Pars?

Within the *Summa Theologiae*, Aquinas *explicitly* treats the sacraments in the *Tertia Pars*. The purpose of this opening chapter is to substantiate the claim that the *Secunda Pars* is where Aquinas *implicitly* treats the sacraments insofar as it contextualizes the *Tertia Pars*. Specifically, the *Secunda Pars* offers us a teleological framework (constructed using grammars of grace and virtue) that can be used as the hermeneutical key for understanding the content of the *Tertia Pars*. By using the *Tertia Pars* to define the Eucharist as a sacrament meant to increase charity, this chapter justifies the subsequent chapters' turn to the *Secunda Pars*.

#### I. Introduction

While Aquinas began to write the *Summa Theologiae* in Rome in the year 1265, I would argue, with Leonard E. Boyle, that the *Summa* finds its roots in Aquinas's previous experience as lector for his religious community in Orvieto.<sup>2</sup> From 1261 to 1265, Aquinas was charged with instructing his fellow Dominicans, readying them for their primary roles as preachers and confessors. The

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> S.T. III.60-90. It should be pointed out that throughout this chapter when I refer to 'sacraments,' unless otherwise specified, I am referring to the seven sacraments of the New Law. <sup>2</sup> Leonard E. Boyle, 'The Setting of the *Summa Theologiae* of St. Thomas—Revisited," in *The Ethics of Aquinas*, ed. Stephan J. Pope (Washington D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 2002), 7. "[The *Summa Theologiae*] may have been begun at Santa Sabina in Rome where the *incipientes* were young students of the order, but it was Orvieto and [Thomas's] four years of practical teaching there among the *fratres communes* that had really occasioned it."

theological texts available to them, however, focused narrowly on practical theology, often disconnecting it from its dogmatic foundation. These wellestablished texts, such as Raymond of Pennafort's Summa de Casibus, were held in high regard by Aguinas and remained a regular source for his own work. However, when given the opportunity to create a curriculum and oversee his own school in Rome (Santa Sabina), Aguinas seems to have shifted in his pedagogical approach. Rather than maintaining the curriculum so prevalent in other Dominican schools, Aguinas was able to focus more on dogmatic theology. As Boyle puts it, "By concentrating on God, Creation, Trinity, and other dogmatic or systematic areas of theology, he makes it clear that he was breaking away from the customary practical theology of the order...." Hence, when he set out to make his own contribution to the body of theological textbooks, he sought to structure the Summa in a way that would make the necessary relationship between dogmatic and moral theology explicit. In short, Aquinas "attempted to set the regular training in practical theology in the Dominican Order on a more truly theological course." 5 By developing a dogmatic foundation for his students, Aguinas was emphasizing the intrinsic connection between ethics (i.e. questions regarding the moral quality of the human action) and systematic theology (i.e. questions regarding the dogmatically proclaimed Christian faith). Through the very structure of the Summa, Aquinas attests to the fact that "to study human action is . . . to study the Image of God and to operate on a theological plane. To study human action on a theological plane is to study its relation to its beginning

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Boyle, "The Setting of the Summa," 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Jean-Pierre Torrell, *Saint Thomas Aquinas, Vol. 1 The Person and His Work*, trans. Robert Royal (Washington D. C.: Catholic University of America Press, 1996), 118-20, 144-5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Boyle, "The Setting of the Summa," 7.

and end, and the bridge between, Christ and the sacraments."6

While the *Summa* is vast in its breadth, it is a whole unified by its structure. I will return to a close examination of this structure in the next chapter. For now, I want to stress that isolating any part, question, or article of the *Summa* runs the great risk of misinterpretation. By moving to the *Secunda Pars* and examining it as the context of the *Tertia Pars*, I am seeking to mitigate the risk of such misinterpretation. Methodologically speaking, the role of the present chapter is to extract from the *Tertia Pars* a skeletal framework that we will enflesh in subsequent chapters using the meat of the *Secunda Pars*. By briefly examining Aquinas's explicit treatment of the sacraments, I will highlight some questions that result from such an examination. These questions will be our skeletal framework. As we will see, these questions are not fully answered in the *Tertia Pars*. This lack is the justification of turning to the *Secunda Pars*.

From the outset I wish to emphasize the reason that I am deliberately starting with the sacraments and not with Christology. According to Bernhard Blankenhorn, "Thomas' sacramentology must always be read through his Christology." Admittedly, within the structure of the *Tertia Pars* the relationship between Christ's passion and the sacraments is paramount on both a

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> It should be noted that this chapter runs the risk of repeating the methodological mistake I am critiquing. I, too, am starting with the *Tertia Pars*. However, this chapter is not seeking to set-up a foundational hermeneutic to be employed in our examination of the *Secunda Pars*. Rather, the questions we will excavate from the *Tertia Pars* in this chapter serve as skeletal framework insofar as they indicate the prior presence of a framework to be found in the *Prima Pars* and *Secunda Pars*. Simply put, highlighting these questions functions to point out that Aquinas is assuming knowledge not present in the *Tertia Pars*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Bernhard Blankenhorn, 'The Place of Romans 6 in Aquinas's Doctrine of Sacramental Causality: A Balance of History and Metaphysics.' in *Ressourcement Thomism: Sacred Doctrine, the Sacraments, and the Moral Life*, ed. Matthew Levering and Reinhard Hütter (The Catholic University of America Press, 2010).

methodological level and conceptual level. At the methodological level, beginning with Christology (as the *Tertia Pars* does) determines the grammar within which the examination of the sacraments will occur. Hence, at the conceptual level, the *Tertia Pars* largely defines the sacraments in Christological and soteriological terms. However, I am intentionally choosing to not begin with Christology, because Aquinas does not begin with Christology. The *Secunda Pars* comes before the *Tertia Pars*. I do not want us to forget that Aquinas's treatment of Christ and the sacraments is preceded by an ethical context apart from which the *Tertia Pars* cannot be properly understood.

## II. The Sacraments: Signification and Causality

We turn, now, to our initial examination of Aquinas's explicit treatment of the sacraments in the *Tertia Pars*. According to Aquinas, the sacraments are necessary for salvation because by them we are incorporated into Christ, forming one unified body of his members. <sup>10</sup> Aquinas uses two categories to describe the way the sacraments accomplish this goal: signification and causality. As signs, the sacraments function to make humankind holy by leading us to knowledge of God. Causally speaking, sacraments exist to cause our participation in the life of grace. We turn first to an examination of sacramental signification as it is treated in question 60 of the *Tertia Pars*.

Throughout the opening question of the treatise on the sacraments,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Admittedly, it is also true that the *Prima Pars* comes before the *Secunda Pars*. The relationship between these two will be discussed in the following chapter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Cf. S.T. III.61.1sc.: "...sed necessarium est ad humanam salutem homines adunari in unam verae religionis nomen..." also 62.1c.: "...Manifestum est enim quod per sacramenta novae legis homo Christo incorporatur, sicut de Baptismo dicit apostolus, Galat. III, quotquot in Christo baptizati estis, Christum induistis. Non autem efficitur homo membrum Christi nisi per gratiam."

signification is discussed in terms of knowledge. In the second article, Aguinas tells us that, "Signs are given to men, to whom it is proper to discover the unknown by means of the known."11 Reading back into the previous article, Aguinas tells us that signs are called sacraments when they signify a hidden sanctity. 12 However, there is an important distinction to be made. Sacramental signification implies sanctification. "Properly speaking, a sacrament, as considered by us now, is defined as being the sign of a holy thing so far as it makes men holy."13 By the sacraments we do not merely know that which is holy, we are made holy by that knowledge. 14 Sanctification is not the result of a special type of signification, but rather the result of that which is signified. 15 In article three, Aquinas tells us that the sacraments signify Christ's Passion (the cause of our sanctification), grace and virtues (the form of our sanctification), and eternal life (the end of our sanctification). 16 Sacraments are said to have sacramental signification because they signify (i.e. offer us knowledge of) the cause, form, and end of our sanctification. In short, we are sanctified through knowledge of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> III.60.2c: "...quod signa proprie dantur hominibus, quorum est per nota ad ignota pervenire." See also, a. 4: "...signum autem est, per quod aliquis devenit in cognitionem alterius..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> III.60.1c: "Sic igitur sacramentum potest aliquid dici vel quia in se habet aliquam sanctitatem occultam, et secundum hoc sacramentum idem est quod sacrum secretum, vel quia habet aliquem ordinem ad hanc sanctitatem, vel causae vel signi vel secundum quamcumque aliam habitudinem. Specialiter autem nunc loquimur de sacramentis secundum quod important habitudinem signi. Et secundum hoc sacramentum ponitur in genere signi."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> III.60.2c: "...ut scilicet proprie dicatur sacramentum, secundum quod nunc de sacramentis loquimur, quod est signum rei sacrae inquantum est sanctificans homines."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> It is crucial to note that we are not saying anything, yet, about what 'knowledge' means. Much less have we established how Aquinas understands the relationship between knowledge and sanctification.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> III.60.2.ad1: "Ad primum ergo dicendum quod creaturae sensibiles significant aliquid sacrum, scilicet sapientiam et bonitatem divinam, inquantum sunt in seipsis sacra, non autem inquantum nos per ea sanctificamur. Et ideo non possunt dici sacramenta secundum quod nunc loquimur de sacramentis."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> III.60.3c: "Unde sacramentum est et signum rememorativum eius quod praecessit, scilicet passionis Christi; et demonstrativum eius quod in nobis efficitur per Christi passionem, scilicet gratiae; et prognosticum, idest praenuntiativum, futurae gloriae."

causes of our sanctification.17

It is the central role of signification that leads Aquinas to place such a high importance on the words used in the sacraments. We will have cause in subsequent chapters to return to the role of language in Aquinas's system. For now, we are content to point out that, according to Aquinas, words are signs *par excellence*, capable of signification in a way that objects and gestures are not. <sup>18</sup> There is an 'essential sense' communicated by the words of the sacraments. <sup>19</sup> It is this essential sense of the words, and not the uttered words themselves, that make sacramental signification possible. The sacramental signification is said to sanctify insofar as the essential sense of the words is believed through faith. So, we can qualify our previous claim: we are sanctified through belief in the causes of our sanctification—causes that are made present and known to us through the sacraments. <sup>20</sup>

With this notion of sacramental signification in mind, we can begin to understand what Aquinas means by sacramental causality. In question 62, Thomas treats the issue of sacramental causality within the context of examining grace as the principal effect of sacraments. Aquinas points out that any instance

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> According to Aquinas (cf. III.49.1.ad4 and III.61.1.ad3), as a 'universal cause,' Christ's Passion is 'applied' to individuals through the sacraments. There is an implicit, yet acute awareness of the historical nature of salvation at work in Aquinas's thought here. The historical application of the Passion will be taken up later on in Chapter 5.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> III.6o.6c: "Dicit autem Augustinus, in II de Doct. Christ., quod verba inter homines obtinuerunt principatum significandi, quia verba diversimode formari possunt ad significandos diversos conceptus mentis, et propter hoc per verba magis distincte possumus exprimere quod mente concipimus."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> III.60.8c: "...oportet considerare utrum per talem mutationem tollatur debitus sensus verborum, quia sic manifestum est quod tollitur veritas sacramenti."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Cf. III.60.7.ad1: "...sicut Augustinus dicit, super Ioan., verbum operatur in sacramentis, non quia dicitur, idest, non secundum exteriorem sonum vocis, sed quia creditur, secundum sensum verborum qui fide tenetur. Et hic quidem sensus est idem apud omnes, licet non eaedem voces quantum ad sonum. Et ideo, cuiuscumque linguae verbis proferatur talis sensus, perficitur sacramentum."

of being incorporated to Christ is the result of grace. <sup>21</sup> Insofar as the sacraments are ordained to such an end, Aguinas feels that he is required to say (necesse est dicere) that the sacraments may be said to cause grace in some way (per aliquem modum). In article 1, he goes on to explain this inherited language by first saying what sacramental causality is not. Sacraments are not principal efficient causes; rather, they are always (even when Christ is substantially contained in the sacrament) separated instrumental efficient causes of grace. "The instrumental cause works not by the power of its form but only by the motion whereby it is moved by the principal agent: so that the effect is not likened to the instrument but to the principal agent."22 Aguinas uses the relationship between carpenter, axe, and couch as a metaphor for understanding the distinction between principal cause and instrumental cause. This metaphor functions to highlight the fact that the effect (i.e. the couch) shares a likeness to the principal cause (i.e. the carpenter's mind) and not the likeness of the instrumental cause (i.e. the axe). Before using the instrumental cause, the carpenter has in her mind an image of what she wants to create. The resultant couch shares a likeness to the thoughts of the carpenter (assuming the carpenter is not incompetent) but it does not share a likeness to the axe.

The principal effect of the sacraments is grace, and grace "is nothing else than a participated likeness of the Divine Nature." Without unpacking what is positively meant by "a participated likeness in the Divine Nature" (a task that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> III.62.1c: "...Manifestum est enim quod per sacramenta novae legis homo Christo incorporatur, sicut de Baptismo dicit apostolus, Galat. III, quotquot in Christo baptizati estis, Christum induistis. Non autem efficitur homo membrum Christi nisi per gratiam."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Ibid.: "Causa vero instrumentalis non agit per virtutem suae formae, sed solum per motum quo movetur a principali agente. Unde effectus non assimilatur instrumento, sed principali agenti..."
<sup>23</sup> Ibid.: "...gratia nihil est aliud quam quaedam participata similitudo divinae naturae..."

will be given much treatment in the following chapter), here we are concerned only with saying that grace shares a likeness, not to the sacraments, but to God. So, according to Aquinas, the sacraments cause grace the same way that an axe causes a couch. Likewise, the sacraments contain grace the same way that an axe contains a couch.<sup>24</sup> If we are to give a Thomistic answer to the question "What causes grace?," we must first point out that the question is flawed. The proper question is, "*Who* causes grace?" After answering that more fundamental question, we are then free to inquire about the ways God has deemed it fitting to cause grace.

As we have seen, Aquinas spends most of his time qualifying the traditional claim that sacraments cause grace. God uses sacramental signs to draw us into a participation in the Divine Nature. Put differently, God uses sacraments to cause grace. To contextualize Aquinas's incredibly nuanced exposition of sacramental causality, it is helpful to recall the *Summa*'s genre. It is an introductory textbook. Much like any good teacher of beginners, Aquinas feels he is obligated to present the tradition as fairly as possible. Aquinas must tell his students that sacraments cause grace, so he tells them that sacraments have no causal power by nature of their form (i.e. the misunderstanding that allows *ex opere operato* to degenerate into magic), but rather they are said to have causal power insofar as by means of signification God causes us to participate in the Divine Nature. Notice what Aquinas has done here: he has taken traditional grammars of causality and constructed a sacramentology which aligns easily with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Cf. III.62.3.

 $<sup>^{25}</sup>$  The role of faith and justification in this economy of sacramental grace will be treated in Chapter 4.

a grammar of signification and participation. By defining grace in terms of participation he situates any understanding of sacramental causality within that framework. Causality is a function of signification, not the other way around.

Understanding the relationship between causality and signification is important so as to avoid misunderstanding the role of the sacraments in the sanctification of humankind. The sacraments are not shower handles that, if properly turned, cause grace to shower down upon us from on high. Rather, the sacraments all function together to bring us to faithful participation in the Divine Nature. The enumeration of the sacraments, in Aguinas's treatment, results from the varying roles each ritual plays in the sanctification of humankind. That is to say, each sacrament helps us live the graced life in its own specific manner according to our various needs. All seven sacraments serve the unity of Christ's Body, the Church, in different ways by signifying our sanctification differently. When we say that the sacraments cause grace, we must avoid imagining seven different rituals causing the same grace in seven different ways. Rather, it is crucial to remember that each sacrament has its own res tantum, its own grace. Remembering that causality is a function of signification, we must look to the way the sacraments bring us to belief in our sanctification. Each sacrament sanctifies by virtue of its distinct form of signification. So, rather than shower handles, sacraments are like a series of letters you receive from a distant loved one, each treating a different aspect of your relationship. In reading a letter that expresses forgiveness after having hurt your beloved, you are drawn more deeply into that relationship with a renewed sense of friendship. A love letter that poetically celebrates a shared desire for one another intensifies the love that was already

present. Similarly, sacraments signify God's actions in our lives. They cause grace by bringing us into that divine life.

Any examination of the *Tertia Pars* alone, like the one above, should leave the examiner with questions about the grammar Aquinas employs. As we have seen, through signification the sacraments bring us to belief in the source of our sanctification and, in so doing, we are made to participate in the Divine Nature. Put simply, through the sacraments, we are graced. Based on this discussion of sacramental signification, we have seen that the concepts of grace, participation, and belief are essential to Thomas' treatment of the sacraments. If we want to fully understand the sacraments we must first understand the relationship between grace, participation, and belief. Based on the exposition above, it should be clear that the sacramentology found in the *Tertia Pars* does not sufficiently develop these terms and their relationship to one another. This is because the *Tertia Pars* is assuming knowledge. In the following chapter, then, we will focus on the relationship between grace, participation, and belief as it is treated in the *Secunda Pars*. Together these terms make up the heart of the grammar of grace that this dissertation is seeking to retrieve from the *Secunda Pars*.

# III. Baptism and Penance: Infusing Charity

Before we move to an examination of individual sacraments, we must briefly treat Thomas' categories of 'sacrament only, sacrament and reality, and reality only' (sacramentum tantum, sacramentum et res, and res tantum, respectively). Each sacrament can be described using these categories.

Understanding the relationship between them helps us better understand the

relationship between sacramental signification and grace. Simply put, the grace of a sacrament is the reality at which it aims, or its end. Thomas calls this end the res tantum. For example, as we will discuss further in the following section of this chapter, the purpose and res tantum of the Eucharist is the unity of the mystical body of Christ.<sup>26</sup> In the first article of question 73, Thomas points out that the grace bestowed by the Eucharist is this res tantum.<sup>27</sup> Hence, Eucharistic grace is identified with the unity of the Church. While each sacrament is ordained toward an end (i.e., its grace), the sacramentum tantum and the sacramentum et res of each sacrament play the vital role of signifying the sacrament's end. As we have already pointed out, grace is the result of sacramental signification. The sacramentum tantum and the sacramentum et res sanctify us by signifying the causes of our sanctification so that we might believe in that sanctification. In the Eucharist, the bread and wine (the sacramentum tantum) and the eucharistic body of Christ (the sacramentum et res) signify the Church's identity with Christ. It is important to note that, according to Aquinas, the sacramentum tantum and the sacramentum et res work together to cause the res tantum through signification.<sup>28</sup> This is very different than saying that the sacramentum tantum causes the sacramentum et res which in turn causes the res tantum. This point is of particular importance for a proper understanding of the Eucharist. The unity of the Church is not the result of the substantial presence of Christ. It is a result of both the ritual itself and the presence of Christ. In every sacrament, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> III.73.3c: "Dictum est autem quod res sacramenti est unitas corporis mystici, sine qua non potest esse salus, nulli enim patet aditus salutis extra Ecclesiam, sicut nec in diluvio absque arca Noe, quae significat Ecclesiam, ut habetur I Petr. III."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> III.73.1.ad3: "Nam in sacramento Eucharistiae id quod est res et sacramentum, est in ipsa materia; id autem quod est res tantum, est in suscipiente, scilicet gratia quae confertur." <sup>28</sup> III.84.1.ad3.

sacramentum tantum and the sacramentum et res work together to sanctify us insofar as they are both signs that point beyond themselves to a particular manner of participation in Divine Life, i.e. a sacramental grace. Aquinas's use of these three categories allows us to see, again, the foundational role of signification in his sacramentology. All sacraments are ordered toward a res tantum, a particular grace. For Aquinas, it is by virtue of these graces that the sacraments are rightly enumerated as seven individual sacraments.

Having focused on how the sacraments are the same, the remainder of the chapter will focus on what makes the Eucharist different from the sacraments of baptism and penance. As we mentioned above, the Eucharist is ordered to nourishing the unity of the Church. While it is the main focus of this dissertation to examine exactly how the Eucharist attains this end, the present chapter is concerned with offering a simple explanation: the Eucharist increases charity in subjects. By way of substantiating that claim, I would like to say what the Eucharist is not. Before we return to an examination of what it means to say that the Eucharist nourishes unity by increasing charity, we will begin by drawing the distinction between increasing charity and infusing charity. Remembering that the sacraments are distinguished by their ends, we will look at the ends of baptism and penance. By examining the relationship between charity and these two sacraments, we will allow ourselves to specifically name what the Eucharist does not do: namely, infuse charity.

In question 66, article 1, Aquinas points out that inward justification is the res tantum of baptism. The water and its use are the sacramentum tantum, and the baptismal character is the sacramentum et res. Together, the ritual and the

baptismal character both signify the justification of the person who is baptized. Expanding upon this particular grace of baptism, Aquinas cites John of Damascus who "also set down two things pertaining to the ultimate reality of the sacrament—namely, regeneration which refers to the fact that man by being baptized begins the new life of righteousness; and enlightenment, which refers especially to faith, by which man receives spiritual life." <sup>29</sup> So, when Aquinas says that the very nature of baptism is "a regeneration unto a spiritual life" he is defining the *res tantum* of baptism. <sup>30</sup>

The grace of baptism is regeneration so that the baptized person "may be incorporated in Christ." The relationship between justification and incorporation in Christ will be more closely treated in Chapter Three. For now, I want to emphasize that justification is our spiritual regeneration into the life of Christ because through the forgiveness of sins we are "born again in Christ." There is a radical newness to this spiritual life that leads Aquinas to call the sacramental grace of baptism "the grace of newness." Through baptism we are said to be justified insofar as we receive "a certain rectitude of order in [our] interior dispositions." Through the forgiveness of sins we are said to undergo a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> III.66.1.ad1: "Damascenus ergo Baptismum definivit, non quantum ad id quod exterius agitur, quod est sacramentum tantum, sed quantum ad id quod est interius. Unde posuit duo pertinentia ad characterem, scilicet sigillum et custodiam, inquantum ipse character, qui sigillum dicitur, quantum est de se, custodit animam in bono. Duo etiam ponit pertinentia ad ultimam rem sacramenti, scilicet regenerationem, quae ad hoc pertinet quod per Baptismum homo inchoat novam vitam iustitiae; et illuminationem, quae pertinet specialiter ad fidem, per quam homo spiritualem vitam accipit..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> III.66.3c: "Primo quidem, quantum ad ipsam rationem Baptismi, qui est regeneratio in spiritualem vitam, quod maxime congruit aquae."

 $<sup>^{31}</sup>$  III.68.1c: "Ad hoc autem datur Baptismus ut aliquis, per ipsum regeneratus, incorporetur Christo, factus membrum ipsius..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> III.84.5c: "...per quod aliquis in Christo renascitur..."

<sup>33</sup> III.69.8c: "...gratia novitatis..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> S.T. I.II.113.1c: "Alio modo dicitur iustitia prout importat rectitudinem quandam ordinis in ipsa

transmutation from a disordered state of sin to an ordered state of justice. This transmutation in which we are turned from sin to God is accomplished instantaneously<sup>35</sup> through the infusion of the theological virtues.<sup>36</sup> The res tantum of baptism, then, is God's reordering of our dispositions by the infusion of faith, hope, and charity. This infusion is God's movement of our free will towards God. Hence, our justification is our regeneration into the spiritual life. For our current purpose, all this is to say that the sacrament of baptism *infuses* charity where there previously was no charity.

Once we have charity, we can lose it completely and in an instant. Aguinas notes that the character received in baptism is indelible, but the justification we receive can be lost.<sup>37</sup> Through mortal sin, the presence of charity in the subject is destroyed.<sup>38</sup> To remedy such loss, we then need the re-infusion of charity that accompanies penance. For Aquinas, it is clear that through mortal sin we do not lose our other virtues; in a state of mortal sin we can still act justly, we can still have faith, we can still be prudent. However, we do lose the form of those virtues and therefore the possibility that they are meritorious. The theological virtue of charity forms all the virtues making them "strictly true" virtues. For instance, faith that is not formed by charity is lifeless faith. Lifeless faith is still a

interiori dispositione hominis, prout scilicet supremum hominis subditur Deo, et inferiores vires animae subduntur supremae, scilicet rationi."

<sup>35</sup> I.II.113.7c: "Gratiae autem infusio fit in instanti absque successione."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> I.II.113.4.ad1: "Ad primum ergo dicendum quod motus fidei non est perfectus nisi sit caritate informatus, unde simul in iustificatione impii cum motu fidei, est etiam motus caritatis." <sup>37</sup>S.T. III.66.1.ad1: "Ad primum ergo dicendum quod id quod est sacramentum et res, scilicet character, et id quod est res tantum, scilicet interior iustificatio, permanent, sed character permanet indelebiliter, ut supra dictum est; justificatio autem permanet, sed amissibiliter." <sup>38</sup> S.T. II.II.24.12c: "Manifestum est autem quod per quodlibet mortale peccatum, quod divinis praeceptis contrariatur, ponitur praedictae infusioni obstaculum, quia ex hoc ipso quod homo eligendo praefert peccatum divinae amicitiae, quae requirit ut Dei voluntatem sequamur, consequens est ut statim per unum actum peccati mortalis habitus caritatis perdatur."

theological virtue, but its fruit is servile fear (i.e. the fear of punishment) as opposed to the fruit of living faith, filial fear (i.e., the fear of separation from God).<sup>39</sup> When forming virtues, charity unites its end with the end of the formed virtue. Charity's end is the unity of deeper friendship with God.<sup>40</sup> While the end of justice is to give each person their due, when formed by charity, the end of justice is to give each person their due for the sake of friendship with God. Formed by charity, all virtuous ends become means to friendship with God.

The formal relationship between charity and the other virtues is destroyed by mortal sin. This disordered state is the occasion for the sacrament of penance. Highlight its similarity to baptism in that penance is the result of God's action in us whereby we are re-infused with charity. Aquinas distinguishes between internal and external penance. Internal penance is a virtue whereby we deplore the sins we have committed. External penance consists of the external acts of religion necessary for the sacrament of penance. Together, internal and external penance make up the sacrament of penance. According to Aquinas, internal penance is the sacramentum et res of the sacrament of penance, without which the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> II.II.7.1c: "Sed primi timoris, scilicet servilis, est causa fides informis. Sed secundi timoris, scilicet filialis, est causa fides formata, quae per caritatem facit hominem Deo inhaerere et ei subiici."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> II.II.23.1c: "Amor autem super hac communicatione fundatus est caritas. Unde manifestum est quod caritas amicitia quaedam est hominis ad Deum."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> S.T. III.84.2.ad3: "Nam de peccato actuali mortali est poenitentia proprie et principaliter, proprie quidem, quia proprie dicimur poenitere de his quae nostra voluntate commisimus; principaliter autem, quia ad deletionem peccati mortalis hoc sacramentum est institutum." In the following discussion of Penance we are referring to Penance as remedy for mortal sin. To be sure, the sacrament of Penance can be a remedy for venial sin, but it "was instituted chiefly for the blotting out of mortal sin."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> III.84.8: "Respondeo dicendum quod duplex est poenitentia, scilicet interior, et exterior."

forgiveness of sins (i.e. the *res tantum*) is not achieved.<sup>43</sup> This necessary internal penance requires charity because "the act of the virtue of penance is directed against sin, through the love of God."<sup>44</sup> In the absence of charity that results from mortal sin, the sinner cannot come to true penance. True penance that is formed by charity is only had through re-infusion "by God immediately without our operating as principal agents..."<sup>45</sup> This infusion of charity where there previously was no charity leads Aquinas to say that the sacrament of penance "belongs to the state of beginners, of those, to wit, who are making a fresh start from the state of sin."<sup>46</sup> Like baptism, penance is a sacrament of new beginnings in the life of charity.

Before moving on to a discussion of the Eucharist, I want to emphasize that infusion of charity, in both baptism and penance, is God's action. It is God alone who justifies us, and it is God alone who brings us to repentance. In other words, we cannot begin our own spiritual life. We can only find ourselves already living it. Every act that seeks to build friendship with God is only possible because God has befriended us first.

In Aquinas's treatment of baptism and penance, then, we see that infusion of the theological virtues is the beginning of our spiritual life. Taken on its own, this discussion of baptism and penance leaves us with questions about the

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> III.84.1.ad3: "Res autem et sacramentum est poenitentia interior peccatoris."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> III.85.6c: "in iustificatione impii simul est motus liberi arbitrii in Deum, qui est actus fidei per caritatem formatus, et motus liberi arbitrii in peccatum, qui est actus poenitentiae. Horum tamen duorum actuum primus naturaliter praecedit secundum, nam actus poenitentiae virtutis est contra peccatum ex amore Dei, unde primus actus est ratio et causa secundi."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> III.85.5c: "Uno modo, quantum ad habitum. Et sic immediate a Deo infunditur, sine nobis principaliter operantibus, non tamen sine nobis dispositive cooperantibus per aliquos actus."

 $<sup>^{46}</sup>$  III.84.8.ad2: "Ad secundum dicendum quod agere poenitentiam interiorem simul et exteriorem pertinet ad statum incipientium, qui scilicet de novo redeunt a peccato."

relationship between grace, the theological virtues, and justification. Again, Aquinas is using a grammar that is not sufficiently contextualized by the *Tertia Pars*. To fully understand the sacraments, we need to understand how we come to be subjects of the theological virtues and the effects those virtues have in our lives. The answers to these questions are not found in the *Tertia Pars*. Hence, we will need to turn to the *Secunda Pars*'s treatment of the relationship between grace and the theological virtues. This relationship will be the focus of Chapter Three.

## IV. The Eucharist: Increasing Charity

At the beginning of this chapter I said our main goal was to define the Eucharist as a sacrament that increases charity. To help enflesh this definition I am juxtaposing the passivity and inaugural character of infusing charity, which we just discussed, with the active and dynamic character of increasing charity, to which we now turn. At the beginning of section three, I pointed out that, according to Aquinas, the Eucharist exists to nurture the unity of the mystical body of Christ. We can say this because such unity is the *res tantum* of the Eucharist. Just as the purpose of baptism is the justification of the baptized, so the purpose of the Eucharist is the unity of the Church. In this section, I want to examine (1) what it means to say that the unity of the Church is nurtured and (2) the role the theological virtue of charity plays in such nurturing.

1. In question 79, article one, of the *Tertia Pars*, Aquinas discusses the effects of the Eucharist. Pointing out that "the spiritual life is the effect of grace," Aquinas says that we can be assured that the Eucharist bestows grace because the

Eucharist is ordained toward the nourishment of the spiritual life.<sup>47</sup> Throughout this article, Thomas repeatedly speaks of the effects of the Eucharist in terms of 'life,' using the synonymous terms 'spiritual life' and 'graced life.' In considering the relationship between the Eucharist and the spiritual life, Aquinas offers four perspectives from which we might consider the way in which the Eucharist effects its *res tantum*, the unity of the Church.

First, just as the Word became incarnate so that the world might have life, so Christ becomes present in the Eucharist so that we might have spiritual life. In Thomas' words: "By coming sacramentally into man, [Jesus] causes the life of grace." Second, as a sign of Christ's passion, the Eucharist represents the forgiveness of sins that is offered in the Paschal Mystery. And Third, because Christ is given as food, the Eucharist "does for the spiritual life all that material food does for the bodily life, namely by sustaining, giving increase, restoring, and giving delight." Lastly, in the bread and wine we are given a sign of the Eucharist's effect because they represent unity. Both bread and wine are comprised of many grains/grapes which are formed into one bread/wine. These four perspectives function as possible ways to understand the relationship between the Eucharist and its *res tantum*. It would be a mistake to view this exposition as a dissection of the sacrament whereby Thomas has isolated aspects

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> III.79.1sc: "Sed vita spiritualis est per gratiam."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Thomas' understanding of Christ's sacrifice and its connection to the Eucharist will be treated in Chapter Five. At this point, I wish to simply point out that Thomas is not equating the Eucharist with baptism or Penance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> III.79.1c: "Tertio consideratur effectus huius sacramenti ex modo quo traditur hoc sacramentum, quod traditur per modum cibi et potus. Et ideo omnem effectum quem cibus et potus materialis facit quantum ad vitam corporalem, quod scilicet sustentat, auget, reparat et delectat, hoc totum facit hoc sacramentum quantum ad vitam spiritualem."
<sup>50</sup> Ibid.

of the Eucharist and named each part's corresponding result, effectively reducing the Eucharist to a sum of its parts while simultaneously reducing its effect to a sum of these effects. Rather than reduction, we ought to see this article as a meditation on the Eucharist, a meditation that moves from one perspective to another offering different ways of articulating the Eucharist's relationship to the unity of the Church. From each perspective, Aquinas is discussing the relationship between the Eucharist and its *res tantum*.

In this article, Aguinas is unpacking the significance (strictly speaking) of the Eucharist and its parts. To better illustrate what he is doing in this article, it is helpful to think of the Eucharist as a sentence. Each word in a sentence is an individual sign. Each word signifies something beyond itself. The word 'tree,' when heard or read, will instantly signify something in the mind of the hearer or reader. However, when we use multiple signs, they affect one another's signification by mutual contextualization. For example, the significance of the word 'tree' is altered via contextualization when it is preceded by the word 'family.' Likewise, the significance of the word 'family' is affected in being followed by the word 'tree.' On their own, words only have meaning due to the context we project on them. However, when words accompany one another they provide each other with context that dictates their significance. The words are no longer subject solely to the arbitrary projections of the hearer's desired context. Although made up of two individual signs, together they are a single sign, irreducible to its parts. Similarly, a sentence is a still more complex, yet irreducible sign.

Consider the following sentence: 'Studying my family tree makes me feel

blessed by the past and responsible for the future." This sentence is a single sign. It communicates a single idea, even while being comprised of a number of irreducible signs (e.g. words, phrases, modified nouns, etc.). Carrying this thought process further, a particular sacramental celebration (e.g. the 9:00 a.m. mass on June 30, 2013 at St. Ignatius parish in Chestnut Hill, MA) is like a sentence. On its own, bread can signify just about anything. When contextualized by an institution narrative (an irreducible sign), bread (another irreducible sign) takes on a particular significance. Made up of many individual signs, the Eucharist is a composite, yet irreducible sign with a single *res tantum*: the unity of the mystical body. In question 79, article 1, Aquinas is considering various irreducible signs that, together, make up the irreducible sign of the Eucharist. However, he is considering them in light of the single *res tantum* of the Eucharist. The effects he enumerates are all descriptions of the single *res tantum* of the Eucharist. This article points out that the spiritual life of the church and its development are the concrete manifestation of the church's unity.

In our fifth chapter we will be returning to this article in order to examine the link between Christ's sacramental presence, Christ's sacrifice, and the Eucharist's res tantum. However, before we can adequately carry out that examination, we need to understand what Aquinas means when he refers to the spiritual life. As we will see in a moment, when he speaks of the effects of the Eucharist in terms of "life" he is not speaking of an abstract concept. Rather, his use of the term 'life' refers to a concrete and historical reality. The body may be mystical, but its unity is not. The unity of the mystical body of Christ is the unity of a Church that lives the spiritual life in its members. The degree to which the

mystical body of Christ lives out its spiritual life is the degree to which it is united.

2. Having discussed the active nature of the spiritual life and its connection to the unity of the mystical body of Christ, I now wish to point out an assumption undergirding Aquinas's discussion of the nurturing nature of the Eucharist.

Namely, in describing ecclesial unity in terms of the spiritual life, Aquinas is assuming the presence of charity. As we noted in the previous section, the infusion of charity is the beginning of the spiritual life. Hence, any effect brought about by the Eucharist assumes the presence of charity in the subject. The textual proof that Aquinas does not think of the Eucharist as a moment of infusion, but rather as a celebration of pre-existent charity, can be found when he points out that union with Christ is a consequence of charity. In article five of question 79 Aquinas is discussing whether the punishment due to sin is forgiven by receiving the Eucharist.

Through the power of the sacrament it produces directly that effect for which it was instituted. Now it was instituted not for satisfaction, but for nourishing spiritually through union between Christ and his members, as nourishment is united with the person nourished. But because this union is the effect of charity, from the fervor of which man obtains forgiveness, not only of guilt but also of punishment, hence it is that as a consequence, and by concomitance with the chief effect, man obtains forgiveness of the punishment, not indeed of the entire punishment, but according to the measure of his devotion and fervor.<sup>51</sup>

Union with Christ is an effect of charity. The union with Christ offered in the

\_\_\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> III.79.5c: "Ex vi quidem sacramenti, directe habet illum effectum ad quem est institutum. Non est autem institutum ad satisfaciendum, sed ad spiritualiter nutriendum per unionem ad Christum et ad membra eius, sicut et nutrimentum unitur nutrito. Sed quia haec unitas fit per caritatem, ex cuius fervore aliquis consequitur remissionem non solum culpae, sed etiam poenae; inde est quod ex consequenti, per quandam concomitantiam ad principalem effectum, homo consequitur remissionem poenae; non quidem totius, sed secundum modum suae devotionis et fervoris."

Eucharist is not a matter of metabolizing a divine substance. Nor is any individual's union with Christ (much less the mere presence of Christ) the purpose of the Eucharist. Christ's presence is a means to the union which is a means to increasing the unity of the mystical body of Christ. All this is to emphasize the fact that the Eucharist needs pre-existent charity. Aquinas puts it bluntly in article seven of question 79:

As Christ's Passion benefits all, for the forgiveness of sin and the attaining of grace and glory, whereas it produces no effect except in those who are united with Christ's Passion through faith and charity, so likewise this sacrifice [i.e. the Eucharist], which is the memorial of our Lord's Passion, has no effect except in those who are united with this sacrament through faith and charity.<sup>52</sup>

While Aquinas presupposes pre-existent charity, he also sees fit to redefine the Eucharist's *res tantum* in terms of charity. In article 4 of question 79 he states that "the reality of [the Eucharist] is charity, not only as to its habit, but also as to its act, which is kindled [*excitatur*] in this sacrament." When Aquinas says that the reality of the sacrament is the habit and act of charity, he is saying that an increase in the unity of the mystical body, insofar as it is the *res tantum* of the Eucharist, is synonymous with an increase in the presence of the community's *active* charity. The Eucharist begins with charity by which the individual is united to Christ. This sacramental union is meant to increase charity and its acts in the subject. When such an increase of charity and its acts occurs throughout a community, the unity of that mystical body of Christ is said to have been

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> III.79.7.ad2: "...sicut passio Christi prodest quidem omnibus ad remissionem culpae et adeptionem gratiae et gloriae, sed effectum non habet nisi in illis qui passioni Christi coniunguntur per fidem et caritatem; ita etiam hoc sacrificium, quod est memoriale dominicae passionis, non habet effectum nisi in illis qui coniunguntur huic sacramento per fidem et caritatem."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> III.79.4c: "Res autem huius sacramenti est caritas, non solum quantum ad habitum, sed etiam quantum ad actum, qui excitatur in hoc sacramento..."

nourished and increased. The theological virtue of charity is both the source and summit of the Eucharist. It is both prerequisite and purpose. Hence, the Eucharist is not a moment of infusion, but of increase.

While baptism and penance effect justification insofar as they infuse the theological virtues, the Eucharist effects sanctification insofar as it increases charity in the subject. In other words, the Eucharist deepens the spiritual life of the Church. The unity of the mystical body of Christ, the grace towards which the Eucharist aims, is an increase in the formally active presence of charity in that communal body. This treatment of the Eucharist leaves us with questions about what it means for a subject to increase in charity, and how, practically speaking, that increase relates to the unity of the mystical body of Christ. The purpose of the fourth chapter will be to examine the relationship between increasing in charity and deepening one's spiritual life.

Unlike the passive infusion that marks the sacraments of baptism and penance, increasing in active charity necessarily involves human action. By distinguishing between the individual's union with Christ and the unity of the mystical body, Aquinas has made (what we might today call) the horizontal aspect of the spiritual life an essential aspect of eucharistic grace. The unity of the Church cannot be reduced to multiple and simultaneous unions with Christ. For example, my right hand and my left hand are not part of my body simply because they are each united to my head. Rather, they belong to one body because by virtue of their union to my head they are then able to work together according to their nature. The unity of my body does indeed depend on the union between my parts and my head, but the unity of my body cannot be reduced to the sum of

those unions. The Church is not a body by virtue of each Christian's connection to Christ alone, rather it is a body by virtue of the formal effect those unions have on the body's ability to function as one. The spiritual life is not a state of having charity; the spiritual life is actions that are formed by charity. Simply put, my union with Christ is inseparable from and ordered toward the community's unity as Christ. It is this necessary horizontal aspect of the mystical body's unity that gives rise to what will be the focus of our fourth chapter. Having spent the second and third chapters examining the relationship between grace and the theological virtue of charity, the fourth chapter will examine the role of the moral virtues in this relationship. Put differently, the fourth chapter will seek to understand what role human action plays in the spiritual life.

### V. Unanswered Questions

Too often, readers of Thomas pick up a copy of the *Summa Theologiae*, begin reading, and assume they know the meaning of the words they are reading. We fail to recognize that words are always contextualized by their grammars. We see words that are readily recognizable to us (e.g. 'grace,' 'cause,' and 'participation'), and we are too quick to interpret them based on a modern grammar we anachronistically project onto them. The work of the present chapter has been to convince the reader that language being used in the *Tertia Pars* is part of a grammar that has its foundations constructed in the *Secunda Pars*. The unanswered questions I have listed throughout this chapter, then, are the result of a lack in context.

In light of Aquinas's discussion of sacramental signification and causality,

we were left with questions about the relationship between grace, belief, and participation. In the chapter that immediately follows the present one, I will retrieve the grammar of grace that Aquinas constructs primarily in the *Prima* Secundae. This grammar will give us the context to answer questions about the relationship between grace, belief, and participation. In light of Aquinas's treatment of the infusion of theological virtues in baptism and penance, we were left with questions about the relationship between grace, the theological virtues, and salvation. Likewise, in light of the treatment of the Eucharist as increasing charity, we were left with the question, how does the Eucharist increase charity? Turning to the Secunda Secundae, I will retrieve the grammars of virtue that allow us to contextualize and properly answer these questions. Finally, building upon the examinations of grace and charity in chapters 2 and 3, the fourth chapter will look closely at how the moral and intellectual virtues aid our increase in charity. We will see that the grammars of grace and virtue that contextualize Aguinas's treatment of the Eucharist necessarily include these moral virtues. In short, the next three chapters of this project are essentially the retrieval of grammars that will contextualize our inquiry into the relationship between the Eucharist and its res tantum. Without the context of the Secunda Pars, we simply cannot comprehend the *Tertia Pars*.

2

# Grace and the Embodied Spiritual Life

Through these he has given us his very great and precious promises, so that through them you may participate in the divine nature, having escaped the corruption in the world caused by evil desires.

~1 Peter 1:4

~~~

We begin with questions. Our discussion of sacramental signification in the previous chapter left us with questions that are unanswered by the *Tertia Pars*. Specifically, we were left with questions about the relationship between grace, participation, and belief. In the *Tertia Pars*, Aquinas tells us that grace is "nothing else than a participated likeness of the Divine Nature." The purpose of this chapter is to unpack this classically brief Thomistic definition.

Understanding what this definition means will give us an insight into what exactly the Eucharist functions to achieve. In essence, this chapter intends to show that Aquinas does not see grace as a reified object that can be produced.

Rather, in this definition, grace is understood in terms of action insofar as it leads the human person to know, will, and move (i.e. it leads to moral/human action).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> S.T. III.62.1c: "...gratia nihil est aliud quam quaedam participata similitudo divinae naturae..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Throughout this chapter I will be referring to 'human action' regularly. Unless otherwise noted, I am using this term to refer to the moral action that moves toward the Final End through knowledge and love. For a brief exposition of how Aquinas understands *humanis actibus* see Georg Wieland, "Happiness," in *The Ethics of Aquinas*, ed. Stephan J. Pope (Washington D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 2002), 58-9.

In the *Prima Secundae*, Aquinas constructs a theology of grace in which grace is an external principle of human action. In other words, grace is intrinsically related to human action as the condition for the possibility of human action.<sup>3</sup> The context of the *Prima Secundae*'s discussion of grace nullifies any attempt to divorce grace (insofar as it is considered in relation to the spiritual life) from human action. From the perspective of the spiritual life, grace and human action are intrinsically united.

This chapter will proceed in four sections. First I will discuss the overarching structure of the Summa which acts as the broad context for Aguinas's discussion of grace. This contextualization allows us to see that any discussion of grace presupposes its role in the teleological trajectory of the spiritual life. Again, grace has a function that dictates the parameters of Aquinas's investigation into the nature of grace. Hence, we must begin by understanding this function and the implications it has on Aquinas's ensuing constructive exposition of grace. Second, I will turn to an examination of what Aquinas means by 'a participation in the Divine Nature'. Here I will show that knowledge and love of God are constitutive of graced participation. Third, based on the previous chapter's discussion of sacramental signification as the primary mode of causing our participation in the Divine Nature, I will discuss the role of belief and signification in graced participation. While saving the more in depth examination of the theological virtues for the following chapter, this section will briefly gesture at the role of signification in belief so as to highlight the embodied nature of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Theo Kobusch, "Grace," in *The Ethics of Aquinas*, ed. Stephan J. Pope (Washington D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 2002), 209-11.

participation. Finally, I will conclude by discussing the cooperative nature of graced participation.

### I. The Teleological Nature of the Spiritual Life

Before considering what Aquinas means when he uses the word 'participation' we must begin to understand the foundations of the grammar he uses to contextualize his considerations of 'participation.' The *Prima Secundae* is part of a whole. Therefore, to more fully understand its content (and to avoid misinterpretation), it is necessary to examine the relationship between the whole and this part.

#### 1. The Structure of the Summa Theologiae

Oceans of ink and countless bits of binary code have been used discussing the structure of the *Summa*.<sup>4</sup> While there are many ways one might organize this great text, most of them agree on the fact that there is a teleological structure to the *Summa*. Broadly put, the *Summa* is concerned with the union between God and Creation. This union has its foundations in the causal relationships between God and Creation. I say 'relationships' because God is the efficient cause of Creation as well as the final cause of Creation.<sup>5</sup> Creation is *coming from* God, and creation is *going to* God. This famous and much commented upon 'exitus et reditus' structure of the *Summa* is, in essence, an account of the spiritual life: humankind's pathway from and back to God.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> I will not be surveying the history of this discussion. For a wonderfully succinct summary of the major movements, see: Jean-Pierre Torrell, *Saint Thomas Aquinas, Vol. 1 The Person and His Work*, trans. Robert Royal (Washington D. C.: Catholic University of America Press, 1996), pp. 150-3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> S.T. I.44.1&4.

In order to avoid superfluous discussion of the possible textual divisions that could manifest the *Summa's* structure, I will focus on a single piece of textual evidence for the claim that the *Summa's* structure is teleological: the prologue to the *Prima Secundae*.

Since, as Damascene states, man is said to be made in God's image, insofar as the image implies "an intelligent being endowed with free will and self-movement": now that we have treated of the exemplar, i.e. God, and of those things which came forth from the power of God in accordance with His will; it remains for us to treat of His image, i.e. man, inasmuch as he too is the principle of his actions, as having free will and control over his actions.<sup>6</sup>

Within the *Prima Pars*, Aquinas examines God and God's act of creation: *exitus*. In what remains of the *Summa*, Aquinas examines Creation's (re)union with God. We can call this action '*reditus*' based on the inaugural question of the *Secunda Pars*: Of Man's Last End. Briefly summarized, the last end of authentic human action is attained by knowing and loving God.<sup>7</sup> The unity of the *Summa* is rooted in this teleological structure.

In a careful consideration of the *Prima Pars*, there are various ways to superimpose organizational structures onto its content. As I am only concerned with a demonstration of the larger teleological structure of the entire *Summa*, here, my comments regarding the *Prima Pars* will focus briefly on Aquinas's description of God's act of creation. According to Aquinas, to say that we are

<sup>7</sup> I.II.1.8c: "Nam homo et aliae rationales creaturae consequuntur ultimum finem cognoscendo et amando Deum..."

potestatem."

54

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> S.T. I.II.pr: "Quia, sicut Damascenus dicit, homo factus ad imaginem Dei dicitur, secundum quod per imaginem significatur intellectuale et arbitrio liberum et per se potestativum; postquam praedictum est de exemplari, scilicet de Deo, et de his quae processerunt ex divina potestate secundum eius voluntatem; restat ut consideremus de eius imagine, idest de homine, secundum quod et ipse est suorum operum principium, quasi liberum arbitrium habens et suorum operum

created is to say that we participate in Being (esse). All things that exist do so insofar as they participate in the Being that is God. It is significant that the first analogy Aquinas uses to describe the action of God's creation is 'participation' (participant). However, in the Prima Pars, the consideration of participation can be said to have an archeological structure as opposed to a teleological structure. That is to say, participation is seen as a relationship between Creation and its source or beginning (arche). As Jean-Pierre Torrell suggests: "One should not imagine creation as an isolated act that occurred in a distant past; rather, it is a present reality." To be is to participate in God. In other words, the ontology of a creature is always actively relational. We will have cause to return to this archeological treatment of participation later on, for now it suffices to say that we are always emanating from God through participation in God's esse.

In the first article of the *Secunda Pars*, Aquinas tells us that humankind is, by its nature, directed toward God as to its end.<sup>10</sup> Aquinas has been restating this fact since the first article of the first question of the first part. Human beings naturally have a supernatural end. "This treatise considers how the person either reaches or falls short of the proper human end through his or her actions." The *Secunda Pars*, then, is an examination of human action (i.e. actions that come from free will and reason). <sup>12</sup> Working from general considerations (*Prima* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> S.T. I.44.1c: "Relinquitur ergo quod omnia alia a Deo non sint suum esse, sed participant esse." 
<sup>9</sup> Jean-Pierre Torrell, *Aquinas' Summa: Background, Structure, & Reception*, trans, Benedict M.

Guevin (Washington D.C.: Catholic University of America Press, 2005), 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> S.T. I.II.1.1c.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> George Wieland, 'Happiness,' in *The Ethics of Aquinas*, 57. In this quote, the author is referring to the treatise on happiness [qq. 1-5], but it is just as easily said of the entirety of the *Secunda Pars*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> I.II.1.1c: "Unde illae solae actiones vocantur proprie humanae, quarum homo est dominus. Est autem homo dominus suorum actuum per rationem et voluntatem, unde et liberum arbitrium

Secundae) to particular considerations (Secunda Secundae), Aquinas describes human action in terms of the last end, as both the source and completion of human action.<sup>13</sup> In short, the Secunda Pars describes the reditus in terms of human action.

In the unfinished *Tertia Pars*, Aguinas discusses Christ and the sacraments. Another way of describing the Tertia Pars, is to say that it treats of God's instrumental activity in Creation. As we saw in the previous chapter, Christ and the sacraments are instruments of God's salvific activity. Because humankind naturally has a supernatural end, we need divine assistance to achieve that end. The activity of God in Creation, which is carried out with humankind's cooperation, is the external principle of human action. As with the Secunda Pars, the Tertia Pars is a description of the reditus. Specifically, it is a description of the means of our return to God. Insofar as these means are an external principle of human action towards our supernatural end, they are called salvific. If the *Prima Secundae* is a description of the *reditus* in terms of general human action, and the Secunda Secundae is a description of the reditus in terms of particular human action, then the *Tertia Pars* can be called a description of the *reditus* in terms of salvation history. 14 As Christologically founded, the *Tertia Pars* is still a consideration of particular human action. The actions of Christ, even if they are divine instruments, are human actions. Likewise, the sacraments, even if they are

esse dicitur facultas voluntatis et rationis. Illae ergo actiones proprie humanae dicuntur, quae ex voluntate deliberata procedunt. Si quae autem aliae actiones homini conveniant, possunt dici quidem hominis actiones; sed non proprie humanae, cum non sint hominis inquantum est homo."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Torrell, *Aquinas' Summa*, 29.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Or, perhaps less anachronistically, the *Tertia Pars* describes what Jean-Pierre Torrell has called the "reditus per Christum," cf. Torrell, Saint Thomas Aquinas, 152.

divine instruments, are human actions. 15

To close this consideration of the *Summa*'s structure, I wish to point out that this structure is simultaneously teleological and archeological. It is *exitus* et *reditus*, not *exitus* tunc *reditus*. At the beginning of this section I said that the foundation of the union between God and Creation are the causal relationships between the two. Considered from the perspective of God, there is but one relationship between God and Creation. Considered from the perspective of Creation, we can conceptually distinguish a plurality of relationships between God and Creation insofar as God is said to be both final and efficient cause. When the perspectives of these different relationships dictate the way participation is explained, we end up with archeological and teleological treatments of participation.

Another way of understanding this structure would be to see *exitus et reditus* as two distinct grammars employed in the description of the relationship between God and Creation. The grammar of *exitus* is founded upon seeing God as the source of Creation. Conversely, the grammar of *reditus* is founded upon seeing God as the goal of Creation. The *Secunda Pars* and *Tertia Pars* are constructed using a grammar of *reditus*. As such, they have a distinctive teleological structure. However, if we bear in mind that these grammars are essentially analogical and being used to describe the same relationship, then we must also say that such teleological structure is necessarily translatable to an archeological structure if we were to switch to a grammar of *exitus*. In other words, any description of Creation's return to God is simultaneously a description

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> This, of course, is not a denial of their status as divine actions.

of our procession from God.

After our consideration of the role of the *Prima Secundae* in this teleological structure of the *Summa*, the remainder of this chapter will be spent explaining that grace is the description of God's relationship to Creation when considered in terms of human action. As we will see, the *Prima Secundae*'s description of grace is largely dictated by the grammar of *reditus* that Aquinas employs throughout the *Secunda Pars* and *Tertia Pars*.

#### 2. The Place of the Prima Secundae in the Summa

Within the larger *exitus et reditus* structure of the *Summa*, the *Prima*Secundae is where the *reditus* is described in terms of teleological human action.

The *Prima Secundae*'s inquiry is organized into general examinations of the ends and means of human action. The examination of ends is accomplished briefly in qq. 1-5. God is the Final End of human action. Specifically, our Final End is union with God through knowledge and love. The examination of the means considers the internal principles of human action (powers and habits in qq. 6-89) and external principles of human action (the law in qq. 90-108 and grace in qq. 109-114). For our purposes, here, I will focus on the significance of the placement of the treatise on grace.

Metaphysical inquiry tends to be concerned with first principles. This holds true for the *Prima Secundae*'s metaphysics of human action. However, in organizing the *Prima Secundae*, Aquinas does not put first things first. Quite the opposite is true. Admittedly, Aquinas begins the *Prima Secundae* by treating the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> In reality, for Aquinas there are only two external principles of human action: the devil who moves us toward evil (treated in S.T. I.114) and God who moves us toward good. As the prologue of S.T. I.II.90 points out, God is the external principle insofar as God instructs us through law and assists us through grace.

last end of human action. However, this consideration of God's role in human action does not describe God in terms of a first principle of human action. <sup>17</sup>
Rather, it is at the very end of his metaphysics of human action that Aquinas describes God in terms of an external, first principle of human action. This divine action is called grace. As Theo Kobusch points out: "The doctrine of grace is thus not an accidental addition to the doctrine of act, but substantially necessary for the metaphysician of morals or anyone wishing to trace human action to its root." <sup>18</sup> Grace is considered metaphysically, not as to its ontology, but as to its role in human action. As we will see in the following section, grace is the necessary condition for the possibility of human action.

In the previous chapter we saw that the spiritual life is the life of union with God. If our final end is union with God through knowledge and love, then any description of human action towards its Final End is a description of the spiritual life. To close this section, I wish to reiterate the fact that the description of God's relationship with Creation that uses a grammar of *reditus* is marked by a teleological structure insofar as it is primarily concerned with the role of human action. With that in mind, we can say that the spiritual life, as it is described throughout the *Summa*, is teleological in nature. Therefore, any discussion of the relationship between grace and the spiritual life (including the *Tertia Pars*'s sacramentology) will bear the marks of this grammar.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Any description of God as last end implies a relationship to the intellect in which God is known by the intellect. However, when described in terms of 'grace,' God's relationship to human action is prior to the intellect's knowledge of God as last end. Hence, in the metaphysics of human acts, grace is the first principle.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Kobusch, *The Ethics of Aquinas*, 209.

## II. Grace and the Spiritual Life

Having examined the teleological nature of the spiritual life, we now examine the role of grace in that life. As I stated above, the purpose of this examination is to more fully understand what Aquinas means when he says that grace "is nothing short of a partaking [participatio] of the Divine Nature." <sup>19</sup> I begin this examination with reference to a passage of particular import from the *Prima Pars*. Here Aquinas is discussing what it means to say that humankind is made in the image of God.

Wherefore we see that the image of God is in man in three ways. First, inasmuch as man possesses a natural aptitude for understanding and loving God; and this aptitude consists in the very nature of the mind, which is common to all men. Secondly, inasmuch as man actually and habitually knows and loves God, though imperfectly; and this image consists in the conformity of grace. Thirdly, inasmuch as man knows and loves God perfectly; and this image consists in the likeness of glory. Wherefore on the words, "The light of Thy countenance, O Lord, is signed upon us" (Psalm 4:7), the gloss distinguishes a threefold image of "creation," of "re-creation," and of "likeness." The first is found in all men, the second only in the just, the third only in the blessed.<sup>20</sup>

This first "image of creation" is the Image of God Aquinas refers to in the prologue of the *Prima Secundae* that I quoted above. By this image, humankind "possesses a natural aptitude for understanding and loving God." In other words, we are "intelligent beings endowed with free-will and self-movement" capable of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> I.II.112.1c: "...nihil aliud sit quam quedam participatio divinae naturae..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> S.T. I.93.4c: "Unde imago Dei tripliciter potest considerari in homine. Uno quidem modo, secundum quod homo habet aptitudinem naturalem ad intelligendum et amandum Deum, et haec aptitudo consistit in ipsa natura mentis, quae est communis omnibus hominibus. Alio modo, secundum quod homo actu vel habitu Deum cognoscit et amat, sed tamen imperfecte, et haec est imago per conformitatem gratiae. Tertio modo, secundum quod homo Deum actu cognoscit et amat perfecte, et sic attenditur imago secundum similitudinem gloriae. . . . Prima ergo imago invenitur in omnibus hominibus; secunda in iustis tantum; tertia vero solum in beatis."

moving toward our last end.<sup>21</sup> The "image of re-creation" that "consists in the conformity of grace" is, in essence, the active spiritual life. The difference between these two images is the difference between potency and act. In the remainder of this section, I will argue that the difference between the image of creation and the image of re-creation is the same as the difference between a *share* in the Image of God and *participation* in the Divine Nature. Understanding how a human person moves from the potential image of creation into the active image of re-creation, will help us to understand grace as a participation in the Divine Nature. As such, we will have gained insight into the role of grace in the spiritual life.

#### 1. Grace Actualizing the Image of God

Returning to the prologue of the *Prima Secundae*, we see that we are said to be made in the Image of God insofar as we are intelligent beings with free-will and self-movement. What, then, does it mean for such an image to move toward its final end? As we will see, grace is the external principle of that movement insofar as grace moves the intellect to know God and moves the will to love God. What remains for us to examine is exactly why grace is necessary and how grace achieves this movement.

In questions 79-83 of the *Prima Pars*, Aquinas examines the powers of the human person. "The intellectual soul approaches to the divine likeness, more than inferior creatures, in being able to acquire perfect goodness." The soul accomplishes this acquisition through the exercise of intellectual and appetitive

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> S.T. I.II.pr.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> S.T. I.77.2.ad1: "Ad primum ergo dicendum quod in hoc ipso magis ad similitudinem Dei accedit anima intellectiva quam creaturae inferiores, quod perfectam bonitatem consequi potest." Note the language of 'likeness' in conjunction with language of potency, 'able.'

powers.<sup>23</sup> With respect to the intellectual power, the "reason, intellect, and mind are one power."<sup>24</sup> Through the exercise of reason, the intellect comes to understand truths.<sup>25</sup> When, through the exercise of this intellectual power, we use reason to grow in understanding, our share in the Divine Image is active. However, as Aquinas reminds us in question 109, "Higher intelligible things the human intellect cannot know unless it be perfected by a stronger light."<sup>26</sup> While we may naturally be capable of some limited knowledge regarding God's existence (e.g. the *quinqae viae* and other forms of general revelation), this knowledge is neither necessary nor sufficient for knowing God as the Final End of human existence. This presents us with a problem.

We recall that human action is concerned with the last end: God. We attain our last end (i.e. perfect goodness is acquired) through knowledge and love of God. This union with God is called happiness. In an article where Aquinas discusses whether this happiness is an operation of the intellect or the will, he cites Augustine: "Love ranks above knowledge in moving, but knowledge precedes love in attaining: *for naught is loved saved what is known.*" Hence, according to Aquinas, happiness consists primarily in an act of the intellect. But, as Aquinas constantly reminds us, it is seemingly impossible for a human being to be happy. Due to the immaterial nature of our last end, our material nature

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> It is this exercise, the movement from potency to act, that constitutes the shift from sharing in image to participation in nature.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> I.79sc: "Ratio ergo et intellectus et mens sunt una potentia."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> I.79c: "Intelligere enim est simpliciter veritatem intelligibilem apprehendere. Ratiocinari autem est procedere de uno intellecto ad aliud, ad veritatem intelligibilem cognoscendam."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> S.T. I.II.109.1c: "Altiora vero intelligibilia intellectus humanus cognoscere non potest nisi fortiori lumine perficiatur, sicut lumine fidei vel prophetiae; quod dicitur lumen gratiae, inquantum est naturae superadditum."

 $<sup>^{27}</sup>$  I.II.3.4.ad4: "...dilectio praeeminet cognitioni in movendo, sed cognitio praevia est dilectioni in attingendo, non enim diligitur nisi cognitum..."

precludes any natural ability to know our last end as such. With regard to our happiness, human beings are naturally impotent. In other words, the internal principles of human action (i.e. powers and habits) are insufficient for happiness.

Similarly, the appetitive power, the human will, is impotent when it comes to naturally attaining its supernatural end. First, as Aquinas points out in guestion 3 of the *Prima Secundae*, what is not known cannot be loved.<sup>28</sup> Therefore, if the intellect is naturally impotent with respect to knowledge of its last end, then the will is left without an object to move toward through love. Second, even with graced knowledge of God, the will needs the assistance of grace to move it to love. In the second article of question 109, "On the Necessity of Grace," Aguinas points out that even prior to the corruption of our nature, humankind was not capable of performing meritorious works. "But in the state of integrity, as regards the sufficiency of the operative power, man by his natural endowments could wish and do the good proportionate to his nature, such as the good of acquired virtue; but not surpassing good, as the good of infused virtue."29 Without grace, even in a prelapsarian state of integrity, a human person would be unable to act meritoriously towards his or her final end. All the more, then, is corrupt human nature incapable of loving its last end without assistance: "In the state of corrupt nature man falls short of [loving God as the last end] in the appetite of his rational will, which, unless it is cured by God's grace follows its private good, on account of the corruption of nature."30 Based on the impotence

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> I.II.109.2c: "Sed in statu naturae integrae, quantum ad sufficientiam operativae virtutis, poterat homo per sua naturalia velle et operari bonum suae naturae proportionatum, quale est bonum virtutis acquisitae, non autem bonum superexcedens, quale est bonum virtutis infusae."

<sup>30</sup> I.II.109.3c: "Sed in statu naturae corruptae homo ab hoc deficit secundum appetitum voluntatis

of our human nature intensified by its corruption, we know that grace is necessary if we are to move toward our final end. If we are to have our share in the Image of God actualized (i.e. if we are to know and love God), then we require the help of grace. It now remains for us to examine, at least initially, what it means to say that grace is the external principle of this actualization.

In article nine of question 109, Aguinas begins by pointing out that God's help can be spoken of as two-fold: as a habitual gift and as God's moving us to act. "First, [grace can be spoken of as] a habitual gift whereby corrupted human nature is healed, and after being healed is lifted up so as to work deeds meritorious of everlasting life..."31 This habitual gift heals our corrupted nature (i.e. justifies us) and aids that newly justified nature in actively moving toward its final end. Second, in addition to the language of "habitual gift," we can speak of grace in terms of God moving us to act. This second way of speaking about grace is first discussed in relation to *preparation* for receiving the infused habitual gift whereby we are justified. In article 6 of question 109, Aquinas points out that "every form requires a disposition." In other words, habits (formal causes of human action)<sup>32</sup> can only be present in a power that is rightly disposed.<sup>33</sup> Speaking of this prerequisite disposition, Aquinas is very clear that this predisposition must be accomplished by the free-will of the person receiving the

rationalis, quae propter corruptionem naturae sequitur bonum privatum, nisi sanetur per gratiam Dei."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> I.II.109.9c: "no quidem modo, quantum ad aliquod habituale donum, per quod natura humana corrupta sanetur; et etiam sanata elevetur ad operandum opera meritoria vitae aeternae, quae excedunt proportionem naturae."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> I.II.110.2.ad1: "...gratia, secundum quod est qualitas, dicitur agere in animam non per modum causae efficientis, sed per modum causae formalis..."

<sup>33</sup> We will return to an in depth discussion of dispositive preparation for habits in the following chapter. For now, I simply want to emphasize that grace, even when spoken of in terms other than "habitual gift," is still concerned with human action. As divine help, grace is an external principle of human action.

habitual gift. However, he is equally clear that "free-will can only be turned to God when God turns it."34 Grace, then, is spoken of as God's movement of the human will so as to prepare the person to receive the habitual gift. In addition to speaking of this second type of divine help as preparation, Aguinas examines how God's moving us to act might be spoken of in relation to the habitual gift that has already been received. Specifically, he says that, after having received the habitual gift of grace, we need the continued assistance of grace in order that we might persevere (i.e. be "guided and guarded" so as to be "moved by God to act righteously").35 "The gift of habitual grace is not therefore given to us that we may no longer need the Divine help; for every creature needs to be preserved in the good received from Him."36 So, not only is grace spoken of as the habitual gift that forms our intellect and our will so as to be capable of moving toward our final end, grace is also spoken of as the movement of God in us whereby we are prepared for God's formation and helped to persevere in that movement toward our final end. To speak about this two-fold Divine assistance is to speak about grace as the external principle that actualizes the Image of God in us. However, to avoid reifying these distinctions, I now turn to a passage that is crucial for understanding the relationship between all these various ways of speaking about grace.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> I.II.109.6.ad1: "Sed liberum arbitrium ad Deum converti non potest nisi Deo ipsum ad se convertente..." While this vexing passage seems to a modern eye a clear provocation, for now I must put off any further discussion of *liberum arbitrium*. Suffice it to say that when Aquinas writes '*liberum arbitrium*' he means something quite different than when the modern writer, so corrupted by the enlightenment, writes 'free-will.'

<sup>35</sup> I.II.109.9c.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> I.II.109.9.ad1: "...donum habitualis gratiae non ad hoc datur nobis ut per ipsum non indigeamus ulterius divino auxilio, indiget enim quaelibet creatura ut a Deo conservetur in bono quod ab ipso accepit."

Having laid out this two-fold manner of speaking about Divine assistance to human movement, in the reply to the second objection of article nine, Aguinas provides us with perhaps his simplest explanation of what it means to say that grace is an external principle that actualizes the Image of God: "The operation of the Holy Ghost, which moves and protects, is not circumscribed by the effect of habitual grace which it causes in us; but beyond this effect He, together with the Father and the Son, moves and protects us."37 While Aguinas here is defending his rhetorical distinction between the two-fold nature of Divine help, this passage is crucial for understanding the simplicity of grace. That is to say, while Aquinas is perpetually restating that grace can be considered in two ways, he is not implying that God "dispenses" two types of help. Rather, the Holy Spirit's operation in us can be named variously depending on the perspectives and the mode of inquiry through which we examine it. Regardless of how many distinctions we invent to describe this pneumatological operation (cf. question 111), it is perpetually simple. Therefore, when we take a step back and ask what it means to say that grace is the external principle that actualizes our Image of God, thereby moving us to participate in the Divine Nature, we can see that it is "the operation of the Holy Ghost" that accomplishes this actualization.

For example, when considering the meritorious actions that are the result of grace insofar as grace is considered in relation to actual human movement, Aquinas points out that such action may be considered in two ways. First, it may be considered insofar as that movement proceeds from the movement of the free-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> I.II.109.9.ad2: "...operatio spiritus sancti qua nos movet et protegit, non circumscribitur per effectum habitualis doni quod in nobis causat; sed praeter hunc effectum nos movet et protegit, simul cum patre et filio."

will. Second, it may be considered insofar as "it proceeds from the grace of the Holy Ghost moving us to life everlasting." <sup>38</sup> What I want to emphasize here is that these are not two different types of meritorious action. Rather, all meritorious action (i.e. all graced human action that is our participation in the Divine Nature), is the result of the operation of the Holy Spirit within us.

We will spend the remainder of this and the following chapter providing the thus-far-avoided description of this pneumatological operation in terms of the habitual gift called the theological virtues. For now I want to point out that, as the external principle that actualizes the Image of God in us, moving us to know and love God, the Holy Spirit's operation in us is nothing other than our participation in the Divine Nature.<sup>39</sup>

### 2. The Spiritual Life Conforming to Grace

Thus far in this chapter, my aim has been to show that it is not possible to speak of grace without simultaneously (even if indirectly) speaking about human action. Examining grace in terms of actualization is helpful when trying to understand the active nature of the graced spiritual life (i.e. in its historical particularity). However, we are left with a difficult question: is grace the external principle that causes our participation, or is grace the participation itself? In

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> I.II.114.3c: "Si autem loquamur de opere meritorio secundum quod procedit ex gratia spiritus sancti, sic est meritorium vitae aeternae ex condigno."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> This is an important point because it stops us from reifying habits. The language of habits is a metaphor for explaining the mysterious work of the Holy Spirit's life in our lives. Question 110.4.ad4 is a great example of this. Grace (i.e. the operation of the Spirit) is not in our powers, but in the essence of the soul. The Spirit relates to who we are at our most fundamental, not to our accidents which might be lacking (e.g. through mental disability). Therefore, if, due to the lack of capacity, the Spirit's life does not manifest in action that we would call virtuous, we do not ascribe that to lack of grace (i.e. the absence of the Spirit). Rather, the Holy Spirit relates to who we are. Hence, Aquinas's insistence that all things are capable of loving God (cf. I.II.109.3c). While the use of 'caritas' in describing the love expressed by an inanimate creature would be make little sense insofar as a habit needs a power, such love is still the Holy Spirit working in what is present.

order to answer this we must speak briefly about the limitations of grammars and analogy. Theo Kobusch points out that Aquinas relies quite heavily on analogies of motion in constructing this treatise on grace.<sup>40</sup> The problem with speaking metaphorically about God and God's relationship to Creation is that we humans can easily fall into the trap of univocity. While Aquinas is merely emphasizing the dynamic nature of grace, the analogical use of motion implies chronological order. When imagining the relationship between grace and human action in terms of motion, it is difficult not to see God's action as the first domino that externally acts upon the domino of our own action. In short, we are confronted with a chronology that leads us to ask, if grace is prior to our participation or if grace *is* our participation.

If we return to Aquinas's description of the image of re-creation found in the *Prima Pars*, we can see a way of talking about grace and the spiritual life that does not rely on the metaphors of motion. Specifically, Aquinas tells us that the image of re-creation consists in the conformity of grace. In other words, participation in the Divine Nature is tantamount to being formed by grace. If God's relationship to us is one, this conformity is not chronologically prior to our knowledge and love of God. Much like the grammar of creation which defies the constraints of chronology (i.e. God's act of creation is not an event in the past), so the grammar of grace cannot be fully understood in terms of spatial movement. That is to say, the external principle of human action is not the first domino that starts the process of moving. Rather, it is the underlying possibility of our movement insofar as it provides the order and movement of our soul. From one

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Theo Kobusch, The Ethics of Aquinas, 214.

perspective grace forms the spiritual life (i.e. actualizing the Image of God). From another perspective, the spiritual life conforms to grace. Human action is not subsequent to grace. Human action is simultaneous to grace, manifesting it. In a way, we can speak of human action as a necessary condition for *the experience of* grace. Human action is the sacrament of God's action.

## III. Belief and Signs

Having spent the majority of this chapter showing how Aquinas relates grace and human action, I will now turn to some preliminary and brief considerations of the role of belief in graced participation. However, I want to point out that in this section I will be limiting my comments to a consideration of the relationship between signification and belief. I will be leaving off a consideration of the relationship between faith and charity until the following chapter. The current section aims solely at providing a preliminary gesture towards the developed sacramentology that will be explicated in the fifth chapter.

Thus far, I have been explaining Aquinas's presentation of grace in terms of an actualized Image of God through which we are said to participate in the Divine Nature. As we saw, it is through the infusion of a habitual gift that grace justifies us and makes us capable of performing meritorious deeds. In a particularly helpful passage from question 110, article four, Aquinas offers some insight into what exactly is meant by 'habitual gift' (habituale donum). "For as man in his intellective power participates in the Divine knowledge through the virtue of faith, and in his power of will participates in the Divine love through the virtue of charity, so also in the nature of the soul does he participate in the Divine

Nature, after the manner of likeness through a certain regeneration or recreation."<sup>41</sup> The habitual gifts that are responsible for the movement of the intellect and the will are faith and charity, respectively. It is through these theological virtues that we are said to participate in the Divine Nature. I will have much to say about the relationship between faith and charity in the following chapter. However, since we are here concerned with the role of signification and belief in graced participation, I will now turn to an examination of the interior act of faith: belief (*credere*).

To begin this examination of belief, I would like to reiterate that faith is necessary. As I pointed out above, in question 109, Aquinas says that humans can naturally know some truth without the grace of God. We are naturally bestowed with "intelligible light, which of itself is sufficient for knowing certain intelligible things." However, "higher intelligible things the human intellect cannot know, unless it be perfected by a stronger light, viz., the light of faith or prophecy which is called the *light of grace*, inasmuch as it is added to nature." Here we must point out that this light of grace is not an increase in potency (i.e. we are not given the ability to see by some superhuman mode). Rather, this light of grace,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> I.II.110.4c: "Sicut enim per potentiam intellectivam homo participat cognitionem divinam per virtutem fidei; et secundum potentiam voluntatis amorem divinum, per virtutem caritatis; ita etiam per naturam animae participat, secundum quandam similitudinem, naturam divinam, per quandam regenerationem sive recreationem." To reiterate, these are not three different moments in which the human person is said to participate in the Divine Life. Rather, they are three ways of speaking about the relationship between God and human action. Grace is participation through an actualized Image of God. Through knowledge and love of God, we are said to participate in the Divine Nature. While we can and will, like Aquinas, speak at length and with myriad distinctions about grace, all of that speech can be simply summed up: grace is nothing else than a participation in the Divine Nature.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> I.II.109.1c: "Sic igitur intellectus humanus habet aliquam formam, scilicet ipsum intelligibile lumen, quod est de se sufficiens ad quaedam intelligibilia cognoscenda, ad ea scilicet in quorum notitiam per sensibilia possumus devenire."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Ibid: "Altiora vero intelligibilia intellectus humanus cognoscere non potest nisi fortiori lumine perficiatur, sicut lumine fidei vel prophetiae; quod dicitur lumen gratiae, inquantum est naturae superadditum."

insofar as it is the extrinsic principle of the intellect's movement towards its supernatural end, is called the infused habit of faith.<sup>44</sup> Faith is said to perfect our nature (specifically, our natural intellectual powers) insofar as it is an extrinsic principle of our act of knowing God. To perfect a power is to move it to act. With regard to the last end of the intellect, an extrinsic principle is needed in order to achieve knowledge of (i.e. union with) that end.

Faith moves us toward this union with God insofar as it is a habit that inclines us to believe. When examining the nature of belief, Aquinas, following Augustine, says that to believe is to think with assent (*cum assensione cogitare*). 45 More specifically, 'belief' refers to "the movement of the mind while yet deliberating, and not yet perfected by the clear sight of truth." 46 That is to say, 'thinking with assent' describes a mode of thinking that is similar to the certain knowledge we acquire through demonstrations (i.e. what Aquinas calls *scientia*) insofar as belief "cleaves firmly to one side," but dissimilar to *scientia* insofar as "[belief's] knowledge does not attain the perfection of clear sight." 47 Simply put, the difference between saying 'she knows' and 'she believes' is that belief is certain knowledge of an *unseen* object.

Now, faith is called a *theological* virtue because its unseen object is God.<sup>48</sup> That is to say, faith is the virtue whereby the intellect is inclined toward belief in

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Kobusch, *The Ethics of Aquinas*, 210.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> S.T. II.II.2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> II.II.2.1c: "Et secundum hoc cogitatio proprie dicitur motus animi deliberantis nondum perfecti per plenam visionem veritatis."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Ibid.: "Sed actus iste qui est credere habet firmam adhaesionem ad unam partem, in quo convenit credens cum sciente et intelligente, et tamen eius cognitio non est perfecta per manifestam visionem, in quo convenit cum dubitante, suspicante et opinante."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> S.T. I.II.62.1c: "Et huiusmodi principia virtutes dicuntur theologicae, tum quia habent Deum pro obiecto, inquantum per eas recte ordinamur in Deum; tum quia a solo Deo nobis infunduntur; tum quia sola divina revelatione, in sacra Scriptura, huiusmodi virtutes traduntur.

God. When considering the knowledge and love of God that constitutes our participation in the Divine Nature, the faithful act of belief is union through knowledge whereby our intellect participates in the Divine Nature. However, to properly understand what it means to say that God is the object of faith, we must take the time to understand the embodied process that constitutes belief in God.

While faith's object is unseen (God), this unseen object is known through objects that are seen.

Accordingly the object of faith may be considered in two ways. First, as regards the thing itself which is believed, and thus the object of faith is something simple, namely the thing itself about which we have faith. Secondly, on the part of the believer, and in this respect the object of faith is something complex by way of a proposition.<sup>49</sup>

Put differently, faith has a complex object insofar as "the thing known is in the knower according to the mode of the knower. Now the mode proper to the human intellect is to know the truth by synthesis and analysis." Faith needs to be provided with the complex objects through which God is known. Without unnecessary examination of Aquinas's theory of human cognition, it will suffice to say that the faithful act of believing is not exempt from the limitations of the human body. These limitations are attested to in question 12 of the *Prima Pars*, where Aquinas is discussing human knowledge of God:

Although by the revelation of grace in this life we cannot know of God "what He is," and thus are united to Him as to one unknown; still we know Him more fully according as many and more excellent of His effects are demonstrated to us, and according as we attribute to Him some things known by divine revelation, to which natural

<sup>50</sup> II.II.1.2c: "...cognita sunt in cognoscente secundum modum cognoscentis. Est autem modus proprius humani intellectus ut componendo et dividendo veritatem cognoscat..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> S.T. II.II.1.2c: " Sic igitur obiectum fidei dupliciter considerari potest. Uno modo, ex parte ipsius rei creditae, et sic obiectum fidei est aliquid incomplexum, scilicet res ipsa de qua fides habetur. Alio modo, ex parte credentis, et secundum hoc obiectum fidei est aliquid complexum per modum enuntiabilis."

reason cannot reach, as, for instance, that God is Three and One.<sup>51</sup>
According to Aquinas, our union with God through our faithful belief is our union to a known unknown. There is always a mediacy and an absence<sup>52</sup> that marks our intellectual union with God. For example, when discussing the object of faith, Aquinas spends much time examining the necessity of expressing faith in collections of propositional articles called symbols (i.e. creeds). These symbols are necessary so that the complex objects of faith (i.e. the propositional articles of faith) "might the more easily be proposed to all."<sup>53</sup> The faithful act of belief is directed first toward what is seen and known (i.e. the signs and symbols of revelation) so that it might ultimately be directed toward what is unseen and known as unknown (i.e. God). The historical and embodied nature of belief is further emphasized when we consider that, in addition to the need for signs and symbols, those complex objects need to be "proposed" to those who might believe in them.

Hence, Aquinas attests to the embodied and historical nature of belief and signification when he points out that, "Divine revelation reaches those of lower degree through those who are over them." <sup>54</sup> Here Aquinas is aligning himself with the ecclesiastical hierarchy of Pseudo-Dionysius. However, implicit in this theory is an emphasis on the historical nature of revelation. The human mode of

-

 <sup>51</sup> S.T. I.12.13.ad1: "...licet per revelationem gratiae in hac vita non cognoscamus de Deo quid est, et sic ei quasi ignoto coniungamur; tamen plenius ipsum cognoscimus, inquantum plures et excellentiores effectus eius nobis demonstrantur; et inquantum ei aliqua attribuimus ex revelatione divina, ad quae ratio naturalis non pertingit, ut Deum esse trinum et unum."
 52 To be sure, the absence of God here is a function of our naturally impotent experience and not of God's withdrawal. Nothing can exist without participating in the presence of God.
 53 S.T. II.II.1.9c: "Et ideo necessarium fuit veritatem fidei in unum colligi, ut facilius posset omnibus proponi, ne aliquis per ignorantiam a fidei veritate deficeret.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> II.II.2.6c: "Revelatio autem divina ordine quodam ad inferiores pervenit per superiores..."

knowing requires particular and complex objects through which God is known.

This leads Aquinas to posit a cause of faith beyond the infusion of the habitual gift.

First, that the things which are of faith should be proposed to man: this is necessary in order that man believe anything explicitly. . . . Those things which are of faith surpass human reason, hence they do not come to man's knowledge unless God reveal them. To some, indeed, they are revealed by God immediately, as those things which were revealed by the apostles and prophets, while to some they are proposed by God in sending preachers of the faith. <sup>55</sup>

For those of us not numbered among the apostles and the prophets, God chooses to communicate with us through the mediation of preachers (broadly understood as anyone who proclaims the Word of God). Our participation in the Divine Nature through the faithful act of belief is essentially tied to evangelization.<sup>56</sup> Human action, then, in all of its historical and embodied particularity, is rightfully described as the *beginning* of participation in the Divine Nature insofar as through the formulation and proclamation of symbols and signs (i.e. the complex objects of faith) human action mediates the presence of God that is a prerequisite for faithful belief in God. With this role of evangelization in mind, we finally turn to an explicit examination of the relationship between belief and sacramental signification.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> II.II.6.1c: "Quorum unum est ut homini credibilia proponantur, quod requiritur ad hoc quod homo aliquid explicite credat. . . . Sed quibusdam quidem revelantur immediate a Deo, sicut sunt revelata apostolis et prophetis, quibusdam autem proponuntur a Deo mittente fidei praedicatores..." Here, I will not be engaging in a discussion of the nature of immediate (i.e. personal) revelation. However, I would suggest in passing that such revelation is not accomplished independently of the historical particularity of the individual. For example, the confession of St. Peter in Mt 16:18 (despite Jesus' insistence that "flesh and blood has not revealed this to you, but my Father in heaven") was still dependant upon both Peter's particular experience of the Incarnate Word, as well as his entire psycho-linguistic development up to that point. Hence, even immediate revelation is accomplished in cooperation with the symbolic.

<sup>56</sup> I will refrain from a discussion of the role of faith in revelation. Suffice it to say that the external act of faith (i.e. confession) is the manifestation of the evangelization whereby the signs and symbols of faith are formulated and proclaimed.

While I will leave off a more in-depth discussion of the role of the Eucharist in the graced movement of the Image of God until Chapter Five, here I must briefly return to the material from our first chapter regarding sacramental signification. I had pointed out that, for Aquinas, sacramental causality is a function of signification.<sup>57</sup> In other words, if we want to know what it means to say that sacraments cause grace, we must first understand the relationship between grace and signification. As I pointed out, sacramental signification provides faith with its object.<sup>58</sup> Specifically, the sacraments offer us knowledge of Christ's Passion (the cause of our sanctification), grace and virtues (the form of our sanctification), and eternal life (the end of our sanctification).<sup>59</sup> Sacraments are said to have sacramental signification insofar as they signify (i.e. offer us knowledge of) the cause, form, and end of our sanctification. Keeping in mind that the object of faith, when considered from the perspective of the believer, is "something complex by way of a proposition," we can see that sacramental signification makes the object of faith present to the believer. Put differently, sacramental signification manifests the known to the knower in a mode proper to the human intellect. 60 While Aguinas's treatment of the virtue of faith tends to

-

<sup>57</sup> Cf. Chapter 1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> It should be noted that this is obviously not a role exclusively held by the sacraments. The object of faith is free to be present to the human intellect in any way God deems fitting. The sacraments just happen to be particularly fitting.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> S.T. III.60.3c: "Unde sacramentum est et signum rememorativum eius quod praecessit, scilicet passionis Christi; et demonstrativum eius quod in nobis efficitur per Christi passionem, scilicet gratiae; et prognosticum, idest praenuntiativum, futurae gloriae."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> Again, grace does not add potency to human nature, thereby making us capable of knowing in superhuman modes. One might argue that Aquinas defends the reality of immediately acquired knowledge (i.e. knowledge gained independently of synthesis and analysis) in his discussion of prophecy. Most notably, in II.II.171.1.ad4 Aquinas says that "in prophetia requiritur quod intentio mentis elevetur ad percipienda divina." However, insofar as "haec autem elevatio intentionis fit spiritu sancto movente," Aquinas is not postulating a different mode of knowing. Rather, the elevation of the mind is the inspiration (inspiratio) of the Holy Spirit that allows the prophet to

emphasize the role of words in belief, he clearly has a place for non-verbal communication. For example, in the first question of the Secunda Secundae, Aguinas tells us that "things concerning Christ's human nature, and the sacraments of the Church, or any creatures whatever, come under faith, in so far as by them we are directed to God, and inasmuch as we assent to them on account of the Divine Truth." By means of sacramental signification, the sacraments propose the complex objects of faith to us so that, through the mediation of their words, matter, and actions (i.e. sacramental signs), we might believe in God as the source of our salvation.

In this brief section I have tried to gesture towards the importance of sacramental signification for our participation in the Divine Nature. Quite clearly, these preliminary considerations demand further exploration. Specifically, how does belief in God relate to love of God? If it is through both knowledge and love of God that we are said to participate in the Divine Nature, then speaking of belief is not sufficient for understanding grace. With these questions in mind, the following chapter will provide a more in-depth discussion of what it means to say that we participate in the Divine Nature through faith and charity. Specifically, we will take up the question of the relationship between salvation and grace, describing that relationship in terms of justification and sanctification. Those considerations will allow us to develop an understanding of the spiritual life as a process of striving to increase in charity. However, the purpose of this section, in addition to an explanation of belief and signification, has been to show that, even

apprehend revealed truths. This inspiration is clearly distinct from the revelation "in quo perficitur prophetia." All this is to say that grace perfects our nature insofar as it moves us to more perfectly know in a mode proper to human beings. We must still "know the truth by synthesis and analysis."

when considered solely in terms of belief (i.e. the internal act of faith), participating in the Divine Nature is an embodied and historical event. In short, this section reiterates the thesis of the whole chapter: grace cannot be separated from particular human action.

## IV. Conclusion: Cooperative Participation

In this chapter I focused primarily on grace as participation and the role of belief and signification in that participation. In the previous chapter, I had pointed out that if grace is "nothing else than a participated likeness in the Divine Nature," then understanding the role of belief and signification in that participation is necessary for properly understanding the role of the sacraments in our lives. This grammar of grace provides us with a particular way of talking about God's relationship with humankind. Based on the location of the treatise on grace within the larger structure of the Summa, we must say that any use of the word 'grace' entails a reference to God's effect on the active spiritual life. As such, this grammar of grace emphasizes authentic human action. If grace is "nothing else than a participation in the divine life," then it is a cooperative participation insofar as it is inherently connected to human action. What exactly cooperative participation looks like is a question I leave for the following two chapters to flesh out. In this chapter, I treated the graced action of the intellectual power: faithful belief. The following chapter will examine what it means to say that grace acts upon the appetitive power of the will.

At the heart of this chapter is a desire to avoid the reification of grace.

Conforming to God's will is not the same as being the next domino in a sequence

begun by God. Rather, grace is a dynamic relationship between God and Creation. I use the word 'dynamic' because human action is essential to grace. "What is substantially in God becomes accidental in the soul participating in Divine goodness." 61

Perhaps the clearest condemnation of what we might call a "grace productionist" view of the sacraments in which grace is reified into a created substance is the following passage from the treatise on grace: "No accident is called being as if it had being, but because by it something is; hence it is said to belong to a being rather than to be a being." <sup>62</sup> God has being and, in a different way, humans have being. Grace, on the other hand, does not have being, but belongs to human being when God wills what is good for them. When God wills the good for humankind, our share in the Image of God becomes active as, through knowledge and love of God, we conform to and are formed by grace. By that conformity we are said to cooperatively participate in the Divine Nature.

Grace, then, begins with human action (the historically mediated proclamation of revelation) and culminates in human action (the active participation that constitutes the embodied spiritual life). <sup>63</sup> Simultaneously, grace begins with divine action (the self-communication of God) and culminates in divine action (the operation of the Holy Spirit within us). "When the same effect is attributed to a natural cause and to the divine power, it is not as though the effect were produced partly by God and partly by the natural agent: but the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> S.T. I.II.110.2.ad2: "Id enim quod substantialiter est in Deo, accidentaliter fit in anima participante divinam bonitatem..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> I.II.110.2.ad3: "Unde omne accidens non dicitur ens quasi ipsum esse habeat, sed quia eo aliquid est, unde et magis dicitur esse entis quam ens..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> For example, when discussing infant baptism, Aquinas points out that grace is present only as habit, not as action, until later cooperation, cf. III.69.6.

whole effect is produced by both, though in different ways, as the same effect is attributed wholly to the instrument, and wholly also to the principal agent."<sup>64</sup> Cooperative participation is embodied. The spiritual life in which we journey towards God is as corporeal as it is spiritual. Our participation in the Divine Nature is not a mystical union that occurs on some spiritual plain of existence, separate from the finite and messy world of created matter. Through Christ, God chose to live with us, and, through the Holy Spirit, God chooses to live within us.

~~~

"By this we know that we abide in him and he in us, because he has given us of his Spirit."

~1 John 4:13

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> St. Thomas Aquinas, *Summa Contra Gentiles* III.70.8: "Patet etiam quod non sic idem effectus causae naturali et divinae virtuti attribuitur quasi partim a Deo, et partim a naturali agente fiat, sed totus ab utroque secundum alium modum: sicut idem effectus totus attribuitur instrumento, et principali agenti etiam totus."

3

# The Theological Virtues and the Embodied Spiritual Life

We love, because he first loved us.

~1 John 4:19

~~~

In the previous chapter I examined how Aguinas describes the embodied spiritual life in terms of grace. The present chapter will examine how he describes that same spiritual life in terms of the theological virtues. This chapter is meant to show that when Aguinas writes about acts of charity he is using a grammar of virtue to describe the embodied spiritual life. As Aquinas describes them, acts of charity are also the Holy Spirit's activity in us (or, better, the Holy Spirit moving us from within). In the previous chapter we saw that Aguinas also uses a grammar of grace to describe the embodied spiritual life insofar as grace is the Holy Spirit actualizing our share in the Image of God. Hence, Aquinas is employing two grammars to describe the same reality. As I will point out, grace is not exhausted by the concept of charity and the acts formed by charity; the distinction between grace and the virtues is not merely a rhetorical distinction. This grammar of virtue allows Aquinas to move away from the general grammar of grace to a more particular grammar of virtue. As Aquinas says in the preface to the Secunda Secundae, general considerations of morality are less helpful insofar as human actions are always concrete and particular. Returning once again to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> S.T. II.II. Preface: "Post communem considerationem de virtutibus et vitiis et aliis ad materiam moralem pertinentibus, necesse est considerare singula in speciali, sermones enim morales

the questions from our first chapter, I will focus on how, according to Aquinas, we become subjects of the theological virtues and what effects those virtues have in our lives. Insofar as I can retrieve the answers to these questions from the *Secunda Secundae*, I will have retrieved a grammar of virtue that can be used to describe the embodied spiritual life.

While this chapter will treat all three of the theological virtues, its primary focus will be the virtue of charity. The overarching thesis of the chapter is that the spiritual life of the wayfaring Christian is the process of striving to increase in charity. In order to support this thesis, I will proceed in four sections. First, I will describe the theological virtues by focusing on their roles in moving the intellect and the will. It is due to these roles that the theological virtues are said to be necessary for our participation in the Divine Nature. The second and third sections will describe the roles of the theological virtues in soteriological terms. Namely, the second section will describe the theological virtues from the perspective of their generation. That is to say, we will be examining their role in our justification. The third section, then, will describe the theological virtues from the perspective of their perfection. That is to say, we will be examining their role in our sanctification. The purpose of focusing our attention on soteriological language is to emphasize the fact that our salvation (i.e., our justification and sanctification) is the process of growing in union with God. Sanctification will be presented as the process of moving from union with God to deeper union with God. Finally, by way of transition to the fourth chapter, I will suggest that the retrieved grammar of the theological virtues betrays an implicit pneumatological

soteriology of theosis.

## I. The Theological Virtues: Orders and Degrees

To move from the natural aptitude for knowing and loving God (i.e. the image of creation) to actually and habitually knowing and loving God (i.e. the image of re-creation) is the movement that Aquinas refers to as participation in the Divine Nature. The previous chapter was devoted to describing grace in terms of this movement. Participation in the Divine Nature (i.e. grace) is God's movement of the intellect to knowledge of God and of the will to love of God. The present section will be an examination of the roles the theological virtues play in this participation.

#### 1. Faith, Hope, and Charity

In order to be moved toward their final end, the intellect and the will need assistance. Insofar as the purpose of a virtue is to incline a power to move from potency to act,<sup>3</sup> the theological virtues move the intellect and the will toward the final end.<sup>4</sup> As was stated in the previous chapter, the supernatural character of the final end renders our natural principles impotent to attain the Final End.<sup>5</sup> "Hence, it is necessary for man to receive from God some additional principles, whereby he may be directed to supernatural happiness." The three theological

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Cf. Chapter 2.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> S.T. I.II.55.1c: "...virtus nominat quandam potentiae perfectionem. Uniuscuiusque autem perfectio praecipue consideratur in ordine ad suum finem. Finis autem potentiae actus est." <sup>4</sup> I.II.62.1c: "Et huiusmodi principia virtutes dicuntur theologicae, tum quia habent Deum pro obiecto, inquantum per eas recte ordinamur in Deum; tum quia a solo Deo nobis infunduntur;

tum quia sola divina revelatione, in sacra Scriptura, huiusmodi virtutes traduntur."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Cf. Chapter 2.2.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> S.T. I.II.62.1c: "Unde oportet quod superaddantur homini divinitus aliqua principia, per quae ita ordinetur ad beatitudinem supernaturalem..."

virtues that constitute these supernatural principles are called faith, hope, and charity (*fides, spes, et caritas*). A brief description of these virtues is offered in an article where Aquinas examines whether faith, hope, and charity are rightly called theological virtues:

First, as regards the intellect, man receives certain supernatural principles, which are held by means of a Divine light: these are the articles of faith, about which is faith. Secondly, the will is directed to this end, both as to that end as something attainable—and this pertains to hope—and as to a certain spiritual union, whereby the will is, so to speak, transformed into that end—and this belongs to charity.<sup>7</sup>

Hence, faith is the virtue that perfects the intellect with respect to its movement (i.e. assent of belief) toward its final end: First Truth.<sup>8</sup> Hope is the virtue that perfects the will with respect to its attainable, yet unattained final end: Eternal Happiness.<sup>9</sup> Finally, charity is the virtue that perfects the will with respect to its attained final end: the spiritual union of friendship with God. Insofar as these virtues move the intellect and the will toward God, they are rightfully called the supernatural principles through which the image of creation is actualized into the image of recreation. Put differently, the theological virtues are rightfully called principles of our participation in the Divine Nature.

Clearly, much more could be said about these virtues individually.

However, rather than isolate each virtue for description, I will be describing them in terms of their relationship to one another. Specifically, I will be emphasizing

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> I.II.62.3c: "Et primo quidem, quantum ad intellectum, adduntur homini quaedam principia supernaturalia, quae divino lumine capiuntur, et haec sunt credibilia, de quibus est fides. Secundo vero, voluntas ordinatur in illum finem et quantum ad motum intentionis, in ipsum tendentem sicut in id quod est possibile consequi, quod pertinet ad spem, et quantum ad unionem quandam spiritualem, per quam quodammodo transformatur in illum finem, quod fit per caritatem.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Cf. S.T. II.II.1.1.

<sup>9</sup> Cf. II.II.17.2.

their constitutive dependency. The purpose of this method is to avoid the reification of these virtues in the same way that the previous chapter sought to avoid the reification of types of grace (e.g. cooperative and operative). In the end, describing the complex activity of the theological virtues should be seen as a description of the simple activity of the Holy Spirit in the human person, just as any description of various types of grace is a description of the Holy Spirit's single action in us.

## 2. Orders of the Generation and Perfection

Having briefly described each virtue individually, the majority of this chapter will be given over to a discussion of the relationships between the theological virtues. Specifically, I will be focusing on Aquinas's use of the word *ordo* to describe these relationships. In question 62.4 of the *Prima Secundae*, Aquinas distinguishes between two orders in the theological virtues: the order of generation (*ordine generationis*) and the order of perfection (*ordine perfectionis*).

In the order of generation, faith precedes hope, and hope precedes charity. It is important to emphasize the fact that the order of generation is a description of the *acts* of the virtue. <sup>10</sup> In other words, 'generation' is only meant chronologically with regard to the *acts* of faith, hope, and charity (i.e. belief, hope, and friendship, respectively), and not with respect to the presence of the virtue in the subject. <sup>11</sup> Aquinas says quite clearly that the theological virtues are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> S.T. I.II.62.4c: "...fides praecedit spem, et spes caritatem, secundum actus (nam habitus simul infunduntur)."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> For example, when discussing infant baptism, Aquinas points out that grace is present only as habit (i.e. infused theological virtues), not as action, until later cooperation, cf. III.69.6.

all infused simultaneously.<sup>12</sup> We will return to a discussion of how Aquinas is using the word 'infusion' later in this chapter. For now I would like to focus on what the following description of the order of generation tells us about the relationship between the intellect and the will.

For the movement of the appetite cannot tend to anything, either by hoping or loving, unless that thing be apprehended by the sense or by the intellect. Now it is by faith that the intellect apprehends the object of hope and love. Hence in the order of generation, faith precedes hope and charity. In like manner a man loves a thing because he apprehends it as his good. Now from the very fact that a man hopes to be able to obtain some good through someone, he looks on the man in whom he hopes as a good of his own. Hence for the very reason that a man hopes in someone, he proceeds to love him: so that in the order of generation, hope precedes charity as regards their respective acts.<sup>13</sup>

Faith precedes hope and charity because faith is the virtue that allows us to know God as the object of hope and charity. Hence, Aquinas cites Augustine: "Love ranks above knowledge in moving, but knowledge precedes love in attaining: *for naught is loved saved what is known.*" <sup>14</sup> The knowledge of faith (i.e. belief) presents the will with an object toward which to move. Insofar as God is habitually and actually known through faith, hope is able to move toward God as attainable (but unattained) Eternal Happiness. In other words, hope allows the will to desire God as The Good. Insofar as hope desires God as a good to be

-

 $<sup>^{12}</sup>$  S.T. I.II.62.4c: "...fides praecedit spem, et spes caritatem, secundum actus (nam habitus simul infunduntur)."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Ibid.: "Non enim potest in aliquid motus appetitivus tendere vel sperando vel amando, nisi quod est apprehensum sensu aut intellectu. Per fidem autem apprehendit intellectus ea quae sperat et amat. Unde oportet quod, ordine generationis, fides praecedat spem et caritatem. Similiter autem ex hoc homo aliquid amat, quod apprehendit illud ut bonum suum. Per hoc autem quod homo ab aliquo sperat se bonum consequi posse, reputat ipsum in quo spem habet, quoddam bonum suum. Unde ex hoc ipso quod homo sperat de aliquo, procedit ad amandum ipsum. Et sic, ordine generationis, secundum actus, spes praecedit caritatem."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> I.II.3.4.ad4: "...dilectio praeeminet cognitioni in movendo, sed cognitio praevia est dilectioni in attingendo, non enim diligitur nisi cognitum..."

attained, charity is able to recognize and love God as a good in and of God's self. Hence, hope leads to the love of charity. The order of generation clearly shows that, regarding the acts of the theological virtues, the actual movement of the intellect toward God must chronologically precede the actual movement of will in hope and love. Again, this is different than saying that the presence of faith in the subject precedes the presence of hope and charity.

In the previous chapter, I stopped short of explicitly discussing the order of generation insofar as I did not consider the relations of the virtues within an individual. Rather, the chapter looked indirectly at the order of generation insofar as it considered faith alone; specifically, we discussed the role of belief and signification in our participation in the Divine Nature. The act of faith (i.e. belief) comes first. As we saw, in coming to belief, faith must be provided with the objects of revelation (i.e. the articles of faith). The theological virtue then moves the intellect to assent. At this point there is a union with God as the True. Insofar as the act of belief is the beginning of our *actualized* participation in the Divine Nature, we are describing faith as it fits in the order of generation. Through the act of faith, the intellect provides the will with an object towards which it moves. So, in the order of generation, we have a description of the will's dependence on the intellect.

After describing the order of generation, Aquinas briefly addresses the order of perfection: "In the order of perfection, charity precedes faith and hope: because both faith and hope are quickened by charity, and receive from charity their full complement as virtues. For thus charity is the mother and the root of all

the virtues, inasmuch as it is the form of them all."15 Here I must take the time to offer an initial explanation of charity's formative role insofar as it elucidates the relationship between the intellect and the will. Charity "directs the acts of all other virtues to the last end, and which, consequently, also gives the form to all other acts of virtue: and it is precisely in this sense that charity is called the form of the virtues, for these are called virtues in relation to 'informed' acts." 16 Charity is the virtue whereby the human person desires to be virtuous for the sake of deepening friendship with God. By moving the will to love God, charity is the virtue through which we strive to know God as a friend. Put differently, when charity forms faith, the movement of the intellect depends on the movement of the will. Or, in the words of Aquinas: "Charity is called the mother of the other virtues, because, by commanding them, it conceives the acts of the other virtues, by the desire of the last end."17 Aquinas uses the word vivificare ('to make live,' often translated as 'quicken') to describe the relationship between charity and the other virtues. Friendship with God gives life to all other virtues, insofar as all actions are done for the sake of friendship with God. We will return to the formative role of charity in much greater length in the following chapter. For now, I simply wish to emphasize the fact that, in the order of perfection, we have a description of the intellect's dependence on the will.

By employing these two orders, Aquinas is maintaining a tension. In the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> S.T. I.II.62.4c: "Ordine vero perfectionis, caritas praecedit fidem et spem, eo quod tam fides quam spes per caritatem formatur, et perfectionem virtutis acquirit. Sic enim caritas est mater omnium virtutum et radix, inquantum est omnium virtutum forma..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> S.T. II.II.23.8c: "...per caritatem ordinantur actus omnium aliarum virtutum ad ultimum finem. Et secundum hoc ipsa dat formam actibus omnium aliarum virtutum. Et pro tanto dicitur esse forma virtutum, nam et ipsae virtutes dicuntur in ordine ad actus formatos."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> II.II.23.8.ad3: "Et quia mater est quae in se concipit ex alio, ex hac ratione dicitur mater aliarum virtutum, quia ex appetitu finis ultimi concipit actus aliarum virtutum, imperando ipsos."

order of generation, the intellect moves the will; faith generates charity. In the order of perfection, the will moves the intellect: charity perfects faith. Rather than simply describing a five-step process from faith to charity and back again, it seems to me that Aguinas is maintaining a tension insofar as he is using these two orders to describe the relationship of co-dependence that exists between the will and the intellect. As moral theologian and Thomistic scholar James F. Keenan has pointed out, one of the great problems of scholastic thought was the relationship between the will and the intellect. 18 In question 9 of the *Prima* Secundae, Aquinas maintains the will's autonomy by naming God as the final cause of the will's movement. Or, as Keenan puts it, "by God's creative act, this inclination [toward God] is already in the will, and thus the final cause is already in the will prior to any presentation of an object by reason." In an article where Aguinas is treating the relationship between faith and charity, he notes that, unlike prudence which "moderates the appetitive movements pertaining to the moral virtues, faith does not moderate the appetitive movement tending to God, which movement belongs to the theological virtues: it only shows the object. And this appetitive movement towards its object surpasses human knowledge."20 As we will see in our examination of justification, the autonomy of the will and its relationship to the intellect is described only with difficulty. However, by using these two orders of generation and perfection, Aguinas is able to speak about the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> James F. Keenan. *Goodness and Rightness in Thomas Aquinas's* Summa Theologiae. Washington D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 1992). See, in particular, Chapters 2-3. <sup>19</sup> Ibid., 44.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> S.T. I.II.66.6.ad1: "...quia prudentia moderatur motus appetitivos ad morales virtutes pertinentes, sed fides non moderatur motum appetitivum tendentem in Deum, qui pertinet ad virtutes theologicas; sed solum ostendit obiectum. Motus autem appetitivus in obiectum, excedit cognitionem humanam; secundum illud ad Ephes. III, supereminentem scientiae caritatem Christi."

relationship between the intellect and the will in a manner that maintains the tension of their co-dependence in their movement toward God. In considering whether faith is the first of the theological virtues, Aquinas makes it clear that the order of generation cannot be isolated from the order of perfection: "Faith without charity cannot be the foundation of the spiritual life." <sup>21</sup> In this way, it is not faith alone that begins the spiritual life, but perfected faith upon which the edifice of the spiritual life stands. In this life, the theological virtues simply cannot be separated. Insofar as the theological virtues are considered in terms of the spiritual life, they are essentially relational.

#### *3.* Three Degrees of Charity.

As the principles of our participation in the Divine Nature, all three theological virtues unite the human person to God. However, the unions created through faith and hope are distinct from the union of charity insofar as faith and hope "adhere to God as to a principle wherefrom certain things accrue to us," whereas "charity makes us adhere to God for his own sake, uniting our minds to God by the emotion of love." Hence, the union of charity is said to be more perfect than the union of faith or hope. However, while charity is a union attained, that does not mean that the union is static. On the contrary, according to Aquinas there are three degrees (*gradus*) of charity. For Aquinas, the

<sup>2</sup> 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> S.T. II.II.4.7.ad4: "Ad quartum dicendum quod ad rationem fundamenti non solum requiritur quod sit primum, sed etiam quod sit aliis partibus aedificii connexum, non enim esset fundamentum nisi ei aliae partes aedificii cohaererent. Connexio autem spiritualis aedificii est per caritatem, secundum illud Coloss. III, super omnia caritatem habete, quae est vinculum perfectionis. Et ideo fides sine caritate fundamentum esse non potest, nec tamen oportet quod caritas sit prior fide."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> II.II.17.6.c: "Caritas igitur facit hominem Deo inhaerere propter seipsum, mentem hominis uniens Deo per affectum amoris. Spes autem et fides faciunt hominem inhaerere Deo sicut cuidam principio ex quo aliqua nobis proveniunt."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> II.II.24.9sc. "Ergo est triplex gradus caritatis."

spiritual life is a dynamic process of striving to deepen one's union with God.

At the outset, we must note that the three degrees of charity are rhetorically attributed so as to emphasize the dynamic nature of charity. The degrees are not to be understood as levels of God's love for us. Rather, as Aquinas puts it, "the diverse degrees of charity are distinguished according to the different pursuits to which man is brought by the increase of charity." <sup>24</sup> As charity increases (i.e. as friendship with God deepens), that friendship will manifest itself in various ways depending on its depth. Aquinas describes these "different pursuits" as follows:

For at first it is incumbent on man to occupy himself chiefly with avoiding sin and resisting his concupiscences, which move him in opposition to charity: this concerns beginners, in whom charity has to be fed or fostered lest it be destroyed: in the second place man's chief pursuit is to aim at progress in good, and this is the pursuit of the proficient, whose chief aim is to strengthen their charity by adding to it: while man's third pursuit is to aim chiefly at union with and enjoyment of God: this belongs to the perfect who "desire to be dissolved and to be with Christ."<sup>25</sup>

As we will see in the following two sections, infusion of theological virtue does not make one perfect (or proficient) in charity. In most human lives, charity is received by patiently struggling to deepen our union with God. As Aquinas points out, the primary pursuit of a beginner in charity is to resist sin. Those who are proficient in charity, on the other hand, strive to increase in charity. As with any habit, the strength of the inclination toward its end is subject to change. We will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> II.II.24.9.c: "Ita etiam et diversi gradus caritatis distinguuntur secundum diversa studia ad quae homo perducitur per caritatis augmentum."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Ibid.: "Nam primo quidem incumbit homini studium principale ad recedendum a peccato et resistendum concupiscentiis eius, quae in contrarium caritatis movent. Et hoc pertinet ad incipientes, in quibus caritas est nutrienda vel fovenda ne corrumpatur. Secundum autem studium succedit, ut homo principaliter intendat ad hoc quod in bono proficiat. Et hoc studium pertinet ad proficientes, qui ad hoc principaliter intendunt ut in eis caritas per augmentum roboretur. Tertium autem studium est ut homo ad hoc principaliter intendat ut Deo inhaereat et eo fruatur. Et hoc pertinet ad perfectos, qui cupiunt dissolvi et esse cum Christo."

examine the process of increasing in charity more closely in our third section. For now, I want to emphasize that Aquinas's description of the three degrees of charity is meant as a description of charity seeking increase in charity, of union seeking deeper union.

This section's examination of the orders and degrees of the theological virtues is meant to emphasize the fact that Aquinas sees the spiritual life as a *dynamic process*. Hence, the Christian is called a 'wayfarer.' In order to see how the theological virtues (and charity in particular) relate to the embodied spiritual life, I will now turn to a consideration of salvation. In the following sections we will see that processing through the degrees of charity can be described in terms of the generation of the theological virtues and in terms of the perfection of the theological virtues.

## II. Falling in Love with God<sup>26</sup>

To talk about salvation in terms of the spiritual life, we return once again to Aquinas's discussion of the Image of God found in the *Prima Pars*. There we saw a threefold Image of God.<sup>27</sup> As I pointed out in the previous chapter, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Before I enter into a soteriological discussion, I would like to address the glaring lacuna that will mark the next two sections: there will be no mention of Christ. That discussion is coming in Chapter 5 when the grammars of grace and virtue that are retrieved from the *Secunda Pars* will be connected with the Christology and sacramentology of the *Tertia Pars*. Focusing on these grammars of grace and virtue before treating Christology assures that Aquinas's implicit pneumatology (i.e. the theology of divine action that undergirds his discussion of grace and the theological virtues) will not be subsumed by his much more explicit Christology. This will assure that any interpretation of the Christocentrism in the *Tertia Pars* does not degenerate into Christomonism. Again, the relationship between the *Secunda Pars*'s pneumatological soteriology of *theosis* and the Christological soteriologies of the *Tertia Pars* will be treated at length in Chapter 5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> S.T. I.93.4c: "Unde imago Dei tripliciter potest considerari in homine. Uno quidem modo, secundum quod homo habet aptitudinem naturalem ad intelligendum et amandum Deum, et haec aptitudo consistit in ipsa natura mentis, quae est communis omnibus hominibus. Alio modo, secundum quod homo actu vel habitu Deum cognoscit et amat, sed tamen imperfecte, et haec est

image of re-creation is the active Image of God that manifests the spiritual life. As I will argue throughout the remainder of this chapter, speaking about justification and sanctification are two different ways of describing the relationship between the theological virtues and their effects on the spiritual life. Speaking in terms of justification is an archeological way of speaking about the theological virtues that generate us as subjects of the theological virtues. Put differently, we fall in love with God.

#### 1. Justification

In an article where Aquinas treats the distinction between grace and the theological virtues, he succinctly sums up his theology of justification: "It is in respect of receiving this [divine] nature that we are said to be born again sons of God."28 To share in the image of re-creation (i.e. to be a born again child of God) is to participate in the Divine Nature. Here, I will examine how Aquinas describes this participation in terms of being generated as a subject of the theological virtues.

In question 113 of the treatise on grace, Aquinas discusses justification as an effect of grace. The term 'justification' is used in order to denote "a certain rectitude of order in the interior disposition of man in so far as what is highest in man is subject to God."29 This re-ordering of the human mind is a matter of "movement (motus) from one contrary to the other, and thus justification implies

imago per conformitatem gratiae. Tertio modo, secundum quod homo Deum actu cognoscit et amat perfecte, et sic attenditur imago secundum similitudinem gloriae.... Prima ergo imago invenitur in omnibus hominibus; secunda in iustis tantum; tertia vero solum in beatis.' <sup>28</sup> S.T. I. II.110.3.c: "Et secundum acceptionem huius naturae, dicimur regenerari in filios Dei." <sup>29</sup> I.II.113.1c: "Alio modo dicitur iustitia prout importat rectitudinem quandam ordinis in ipsa interiori dispositione hominis..."

a transmutation from the state of injustice to the aforesaid state of justice."<sup>30</sup> As Aquinas puts it, "the order of nature can only be restored, i.e. man's will can only be subject to God, when God draws man's will to Himself."<sup>31</sup> Ultimately, this reordering of human nature away from sin and toward God is called justification. At this point, it is worth noting that speaking in terms of reorientation frames justification as a relationship. Any understanding of justification as an ontological status must be conceived as a function of relationship with God. Hence, as I will now show, speaking of justification as the infusion of a habitual gift is always a description of participation in the Divine Nature (i.e. the indwelling of the Holy Spirit).

Aquinas lists four things required for justification: "the infusion of grace, the movement of the free-will towards God by faith, the movement of the free-will [away from] sin, and the remission of sins (*culpae*)."<sup>32</sup> Aquinas is clear that the remission of sins is only called a requirement for justification insofar as "every movement has its species from its term."<sup>33</sup> Put differently, rather than being the final step leading to justification, the remission of sins *is* justification.<sup>34</sup> Regarding the role of the free-will in justification, Aquinas says that the movement of free-will towards sin is detestation of that which is contrary to God.

 $<sup>^{30}</sup>$  I.II.113.1c: "Alio modo potest fieri huiusmodi iustitia in homine secundum rationem motus qui est de contrario in contrarium. Et secundum hoc, iustificatio importat transmutationem quandam de statu iniustitiae ad statum iustitiae praedictae."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> I.II. 109.7c: "Similiter ordo naturae reparari non potest, ut voluntas hominis Deo subiiciatur, nisi Deo voluntatem hominis ad se trahente..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> I.II.113.6c: "gratiae infusio; motus liberi arbitrii in Deum per fidem; et motus liberi arbitrii in peccatum; et remissio culpae." The English translation by the Fathers of the English Dominican Province renders '*motus liberi arbitrii in peccatum*' as 'the movement of the free-will towards sin.' However, I have chosen to substitute 'towards' with the term 'away from' to make the use of the orientational metaphor more consistent.

<sup>33</sup> I.II.113.6.ad1: "...omnis motus accipit speciem a termino."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> I.II.113.1.sc: "Ergo remissio peccatorum est iustificatio."

Likewise, the movement of free-will towards God by faith is love for God.<sup>35</sup> The free-will's movement away from sin and towards God is the reorientation/transmutation of the human mind toward its Final End. Here we must pause to highlight the role of the free-will in this process. According to Aquinas, "God does not justify us without ourselves, because whilst we are being justified we consent to God's justification by a movement of our free-will." This consent (*consentimus*) is constituted by our detestation of sin and desire for God.<sup>37</sup> We must ask, then, what is it that moves the free-will?

Hence, we come to the first of Aquinas's prerequisites for our justification: the infusion of grace. <sup>38</sup> Here we are primarily concerned with the infusion of the habitual gift (i.e. the theological virtues). However, we must take time to note that "infusion of grace" denotes more than the gift of the theological virtues. In the previous chapter, I pointed out that Aquinas speaks of God's help as two-fold: as a habitual gift and as God's moving us to act. "First, [grace can be spoken of as] a habitual gift whereby corrupted human nature is healed, and after being healed is lifted up so as to work deeds meritorious of everlasting life..." <sup>39</sup> This habitual gift heals our corrupted nature (i.e. reorientation, transmutation, justification) and aids that newly justified nature in actively moving toward its final end.

Second, in addition to the language of "habitual gift," we can speak of grace in

31

 $<sup>^{35}</sup>$  I.II.1113.5c: "Recessus autem et accessus in motu liberi arbitrii accipitur secundum detestationem et desiderium."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> I.II.111.2.ad2: "Deus non sine nobis nos iustificat, quia per motum liberi arbitrii, dum iustificamur, Dei iustitiae consentimus."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> I.II.113.7.ad1: "...motus liberi arbitrii qui concurrit ad iustificationem impii, est consensus ad detestandum peccatum et ad accedendum ad Deum, qui quidem consensus subito fit."

 $<sup>^{38}</sup>$  I.II.113.7c: "...tota iustificatio impii originaliter consistit in gratiae infusione, per eam enim et liberum arbitrium movetur, et culpa remittitur."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> I.II.109.9c: "no quidem modo, quantum ad aliquod habituale donum, per quod natura humana corrupta sanetur; et etiam sanata elevetur ad operandum opera meritoria vitae aeternae, quae excedunt proportionem naturae."

terms of God moving us to act.<sup>40</sup> This second way of speaking about grace is first discussed in relation to preparation for receiving the infused habitual gift whereby we are justified. In article 6 of question 109, Aguinas points out that "every form requires a disposition." Speaking of this prerequisite disposition, Aguinas is very clear that this predisposition must be accomplished by the freewill of the person receiving the habitual gift. However, he is equally clear that "free-will can only be turned to God when God turns it."41 In an article where Aguinas discusses whether faith is the first of the virtues, he says that "some act of the will is required before faith, but not an act of the will quickened by charity."42 As I pointed out above, this non-charitable act of the will is attributed to grace, because, "by God's creative act, this inclination [toward God] is already in the will, and thus the final cause is already in the will prior to any presentation of an object by reason."43 In short, grace prepares the human mind for the theological virtues insofar as God has oriented the free-will toward its Final End. Being so graciously predisposed, the powers of the mind (i.e. the intellect and will) are capable of receiving the theological virtues.

The first aspect of "the infusion of grace" necessary for justification, then, is the preparatory movement of the free-will by grace. I turn now to the second aspect of this necessary "infusion of grace:" the habitual gift. Here, I want to call attention to the fact that Aquinas uses the virtue of faith to describe the free-will's movement toward God. After establishing the necessary role of the free-will in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Ibid.: "Alio modo indiget homo auxilio gratiae ut a Deo moveatur ad agendum."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> I.II.109.6.ad1: "Sed liberum arbitrium ad Deum converti non potest nisi Deo ipsum ad se convertente..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> S.T. II.II.4.7.ad5: "...actus voluntatis praeexigitur ad fidem, non tamen actus voluntatis caritate informatus, sed talis actus praesupponit fidem..."

<sup>43</sup> Keenan, Goodness and Rightness, 44.

justification, Aguinas points out that the mind's turning towards God is through an act of faith.44 This is not a claim that excludes other acts.45 However, when we recall that, in the order of generation, the act of faith is prior to the acts of hope and charity, we see why Aguinas describes the justifying movement of the freewill towards God in terms of faith. The movement of the free-will toward God must be toward God, not as toward an object known through natural means, but as toward the "object of beatitude." 46 In other words, belief in the historically mediated articles of faith (specifically, the Mystery of Christ)<sup>47</sup> must be the foundation for the free-will's movement toward God. Hence, when Aguinas says that the free-will moves toward God "by faith" (per fidem), he is emphasizing the role of the symbols and articles of faith through which God's revelation is known by the human mind. While the movement of the free-will is accomplished by the infusion of all the theological virtues (a single gift), Aquinas's emphasis on the foundation of faith betrays a preoccupation with the operation of the exterior sources of our justification. In short, as far as I can tell, speaking of salvation in terms of justification is a way of speaking about salvation with the order of generation in mind. Converto<sup>48</sup>, sano<sup>49</sup>, and infundo<sup>50</sup> are metaphors about beginning/inauguration. The habitual gift is infused and we are generated as

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> S.T. I.II.113.4c: "Et ideo ad iustificationem impii requiritur motus mentis quo convertitur in Deum. Prima autem conversio in Deum fit per fidem..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Cf. I.II.113.4.ad1. The acts of hope and charity are necessary for justification. The movement of the free-will is still an act of charity. However, Aquinas is emphasizing the dependence of this charitable movement on faith's movement of the intellect.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> I.II.113.4.ad2: "...per cognitionem naturalem homo non convertitur in Deum inquantum est obiectum beatitudinis et iustificationis causa, unde talis cognitio non sufficit ad iustificationem."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Cf. I.II.113.4.ad3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Cf. I.II.109.6.c.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Cf. I.II.109.9.c.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Cf. I.II.110.3.c.

subjects of the theological virtues: i.e. Christian wayfarers. Hence, as with the order of generation, when speaking of justification, faith is the theological virtue that takes place of (grammatical) primacy.

#### 2. Infusion

I would like to highlight the fact that justification is no more a moment in the past than creation is a moment in the past. As we saw in the previous chapter's discussion of Aquinas's treatment of God's creative act, participation is seen as a relationship between Creation and its source or beginning (arche). To reinvoke Torrell's words: "One should not imagine creation as an isolated act that occurred in a distant past; rather, it is a present reality."51 To be is to participate in God. In other words, the ontology of a creature is always actively relational. The same is true of justification. Justification is an archeological way of speaking about the generation the theological virtues in the human person. When Aquinas speaks about how faith leads to hope which leads to charity, he is speaking about the (re)creation of a Christian wayfarer. Hence, Aguinas says that, as with the act of creation, "God is always working man's justification." 52 The ontology of a justified person is always actively relational. When he says that "the justification of the ungodly is not successive"53 we must be careful not to interpret 'non est successiva' as 'is completed in a single moment.' Rather, according to Aquinas, "the common and wonted course of justification is that God moves the soul interiorly and that man is converted to God [i.e. the image of re-creation], first by

5

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Jean-Pierre Torrell, *Aquinas' Summa: Background, Structure, & Reception*, trans, Benedict M. Guevin (Washington D.C.: Catholic University of America Press, 2005), 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> S.T. II.II.4.4.ad3: "...Deus semper operatur iustificationem hominis..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> II.II.113.8.c: "...quia iustificatio impii non est successiva..."

an imperfect conversion, that it may afterwards become perfect."<sup>54</sup> What is meant by *non est successiva* is that God's action in us is simple.

Hence, the four prerequisites for justification are all ways of describing God's efficacious love for the human person. When describing the remission of sins, Aquinas says that, "sin is remitted to us, when God is at peace with us, and this peace consists in the love whereby God loves us." 55 Grace, the movement of the free-will, and the forgiveness of sins are all descriptions of God's efficacious love. To be justified (i.e. to become a subject of the theological virtues) is to be loved into loving God.

When speaking about the generation of subjects of the theological virtues, we are ultimately speaking about the gift of Christian identity. Hence, the habitual gift whereby we are justified is the gift of self. The movement of our intellect and our will towards God is tantamount to God holding us in Christian existence; the image of re-creation is synonymous with being a born-again Child of God. Speaking about justification is a way of speaking about the role of the theological virtues in the spiritual life. Specifically, justification is a way of speaking about this role in terms of the source of our subjectivity. As such, speaking about justification is an archeological way of speaking about the generation of theological virtues in the human person. We are saved when God turns us towards God's self with an offer of friendship. We fall in love with the One who loves us.

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> S.T. I.II.113.10.c: "Est enim iste consuetus et communis cursus iustificationis, ut, Deo movente interius animam, homo convertatur ad Deum, primo quidem conversione imperfecta, et postmodum ad perfectam deveniat..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> I.II.113.2c: "Et ideo secundum hoc peccatum nobis remitti dicitur, quod Deus nobis pacatur. Quae quidem pax consistit in dilectione qua Deus nos diligit."

To close this section on justification, I would like to briefly point out what it means to say that the theological virtues are a single habitual gift. An important word to understand when describing the generation of the theological virtues is 'infusion' (infusionem). The first and most crucial thing to understand about infusion is that it is less a noun and more an adjective. By this I mean that the metaphor of 'infusion' that Aguinas uses to describe the generation of the theological virtues is always used as a way of distinguishing them from the acquisition of human virtues that is connatural to human nature. For example, when discussing the cause of charity's presence in us, Aquinas says that, due to our lack of natural capacity to acquire the virtue of charity, it is in us "by the infusion of the Holy Ghost, Who is the love of the Father and the Son, and the participation of Whom in us is created charity." <sup>56</sup> Similarly, when Aguinas is speaking of the generation of faith, he says that the movement of belief "must needs accrue to him from some supernatural principle moving him inwardly; and this is God."57 'Infusion' is a word used by Aquinas to deny the natural and affirm the supernatural source of the theological virtues. Put differently, infusion is not only a description of how the theological virtues (i.e. the habitual gift) are given. Rather, infusion is meant to signify that the theological virtues are a gratuitous gift. It is crucial to realize that 'infusion' is not invoked to signify an unmediated, ahistorical, instantaneous divine intervention, as much as it is meant to signify the primacy of divine action. It is even more crucial to resist the temptation to use

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> S.T. II.II.24.2.c: "Unde caritas non potest neque naturaliter nobis inesse, neque per vires naturales est acquisita, sed per infusionem spiritus sancti, qui est amor patris et filii, cuius participatio in nobis est ipsa caritas creata, sicut supra dictum est."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> II.II.6.1.c: "Quia cum homo, assentiendo his quae sunt fidei, elevetur supra naturam suam, oportet quod hoc insit ei ex supernaturali principio interius movente, quod est Deus."

words like 'inject' or 'absorb' as synonyms for infusion.

Why is this important? Because we must avoid seeing our salvation as a passive relationship between a moved object and an efficient cause. 58 This perception leads to seeing the spiritual life through a deistic lens whereby God makes the clock (injects us with theological virtues) and watches us go. Rather, the infusion of the theological virtues needs to be understood as the formally effective indwelling of the Holy Spirit who is perpetually actualizing our share in the Image of God. Hence, the spiritual life is seen as a dynamic and cooperative process of increasing in charity. As we will see, to say that we have the theological virtues is to say that Holy Spirit is present within us. Hence, the habitual gift is not a threefold object (faith, hope, and charity) given by God to the human person. The habitual gift, then, is the single gift of a dynamic relationship insofar as it is God's participation in the human person. Put differently, we fall in love with God.

#### III. Growing in Love for God

I now turn to a consideration of the role the theological virtues play in our sanctification. According to Aquinas, "the special sanctification of every creature consists in resting in God (*in Deo requiescit*)." <sup>59</sup> Simply put, to say that something rests in God is to assert the existence of a union between the creature

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> Cf. II.II.23.2c: "Non enim motus caritatis ita procedit a spiritu sancto movente humanam mentem quod humana mens sit mota tantum et nullo modo sit principium huius motus, sicut cum aliquod corpus movetur ab aliquo exteriori movente. Hoc enim est contra rationem voluntarii, cuius oportet principium in ipso esse, sicut supra dictum est. Unde sequeretur quod diligere non esset voluntarium. Quod implicat contradictionem, cum amor de sui ratione importet quod sit actus voluntatis."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> S.T. I.73.3c: "Maxime enim sanctificatio cuiuslibet attenditur in hoc quod in Deo requiescit, unde et res Deo dedicatae sanctae dicuntur."

and God. Because I am primarily concerned with the theological virtues, I will focus my attention on what it means to say that a *human person* rests in God. What follows is an examination of this union that constitutes holiness.

## 1. Sanctification

To begin, I would like to point out that, for Aquinas, both justification and sanctification are about being made holy (*sanctus*). Justification makes us pleasing to God, heals us, converts us, reorients us, etc. However, these ways of speaking about the *generation* of the theological virtues places an emphasis on being (becoming a subject as opposed to operating as that subject). On the other hand, we can also speak of being made holy in a way that emphasizes the *operation* of our healed nature. From the outset, I want to be clear that justification and sanctification are two ways of speaking about the same thing. While justification focuses on the *state* of the healed mind as a *consequence* of union with God, sanctification focuses on the *movement* of the healed mind that *constitutes* union with God. The difference between sanctification and justification is a difference in emphasis: justification emphasizes *attaining* union (i.e. generation of the theological virtues) and sanctification emphasizes *deepening* union (i.e. perfection of the theological virtues).

Obviously, these are not mutually exclusive. As we have seen, justification involves reference to the movement of the free-will. The *acts* of faith and charity are intrinsic to justification. To believe in God, to desire God, and to detest sin are all part of justification. However, the way Aquinas chooses to speak about justification tends to emphasize the orientation (i.e., the being) of the generated subject (i.e. the Christian wayfarer). As we have seen, Aquinas prefers the

language of healing, conversion, and reorientation when describing justification. On the other hand, it is also possible speak about the role of the theological virtues in a way that emphasizes their operation. It is the thesis of the current section that such a grammatical shift constitutes a shift from speaking about salvation primarily in terms of justification, to speaking of salvation primarily in terms of sanctification. As I will argue, speaking in terms of sanctification is a teleological way of speaking about the operation of the theological virtues whereby we grow in love for God.

As I pointed out in the previous section, being generated as a subject of the theological virtues is tantamount to falling in love with God. To understand how this love for God grows, we must first say something about the union that constitutes our love for God. According to Aquinas, the love of friendship is "that love which is together with benevolence, when, to wit, we love someone so as to wish good to him." He says that this particular selfless love (i.e. a love not based on concupiscence) is called friendship because it entails a mutuality based on communication. "Since there is a communication between man and God, inasmuch as He communicates His happiness to us, some kind of friendship must needs be based on this same communication." Recalling the order of generation, the reception of this divine self-communication through friendship depends upon the prior acts of faith and hope. Through the habitual gift, we accept the gift of God's self-communication by loving God for God's own sake.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> S.T. II.II.23.1c: "...sed amor qui est cum benevolentia, quando scilicet sic amamus aliquem ut ei bonum velimus."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> S.T. Ibid.: "Cum igitur sit aliqua communicatio hominis ad Deum secundum quod nobis suam beatitudinem communicat, super hac communicatione oportet aliquam amicitiam fundari."

Aquinas says that in friendship we love the beloved as another self. <sup>62</sup> The difference between friendship among humans and the friendship of charity is that, with charity, we love God as the Thou of whom we are an image. We love God as a self that is higher than ourselves. Therefore, when, through friendship with God, there is a union of mutual indwelling, our nature is elevated through participation in the Divine Nature. To rightly consider how this union of friendship might grow, we must move from considering it as a static orientation (which is always a conceptual construct), to considering its operation. To that end, we now move to a consideration of action that is done out of this union. Such activity is called the life of holiness. In this actualized union of friendship, we know and love God as the Thou in whose image we exist. In other words, we see God as another self insofar as we learn to see in ourselves an image of divinity.

#### 2. Increase

Once we are generated as subjects of the theological virtues (i.e. once we fall in love with God), that love becomes the source of the steps we take as Christian wayfarers. Put differently, the actions that constitute the spiritual life spring forth from our union with God. According to James Keenan:

The point of departure, or the *terminus a quo*, for charity distinguishes it from and makes it the most excellent of the theological virtues. Further, the end it seeks, or *terminus ad quem*, because it is not God's truth or a share in happiness, but God's very self, also distinguishes charity from and makes it the most excellent of the theological virtues. Thus, charity seeks its own perfection, that is, actual union, and therefore its relationship to the last end is simple: out of union with the last end, it seeks

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> S.T. I.II.28.1c: "Similiter cum aliquis amat aliquem amore amicitiae, vult ei bonum sicut et sibi vult bonum, unde apprehendit eum ut alterum se, inquantum scilicet vult ei bonum sicut et sibi ipsi. Et inde est quod amicus dicitur esse alter ipse, et Augustinus dicit, in IV Confess., bene quidam dixit de amico suo, dimidium animae suae."

greater union. Charity seeks no other end.63

First, I wish to discuss what it means to say that we move "out of union with the last end." Having established what it means to call charity a commanding form of the other virtues, I will then turn to a discussion of what it means to say that charity seeks greater union.

As we saw in the above discussion of the order of perfection, charity is the mother of all other virtue insofar as it "directs the acts of all other virtues to the last end." Aquinas uses the term *impero* (command) to describe this directive relationship. Specifically, Aquinas says that "by commanding them, [charity] conceives the acts of the other virtues, by the desire of the last end." Here, commanding is a function of the will's movement of desire. Hence, through the will's desire, the ends of other virtues (e.g. the knowledge sought by faith) are made proximate to the final end of union with God. Put differently, the objects of all the virtues are desired on account of our desire for God. Hence, the acts of the virtues that are commanded by charity are acts of charity, not essentially, but formally. As the commanding form of the virtues, Charity is rightfully called the *terminus a quo* of the spiritual life. It is important to understand this formative role of charity because acts of charity have a vital role in the increase of charity. However, before describing the role of charitable acts, we must first examine the mode of charity's increase: namely, radication.

In articles 4-7 of the Secunda Secundae's 24th question, Aguinas discusses

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Keenan, Goodness and Rightness, 126.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> S.T. II.II.23.8. ad3: "Et quia mater est quae in se concipit ex alio, ex hac ratione dicitur mater aliarum virtutum, quia ex appetitu finis ultimi concipit actus aliarum virtutum, imperando ipsos." <sup>65</sup> In the following chapter, we will return to a discussion of the acts of charity insofar as there is a distinction between elicited and commanded acts of charity. However, for our purposes in this chapter, acts of charity are simply understood as acts that seek the Final End.

the ways in which one can say that charity increases in the human mind. To begin with, Aquinas says that *caritas viae* (the charity of the wayfarer) can increase. He quotes St. Augustine in order to describe how exactly *caritas viae* increases: "For we are called wayfarers by reason of our being on the way to God, Who is the last end of our happiness. On this way we advance as we get nigh to God, Who is approached, 'not by steps of the body but by the affections of the soul': and this approach is the result of charity, since it unites man's mind to God." 66 He goes on to say that this movement toward God by affection is an increase in the "virtual quantity" of charity which increases by the "intensity of the act, namely whether a thing is loved more or less." 67 Simply put, to increase in charity is a matter of loving God more deeply and this deeper love constitutes the steps by which a Christian wayfarer approaches her Final End. Hence, the increase in charity (i.e. growing in love for God) is a teleological movement.

However, the question remains: what does it mean to love God more deeply? In article 5, Aquinas eliminates any description of increase by way of addition. Because charity is a single form with a single object, it cannot be increased through addition. Rather, "since charity is an accident, its being is to be in something. So that an essential increase of charity means nothing else but that it is yet more in its subject, which implies a greater radication in it subject." Aquinas goes on to explain this radication in terms of participation: "This is what

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> II.II.24.4c: "Ex hoc enim dicimur esse viatores quod in Deum tendimus, qui est ultimus finis nostrae beatitudinis. In hac autem via tanto magis procedimus quanto Deo magis propinquamus, cui non appropinquatur passibus corporis, sed affectibus mentis. Hanc autem propinquitatem facit caritas, quia per ipsam mens Deo unitur."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> II.II.24.4.ad1: "...intensionem actus, ut magis vel minus aliquid diligatur."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> II.II.24.4.ad3: "Cum enim sit accidens, eius esse est inesse, unde nihil est aliud ipsam secundum essentiam augeri quam eam magis inesse subiecto, quod est eam magis radicari in subiecto."

God does when He increases charity, that is He makes it to have a greater hold on the soul, and the likeness of the Holy Ghost to be more perfectly participated by the soul."<sup>69</sup> Insofar as our participation in the Divine Nature is perfected, we are said to love God more deeply. Hence Aguinas avers that there is no limit to charity on account of the infinite nature of the Holy Spirit: "For charity itself considered as such has no limit to its increase, since it is a participation of the infinite charity which is the Holy Ghost."70

Finally, we must ask what role the acts of charity play in this process of radication. Simply put, because charity is a participation in the Divine Nature, there is no human act (i.e. an act of charity) that can necessitate an increase in charity. The presence and depth of charity is always a gratuitous gift from God.<sup>71</sup> However, Aguinas says that acts of charity dispose us to such an increase "in so far as one act of charity makes man more ready to act again according to charity, and this readiness increasing, man breaks out into an act of more fervent love, and strives to advance in charity, and then his charity increases actually."72 We will return to a consideration of this dispositive role of the acts of charity in the following chapter. For now, I want to highlight the fact that our ability to seek deeper union with God is always a gratuitous gift. We cannot necessitate an actual increase in charity, but when we act out of charity toward deeper union, we

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> II.II.24.5.ad3: "Et hoc est quod facit Deus caritatem augendo, scilicet quod magis insit, et quod perfectius similitudo spiritus sancti participetur in anima."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> II.II.24.7c: "Ipsa enim caritas secundum rationem propriae speciei terminum augmenti non habet, est enim participatio quaedam infinitae caritatis, quae est spiritus sanctus."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> Cf. S.T. II.II.24.3c: "Caritas autem, cum superexcedat proportionem naturae humanae, ut dictum est, non dependet ex aliqua naturali virtute, sed ex sola gratia spiritus sancti eam infundentis. Et ideo quantitas caritatis non dependet ex conditione naturae vel ex capacitate naturalis virtutis, sed solum ex voluntate spiritus sancti distribuentis sua dona prout vult." <sup>72</sup> S.T. II.II.24.6c: "...inquantum ex uno actu caritatis homo redditur promptior iterum ad agendum secundum caritatem; et, habilitate crescente, homo prorumpit in actum ferventiorem dilectionis, quo conetur ad caritatis profectum; et tunc caritas augetur in actu."

necessitate a potential increase in charity. This potential increase in charity is, according to Aquinas, an "advance on the way to God."<sup>73</sup> Hence, as we will see in the following chapter, these dispositive acts of charity constitute the embodied spiritual life insofar as they strive to grow in love for God.

At the beginning of this section I pointed out that, for Aquinas, "the special sanctification of every creature consists in resting in God (*in Deo requiescit*)."<sup>74</sup> This rest is the union of friendship with God (i.e. charity). The more deeply we love God, the more we are said to be at rest in God. Hence, we are sanctified (i.e. we become more holy) insofar as we are actually and habitually in union with God through the movement of our intellect and will. Living a life formed by friendship with God is to live a life of holiness. Or, as Aquinas puts it, "Sanctification is effected by all the virtues, by which also sins are taken away."<sup>75</sup> Holiness, sanctity, friendship, rest, and conformity are all terms to describe the spiritual life in terms of the Christian wayfarer's participation in her Final End. As such, sanctification is a teleological way of describing the role of the theological virtues in the spiritual life. As far as I can tell, speaking of salvation in terms of sanctification is a way of speaking about salvation with the order of perfection in mind.

The purpose of this section has been to show that being perfected as a subject of the theological virtues is tantamount to being sanctified by God. While this section focused on the virtue of charity, this chapter is not called *'Charity'* 

 $<sup>^{73}</sup>$  S.T. II.II.24.6.ad3: "...in via Dei procedit aliquis non solum dum actu caritas eius augetur, sed etiam dum disponitur ad augmentum."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> S.T. I.73.3c: "Maxime enim sanctificatio cuiuslibet attenditur in hoc quod in Deo requiescit, unde et res Deo dedicatae sanctae dicuntur."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> S.T. I.II.70.3.ad1: ""Ad primum ergo dicendum quod sanctificatio fit per omnes virtutes per quas etiam peccata tolluntur."

and the Embodied Spiritual Life' because I want to avoid any desire to isolate and separate the theological virtues from one another. Friendship with God, in this life, is accomplished through the *single* habitual gift of the three theological virtues. At no point is a Christian's friendship with God independent of faith and hope. Maintaining the relationships between the theological virtues will prove important when we use this grammar of virtue to examine Aquinas's sacramentology. Specifically, any tendency to isolate and separate the theological virtues easily leads to a separation of the sacraments (e.g. baptism is the sacrament of faith and the Eucharist is the sacrament of charity) that should never be considered apart from one another.

## IV. Being Saved By Love

The spiritual life of a Christian wayfarer is a life of dynamic friendship with God. As I have tried to show in this chapter, this dynamic friendship is a participation in the Divine Nature through the movement of the theological virtues. Hence, speaking about the role of the theological virtues in the spiritual life is tantamount to speaking about the salvific action of the Holy Spirit. Insofar as the theological virtues are descriptions of the Spirit's re-creation of our nature through participation, we can say that Aquinas's description of salvation in the *Secunda Pars* is a pneumatological soteriology of *theosis*.

One reason that Aquinas gives for asserting the superiority of charity will prove helpful in understanding the theology that grounds this pneumatological soteriology: "Now in things that are above man, to love them is more excellent than to know them. Because knowledge is perfected by the known being in the

knower: whereas love is perfected by the lover being drawn to the beloved. Now that which is above man is more excellent in itself than in man: since a thing is contained according to the mode of the container."<sup>76</sup> Here, Aquinas speaks of charity as the principle by which we are drawn toward God. <sup>77</sup> Similarly, as I pointed out above, Aquinas chooses to describe sanctification as "resting in God." I would submit that when Aquinas describes justification and sanctification in terms of the generation and perfection of the theological virtues, we see a Thomistic account of *theosis*. As a participation in the Divine Nature, the spiritual life that embodies the theological virtues seeks to deepen its participation in the Divine Nature. Hence, the spiritual life is *theosis*.

To clarify this theotic form of participation (and to avoid any tendency to read Aquinas through a Pelagian lens), it is helpful to recall that Aquinas says "a certain nature may be ascribed to a certain thing . . . by participation, as kindled wood partakes of the nature of fire: and thus, after a fashion, man becomes a partaker of the Divine Nature." Our *theosis* (i.e. the spiritual life we soteriologically refer to as salvation) is a process likened to burning. We cannot set ourselves on fire, and yet firewood exists to burn. We can, however, cooperate with the fire by embracing it. Acts of friendship with God dispose us for a deeper friendship with God.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> S.T. I.II.66.6.ad1: "In his autem quae sunt supra hominem, nobilior est dilectio quam cognitio. Perficitur enim cognitio, secundum quod cognita sunt in cognoscente, dilectio vero, secundum quod diligens trahitur ad rem dilectam. Id autem quod est supra hominem, nobilius est in seipso quam sit in homine, quia unumquodque est in altero per modum eius in quo est.

<sup>77</sup> Cf. I.II.109.7.c: "Similiter ordo naturae reparari non potest, ut voluntas hominis Deo subiiciatur, nisi Deo voluntatem hominis ad se trahente..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> I.II.62.1.ad1: "...aliqua natura potest attribui alicui rei dupliciter. Uno modo, essentialiter, et sic huiusmodi virtutes theologicae excedunt hominis naturam. Alio modo, participative, sicut lignum ignitum participat naturam ignis, et sic quodammodo fit homo particeps divinae naturae, ut dictum est. Et sic istae virtutes conveniunt homini secundum naturam participatam."

The life of the theological virtues is rightly described in the soteriological terms of salvation, sanctification, and justification because it is movement toward authentic human existence. Any soteriology must answer the question: From what are we saved? To answer this question using grammars of grace and theological virtue, I would argue that we are saved from non-existence (i.e. death). Participation in the Divine Nature manifested by the effects of the theological virtues is authentic and active human existence. The gift of faith, hope, and charity is the gift of self. When we (are) move(d) away from sin (i.e. the perceived good of an imperfect end) and toward our Final End, our essence is perfected. We exist more fully as authentic human beings. Sin, on the other hand, is the suicidal undoing of God's creation; deactivating (or, better, refusing) our existence. One might summarize this soteriological description of the theological virtues with the words of Romans 6:23: "The wages of sin is death, but the gift of God is eternal life in Christ Jesus our Lord." In the end, I would argue that this pneumatological soteriology of theosis can be summarized by saying that we are loved into existence. And insofar as we cooperate with that love, we are saved by God's love. Put in the simplest terms, "We love, because he first loved us." (1 Jn 4:19)

By describing the role of the theological virtues in our salvation, this chapter has shown that Aquinas can describe the embodied spiritual life using a grammar of virtue. When described using this grammar, the spiritual life of the wayfaring Christian is the process of striving to increase in charity. The following chapter will further the retrieval of this grammar of virtue by turning to the role of the moral virtues in the embodied spiritual life.

~~~

... God's love has been poured out into our hearts through the Holy Spirit that has been given to us. ~Romans 5:5

4

# The Moral Virtues and the Embodied Spiritual Life

I know your works—your love, faith, service, and patient endurance. I know that your last works are greater than the first.

~Revelation 2:19

~~~

In the first chapter, I pointed out that the spiritual life is not simply a state of having charity. Rather, the spiritual life consists of actions that are formed by charity. As a single body, the Church is not merely a group of unrelated people who are all friends with God. The journey to God that constitutes the spiritual life cannot be properly or adequately understood as the journey of an individual. Rather, by examining moral virtues, we will see that human beings, as a consequence of their embodied nature, necessarily approach God communally. Any description of a personal union with God (i.e. the love of charity) necessarily implies the manifestation of community through the exercise of moral virtue. Simply put, my union with Christ is inseparable from and ordered toward the community's unity as Christ. It is this necessary horizontal aspect of the mystical body's unity that constitutes the focus of the present chapter.

The thesis of this chapter, then, is that the moral virtues make up the shape of the unity of the mystical body of Christ, as well as the particular shape of the individual paths of Christian wayfarers. In the exercise of moral virtue, we

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Cf. Chapter 1.4.

find the historical manifestation of charity that, through its extension to others, becomes the gratuitous grace whereby we cooperate in the justification and sanctification of humankind. In order to better understand this crucial role of the moral virtues, this chapter will be comprised of three main sections. First, I will examine how Aquinas defines moral virtue. Special attention will be given to the codependence of the virtues that makes them *all* necessary forms of any good operation. The second section will consider the relationship between the theological virtues and the moral virtues. By focusing on the dispositive role of moral virtue, we will see that friendship with God is not adequately described solely in terms of charity, but necessarily includes actions of moral virtues that serve the individual's relationship with God and with other human beings. Finally, by way of conclusion to the first part of this dissertation, I will offer a brief recap of the grammars of grace and virtue carried out in these first four chapters.

### I. Moral Virtue

In defining virtue, Aquinas is happy to adopt a definition taken from Peter Lombard's use of St. Augustine: "Virtue is a good quality of the mind, by which we live righteously, of which no one can make bad use, which God works in us, without us." In place of the word 'quality' (*qualitas*), Aquinas prefers the more specific 'habit' (*habitus*). A habit "implies a disposition in relation to a thing's nature, and to its operation or end, by reason of which disposition a thing is well

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> S.T. I.II.55.4.arg1: "...virtus est bona qualitas mentis, qua recte vivitur, qua nullus male utitur, quam Deus in nobis sine nobis operatur."

or ill-disposed thereto."<sup>3</sup> As a habit, a virtue is a disposition of human nature (specifically, the human mind) to act toward its end. Hence, the definition uses the phrase "by which we live righteously" because, as Aquinas points out, a virtue is an *operative* habit. That is to say, "the end of virtue . . . is operation."<sup>4</sup> As I have emphasized in the last two chapters, the spiritual life (i.e. living righteously) is habitually and actually knowing and loving God. When Aquinas speaks about virtue, there is an emphasis on the dynamic operation of the human mind, as opposed to its static being. When describing the spiritual life, the emphasis is placed on operation because "as God's substance is His act, the highest likeness of man to God is in respect of some operation."<sup>5</sup> It is through virtuous operation that a person most fully participates in the Divine Nature.

According to Aquinas, "for a man to do a good deed, it is requisite not only that his reason be well disposed by means of a habit of intellectual virtue; but also that his appetite be well disposed by means of a habit of moral virtue." Hence, in order to understand how a human person carries out such good deeds, we must take the time to understand the relationship between intellectual virtue and moral virtue.

### 1. The Codependence of Moral Virtues

In an article where Aquinas treats the necessity of prudence, he elaborates on why both moral and intellectual virtues are necessary for good deeds. Here it

<sup>3</sup> S.T. I.II.49.4c: "...habitus importat dispositionem quandam in ordine ad naturam rei, et ad operationem vel finem eius, secundum quam bene vel male aliquid ad hoc disponitur."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> S.T. I.II.55.4c: "Finis autem virtutis, cum sit habitus operativus, est ipsa operatio."

 $<sup>^5</sup>$  S.T. I.II.55.2.ad3: "...cum Dei substantia sit eius actio, summa assimilatio hominis ad Deum est secundum aliquam operationem."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> S.T. I.II.58.2c: "Sic igitur ad hoc quod homo bene agat, requiritur quod non solum ratio sit bene disposita per habitum virtutis intellectualis; sed etiam quod vis appetitiva sit bene disposita per habitum virtutis moralis."

will be beneficial to quote Aquinas at length.

For a good life consists in good deeds. Now in order to do good deeds, it matters not only what a man does, but also how he does it; to wit, that he do it from right choice [electionem rectam] and not merely from impulse or passion. And, since choice is about things in reference to the end, rectitude of choice requires two things: namely, the due end, and something suitably ordained to that due end. Now man is suitably directed to his due end by a virtue which perfects the soul in the appetitive part, the object of which is the good and the end. And to that which is suitably ordained to the due end man needs to be rightly disposed by a habit in his reason, because counsel and choice, which are about things ordained to the end, are acts of the reason.<sup>7</sup>

Simply put, a good deed is always the result of a right choice. In order that a person does a good deed out of right choice, there must be an act of the reason (through use of intellectual virtue) as well as an act of the appetite (through the use of moral virtue).

#### 1.1 Prudence

First, I turn my attention to the role of the reason in choosing to do a good deed. According to Aquinas, for a person to make a choice, there must be something for that person to choose. "In choice (*electione*) there are two things, namely, the intention of the end, and this belongs to the moral virtue; and the preferential choice (*praeacceptio*) of that which is unto the end, and this belongs to prudence." Simply put, prudence dictates the goal of our choices by

disponatur per habitum rationis, quia consiliari et eligere, quae sunt eorum quae sunt ad finem,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> S.T. I.II.57.5c: "Bene enim vivere consistit in bene operari. Ad hoc autem quod aliquis bene operetur, non solum requiritur quid faciat, sed etiam quomodo faciat; ut scilicet secundum electionem rectam operetur, non solum ex impetu aut passione. Cum autem electio sit eorum quae sunt ad finem, rectitudo electionis duo requirit, scilicet debitum finem; et id quod convenienter ordinatur ad debitum finem. Ad debitum autem finem homo convenienter disponitur per virtutem quae perficit partem animae appetitivam, cuius obiectum est bonum et finis. Ad id autem quod convenienter in finem debitum ordinatur, oportet quod homo directe

sunt actus rationis."

8 S.T. I.II.56.4.ad4: "...in electione duo sunt, scilicet intentio finis, quae pertinet ad virtutem moralem; et praeacceptio eius quod est ad finem, quod pertinet ad prudentiam..."

providing the end; prudence determines what is to be done. As such, Aquinas relies on Aristotle to define prudence as "right reason applied to action." As a virtue of the practical reason, then, prudence is necessary for choosing to do a good deed because it provides knowledge of the goal. Knowing what one is doing is a prerequisite for choosing that action. For example, planting a tree is only a good deed if I *knowingly* intend to plant a seed in the ground. If I simply throw my apple out the window of my moving car as a means of getting rid of the core, and the discarded core happens to grow into a tree, I did not choose to plant a tree. Prudence is the virtue whereby our practical reason is inclined to discern those actions that ought to be done. As such, Aquinas says that prudence is the first principle of movement insofar as it provides the end to which the appetite is meant to conform.

If the appetite is going to intend the end provided by reason, then it needs a virtue to incline it to that end. These virtues that move the appetite to conform to reason (i.e. obey reason by seeking the goal it provides) are called moral virtues. Aquinas quotes Aristotle in order to define moral virtue: "Hence the definition of moral virtue (Ethic. ii, 6) states that it is 'a habit of choosing the mean appointed by reason as a prudent man would appoint it." Therefore, before treating these moral virtues individually, it is necessary to briefly examine what it means to say that prudence appoints a mean (*medium*). If moral virtue

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> S.T. II.II.47.2.sc: "...philosophus dicit, in VI Ethic., quod prudentia est recta ratio agibilium. Sed hoc non pertinet nisi ad rationem practicam. Ergo prudentia non est nisi in ratione practica."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> S.T. II.II.47.2c: "Ratio autem eorum quae sunt agenda propter finem est ratio practica. Unde manifestum est quod prudentia non consistit nisi in ratione practica."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> S.T. I.II. 58.2c: "...omnium humanorum operum principium primum ratio est..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> S.T. I.II. 59.1c: "Unde in definitione virtutis moralis dicitur, in II Ethic., quod est habitus electivus in medietate consistens determinata ratione, prout sapiens determinabit."

chooses the mean, then this mean is the end provided by prudence.

When Aquinas says that prudence provides the mean as the object to be intended by moral virtue, he is appealing to the contextualized nature of that end.

In actions and passions the mean and the extremes depend on various circumstances [diversas circumstantias]: hence nothing hinders something from being extreme in a particular virtue as to one circumstance, while the same thing is a mean in respect of other circumstances, through being in conformity with reason. This is the case with magnanimity and magnificence. For if we look at the absolute quantity of the respective objects of these virtues, we shall call it an extreme and a maximum: but if we consider the quantity in relation to other circumstances, then it has the character of a mean: since these virtues tend to this maximum in accordance with the rule of reason, i.e. "where" it is right, "when" it is right, and for an "end" that is right. There will be excess, if one tends to this maximum "when" it is not right, or "where" it is not right, or for an undue "end"; and there will be deficiency if one fails to tend thereto "where" one ought, and "when" one ought.<sup>13</sup>

In determining what ought to be done, prudence moves the practical reason to scrutinize the particular context (i.e. the "various circumstances") of an action. For example, at times, prudence will determine that an act of fortitude is necessary. Imagine being mugged in a dark alley. In order to combat the fear that arises, prudence must determine what degree of fortitude is required. Not all muggings are the same. Prudence must attend to the particular circumstances of the moment. Am I being mugged by a 4 year old child wielding a plastic spoon? Or am I being mugged by four men who just exited a bar after celebrating their

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> S.T. I.II.64.1.ad2: "...medium et extrema considerantur in actionibus et passionibus secundum diversas circumstantias, unde nihil prohibet in aliqua virtute esse extremum secundum unam circumstantiam, quod tamen est medium secundum alias circumstantias, per conformitatem ad rationem. Et sic est in magnificentia et magnanimitate. Nam si consideretur quantitas absoluta eius in quod tendit magnificus et magnanimus, dicetur extremum et maximum, sed si consideretur hoc ipsum per comparationem ad alias circumstantias, sic habet rationem medii; quia in hoc tendunt huiusmodi virtutes secundum regulam rationis, idest ubi oportet, et quando oportet, et propter quod oportet. Excessus autem, si in hoc maximum tendatur quando non oportet, vel ubi non oportet, vel propter quod non oportet; defectus autem est, si non tendatur in hoc maximum ubi oportet, et quando oportet."

rugby team's victory? These various circumstances of the situation are the possibility of prudently discerning a virtuous response. A refusal to acquiesce to the toddler's demands may be courageous, while that same resolve misses the mean when surrounded by the inebriated rugby players. Depending on the circumstance, fortitude quickly degenerates into brashness, leading the person to miss their goal of surviving.

Through prudence, the practical reason attends to a particular context without which a mean could not be determined. Therefore, as we will see, one cannot properly describe the exercise of moral virtue without reference to context. If fortitude is to avoid being cowardly and avoid being brash, prudence needs to provide the mean as a goal. Moral virtue needs an end to seek, and, as a mean, that end must be determined by prudence through careful consideration of particular context. Hence, prudence is the practical reason's ability to relate to a particular context (i.e. the "various circumstances" in which virtuous action takes place). Insofar as prudence accurately determines the mean to be sought, the resultant act is called a right action. Making the right choice requires that one pay attention to the context of a decision.

#### 1.2 Justice

Once prudence has determined the mean, it is up to moral virtue to move the appetite to choose that mean. "...moral virtue is properly a perfection of the appetitive part of the soul in regard to some determinate matter: and the measure or rule of the appetitive movement in respect of appetible objects is the reason.

But the good of that which is measured or ruled consists in its conformity with its

rule..."<sup>14</sup> Having established that prudence determines the mean to be sought by the moral virtues, we can see that moral virtue is said to participate in reason insofar as it conforms to the command of prudence. Put differently, when the appetite actually chooses the mean provided by prudential reason, the resultant choice is said to be virtuous.

In order to make such virtuous choices, a person requires moral virtues which move the appetite to choose the mean provided by prudence. Now, the appetite is composed of three parts: the concupiscible appetite, the irascible appetite, and the rational appetite. Together, the concupiscible and the irascible appetite constitute what Aquinas calls the sensitive appetite, and the rational appetite is called the will. I will begin with a consideration of the will's relationship to the practical reason. Here, I am concerned with how justice responds to the command of prudence. According to Aquinas:

... it belongs to human virtue to make man good, to make his work accord with reason. This happens in three ways: first, by rectifying reason itself, and this is done by the intellectual virtues [e.g. prudence]; secondly, by establishing the rectitude of reason in human affairs, and this belongs to justice; thirdly, by removing the obstacles to the establishment of this rectitude in human affairs. <sup>15</sup>

When Aquinas speaks of "establishing the rectitude of reason in human affairs," he is describing the action of justice. As the "perpetual and constant will to render to each one his right," justice intends the external operations whereby a

<sup>15</sup> S.T. II.II.123.1c: "Et ideo ad virtutem humanam pertinet ut faciat hominem et opus eius secundum rationem esse. Quod quidem tripliciter contingit. Uno modo, secundum quod ipsa ratio rectificatur, quod fit per virtutes intellectuales. Alio modo, secundum quod ipsa rectitudo rationis in rebus humanis instituitur, quod pertinet ad iustitiam. Tertio, secundum quod tolluntur impedimenta huius rectitudinis in rebus humanis ponendae."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> S.T. I.II.64.1c: "Moralis autem virtus proprie est perfectiva appetitivae partis animae circa aliquam determinatam materiam. Mensura autem et regula appetitivi motus circa appetibilia, est ipsa ratio. Bonum autem cuiuslibet mensurati et regulati consistit in hoc quod conformetur suae regulae…"

person relates to others equitably. Hence, "it is proper to justice . . . to direct man in his relations with others." Through prudential reason and a just will, the human person is oriented toward that which is external to itself. Hence, in order that a good operation be done, prudence moves the reason to attend to a particular context, discerning what operation ought to be done. Then, justice moves the will to obey the command of prudence, actually carrying out the operation prescribed by reason. Prudential reason commands and a just will obeys. Hence, justice "establishes the rectitude of reason in human affairs" by willing the vision of prudence into reality. A prudent person may know that the hungry should be fed, but it takes a just person to feed the hungry.

### 1.3 Temperance and Fortitude

Through justice, then, the rational appetite (i.e. the will) intends the end provided by prudent reasoning. However, the role of the sensitive appetite remains to be described. For our purposes here, I will offer a brief description of how the movements of the sensitive appetite (i.e. the passions) affect the will's ability to act justly. As Aquinas points out, some moral virtues help a person do good deeds . . .

... by removing the obstacles to the establishment of this rectitude in human affairs. Now the human will is hindered in two ways from following the rectitude of reason. First, through being drawn [attrahitur] by some object of pleasure to something other than what the rectitude of reason requires; and this obstacle [impedimentum] is removed by the virtue of temperance. Secondly, through the will being disinclined [repellit] to follow that which is in accordance with reason, on account of some difficulty that presents itself. In order to remove this obstacle fortitude of the mind is requisite, whereby to resist the aforesaid difficulty even as a man, by fortitude of body, overcomes and removes bodily

 $^{\rm 16}$  S.T. II.II.58.1.arg1: "...iustitia est constans et perpetua voluntas ius suum unicuique tribuens."

120

### obstacles.17

Aquinas frames these hindrances to the will's rectitude in terms of disordered passions. The concupiscible appetite "pursues sensible and bodily goods," while the irascible appetite "flies from sensible and bodily evils." The obstacle [impedimentur] that temperance removes is an attraction [attractus] to an end that contradicts the end provided by prudence. Prudence may dictate that one should get out of bed at 6:00 and begin working on his dissertation, while the concupiscible appetite would rather stay in bed until 10:30 watching television. The concupiscible appetite may on occasion be moved toward the imprudent end through attraction. In these circumstances, the concupiscible appetite is said to be disordered due to a lack of conformity to reason. Hence, Aquinas says that temperance is charged with "removing the obstacle" so that the will might more readily choose to conform to the command of prudence.

However, it must be emphasized that the passions of the sensitive appetites are not necessarily obstacles that hinder the movement of the will. Aquinas is clear that passions are not in and of themselves bad. <sup>19</sup> On the contrary, passions can aid the will in its ability to move toward the reasonable good. Hence, when Aquinas says that temperance removes obstacles, this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> S.T. II.II.123.1c: "Tertio, secundum quod tolluntur impedimenta huius rectitudinis in rebus humanis ponendae. Dupliciter autem impeditur voluntas humana ne rectitudinem rationis sequatur. Uno modo, per hoc quod attrahitur ab aliquo delectabili ad aliud quam rectitudo rationis requirat, et hoc impedimentum tollit virtus temperantiae. Alio modo, per hoc quod voluntatem repellit ab eo quod est secundum rationem, propter aliquid difficile quod incumbit. Et ad hoc impedimentum tollendum requiritur fortitudo mentis, qua scilicet huiusmodi difficultatibus resistat, sicut et homo per fortitudinem corporalem impedimenta corporalia superat et repellit."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> S.T. II.II.141.3c: "Motus autem passionum animae est duplex, ut supra dictum est, cum de passionibus ageretur. Unus quidem secundum quod appetitus sensitivus prosequitur sensibilia et corporalia bona; alius autem secundum quod refugit sensibilia et corporalia mala."

<sup>19</sup> S.T. I.II.24.2c

removal is not adequately understood in a purely negative fashion (i.e. as mitigating the adversarial role of disordered passions). Rather, temperance removes obstacles by ordering the passions. More specifically, by inclining the concupiscible appetite to be drawn toward the good determined by reason, temperance inclines the concupiscible appetite to support the will. Put differently, a temperate person takes pleasure in what is reasonable. Hence Aquinas says that, "The passions of the soul, in so far as they are contrary to the order of reason, incline us to sin: but in so far as they are controlled by reason, they pertain to virtue." <sup>20</sup>

Insofar as it is charged with ordering passions that can either hinder or support the will, fortitude is similar to temperance. However, rather than being charged with ordering desires and sorrows of the concupiscible appetite, fortitude is charged with ordering the hopes and fears that occur when the irascible appetite encounters the difficulties that arise when a person seeks to obey prudence. For example, the irascible appetite may become fearful of an end that is perceived as concomitant with the end commanded by reason. A young child may know he needs to begin a load of laundry; however, his fear of the basement is enough to repel him from following through on this duty. When disordered, this fear of difficulty causes the will to reject the judgement of prudence. However, it is the task of fortitude to incline the irascible appetite to quell fear, for "it behooves one not only firmly to bear the assault of these difficulties by restraining fear, but also moderately to withstand them, when, to wit, it is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> S.T. I.II.24.2.ad3: "...passiones animae, inquantum sunt praeter ordinem rationis, inclinant ad peccatum, inquantum autem sunt ordinatae a ratione, pertinent ad virtutem."

necessary to dispel them altogether in order to free oneself therefrom for the future"<sup>21</sup> Hence, the fortitudinous person is able to bear the unavoidable difficulties that accompany reasonable operations.

In the end, the sensitive appetites are naturally concerned with the well-being of one's self. When they fail to conform to the rule of reason, the sensitive appetites have the ability to hinder the will's desire to carry out the external operations commanded by prudence. Put differently, seeking pleasure and avoiding fear can stop us from doing what is just. However, they also have the ability to support the will's ability to obey reason. Together, then, temperance and fortitude assure that our concern for ourselves does not inordinately affect our ability to will the common good. Rather, temperance and fortitude work together to order the mind's inclinations so that prudence can accurately determine the goal to be sought and the will can readily obey. In fact, as I will point out now, it is not possible to obey reason and operate justly without the assistance of temperance and fortitude.

In order to carry out a good operation, we need all four of these virtues. They all depend upon one another. Without prudence engaging the world around us, we have no particular goal to seek. Without justice, the goal will remain an intellectual exercise. Without temperance and fortitude, the will quickly loses its resolve. In short, there is no such thing as a human operation that lacks the influence of any one of these cardinal virtues.

# 1.4 Maintaining the Tension of Codependence

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> S.T. II.II.123.3c: "Oportet autem huiusmodi rerum difficilium impulsum non solum firmiter tolerare cohibendo timorem, sed etiam moderate aggredi, quando scilicet oportet ea exterminare, ad securitatem in posterum habendam."

Thus far I have described the relationship between these moral virtues in terms of their ability to conform to reason. Put differently, reason moves the appetites.<sup>22</sup> However, as we saw in the previous chapter, the relationship between the will and the intellect is not so easily described.<sup>23</sup> While Aquinas clearly champions the primacy of reason when it comes to describing virtuous operation, he also clearly champions the primacy of the appetite. For instance, in an article where he is discussing the subjects of virtue, he says the following:

But the subject of a habit which is called a virtue simply, can only be the will, or some power in so far as it is moved by the will. And the reason of this is, that the will moves to their acts all those other powers that are in some way rational, as we have said above: and therefore if man do well actually, this is because he has a good will. Therefore the virtue which makes a man to do well actually, and not merely to have the aptness to do well, must be either in the will itself; or in some power as moved by the will. Now it happens that the intellect is moved by the will, just as are the other powers: for a man considers something actually, because he wills to do so. And therefore the intellect, in so far as it is subordinate to the will, can be the subject of virtue absolutely so called.<sup>24</sup>

In the end, then, Aquinas holds that it is by an act of moral virtue (i.e. an operation of the appetitive power) that we choose rightly.<sup>25</sup> However, it is

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Cf S.T. I.II.56.4c: "Et quia bona dispositio potentiae moventis motae, attenditur secundum conformitatem ad potentiam moventem; ideo virtus quae est in irascibili et concupiscibili, nihil aliud est quam quaedam habitualis conformitas istarum potentiarum ad rationem." Also, S.T. I.II. 58.2c: "…omnium humanorum operum principium primum ratio est…"
<sup>23</sup> Cf. Chapter 3.1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> S.T. I.II.56.3c: "Subiectum vero habitus qui simpliciter dicitur virtus, non potest esse nisi voluntas; vel aliqua potentia secundum quod est mota a voluntate. Cuius ratio est, quia voluntas movet omnes alias potentias quae aliqualiter sunt rationales, ad suos actus, ut supra habitum est, et ideo quod homo actu bene agat, contingit ex hoc quod homo habet bonam voluntatem. Unde virtus quae facit bene agere in actu, non solum in facultate, oportet quod vel sit in ipsa voluntate; vel in aliqua potentia secundum quod est a voluntate mota. Contingit autem intellectum a voluntate moveri, sicut et alias potentias, considerat enim aliquis aliquid actu, eo quod vult. Et ideo intellectus, secundum quod habet ordinem ad voluntatem, potest esse subiectum virtutis simpliciter dictae."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> S.T. I.II.58.1.ad2: "omnis actus virtutis potest ex electione agi, sed electionem rectam agit sola virtus quae est in appetitiva parte animae, dictum est enim supra quod eligere est actus appetitivae partis. Unde habitus electivus, qui scilicet est electionis principium, est solum ille qui perficit vim appetitivam, quamvis etiam aliorum habituum actus sub electione cadere possint."

simultaneously true that no choice can be made without an end that is provided by reason.

Here we need to address a tension in Aquinas's description of the relationship between the intellect and the will. As we saw in our previous chapter's treatment of the theological virtues, Aquinas has different ways of speaking about the relationship between virtues that allows him to maintain the tension of codependency that exists between the intellect and the will. Aquinas says that, by providing the end, "reason is the first principle of human action." On the other hand, in the above block quote, Aquinas also says that "the will moves to their acts all those powers that are in some way rational." Hence, the will is the mover, but is only virtuous in so far as it is in conformity to reason.

I highlight this tension as a reminder that, as with the theological virtues, we must avoid reifying these virtues. As we have seen, when Aquinas speaks about virtuous operation, he is able to speak in various ways that emphasize the role of a particular aspect of human nature and its relationship to the world in which it acts. In fact this tension is so fundamental to Aquinas's understanding of the human mind, that it allows him to blur the distinction between intellectual virtues and moral virtues. When discussing the intellectual virtue of prudence, Aquinas says that it is rightly called a moral virtue. "Now it belongs to prudence, as stated above, to apply right reason to action, and this is not done without a right appetite. Hence prudence has the nature of virtue not only as the other intellectual virtues have it, but also as the moral virtues have it, among which

<sup>26</sup> S.T. I.II.58.2c: "...omnium humanorum operum principium primum ratio est..."

virtues it is enumerated."<sup>27</sup> The virtues and the powers they move are not entities that work together to render a human act. Unlike internal organs that can be neatly distinguished and assigned their individual tasks, the moral virtues provide us with various ways of describing the complexity of a single human action.

This grammar of moral virtue, then, provides a way to speak of the spiritual life with a degree of specificity that does not concomitantly dissect and compartmentalize morality. According to James Keenan, "The mutual dependency of prudence and the moral virtues (this is an evolving spiral, not a vicious cycle) incorporates and integrates moral reasoning into an evolving vision of the human person."<sup>28</sup> Through these moral virtues (and all the virtues contained within these cardinal four)<sup>29</sup>, the human person accomplishes the operations that constitute the good life. The question remains, what role do these moral virtues play in striving to increase in charity? Before answering this question, I wish to take a moment to describe how the human person acquires and increases in moral virtue.

## 2. Acquiring and Increasing Moral Virtue

Simply put, virtues that can be acquired are caused by acts.<sup>30</sup> According to Aquinas,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> S.T. II.II.47.4c: "Ad prudentiam autem pertinet, sicut dictum est, applicatio rectae rationis ad opus, quod non fit sine appetitu recto. Et ideo prudentia non solum habet rationem virtutis quam habent aliae virtutes intellectuales; sed etiam habet rationem virtutis quam habent virtutes morales, quibus etiam connumeratur."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> James F. Keenan, "The Virtue of Prudence" in *The Ethics of Aquinas*, ed. Stephen J. Pope, (Georgetown University Press: Washington D.C., 2002), 259.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Cf. S.T. I.II.61.2.ad3: "...omnes aliae virtutes, quarum una est principalior alia, reducuntur ad praedictas quatuor, et quantum ad subiectum, et quantum ad rationes formales."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Cf. S.T. I.II.51.2 and S.T. I.II.65.2.ad3

... everything that is passive and moved by another, is disposed by the action of the agent; wherefore if the acts be multiplied a certain quality is formed in the power which is passive and moved, which quality is called a habit: just as the habits of moral virtue are caused in the appetitive powers, according as they are moved by the reason

For example, when we obey the command of reason, that action influences our appetite, disposing the will to more readily obey reason in the future.

These virtue-causing actions are not innately known. Rather, in order to perform the acts that cause virtue, we need friends to imitate and learn from. According to Aquinas, friendship is required for happiness. We need friends so that we have people to love, but also so that we might be helped toward good operation. <sup>32</sup> As we will see in the following section, it is difficult to overstate the importance of relationships with others when it comes to developing one's virtues. However, in an article that treats the need for prudence, Aquinas takes up the objection that prudence is not necessary because we can lead a good life by following the good counsel of others. When we act according to the good counsel of others (i.e. when we take advice from friends or mentors), that particular act is "not yet quite perfect." <sup>33</sup> To illustrate the point: Because I trust my mother's wisdom, I will visit the sick if she tells me it is the right thing to do. However,

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> S.T. I.II.51.2c: "Nam omne quod patitur et movetur ab alio, disponitur per actum agentis, unde ex multiplicatis actibus generatur quaedam qualitas in potentia passiva et mota, quae nominatur habitus. Sicut habitus virtutum moralium causantur in appetitivis potentiis, secundum quod moventur a ratione..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> S.T. I.II.4.8c: "... si loquamur de felicitate praesentis vitae, sicut philosophus dicit in IX Ethic., felix indiget amicis, non quidem propter utilitatem, cum sit sibi sufficiens; nec propter delectationem, quia habet in seipso delectationem perfectam in operatione virtutis; sed propter bonam operationem, ut scilicet eis benefaciat, et ut eos inspiciens benefacere delectetur, et ut etiam ab eis in benefaciendo adiuvetur. Indiget enim homo ad bene operandum auxilio amicorum, tam in operibus vitae activae, quam in operibus vitae contemplativae."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> S.T. I.II.57.5.ad2: "...cum homo bonum operatur non secundum propriam rationem, sed motus ex consilio alterius; nondum est omnino perfecta operatio ipsius, quantum ad rationem dirigentem, et quantum ad appetitum moventem. Unde si bonum operetur, non tamen simpliciter bene; quod est bene vivere."

when I act solely out of my trust in her counsel, I have failed to operate out of my own prudential reasoning. Hence, my act is imperfect. However, when the counsel of others becomes the counsel of our own intellect, we have increased in prudence. Once my intellect gains the experience necessary to independently see visiting the sick as a good to be done regardless of my mother's endorsement, my action will rightly be called an act of virtue simply.

However, as Aquinas points out, a single act is not sufficient to cause a virtue. <sup>34</sup> To say that we need experience in order to follow our own counsel is to say that developing a pattern of virtuous action is crucial to growing in virtue. These ongoing patterns of action are called *exercitia*, a term that "refers . . . to the regular performance or execution of particular acts." <sup>35</sup> James Keenan points out that Aquinas's affinity for this term seems to come from St. Paul's use of this metaphor in describing the Christian life. <sup>36</sup> To exercise moral virtue one must repeatedly choose to do good deeds. For example, Aquinas points out that in order to have prudence, one must have the experience of using one's reason to command the appetite. <sup>37</sup> So it is with the other virtues; if one wants to become more temperate, they must act temperately. Therefore, when these "acts be multiplied, a certain quality is formed in the power which is passive and

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Cf. S.T. I.II.51.3 and S.T. II.II.24.6.ad2: "Even when an acquired virtue is being engendered, each act does not complete the formation of the virtue, but conduces towards that effect by disposing to it, while the last act, which is the most perfect, and acts in virtue of all those that preceded it, reduces the virtue into act, just as when many drops hollow out a stone."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Keenan, *Goodness and Rightness*, 51. For a thorough discussion of how Thomas uses the term 'exercitium' throughout the *Summa*, see also pp. 50-2 and 105-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> S.T. II.II.47.16.ad2: "...experimentum prudentiae non acquiritur ex sola memoria, sed ex exercitio recte praecipiendi."

moved."<sup>38</sup> An appetite that has learned to desire what is reasonable is all the more ready to choose the reasonable end. In other words, by developing patterns of good deeds, we continually deepen our disposition toward further virtuous operation.

These *exercitia* constitute the virtuous acts that allow us to acquire and increase in virtue. However, increasing in moral virtue is not as simple as isolating a single virtue (i.e. fortitude) and solely focusing on the matter of that virtue. This approach misunderstands the codependence of the virtues. Rather, to increase in moral virtue, it is necessary that all the virtues be exercised. As I said above, a good deed can only be accomplished by the simultaneous use of all four cardinal virtues. Due to this fact, a deficiency in any one of the virtues hinders the growth of the others. Hence, Aquinas says that . . .

... if [a person] exercise himself, by good deeds, in all such matters, he will acquire the habits of all the moral virtues. But if he exercise himself by good deeds in regard to one matter, but not in regard to another, for instance, by behaving well in matters of anger, but not in matters of concupiscence; he will indeed acquire a certain habit of restraining his anger; but this habit will lack the nature of virtue, through the absence of prudence, which is wanting in matters of concupiscence.<sup>39</sup>

Again, in Aquinas's discussion of increasing in moral virtue, we see his desire to maintain the tension between them by emphatically asserting their codependence. If we try to separate them, we cease to discuss moral virtue. We cannot rightly speak of a person who is incredibly temperate, but lacks all

 $^{38}$  S.T. I.II.51.2c: "... unde ex multiplicatis actibus generatur quaedam qualitas in potentia passiva et mota..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> S.T. I.II.65.1.ad1: "Et si quidem circa omnes exercitetur bene operando, acquiret habitus omnium virtutum moralium. Si autem exercitetur bene operando circa unam materiam, non autem circa aliam, puta bene se habendo circa iras, non autem circa concupiscentias; acquiret quidem habitum aliquem ad refrenandum iras, qui tamen non habebit rationem virtutis, propter defectum prudentiae, quae circa concupiscentias corrumpitur."

fortitude. To be a triathlete one must be good at swimming, cycling, and running. It does not matter how good at cycling and running a competitor is. If she cannot swim, her cycling performance will suffer due to the fact that she drowned in the first leg of the race. In short, it takes an integrated understanding of the human person to rightly exercise the moral virtues. To increase in virtue, one must attend to all matters of virtue, without giving undue preference to matter of our favorite virtue. Obsessing over social justice might easily lead to an intemperate mind that, consequently, is incapable of accurately determining what injustices need attention.

Moral living is relying on the help of friends to develop a pattern of good operations that will, in turn, help others develop their own patterns. This process requires embracing membership in a community, as well as cultivating a willingness to engage one's particular context. With this description of moral virtue in mind, I turn to see how these patterns relate to the theological virtues. In essence, I am trying to articulate how one might rightly call these operations a participation in the Divine Nature. Put differently, how do the moral virtues help us strive to increase in charity?

# II. Embodying Friendship with God

As I stated above, the purpose of this chapter is to emphasize the fact that the operations carried out through the moral virtues constitute the particular shape of our friendship with God. Having shown that every human operation requires the use of all the cardinal virtues, I turn now to a description of how Aquinas envisions the role of these virtues in a life lived striving to increase in

charity. I will begin by first determining what it might mean to say that one operates out of charity (*ex caritate*). Then, I will turn my attention to what it means to say that the moral virtues are a necessary part of growing in charity.

## 1. Operating Ex Caritate

Operations that constitute the spiritual life are gifts from God insofar as the moral virtues required for such operations are motivated by and in service of God's friendship. When speaking about acts of charity, we can distinguish between charity's *terminus a quo* (i.e. the end out of which) and charity's *terminus ad quem* (the end toward which). The difference between these two is the difference between charity's current union being the source of action (i.e. the mode of operation) and charity's everlasting union being the goal of action (i.e. the term of operation). To speak of an operation being done *ex caritate* implies both a particular movement and a particular end. Specifically, it implies that an operation is done out of existing union with God for the sake of everlasting union with God.<sup>40</sup>

Turning first to the *terminus ad quem* of charity, it must be emphasized that charity (in conjunction with the other theological virtues) provides the Final End.<sup>41</sup> Having spent some time discussing this role of charity in the previous chapter, I will not spend much time replicating that discussion. Here, it will suffice to repeat that charity forms the moral virtues by putting all other ends in service of the Final End. All operations done *ex caritate* have proximate ends that

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Cf. Keenan, Goodness and Rightness, 126.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> S.T. II.II.23.6c: "Et ideo virtutes theologicae, quae consistunt in attingendo illam regulam primam, eo quod earum obiectum est Deus, excellentiores sunt virtutibus moralibus vel intellectualibus, quae consistunt in attingendo rationem humanam. Propter quod oportet quod etiam inter ipsas virtutes theologicas illa sit potior quae magis Deum attingit."

help the person move toward their Final End. For example, if done *ex caritate*, alms giving is an operation that serves movement toward the Final End (i.e. friendship with God). Hence, when formed by charity, prudence is right reason about things to be done for the sake of everlasting union with God.

When we speak about charity's formal role in terms of commanding, we see the emergence of how we might speak of charity as the terminus a quo of an operation. By putting all other ends at the service of the Final End, charity is said to command all the other virtues. Prudence is still charged with specifying and commanding the deeds to be done, but charity's antecedent command implies that the object of prudence is always a proximate end. By providing the remote Final End to which all other virtues unite their proximate ends, charity is called the efficient form of the virtues.<sup>42</sup> In other words, the efficient form of any operation done ex caritate is friendship with God. However, the essential form of the operation is the moral virtue that specifies the operation. Friendship with God motivates us into specific operations that have the moral virtues as their essential forms. Simply put, when done ex caritate, an act of moral virtue has friendship with God as its mode of operation and its term of operation. Hence, to say that an operation is done ex caritate is to say that it begins and ends in charity (i.e. union with the Final End). As such, the operation is a manifestation of the Holy Spirit's life within the person.

By speaking of charity as an efficient form that commands, Aquinas makes it clear that charity needs the moral virtues. Just as there are no acts done by a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> S.T. II.II.23.8.ad1: "...caritas dicitur esse forma aliarum virtutum non quidem exemplariter aut essentialiter, sed magis effective, inquantum scilicet omnibus formam imponit secundum modum praedictum."

single cardinal virtue, there are no acts done solely by charity. Acts of charity are operations done *ex caritate*. The first part of this chapter emphasized the fact that all four cardinal virtues are necessary for carrying out the operations whereby we most fully resemble God.<sup>43</sup> When done *ex caritate*, operations of moral virtue embody friendship with God, giving that friendship a particular shape.

When treating the cardinal virtues in question 61 of the *Prima Secundae*, Aquinas offers a typology that clearly articulates the radical influence that charity has on the moral life while simultaneously emphasizing the necessary role of the moral virtues. Here it will be beneficial to quote Aquinas at length.

... since man by his nature is a social animal, these [cardinal] virtues, in so far as they are in him according to the condition of his nature, are called "social" virtues; since it is by reason of them that man behaves himself well in the conduct of human affairs. It is in this sense that we have been speaking of these virtues until now. But since it behooves a man to do his utmost to strive [trahat] onward even to Divine things, as even the Philosopher declares in Ethic, x, 7, and as Scripture often admonishes us—for instance: "Be ye... perfect, as your heavenly Father is perfect" (Matthew 5:48), we must needs place some virtues between the social or human virtues, and the exemplar virtues which are Divine. Now these virtues differ by reason of a difference of movement and term: so that some are virtues of men who are on their way and tending towards the Divine similitude; and these are called "perfecting" virtues [virtutes purgatoriae]. Thus prudence, by contemplating the things of God, counts as nothing all things of the world, and directs all the thoughts of the soul to God alone: temperance, so far as nature allows, neglects the needs of the body; fortitude prevents the soul from being afraid of neglecting the body and rising to heavenly things; and justice consists in the soul giving a wholehearted consent to follow the way thus proposed.44

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> S.T. I.II.55.2.ad3: "...cum Dei substantia sit eius actio, summa assimilatio hominis ad Deum est secundum aliquam operationem."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> S.T. I.II.61.5c: "Et quia homo secundum suam naturam est animal politicum, virtutes huiusmodi, prout in homine existunt secundum conditionem suae naturae, politicae vocantur, prout scilicet homo secundum has virtutes recte se habet in rebus humanis gerendis. Secundum quem modum hactenus de his virtutibus locuti sumus. Sed quia ad hominem pertinet ut etiam ad

Here, Aguinas tells us that some cardinal virtues are called "perfecting" due to the fact that they "differ by reason of a difference of movement and term" from those cardinal virtues that are called "social." As we have seen, charity is charged with forming cardinal virtues so as to direct the person to friendship with God (i.e. the "divine similitude" Aquinas calls the image of re-creation). Put differently, because they operate ex caritate, the perfecting virtues have a different mode of operation and a different term of operation than the social virtues. It is by virtue of this relationship to charity (i.e. being elevated toward God), that the moral virtues are called "perfecting."

For Aguinas, when charity forms a virtue's mode and term of operation, that virtue is rightly called a gift. Hence, he expounds upon the difference between social and perfecting virtues by appealing to the familiar language of "infusion." 45 As infused, the perfecting virtues seek a proximate end that surpasses human reason. In distinguishing infused moral virtue from acquired moral virtue, he says that . . .

... human virtue directed to the good which is defined according to the rule of human reason [i.e. the social type of cardinal virtue] can be caused by human acts: inasmuch as such acts proceed from reason, by whose power and rule the aforesaid good is established. On the other hand, virtue which directs man to the good as defined by the Divine Law, and not by human reason [i.e. the perfecting

divina se trahat quantum potest, ut etiam philosophus dicit, in X Ethic.; et hoc nobis in sacra Scriptura multipliciter commendatur, ut est illud Matth. V, estote perfecti, sicut et pater vester caelestis perfectus est, necesse est ponere quasdam virtutes medias inter politicas, quae sunt virtutes humanae, et exemplares, quae sunt virtutes divinae. Quae quidem virtutes distinguuntur secundum diversitatem motus et termini. Ita scilicet quod quaedam sunt virtutes transeuntium et in divinam similitudinem tendentium, et hae vocantur virtutes purgatoriae. Ita scilicet quod prudentia omnia mundana divinorum contemplatione despiciat, omnemque animae cogitationem in divina sola dirigat; temperantia vero relinquat, inquantum natura patitur, quae corporis usus requirit; fortitudinis autem est ut anima non terreatur propter excessum a corpore, et accessum ad superna; iustitia vero est ut tota anima consentiat ad huius propositi viam." 45 Cf. S.T. I.II.63.3c

type of cardinal virtue], cannot be caused by human acts, the principle of which is reason, but is produced in us by the Divine operation alone."46

When Aquinas says that infused moral virtue is "produced in us by the Divine operation alone" [causatur solum in nobis per operationem divinam], he is not implying that human cooperation plays no role in the generation of infused moral virtue. Recalling the final part of Aquinas's definition of virtue (i.e. "...which God works in us, without us..."), we can see that, rather than excluding human cooperation from the definition, Aquinas is including charity as a necessary part of the definition. Hence, when discussing the gifts of the Holy Spirit Aquinas says that "wisdom and understanding and the like are gifts of the Holy Ghost, according as they are quickened (*informantur*) by charity." <sup>47</sup> Just as human cooperation is an integral part of the generation of infused theological virtues, human cooperation is necessary for the generation and increase of infused moral virtues. As I pointed out in the previous chapter, 'infusion' does not so much denote the mechanism of generation as it denotes the divine source of a virtue. <sup>48</sup> As formed by charity, the perfecting virtues are infused. As infused, the perfecting virtues are gifts from God.

Operating *ex caritate* is acting out of the perfecting virtues that are, with the theological virtues, a single gift from/of God. The perfecting virtues are the result of God's friendship radically transforming our entire moral lives to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> S.T. I.II.63.2c: "Virtus igitur hominis ordinata ad bonum quod modificatur secundum regulam rationis humanae, potest ex actibus humanis causari, inquantum huiusmodi actus procedunt a ratione, sub cuius potestate et regula tale bonum consistit. Virtus vero ordinans hominem ad bonum secundum quod modificatur per legem divinam, et non per rationem humanam, non potest causari per actus humanos, quorum principium est ratio, sed causatur solum in nobis per operationem divinam."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> S.T. I.II.68.8.ad3: "...sapientia et intellectus et alia huiusmodi sunt dona spiritus sancti, secundum quod caritate informantur..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Cf. Chapter 3.2.2.

extent that we can speak of moral virtues that are capable of transcending human nature. The infused moral virtues do not receive their object from reason alone, but from faith's reasonable assent to God's revelation as communicated through the person of Christ and the life of his Church. However, lest we use the language of "infusion" and "gift" to negate the role of human action, it is crucial to emphasize that, just as charity needs the symbolic objects of faith to be in love with God, the gifts of infused moral virtue need the historically mediated content of divine law. As with acquired moral virtue, infused moral virtue needs the life of a community (i.e. divine instruments) through which we are given the "divine things" toward which we strive.<sup>49</sup>

When we operate *ex caritate*, we are "tending toward the divine similitude." <sup>50</sup> As such, the life lived through these perfecting virtues is the action that manifests divine action in our lives. When discussing whether or not the gifts of the Holy Spirit are necessary for salvation, Aquinas invokes a telling metaphor: "That which has a nature, or form, or virtue imperfectly, cannot of itself work, unless it be moved by another. Thus the sun which possesses light perfectly, can shine by itself; whereas the moon which has the nature of light imperfectly, sheds only a borrowed light." <sup>51</sup> Living *ex caritate* is like shining borrowed light. By the Holy Spirit's participation in us, we reflect divinity onto the world. By reflecting divinity, the perfecting virtues also perfect the communities they engage. As I emphasized in the first section of this chapter, all moral virtue, whether acquired

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> S.T. I.II.61.5c: "Sed quia ad hominem pertinet ut etiam ad divina se trahat quantum potest..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> S.T. I.II.61.5c: "Ita scilicet quod quaedam sunt virtutes transeuntium et in divinam similitudinem tendentium, et hae vocantur virtutes purgatoriae."

 $<sup>^{51}</sup>$  S.T. I.II.68.2c: "Sicut sol, quia est perfecte lucidus, per seipsum potest illuminare, luna autem, in qua est imperfecte natura lucis, non illuminat nisi illuminata."

or infused, must attend to the particularity of its context. Hence, to most fully reflect divinity, perfecting virtue must engage the particularity of its community. Put differently, the task of reflecting divinity demands that we take into consideration those who need the light.<sup>52</sup> Hence, in Aquinas's treatment of the perfecting virtues, we have the foundations of a sacramentology constructed in terms of grace and virtue. Simply put, to operate *ex caritate* is to be a sacrament.

### 2. Dispositive Acts of Charity

Having established what it means to operate *ex caritate*, I now move to a consideration of how this operation is tantamount to striving toward an increase in charity. I will argue that rather than narrowly defining the spiritual life in terms of charity alone (i.e. "striving to increase in charity"), it is more beneficial to speak of "striving to reflect divinity." I prefer this metaphor because, as I pointed out above, reflecting divinity necessarily implies the operations born of the perfecting virtues. So, to more fully describe what it means to strive to reflect divinity, I would like to spend time examining how the perfecting virtues relate to an increase in charity.

From the first, it is important to reiterate what was said in the previous chapter, that charity does not increase by amount but by radication.<sup>53</sup> "This is what God does when He increases charity, that is He makes it to have a greater hold on the soul, and the likeness of the Holy Ghost to be more perfectly participated by the soul."<sup>54</sup> Because charity is the participation of the Holy Spirit

<sup>54</sup> S.T.II.II.24.5.ad3: "Et hoc est quod facit Deus caritatem augendo, scilicet quod magis insit, et quod perfectius similitudo spiritus sancti participetur in anima."

 $<sup>^{52}</sup>$  In Chapter 7.3, I will develop this notion of reflecting divinity to a particular context at greater length.

<sup>53</sup> Cf. Chapter 3.3.2.

in us, to increase in charity is always a gratuitous gift from God. What then does it mean to say that the spiritual life is striving to increase in charity?

According to Aquinas,

... each act of charity disposes to an increase of charity, insofar as one act of charity makes man more ready to act again according to charity, and this readiness increasing, man breaks out into an act of more fervent love and strives to advance in charity, and then his charity increases actually.<sup>55</sup>

Why is it that each act of charity "makes man more ready to act again according to charity?" Short answer: every form requires a disposition. To deepen our conformity to charity (i.e. to more readily be formed by charity), we must have a disposition conducive to receive that form. By developing the essential forms of charity's acts (i.e. the "perfecting" virtues), we ready ourselves to conform to the Spirit's participation. Since, as we've seen, acts of charity are acts of the perfecting virtues, in those actions we increase in the perfecting virtues. Acts of charity, then, dispose us to increase in charity, because they simultaneously make us more virtuous. The more morally virtuous a person the more disposed they are to act according to charity. When we, out of charity, exercise our moral virtues, we cooperate with God's gift in a way that makes us more ready to receive God. While our virtuous predisposition does not necessitate our righteousness, it opens us up to the One whose participation in us is righteousness.

To offer a thicker description of this dispositive process, it will be beneficial to return to Aquinas's description of the perfecting virtues in question

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> S.T. II.II.24.6c: "Ita etiam non quolibet actu caritatis caritas actu augetur, sed quilibet actus caritatis disponit ad caritatis augmentum, inquantum ex uno actu caritatis homo redditur promptior iterum ad agendum secundum caritatem; et, habilitate crescente, homo prorumpit in actum ferventiorem dilectionis, quo conetur ad caritatis profectum; et tunc caritas augetur in actu."

61 of the *Prima Secundae*. In the reply to the second objection, Aquinas cites Plotinus's description of the perfecting virtues as "uprooting" [auferunt] the passions. 56 However, he ends the reply by adding a caveat: "It may also be said that here [Plotinus] is speaking of passions as denoting inordinate emotions [motus]."57 Hence, Aquinas frames his discussion of the perfecting virtues largely in terms of their role in reordering disordered passions. The perfecting virtues of infused temperance and fortitude stop the will from being hindered in its inclination to follow the command of infused prudence. A more literal translation of virtutes purgatoriae ("perfecting virtues") would be "purgative virtues." These virtues purge us of disordered passions. The more the sensitive appetite is perfected by purgative virtues, the more the will is ready to actually operate out of charity. The more we order our passions, the more we accept the movement of the Holy Spirit within ourselves. Hence, through the perfecting virtues, we are said to receive the gift of cooperating in our salvation.

Put differently, the order of our passions is the disposition needed by charity. Therefore, our movement toward God is reliant on the order of our passions. This allows Aquinas to claim that, even though acts of charity do not necessitate an actual increase in charity, dispositive acts of charity are rightly called an "advance on the way to God." Through these dispositive operations done *ex caritate*, we strive to increase in charity so that we might more fully reflect the divinity that moves us. Put differently, our nature becomes more

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> S.T. I.II.65.1.ad2: "...secundae, scilicet purgatoriae, auferunt..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> S.T. I.II.65.1.ad2: "Quamvis dici possit quod loquitur hic de passionibus secundum quod significant aliquos inordinatos motus."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> S.T. II.II.24.6.ad3: "...in via Dei procedit aliquis non solum dum actu caritas eius augetur, sed etiam dum disponitur ad augmentum."

divine and we are thereby more ready to act as such.

This way of speaking about increase in charity allows us to see that the entirety of our moral lives is a gratuitous gift from God. As operations done *ex caritate*, the acts of perfecting virtues by which we seek to dispose ourselves for increase in charity come from an existent friendship with God. Put simply, it is God who moves us to seek God. Hence, when we speak about the perfecting virtues purging us of the disordered passions that inhibit charity's radication, we are utilizing a grammar of justification that allows us to emphasize God's operation in our lives. It is God who calls us into being as pilgrims on The Way. On the other hand, if we speak of the perfecting virtues as striving toward deeper union with God, we are utilizing a grammar of sanctification that allows us to emphasize our cooperative role in the sanctification of ourselves and others. Together, these ways of speaking about the moral virtues allow for a description of *theosis* that refuses to neglect the dynamic and embodied nature of that process.

Having laid out how acts of charity dispose us for an increase in charity, I would like to return briefly to our previous discussion of the degrees of charity.<sup>59</sup> I highlighted Aquinas's treatment of these degrees as a way of showing that the spiritual life is a dynamic process. We recall the following passage:

In like manner the diverse degrees of charity are distinguished according to the different pursuits to which man is brought by the increase of charity. For at first it is incumbent on man to occupy himself chiefly with avoiding sin and resisting his concupiscences, which move him in opposition to charity: this concerns beginners, in whom charity has to be fed or fostered lest it be destroyed: in the second place man's chief pursuit is to aim at progress in good, and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> Cf. Chapter 3.1.3.

this is the pursuit of the proficient, whose chief aim is to strengthen their charity by adding to it: while man's third pursuit is to aim chiefly at union with and enjoyment of God: this belongs to the perfect who "desire to be dissolved and to be with Christ.<sup>60</sup>

It seems to me that we can thicken this description of the degrees of charity by utilizing Aquinas's description of the perfecting virtues. Namely, each degree emphasizes the role of a particular virtue. Since "resisting his concupiscences" is the pursuit of a beginner, charity's command of temperance is particularly important. Put differently, beginners need to give special attention to matters of temperance, striving to order their desires. Similarly, in those who are proficient in charity, charity's command of fortitude comes to the fore. The proficient give special attention to matters of fortitude, striving to order their fears so that they might have the strength to persevere. Taking up one's cross and following Jesus is an experience that demands fortitude. Hence Aguinas describes those proficient in charity as acting "with one hand doing work and with the other holding a sword."61 Finally, in those who are perfect in charity, charity's command of justice takes a place of primacy. Because their passions have been rightly ordered (i.e. disordered passions have been uprooted), the perfect give special attention to willing the good presented by infused prudence. The more

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> S.T.II.II.24.9.c: "Ita etiam et diversi gradus caritatis distinguuntur secundum diversa studia ad quae homo perducitur per caritatis augmentum. Nam primo quidem incumbit homini studium principale ad recedendum a peccato et resistendum concupiscentiis eius, quae in contrarium caritatis movent. Et hoc pertinet ad incipientes, in quibus caritas est nutrienda vel fovenda ne corrumpatur. Secundum autem studium succedit, ut homo principaliter intendat ad hoc quod in bono proficiat. Et hoc studium pertinet ad proficientes, qui ad hoc principaliter intendunt ut in eis caritas per augmentum roboretur. Tertium autem studium est ut homo ad hoc principaliter intendat ut Deo inhaereat et eo fruatur. Et hoc pertinet ad perfectos, qui cupiunt dissolvi et esse cum Christo."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> S.T. II.II.24.9.ad2: "...ex una tamen parte facientes opus, et ex alia parte habentes manum ad gladium..." This use of Scripture (Neh 4:17) is telling. "One hand doing the work" implies that temperance has stopped disordered concupiscence from desiring unreasonable ends. Hence, the prudent end is being willed (i.e. "work" is being done). However, the other hand needs the sword to defend against those dangers that are concomitant with the work being done. Hence, fortitude is needed to mitigate the fears that would hinder the will from working towards the prudent end.

readily they are able to will this good, the more they are said to be perfect in charity.

To be clear, charity is always commanding all of these virtues at every degree of charity. I reiterate: the moral virtues cannot be isolated. However, the emphasis on a particular moral virtue is what manifests the wayfarer's current level of charity. This emphasis is the consequence of the particular matter at hand. The "various circumstances" of our lives may render us beginners in desperate need of temperance. For example, there are few parents who remain perfect in charity when confronted with the death of their child. Likewise, few would argue that St. Peter was perfect in charity when fear of harm caused him to deny Christ three times. Hence, the "various circumstances" in which we live must dictate what type of friend we will be to God. At times, we will inevitably be the type of person who struggles in our friendship with God. A cursory glimpse at the lives of the saints will confirm this dynamic character of the spiritual life. Most saints have their "dark nights." Similarly, most sinners have their moments of perfection wherein they are ready to act spontaneously and passionately out of love for God. In short, the degrees of charity are not meant to describe a monolithic trajectory of charity's increase. Rather, appealing to the degrees of charity is a way of describing our dispositive struggle. In the life of a wayfarer, striving to reflect divinity is always a dynamic struggle that requires our willingness to engage our particular contexts. Increasing in charity, then, demands that we utilize the moral virtues to engage various circumstances of our lives.

I would argue, then, that the degrees of charity are about how disordered

passions will, when left unchecked, gradually eradicate the indwelling of the Holy Spirit. The more ordered our passions, the more capable we are of receiving and embodying the movement of the Holy Spirit. I say 'capable' because ordered passions do not necessitate an increase in charity. There is a long history of saints who, despite their ordered passions, regularly experienced a lack of union with God. The degrees of charity, then, are also about how *ordered* passions gradually accept the indwelling of the Holy Spirit, allowing our lives to more fully reflect divinity.

To conclude this sub-section, I offer a brief clarification regarding the way I am using the term "striving." According to James Keenan, the "strivings, or formal interior acts [of charity], are antecedent to questions concerning specification, that is, they are antecedent to questions of intention and choice, or to questions pertaining to the proximate ends intended and the actual objects realized."62 Put differently, when trying to describe the goodness of the person, whether or not they are operating ex caritate is the criterion by which we judge a person as good. However, while Keenan uses the word "striving" to denote this antecedent "moral motivation," my use of "striving" is intended to include the role of the "perfecting" virtues. This difference in use of the term "striving" comes from the difference in our projects. Keenan is establishing rules for the use of "good" and "right" in describing the moral quality of an individual (an issue that will figure largely in our seventh chapter). On the other hand, I am describing the embodied spiritual life in terms of the codependence of the theological virtues and the moral virtues. As such, when I use the term "strive," I mean to denote

\_

<sup>62</sup> Keenan, Goodness and Rightness, 142.

operations carried out *ex caritate*. Insofar as these operations come from a community and serve a community, striving to increase in charity needs the specification that occurs through the exercise of moral virtue done *ex caritate*. Striving to reflect divinity is an operation born of an embodied struggle. We must wrestle with the passions that are the result of our embodied nature. Further, because this striving is accomplished through the exercise of the perfecting virtues, there is no step we take on the path to God that is not intimately related to the community in which we live. As a community, we strive together. To conclude this section on embodying charity, I turn now to the crucial role of community in the spiritual life.

### 3. Communal Embodiment of Friendship with God

At the beginning of this chapter, I noted that, due to the ensuing turn to Aquinas's eucharistic theology, I am primarily interested in the role of the moral virtues in the unity of the mystical body of Christ. With that in mind, I would like to return to a consideration of (1) the necessary role of historical mediation in the generation of the theological virtues and (2) the role of human action in the sanctification of others.

In Chapter Two, I emphasized the fact that faith works in a human mode. 63 That is to say, the symbols through which God's revelation is presented to the human intellect are always objects proportionate to human reason.

Aquinas emphasizes that faith's unseen object (i.e. God) is known through complex propositions. In turn, this leads him to place an emphasis on the role of

<sup>63</sup> Cf. Chapter 2.3.

words in sacramental signification.<sup>64</sup> However, it seems that operations of the perfecting virtues are likewise revelatory. An example from Scripture: "Now when the centurion, who stood facing him, saw that in this way he breathed his last, he said, "Truly this man was God's Son!" (Mk 15:39) Actions can be revelatory, providing the content necessary for a confession that manifests faithful belief. Therefore, the life of moral virtue formed by charity is a manifestation of God's revelation. Divine Nature is communicated to others through the cooperation of the graced agent's participation (i.e. through operations done *ex caritate*). As such, we can say that a graced human nature is an instrument of God.

Bearing this in mind, we can return to Aquinas's treatment of grace to describe the relationship between a person operating *ex caritate* and that person's community. We recall the following passage:

And thus there is a twofold grace: one whereby man himself is united to God, and this is called "sanctifying grace" [gratia gratum faciens]; the other is that whereby one man cooperates with another in leading him to God, and this gift is called "gratuitous grace," [gratia gratis data] since it is bestowed on a man beyond the capability of nature, and beyond the merit of the person. But whereas it is bestowed on a man, not to justify him, but rather that he may cooperate in the justification of another, it is not called sanctifying grace. And it is of this that the Apostle says (1 Corinthians 12:7): "And the manifestation of the Spirit is given to every man unto utility," i.e. of others. 65

Here, Aquinas describes how the actions of others are the instruments whereby a person is justified (i.e. made pleasing to God through *gratia gratum faciens*).

<sup>64</sup> Cf. Chapter 1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> S.T.I.II.111.1c: "Secundum hoc igitur duplex est gratia. Una quidem per quam ipse homo Deo coniungitur, quae vocatur gratia gratum faciens. Alia vero per quam unus homo cooperatur alteri ad hoc quod ad Deum reducatur. Huiusmodi autem donum vocatur gratia gratis data, quia supra facultatem naturae, et supra meritum personae, homini conceditur, sed quia non datur ad hoc ut homo ipse per eam iustificetur, sed potius ut ad iustificationem alterius cooperetur, ideo non vocatur gratum faciens. Et de hac dicit apostolus, I ad Cor. XII, unicuique datur manifestatio spiritus ad utilitatem, scilicet aliorum."

Insofar as our operations done *ex caritate* are the *result* of the operations of others, our operations are the manifestation of *gratia gratum faciens*. On the other hand, insofar as those same operations are the *cause* of the operations of others, our operations are the manifestation of non-sanctifying *gratia gratis data*. Hence, Aquinas provides us with two ways of describing the same operations. These two ways of speaking allow us to acknowledge that our participation in the Divine Nature is both a matter of being operated upon and cooperating with God's operation on others. Additionally, these two ways of speaking about grace stress the fact that grace is always spoken of in terms of its relationship with human action.

When we reflect divinity, we preach the objects of faith in a way that helps those in our communities. Our moral living becomes an instrumental mirror that provides knowledge of God to the world. In addition to self-formation, acts of perfecting virtue form our communities. However, just as a good preacher takes into account the particularity of her listeners, we must take into account the particularity of the community we are engaging when we strive to reflect divinity. The particular shape of our moral lives is an object of faith to those around us. Insofar as we "preach the propositions" of faith through our moral lives, we are mediating the sanctifying grace that moves the free-will of our neighbor. Put differently, as a gift of the Holy Spirit, the ethical life of the Church signifies and implements the salvific will of God.

Insofar as the moral virtues constitute the shape of the unity of the mystical body of Christ, as well as the particular shape of the individual paths of Christian wayfarers, we must say that human beings relate to their final end, not

simply through their interior desire for God. Actually knowing and loving God involves moral operation done ex caritate in the context of a community. The moral virtues make up the shape of the unity of the mystical body of Christ, as well as the particular shape of the individual paths of Christian wayfarers. In the exercise of moral virtue, we find the historical manifestation of charity that, through its extension to others, becomes the gratuitous grace whereby we cooperate in the justification and sanctification of humankind. At the heart of this chapter is the fact that embodiment precludes any isolation and reification of the human person's "interior." I repeat our thesis from this chapter's introduction: The journey to God that constitutes the spiritual life cannot be properly or adequately understood as the journey of an individual. Any description of a personal union with God (i.e. the love of charity) necessarily implies the manifestation of community through the exercise of moral virtue. Simply put, my union with Christ is inseparable from and ordered toward the community's unity as Christ. The union of charity that we have with our Final End is always the result of our relationship to the world around us, because God has freely chosen to love us according to our embodied and communal nature.

### III. Grammars of Grace and Virtue

In these last three chapters, I have retrieved two grammars that depend upon one another. The grammar of grace that we retrieved in Chapter Two provides a particular pattern of talking about the relationship between God and human action. The grammar of grace is primarily founded upon the category of participation. The grammar of virtue, then, allows us to speak about participation

in the Divine Nature (i.e. grace) in terms of *particular* human action. By appealing to theological virtues, we are able to talk about the gratuitous nature of that participation insofar as the emphasis is placed on the operation of God moving the intellect and the will. By appealing to moral virtues, we are able to talk about the cooperative nature of participation insofar as the emphasis is placed on the essential forms (i.e. the perfecting virtues) whereby we might dispose ourselves and our communities to God's friendship.

The purpose of retrieving these grammars is two-fold. First, based on Aquinas's treatment of sacramental signification that I treated in the first chapter, thicker descriptions of grace and charity were needed. The retrieval of these two grammars has been in service of the ensuing examination of Aquinas's sacramentology and eucharistic theology. In order to understand Aquinas's treatment of the sacraments, we must understand how he is envisioning the spiritual life.

Second, I retrieved these grammars to make clear the connection between grace and virtue. At the heart of this retrieval is a desire to emphasize that fact that, at least in Aquinas's treatment, grace and virtuous action are descriptions of God's single self-gift. Participation, sanctification, justification, theological virtues, and perfecting virtues are inter-related terms that allow us to describe the single gift of God's self in various ways. These grammars, then, multiply the perspectives from which we can describe God's life in our lives, thereby providing insights that mutually enrich one another.

I chose to treat grace, theological virtue, and moral virtue in that order so as to (1) emphasize the theological foundation of Aquinas's approach to virtue while simultaneously (2) emphasizing the embodied and historical nature of God's self-gift. The more we try to disembody our friendship with God, the more difficult we make it to increase in charity and, simultaneously, the more difficult we make it to cooperate in the salvation of the world. For Aquinas, preoccupation with contextualized exercises of virtue is preoccupation with our relationship with God.

Throughout this dissertation, I have used the phrase 'the *embodied* spiritual life' because communal moral living done out of charity is the source and summit of the spiritual life. Anyone who, hearing this claim, replies, "I thought the Eucharist was the source and summit of our faith," has created a false dichotomy. As we will see in the following chapters, the Eucharist is itself an act of perfecting virtue through which we dispose ourselves for an increase in charity.

In the following chapters, I will return to the *Tertia Pars* to examine the role the Eucharist plays in the embodied spiritual life. Specifically, I will describe the unity of the mystical body of Christ in terms of grace and virtue. By applying the retrieved grammars to Aquinas's sacramentology, we will see that the *Secunda Pars* is helpful for contemporary sacramental theology, because it precludes any desire to construct a sacramentology that would isolate sacraments from moral engagement of the cultural particularities without which sacraments cease to have meaning.

# 5

# The Eucharist and the Embodied Spiritual Life

Therefore, my friends, since we have confidence to enter the sanctuary by the blood of Jesus, by the new and living way that he opened for us through the curtain (that is, through his flesh), and since we have a great priest over the house of God, let us approach with a true heart in full assurance of faith, with our hearts sprinkled clean from an evil conscience and our bodies washed with pure water. Let us hold fast to the confession of our hope without wavering, for he who has promised is faithful. And let us consider how to provoke one another to love and good deeds, not neglecting to meet together, as is the habit of some, but encouraging one another, and all the more as you see the Day approaching.

~Hebrews 10:19-25

~~~

Having mined the *Secunda Pars* for ways of speaking about grace and virtue, the remaining three chapters of this dissertation will return to Aquinas's *Tertia Pars* and his explicit treatment of the Eucharist. The present chapter will largely be an effort in translating the sacramentology of the *Tertia Pars* using the grammars retrieved in the previous three chapters. The sixth chapter will largely be a critical effort wherein I use the theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet to expand upon the translated sacramentology I will present in this chapter. The goal of this sixth chapter will be to show that our retrieved grammars allow us to more readily place Aquinas's theology into dialogue with contemporary theology. Our final chapter, then, will be a constructive effort. I will take the grammars of grace and virtue and use them to construct a liturgical theology of right religion that allows us to use Aquinas's grammars of grace and virtue as a means of addressing concerns of contemporary sacramental theology.

The thesis of the current chapter is that the eucharistic theology found in the *Tertia Pars* is intimately connected to Aquinas's concerns regarding the life of the Church. To use the terminology of our retrieved grammars, Aquinas's presents the Eucharist as an integral part of the embodied spiritual life insofar as the Eucharist effects the Church's participation in the Divine Nature by increasing the Church's unity.

This chapter will proceed in four sections. First, I will (I) summarize a critique of Aquinas's treatment of the Eucharist as it is has been articulated by Louis-Marie Chauvet. Building on the work of Henri de Lubac, Chauvet avers that, by too narrowly focusing on constructing a theory of transubstantiation, Aquinas ignores the relationship between the Eucharist and the Church (i.e. the mystical body of Christ). This critique will help frame the subsequent presentation of Aquinas's eucharistic theology. Then, over the course of the final three sections, I will defend Aquinas's eucharistic theology by (II) examining the relationship between Aquinas's Christological treatise and the pneumatological soteriology of *theosis* that was treated in Chapter Three. Specifically, I will argue that, by means of His life, Jesus Christ establishes the possibility of *theosis*. I will then (III) turn to Aquinas's sacramentology to explain how the sacraments work as signs that invite us on the way that is Christ. Finally, I will (IV) show how the Eucharist is itself the Church's food for the way.

### I. Lamenting the Loss of a Loss<sup>1</sup>

I begin with these critiques because they both frame and provide an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> This section is largely taken from: David Farina Turnbloom, "A Defense of Aquinas' Treatment of the Eucharist," in *Studia Liturgica* 43.1 (2013), 93-110.

occasion for the translation of Aquinas sacramentology. The French theologian Louis-Marie Chauvet has, in more than one instance, critiqued Aguinas's treatment of the Eucharist in which, Chauvet argues, Aguinas essentially "wrings the neck of Aristotelianism" in a quest to objectify the substantial presence of Christ in the bread and wine.<sup>2</sup> The critiques forwarded by Chauvet point out a tendency of Aquinas's eucharistic theology in which the relationship between Christ's ecclesial body and Christ's eucharistic body is made secondary to the relationship between Christ's historical body and Christ's eucharistic body. Put simply, Chauvet laments the loss of a Eucharist of and for the Church. In this chapter I will argue that the shift to a focus on the relationship between the historical body and the Eucharistic body is not as present in Aquinas's treatment of the Eucharist as Chauvet perceives it to be. Rather, by utilizing the grammars of grace and virtue retrieved in the previous chapters to understand the *Tertia* Pars, we see that it should be nearly impossible to accuse Aquinas of separating the ecclesial body of Christ from the sacrament of the Eucharist.

### 1. The Deadly Dichotomy

The main critique Chauvet levels at Aquinas is that the lens through which the sacrament of the Eucharist is understood has fundamentally shifted in a way not beneficial to the Church. Namely, the Eucharist is first and foremost seen as a sacrament in which the historical body of Christ becomes substantially present.

The Eucharist is fundamentally a sacrament in which the historical body of Jesus becomes substantially present in the species of bread and wine through a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Louis Marie Chauvet, "The Broken Bread as Theological Figure of Eucharistic Presence," in *Sacramental Presence in a Postmodern Context*, ed. L. Boeve and L. Leijssen (Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2001), 245.

moment called transubstantiation. The fact that this is most often the primary way of describing the Eucharist signals a shift away from a eucharistic theology in which the Eucharist is first and foremost seen as sacrament of charity meant to bring about the unity of the Church.

To understand this critique more fully, I begin with a discussion of what Chauvet, following Henri de Lubac, calls the threefold Body of Christ.

It was common for theological tradition to distinguish a threefold body of Christ: (1) his historical and glorious body; (2) his Eucharistic body which was called "mystical body" up to the twelfth century because it is "his body in mystery," that is to say, in sacrament; (3) his ecclesial body, growing throughout history.<sup>3</sup>

The term "body of Christ" was used with equal validity to describe each designation of the threefold body. For clarity's sake, I would like to mention that throughout this chapter and those that follow this threefold body is referred to using the terms historical body, eucharistic body, and ecclesial body. In his text *Corpus Mysticum*, de Lubac points out that from the early centuries of the Christian tradition there is a fundamental relationship between the eucharistic body of Christ and the ecclesial body of Christ. He begins his text by highlighting this relationship: "In the thinking of the whole of Christian antiquity, the Eucharist and the Church are linked. . . . The Eucharist corresponds to the Church as cause to effect, as means to end, as sign to reality." In other words, the ecclesial body of Christ (i.e., the Church) was an intrinsic aspect of the sacrament of the Eucharist. Or, in Chauvet's words, "For the Fathers, the ecclesial body was

<sup>3</sup> Ibid., 139.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Henri de Lubac, *Corpus Mysticum: The Eucharist and the Church in the Middle Ages: Historical Survey*, trans. Gemma Simmonds (London: SCM Press, 2006), 13.

the 'truth' of the eucharistic body." For these early theologians, it would not have been possible to speak of the Eucharist without speaking about the Church.

The problem, as Chauvet and de Lubac see it, arises in the eleventh century with Berengar of Tours. Berengar, in opposition to the rising obsession with the relationship between the historical body of Christ and the eucharistic body of Christ, began to deny the eucharistic "real" presence in order to fight the loss of focus on the ecclesial body. In other words, in order to pull everyone's eyes away from the consecrated host and return their eyes to the Church, he denied that there was anything to look at in the host. To his over-reaction, Christian tradition went on to add its own; the result was what de Lubac calls the "deadly dichotomy" between Christ's ecclesial body and the eucharistic body. To correct the heresy of Berengar, theologians intensified what Berengar had been trying to correct: they not only continued to focus their attention on the relationship between the historical body and the eucharistic body, but they also began to obfuscate the relationship between the eucharistic body and the ecclesial body in order to avoid any semblance of heresy. Using the words of de Lubac, Chauvet summarizes this shift:

About this, Henri de Lubac says that from the end of the twelfth century on a "deadly dichotomy" between the eucharistic body and the ecclesial body became firmly rooted. At the same time symbolism became "something artificial and accessory . . . the essential bond that joined eucharistic worship to the unity of the Church disappeared." Thus, "the ultimate reality of the sacrament," that is to say, the unity of the ecclesial body, "that which formerly was its reality and its truth par excellence, is ejected from the sacrament itself." It does remain its finality; but from then on, it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Louis-Marie Chauvet, *The Sacraments: The Word of God at the Mercy of the Body*, trans. Madeleine Beaumont (Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 2001), 139.

does not belong to its "intrinsic symbolism."6

The unity of the Church, then, is no longer the truth of the sacrament. For the patristic authors, the Church was the true body (*corpus verum*) given through the eucharistic body (*corpus mysticum*), and both of these were intrinsic to the sacrament. By the thirteenth century, the "truth" of the sacrament has been redefined. According to the Scholastics, the *corpus verum* is the consecrated bread and wine, while the Church is now called the *corpus mysticum*. 7 The Church, then, is excised from the sacrament itself; the true presence of Christ is now to be primarily sought, not in the members of the Church, but upon the altar and in the hands of the clergy.

As a result of this development in eucharistic understanding, what Chauvet calls an "ultra-realist" approach to understanding the Eucharist was given more and more validity. The flesh of Christ was seen as hidden "in there somewhere." It is this development that incited the theological treatises which sought to objectify the intelligibility of holding this belief, the most famous of which is Aquinas's theory of transubstantiation. While there is no need to rehearse this theory here, it must be said that while Aquinas pushed the limits of his intellectual powers in order to demonstrate the objectivity of Christ's "real" presence in the Eucharist, he was a far cry from the ultra-realism so prevalent at the time in which he was writing. Chauvet points out that:

the novelty [of the language of transubstantiation] consists in the fact that compared with the theology of the pre-scholastic period, the ontological expression of the presence can be understood only

<sup>7</sup> Louis-Marie Chauvet, *Symbol and Sacrament: A Sacramental Reinterpretation of Christian Existence*, trans. Patrick Madigan and Madeleine Beaumont (Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 1995), 294.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ibid.

as outside any physicalism and any more or less gross representation. Transubstantiation thus has a meaning diametrically opposed to the one often attributed to it.8

This is to say that, for Aguinas, claiming that Christ is substantially present in the Eucharist does not mean that Christ is present in the way that something is present in a particular location. In fact, Aquinas explicitly denies this manner of understanding Christ's real presence. "Christ's body is not in this sacrament in the same way as a body is in a place, which by its dimensions is commensurate with a place; but in a special manner which is proper to this sacrament."9 However, while one might defend Aquinas from being labeled an ultra-realist, it is harder to save him from the accusation that he stresses the relationship between the historical body and the eucharistic body. In the following sections I take pains to illustrate that Aquinas does not ignore the relationship between the ecclesial body and the eucharistic body, but for now it must not be denied that Aguinas is guilty of focusing intently on the relationship between the historical and eucharistic bodies of Christ. His extensive treatment of transubstantiation is clearly a symptom of the "deadly dichotomy" which had developed in reaction to the good intentioned, if imprudent, Berengar.

#### Consequences of the Deadly Dichotomy 2.

However, for Chauvet, this "deadly dichotomy" is perhaps most clearly visible not in Aguinas's construction of transubstantiation, but in his claim that the sacrament is completed with the consecration of the host. "The sacrament of the Eucharist is completed [perficitur] in the very consecration of the matter,

<sup>8</sup> Ibid., 386.

<sup>9</sup> S.T. III.75.1.ad3: "...corpus Christi non est eo modo in sacramento sicut corpus in loco, quod suis dimensionibus loco commensuratur, sed quodam speciali modo, qui est proprius huic sacramento."

whereas the other sacraments are completed in the application of the matter for the sanctifying of the individual." After the ordained minister has recited the dominical words, whose power brings about the twofold miracle of transubstantiation and the providential maintaining of the bread and wine's quantity, the sacrament is complete. That is to say, in Aquinas's theology the sacrament of the Eucharist is perfect before it is received by the faithful. More so than the inordinate amount of text devoted to the metaphysics of transubstantiation, this "completion before use" is symptomatic of the fundamental shift in which the fact that Christ is present in the consecrated host becomes more important than why he is present. In other words, this shift leaves us preoccupied with a presence understood as a "being" and not as a "being-for." Or, in Aquinas's own words:

The difference between the Eucharist and other sacraments having sensible matter is that whereas the Eucharist contains something which is sacred absolutely, namely, Christ's own body; the baptismal water contains something which is sacred in relation to something else, namely, the sanctifying power: and the same holds good of chrism and such like. <sup>12</sup>

Aquinas is careful to distinguish the eucharistic presence from other sacramental presence. For Aquinas, presence is "real" regardless of its destination. Before

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> S.T. III.73.1.ad3: "Et ideo sacramentum Eucharistiae perficitur in ipsa consecratione materiae, alia vero sacramenta perficiuntur in applicatione materiae ad hominem sanctificandum." See also III.80.12.ad2: "...perfectio huius sacramenti non est in usu fidelium, sed in consecratione materiae. Et ideo nihil derogat perfectioni huius sacramenti si populus sumat corpus sine sanguine, dummodo sacerdos consecrans sumat utrumque."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Cf. S.T. III.77.1. Here we see that Aquinas invokes divine providence twice to describe the eucharistic change: first, to change the substance of the species into the substance of Christ (i.e., to cause the *sacramentum et* res), and, second, to sustain the accidental dimensive quantity of the bread and wine (i.e., to maintain the *sacramentum tantum*).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> S.T. III.73.1.ad3: "Haec est autem differentia inter Eucharistiam et alia sacramenta habentia materiam sensibilem, quod Eucharistia continet aliquid sacrum absolute, scilicet ipsum Christum, aqua vero Baptismi continet aliquid sacrum in ordine ad aliud, scilicet virtutem ad sanctificandum, et eadem ratio est de chrismate et similibus."

briefly touching upon how Chauvet believes eucharistic presence should be understood, I must mention the two problems he sees as resulting from the deadly dichotomy. Here it will be beneficial to quote Chauvet at length.

In speaking of the "full realization" (perfectio) of the Eucharist in the consecration of the matter, inasmuch as the latter contains "in an absolute manner" the *esse* of Christ, one runs the risk of minimizing two capital elements that are linked together. On the one hand, one does not take into account the human destination that is implied by the *materia* in question, the bread and the wine. On the other, one loses sight of a fundamental aspect of the mystery: the Christ of the Eucharist is the *Christus totus*; the "head" cannot be isolated from the "body," the Church which still remains completely distinct from it.<sup>13</sup>

Both of these "capital elements" are concerned with the *purpose* of Christ's presence in the Eucharist. In other words, Chauvet is concerned with what he sees as a presence which is meaningful strictly as presence and not as presence *for the Church*. When Aquinas says that the sacrament is completed by consecration, he removes the reason for the consecration from the sacrament. This is especially evident when he makes it clear that the only words necessary for consecration are, "This is my body," and, "This is the chalice of my blood." The whole narrative of the eucharistic prayer in which the reason for Christ's presence is expressed becomes unnecessary. What is important is that the bread and wine are now truly the body and blood of Christ. Eucharistic presence has become a question of being (*esse*) as opposed to being-for (*adesse*).

According to Chauvet, sacramental presence (especially eucharistic presence) should be understood as a "being-for." The word "presence" denotes not simply existence but relation. Chauvet points out that "[presence] is isolated

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Chauvet, Symbol and Sacrament, 388.

<sup>14</sup> Cf. S.T. III.78.1c

then as a thing in itself, and is being thought in the sole register of 'substance.' In this way, the 'ad-' implied by the notion itself of presence (ad-esse) is put in parentheses to the profit of the sole substantial esse." This bracketing of the "ad-" is a glaring symptom of the deadly dichotomy. To be present is to be present to something or someone. Being-for someone puts the focus primarily on the "someone" for whom you are present, in turn defining your own being in terms of that relationship. Something's presence is meaningful only insofar as it is in relation. Or, in Chauvet's words:

... the relational "for" is constitutive of the presence of Christ as such. This "for" is not a simple accidental and secondary derivation of it, nor a simple extrinsic finality. This point is of course capital: the eucharistic *esse* is intrinsically an *adesse*. Consequently one can never put this ad between parentheses, not even during the analysis of the how of the presence.<sup>16</sup>

So, for Chauvet, when Aquinas distinguishes the Eucharist from the other sacraments in that it is completed after consecration, he has put the "ad-" in parentheses, leaving an *esse* without intention—a reality without purpose. Of course, this is not to deny that existence is a necessary aspect of presence, but to insist that without the relationality of presence existence is meaningless. To illustrate the point with hyperbole: that Christ came down from heaven is insignificant; that Christ came for the salvation of the world is full of meaning. So, without the Church for whom Christ becomes present, the eucharistic

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Chauvet, "Sacramental Presence," 250.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Ibid., 255. This last phrase, "...not even during the analysis of the how of the presence," betrays a misunderstanding at the root of so much critique of Aquinas's eucharistic theology. In our postenlightenment obsession with reductive analysis of mechanisms, it becomes commonplace to expect foundational sacramental theology to be carried out through an explanation of the mechanism by which sacraments work. Hence, the fact that the foundational sacramentology of signification is not materially grounding the explanation of eucharistic change is cause for concern to anyone who expects such a discussion.

presence of Christ is meaningless.

When presence is understood as a "being-for," it becomes impossible to claim that the Eucharist reaches its completion without being used by the Church. To make the ecclesial body of Christ extrinsic to the Eucharist is to rob the sacrament of its meaning. It is like an unwrapped gift. Or, to use the language of Chauvet, to remove the "being-for" from the eucharistic presence is a symptom of our "necrotic tendency" (*processus de nécrose*) to try (in vain) to capture and isolate the Living Christ.<sup>17</sup> That is to say: without an intrinsic relationship between the eucharistic body and the ecclesial body the eucharistic body is lifeless.

To conclude this section, we return to its title. The critiques we have just rehearsed can be summarized as lamentations of the loss of a loss. In other words, the deadly dichotomy can be seen as the result of an obsession with possession. Eucharistic theologies which focus on the substantial presence of Christ in the eucharistic species strive to overcome the fact that Jesus of Nazareth is no longer here. When we succumb to our necrotic tendency to capture the flesh of Christ on our altars, reveling in the knowledge that he is no longer absent, we have lost the blessing of his distance which is our call to be his Church. That is to say, we have lost sight of who we are as Church: the ecclesial body of Christ. When Christ's presence is allowed to be an *esse* that we use as a sacred distraction from our secular lives, we lose the *adesse* which (according to Chauvet) is given as a task to foment our spiritual lives and build the Church that is the presence of the ascended Christ. To make transubstantiation the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Chauvet, Symbol and Sacrament, 174.

foundation and heart of eucharistic theology is to surrender the loss on which Christianity stands. To forget that Christ is gone is to forget that we are Christ.

As I will show in the following sections, exhaustive critique of Aquinas's theory of transubstantiation is itself symptomatic of a narrow misreading of Aquinas's theology. Chauvet seems to want a better "analysis of the how of [eucharistic] presence," but Aquinas has done that work in the *Secunda Pars*.

### II. Jesus Establishes the Way

In Chapter One, I quoted Bernhard Blankenhorn as saying that Aquinas's sacramentology must be understood through the lens of his Christology. <sup>18</sup> The present section will seek to avoid the danger that results from *beginning* with Aquinas's Christology. Namely, I am trying to avoid a Christomonistic reading of Aquinas's sacramentology. Such readings easily degenerate into the types of sacramentologies rightly bemoaned by de Lubac and Chauvet. However, it is my hope that, in light of the second and third chapters of this dissertation, the reader will have little trouble envisioning an undergirding pneumatology (i.e. the theologies of grace and virtue we retrieved from the *Secunda Pars*) that makes such Christomonistic readings of the *Tertia Pars* impossible.

The remainder of this chapter will take our retrieved grammars of grace and virtue and use them to contextualize the sacramentology of the *Tertia Pars*. All this will be done with an eye to responding to the criticisms of de Lubac and Chauvet by offering a robust description of the relationship between the Eucharist and the ecclesial body of Christ. To begin our consideration of how the

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Cf. Chapter 1.1

Eucharist relates to the spiritual life, I will provide a description of how Christ's presence is salvific. In the current section, I will relate the pneumatological soteriology of *theosis* with the Christological soteriologies of the *Tertia Pars*. Contextualizing these soteriologies will provide a Trinitarian framework for understanding the following sacramentology and eucharistic theology. The embodied life of Jesus Christ, particularly in the culminating act of his Passion, has opened up for humankind a "new and living way." (Heb 10:20) Subsequently, through the indwelling of the Holy Spirit, we are moved to follow the way established by Christ.

### 1. Paschal Mystery as Sacrificial Sign of God's Love

In the first article of the first question of the *Tertia Pars*, Aquinas writes the following regarding the fittingness of the Incarnation: "It would seem most fitting that by visible things the invisible things of God should be made known." <sup>19</sup> From the outset, Aquinas grounds the *Tertia Pars* in a theology of revelation. Put differently, human knowledge of God is always at the heart of Aquinas's Christological considerations. Hence, when considering Christ's "manner of living" [*modo conversationis*], Aquinas frames his discussion in terms of preaching the divine truth.

Christ's manner of life had to be in keeping with the end of His Incarnation, by reason of which He came into the world. Now He came into the world, first, that He might publish the truth [manifestandum veritatem]. . . . Hence it was fitting not that He should hide Himself by leading a solitary life, but that He should appear openly and preach in public. . . . Secondly, He came in order to free men from sin. . . . And hence, as Chrysostom says, "although Christ might, while staying in the same place, have drawn all men to

162

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> S.T. III.1.sc: "...illud videtur esse convenientissimum ut per visibilia monstrentur invisibilia Dei..."

Himself, to hear His preaching, yet He did not do so; thus giving us the example to go about and seek those who perish, like the shepherd in his search of the lost sheep, and the physician in his attendance on the sick." Thirdly, He came that by Him "we might have access to God"...<sup>20</sup>

In this passage, Aquinas highlights the revelatory character of the reasons for the Incarnation. Even the second reason, which might not be immediately recognized as concerned with revelation (i.e. freeing humankind from sin), is described in terms of preaching. As if to avoid unnecessary complications, Aquinas provides a simple summary: "Christ's action is our instruction."<sup>21</sup> Far from reducing the Incarnation to the content of Christ's verbal preaching, Aquinas is emphasizing that the entirety of Christ's life communicates divinity. However, if we are to avoid idolatry, we must further qualify these claims.

As Aquinas points out when discussing the object of faith, what is seen cannot be believed.<sup>22</sup> Recalling our discussion of belief in Chapter Two, the object of faith is always presented in a human mode so that what is believed is made accessible through signs that point beyond themselves.<sup>23</sup> Through signs (e.g. the articles of the Creed, the sacraments, etc.) the Word of God is communicated to humankind. Put differently, Aquinas has a theology of God's transcendence.

While God's transcendence is a function of our natural (in)ability to know God, this theology of transcendence is so fundamental that even the Incarnate

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> S.T. III.40.1c: "...conversatio Christi talis debuit esse ut conveniret fini incarnationis, secundum quam venit in mundum. Venit autem in mundum, primo quidem, ad manifestandum veritatem . . . Et ideo non debebat se occultare, vitam solitariam agens, sed in publicum procedere, publice praedicando. . . . Secundo, venit ad hoc ut homines a peccato liberaret . . . . Et ideo, ut Chrysostomus dicit, licet in eodem loco manendo posset Christus omnes ad se attrahere, ut eius praedicationem audirent, non tamen hoc fecit, praebens nobis exemplum ut perambulemus et requiramus pereuntes, sicut pastor ovem perditam, et medicus accedit ad infirmum. Tertio, venit ut per ipsum habeamus accessum ad Deum."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> S.T. III.40.1.ad3: "...actio Christi fuit nostra instructio."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> S.T. II.II.1.5c: "Non autem est possibile quod idem ab eodem sit creditum et visum..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Cf. Chapter 2.3.

Word, Jesus Christ, points beyond his own embodied life to the divine life of the Trinity. Hence Aquinas says: "Things concerning Christ's human nature, and the sacraments of the Church, or any creatures whatever, come under faith, in so far as by them we are directed to God, and in as much as we assent to them on account of the Divine Truth." Things pertaining to the human nature of Christ (e.g. his body and blood, his speaking, his actions, etc.) are not the final object of faith, but rather point beyond themselves. Every aspect of the Incarnation points beyond itself to God as our Final End. Emphasizing that God is believed in as Final End is important because such an emphasis refuses to disconnect the content of revelation from the dynamic character of the spiritual life. The Word of God is Incarnate (i.e. communicated in a human mode) so that we might move toward our Final End. Hence, Aquinas's Christology is rooted in a soteriology of theosis.

Before turning to Aquinas's treatment of the Passion, I would like to recall the genre of the *Summa* in order to help us make sense of the plurality we find in the *Tertia Pars*. Aquinas presents multiple soteriologies in the *Tertia Pars*. It would be a mistake to assume that these soteriologies are seamlessly systematized into a coherent whole. Recalling that the *Summa Theologiae* is written as an introductory text meant to expose theology students to the depth of the tradition, it is unsurprising to see that Aquinas regularly provides multiple descriptions of a particular issue.<sup>25</sup> For example, in Question 46, Aquinas lists

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> S.T. II.II.1.1ad1: "...ea quae pertinent ad humanitatem Christi et ad sacramenta Ecclesiae vel ad quascumque creaturas cadunt sub fide inquantum per haec ordinamur ad Deum. Et eis etiam assentimus propter divinam veritatem."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Cf. Introduction.1.

five ways "that man was delivered by Christ's Passion." <sup>26</sup> Again, in Question 49, he lists three ways that "Christ's passion is the proper cause of forgiveness." <sup>27</sup> Throughout his soteriological considerations, we find Aquinas stacking up ways in which the Christian tradition has spoken about Christ's salvific efficacy. Aquinas justifies this plurality by asserting the superiority of using several ways to bring about a single goal. <sup>28</sup> In essence, Aquinas refuses to limit himself to a single interpretation of the tradition. Therefore, while I will now describe Aquinas's soteriology largely in terms our retrieved grammars, I do not mean to insinuate that Aquinas denies the validity of other soteriological language. However, here I argue that (as with the relationship between sacramental signification and causality) Aquinas has a preferred grammar for soteriology that runs throughout both the *Secunda Pars* and the *Tertia Pars*.

This preferred grammar for soteriology is one based on the revelatory purpose of the Incarnation whereby the Paschal Mystery of Jesus Christ is understood as a sacrificial sign of God's love. Hence, Aquinas notes:

... even Christ's Passion, although denoted by other figurative sacrifices, is yet a sign of something to be observed by us, according to 1 Peter 4:1: "Christ therefore, having suffered in the flesh, be you also armed with the same thought: for he that hath suffered in the flesh hath ceased from sins: that now he may live the rest of his time in the flesh, not after the desires of men, but according to the will of God."<sup>29</sup>

The Passion of Christ points beyond itself to a way of living ex caritate through

<sup>27</sup> Cf. S.T. III.49.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Cf. S.T. III.46.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Cf. S.T. III.46.3.ad1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> S.T. III.48.3.ad2: "Et tamen ipsa passio Christi, licet sit aliquid significatum per alia sacrificia figuralia, est tamen signum alicuius rei observandae a nobis, secundum illud I Pet. IV, Christo igitur passo in carne, et vos eadem cogitatione armamini, quia qui passus est in carne, desiit a peccatis; ut iam non hominum desideriis, sed voluntati Dei, quod reliquum est in carne vivat temporis."

the perfecting virtues. Indeed, Aquinas emphasizes the fact that Christ's Passion is only pleasing to God as an act of charity.<sup>30</sup> "But Christ obtained a result from His passion, not as by virtue of the sacrifice, which is offered by way of satisfaction, but by the very devotion with which out of charity He humbly endured the passion."<sup>31</sup> As such, the Passion is a sacrificial sign of God's love at work in the world. When Aquinas lists the reasons that Christ's Passion is rightly called salvific, first among the reasons is that "man knows thereby how much God loves him, and is thereby stirred [provocatur] to love him in return, and herein lies the perfection of human salvation."<sup>32</sup> Hence, as an operation done ex caritate, the Passion is a sign of charity that invites us into a way of living (i.e. an embodied spiritual life) that is "the perfection of human salvation."

### 2. Provocation as Possibility of Theosis

In question 49, Aquinas points out that the Passion of Christ is said to cause our justification because it provokes (*provocantis*) the charitable movement of our will through which "we procure pardon for our sins."<sup>33</sup> As we saw in Chapter Three, our justification (i.e. the forgiveness of sins) is a function of being turned and moved toward God.<sup>34</sup> Hence, as an act of perfect charity, the Passion causes our justification by provoking the movement of our minds toward

<sup>30</sup> S.T. III.48.3c: "...et hoc ipsum opus, quod voluntarie passionem sustinuit, fuit Deo maxime acceptum, utpote ex caritate proveniens."

166

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> S.T. III.22.4.ad2: "Christus autem consecutus est per suam passionem, non quasi ex vi sacrificii, quod offertur per modum satisfactionis, sed ex ipsa devotione qua, secundum caritatem, passionem humiliter sustinuit."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> S.T. III.46.3c: "Primo enim, per hoc homo cognoscit quantum Deus hominem diligat, et per hoc provocatur ad eum diligendum, in quo perfectio humanae salutis consistit."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> S.T. III.49.1c: "...passio Christi est propria causa remissionis peccatorum, tripliciter. Primo quidem, per modum provocantis ad caritatem. Quia, ut apostolus dicit, Rom. V, commendat Deus suam caritatem in nobis, quoniam, cum inimici essemus, Christus pro nobis mortuus est. Per caritatem autem consequimur veniam peccatorum..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Cf. Chapter 3.2.1.

God and away from sin. Put differently, the Passion causes our friendship with God by proclaiming God's love for us.

As an act of charity that provokes our charity, Jesus's sacrifice is the cause of our justification. However, as with all human operations done *ex caritate*, Jesus's acts of charity are embodied insofar as they are commanded operations of moral virtue. Disembodied charity does not provoke anyone. In the previous chapter, I spent much time emphasizing the codependence and inseparability of the moral and theological virtues. Due to this codependence, provoking charity also requires provoking the moral virtues. If Christ's passion provokes our charity, it does so in a specified manner. Hence, Aquinas's second reason that Christ's Passion is rightly called salvific: "... because thereby He set us an example of obedience, humility, constancy, justice, and the other virtues displayed in the Passion, which are requisite for man's salvation." Through the operations of Christ's moral virtues, His charity is made known to us as an embodied and virtuous way to be followed. Put differently, Christ shows us what it looks like to operate *ex caritate* so that we might go and do likewise.

It remains to be seen, however, exactly how this provocation occurs.

Specifically, how is it that the movement of our charity is attributed to the efficacy of Christ's charity? Aquinas provides us with a two-part answer. "Christ's Passion, although corporeal, has yet a spiritual effect from the Godhead united: and therefore it secures its efficacy by spiritual contact—namely, by faith and the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> S.T. III.46.3c: "Secundo, quia per hoc dedit nobis exemplum obedientiae, humilitatis, constantiae, iustitiae, et ceterarum virtutum in passione Christi ostensarum, quae sunt necessariae ad humanam salutem."

sacraments of faith."<sup>36</sup> The spiritual effect of the Passion (i.e. the provocation of our embodied love for God) is brought about by "spiritual contact." This demands further explanation. First, Aquinas speaks of this efficacious spiritual contact in terms of application (*applicare*) through faith:

Christ's Passion is applied to us even through faith, that we may share in its fruits. . . . But the faith through which we are cleansed from sin is not "lifeless faith," [fides informis] which can exist even with sin, but "faith living" through charity [fides formata per caritatem]; that thus Christ's Passion may be applied to us, not only as to our minds [intellectum], but also as to our hearts [affectum]. And even in this way sins are forgiven through the power of the Passion of Christ.<sup>37</sup>

As a sign that points beyond itself to God's love for us, the Passion provokes our response of faith that is formed by charity. Simply put, "application," "provocation," and "spiritual contact" are ways of speaking about causality based on signification. When, through faith formed by charity, we believe in the truth revealed through the Passion, we are justified. That is, we are turned and moved toward our Final End, not solely as the truth to be known (i.e. the isolated act of lifeless faith), but as the good to be done (i.e. the active life lived *ex caritate*).<sup>38</sup>

However, for those of us who were not first-hand witnesses to the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> S.T. III.48.6.ad2: "...passio Christi, licet sit corporalis, habet tamen spiritualem virtutem ex divinitate unita. Et ideo per spiritualem contactum efficaciam sortitur, scilicet per fidem et fidei sacramenta..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> S.T. III.49.1.ad5: "...etiam per fidem applicatur nobis passio Christi ad percipiendum fructum ipsius . . . . Fides autem per quam a peccato mundamur, non est fides informis, quae potest esse etiam cum peccato, sed est fides formata per caritatem, ut sic passio Christi nobis applicatur non solum quantum ad intellectum, sed etiam quantum ad affectum. Et per hunc etiam modum peccata dimittuntur ex virtute passionis Christi."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> If this description of the efficacy of the Passion seems to lack power, consider the consequences of standing in a large crowd and screaming, "Fire!" or "Free money!" There is a reason that inciting a mob is a serious crime. Similarly, there is a reason parents are concerned with the environment of their children. Personalities are forged and formed by the signs that surround a person. The signs we use to communicate are wrought with efficacious power. Hence, we ought not apply the reductive criticism that provocation is merely a soteriology of a moral exemplar. Rather, provocation is fundamental to the way subjectivities are formed.

sacrificial consummation of Christ's life, some form of mediation is needed. Put differently, we need to be told the Good News. "Since Christ's Passion preceded, as a kind of universal cause of the forgiveness of sins, it needs to be applied to each individual for the cleansing of personal sins. Now this is done by baptism and penance and the other sacraments." As signs that provide knowledge of Christ's salvific life, the sacraments apply the Passion to us in an efficacious manner. Simply put, sacramental signs signify the unique sacrificial sign of Christ's Passion; sacraments are signs of The Sign. I will return to this role of sacramental signification in the following section. For now I want to emphasize that, even when communicated through sacramental signification, the Passion is still primarily applied through living faith.

This central role of living faith allows us to return to our previous treatment of the theological virtues. This will allow us to describe the Passion's efficacy in terms of the Holy Spirit's movement. If this Christological soteriology is based on signification that provokes the response of theological virtue, then, based on our retrieved grammars, it is easy to see that the Holy Spirit is central in our salvation. The movement of the theological virtues is the formally effective indwelling of the Holy Spirit who is perpetually actualizing our share in the Image of God. Hence, speaking about the role of the theological virtues in the spiritual life is tantamount to speaking about the salvific action of the Holy Spirit.<sup>40</sup> To say that the Passion is applied in faith is to say that through Christ's revelatory life the Christian individual comes to believe in and move toward God

3

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> S.T. III.49.1.ad4: "... quia passio Christi praecessit ut causa quaedam universalis remissionis peccatorum, sicut dictum est, necesse est quod singulis adhibeatur ad deletionem propriorum peccatorum. Hoc autem fit per Baptismum et poenitentiam et alia sacramenta..."

<sup>40</sup> Cf. Chapter 3.2.2 and 3.4.

as the Final End. The embodied movement of the theological virtues is our response to the sacrificial sign of the Passion. Put simply, the sacrificial death of Christ causes *theosis* by way of provocation. On the Cross we see an irrevocable invitation to friendship with God. It is the Holy Spirit (i.e. the external principle that actualizes the Image of God in us, moving us to know and love God) who moves us from within to respond to Christ's provocation.<sup>41</sup> Through Christ we are offered salvation as a way to be walked, and through the indwelling of the Holy Spirit we follow Christ.

The thrust of this Christological section has been to show that the Christomonism often read in the *Tertia Pars* is a result of only reading the *Tertia* Pars. In the Tertia Pars we see soteriologies stacked up on top of one another. However, when read through the lens of the pneumatological soteriology of theosis that emerges from the Secunda Pars, we can see that the provocative role of the Incarnation grounds Aquinas's Christological soteriology of sacrifice. Speaking about salvation in terms of provoking charity precludes any charge of Christomonism, because charity is always a movement of the Holy Spirit. The pneumatology that is the foundation for Aquinas's soteriology must be maintained. As I said in the preceding sub-section, even Aquinas's Christology is rooted in a soteriology of *theosis*. Now we can see more clearly that Aquinas's Christological soteriologies are rooted in a pneumatological soteriology of theosis. Rather than a Christomonistic, static, hierarchical economy of grace production, Aquinas's soteriology is a deeply Trinitarian, dynamic, communal drama of graced participation.

41 Cf. Chapter 2.2.1

Further, reading through the lens of a pneumatological soteriology of *theosis* assures the inclusion of human cooperation as a starting point for the ensuing sacramentology. Rather than a pseudo-Anselmian flow chart of reified grace cascading down an ecclesial hierarchy through sacramental channels, we can envision a *communal* pilgrimage established by Christ and motivated by the Spirit who moves us to our Final End. According to Aquinas, the Passion is a provocative sign given for the good of the Church. While provocation is the possibility of *theosis*, Aquinas is clear that we are called *as a community* to the "new and living way that [Christ] opened for us:" "To be 'a glorious Church not having spot or wrinkle' is the ultimate end to which we are brought by the Passion of Christ."<sup>42</sup>

### III. Sacraments Show the Way

If Christ is the way of salvation, how do we come to follow that way? As I said in the previous section, for those of us who were not first-hand witnesses to the sacrificial consummation of Christ's life, some form of mediation is needed. Put differently, we need to be told the Good News. "Since Christ's Passion preceded, as a kind of universal cause of the forgiveness of sins, it needs to be applied to each individual for the cleansing of personal sins. Now this is done by baptism and penance and the other sacraments." <sup>43</sup> As signs that provide knowledge of Christ's salvific life, the sacraments apply the Passion to us in an

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> S.T. III.8.3.ad2: "...esse Ecclesiam gloriosam, non habentem maculam neque rugam, est ultimus finis, ad quem perducimur per passionem Christi."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> S.T. III.49.1.ad<sup>4</sup>: "... quia passio Christi praecessit ut causa quaedam universalis remissionis peccatorum, sicut dictum est, necesse est quod singulis adhibeatur ad deletionem propriorum peccatorum. Hoc autem fit per Baptismum et poenitentiam et alia sacramenta..."

efficacious manner. Simply put, sacramental signs signify the unique sacrificial sign of Christ's Passion; sacraments are signs of The Sign. In this section, I will show that, just as Jesus Christ was a provocative sign that invited us into a way of living *ex caritate*, sacramental signification is a means to making Christ present in a manner that seeks to transform us into Christ.

In order to understand how sacramental signification brings about this transformation, I will be focusing on the relationship between the sacraments and Jesus Christ, as well as the relationship between the sacraments and the Holy Spirit. To that end, I first turn to the following passage in which Aquinas directly addresses both of these relationships.

As in the person of Christ the humanity causes our salvation by grace, the Divine power being the principal agent, so likewise in the sacraments of the New Law, which are derived from Christ, grace is instrumentally caused by the sacraments, and principally by the power of the Holy Ghost working in the sacraments.<sup>44</sup>

Sacramental grace is caused principally by the power of the Holy Spirit. This is a crucial passage for properly understanding the Trinitarian nature of the sacraments. As with Aquinas's Christological considerations, his sacramentology is also rooted in a pneumatological soteriology of *theosis* wherein we are made to participate in the Divine Nature through the indwelling of the Holy Spirit. The way established by Christ is made known to us through the working of the Holy Spirit.

## 1. Writing the Signs through Religion

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> S.T. I.II.112.1.ad2: "... sicut in ipsa persona Christi humanitas causat salutem nostram per gratiam, virtute divina principaliter operante; ita etiam in sacramentis novae legis, quae derivantur a Christo, causatur gratia instrumentaliter quidem per ipsa sacramenta, sed principaliter per virtutem spiritus sancti in sacramentis operantis; secundum illud Ioan. III, nisi quis renatus fuerit ex aqua et spiritu sancto, et cetera."

Without going into superfluous repetition of the material covered in our first chapter, here I would like to reiterate that a sacrament is a separated instrument that is used by God to sanctify humankind.<sup>45</sup> Put differently:

... the saving power must needs be derived by the sacraments from Christ's Godhead through His humanity.... By His Passion [Christ] inaugurated the Rites of the Christian Religion by offering "Himself—an oblation and a sacrifice to God" (Ephesians 5:2). Wherefore it is manifest that the sacraments of the Church derive their power specially from Christ's Passion, the virtue of which is in a manner united to us by our receiving the sacraments.<sup>46</sup>

To put this in terms of signification, the separate instrument (sacramental signs), works by means of a united instrument (Christ's humanity), that works by means of the efficient cause (God). The sacraments derive their power from Jesus Christ insofar as a sign's power comes from what it signifies. So, when Aquinas says that the sacraments drive their power from the Passion of Christ, this derivation should be understood in terms of signification.

However, the sacraments signify more than the fact of Christ's Passion.

Just as the Passion itself was a consummation of a revelatory life, the sacraments work together to provide knowledge of the way that Christ established through his sacrificial life.

A sacrament properly speaking is that which is ordained to signify our sanctification. In which three things may be considered; viz. the very cause of our sanctification, which is Christ's passion; the form of our sanctification, which is grace and the virtues; and the ultimate end of our sanctification, which is eternal life. And all these are signified by the sacraments. Consequently a sacrament is a sign that is both a reminder of the past, i.e. the passion of Christ;

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Cf. Chapter 1.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> S.T. III.62.5c: "Et ideo oportet quod virtus salutifera derivetur a divinitate Christi per eius humanitatem in ipsa sacramenta. . . . Similiter etiam per suam passionem initiavit ritum Christianae religionis, offerens seipsum oblationem et hostiam Deo, ut dicitur Ephes. V. Unde manifestum est quod sacramenta Ecclesiae specialiter habent virtutem ex passione Christi, cuius virtus quodammodo nobis copulatur per susceptionem sacramentorum."

and an indication of that which is effected in us by Christ's passion, i.e. grace; and a prognostic, that is, a foretelling of future glory.<sup>47</sup>

The sacraments sanctify us by giving us provocative knowledge of the cause, form, and end of the spiritual life. Simply put, they show us the way. At the heart of the way is grace and virtue because, as we have seen in our previous chapters, these constitute the spiritual life of the wayfarer. However, included in this signification is also the whence and the whither of the way.

We are left, then, with Aquinas saying that the sacraments derive their power from Jesus Christ. However, Aquinas also clearly emphasizes the fact that sacramental grace is caused "principally by the power of the Holy Ghost working in the sacraments." <sup>48</sup> While it is clear that the relationship between Jesus and the sacraments is a matter of signification, it remains to be seen how the power of the Holy Spirit is at work in the sacraments.

Simply put, the Rites of the Christian Religion are carried out through human operations; the sacraments are acts of moral virtue. Specifically, they are acts of the virtue of religion. Because I will be returning to a more in-depth discussion of the virtue of religion in our final chapter, here I would simply like to emphasize that religion is a virtue annexed to justice. In other words, it is a virtue of the will whereby we choose to give to God what God is due. Specifically,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> S.T. III.60.3c: "...sicut dictum est, sacramentum proprie dicitur quod ordinatur ad significandam nostram sanctificationem. In qua tria possunt considerari, videlicet ipsa causa sanctificationis nostrae, quae est passio Christi; et forma nostrae sanctificationis, quae consistit in gratia et virtutibus; et ultimus finis nostrae sanctificationis, qui est vita aeterna. Et haec omnia per sacramenta significantur. Unde sacramentum est et signum rememorativum eius quod praecessit, scilicet passionis Christi; et demonstrativum eius quod in nobis efficitur per Christi passionem, scilicet gratiae; et prognosticum, idest praenuntiativum, futurae gloriae."

<sup>48</sup> S.T. I.II.112.1.ad2.

religion is a virtue concerned with giving God the worship that God is due.<sup>49</sup> But what is the purpose of this worship?

... we employ words, in speaking to God, not indeed to make known our thoughts to Him Who is the searcher of hearts, but that we may bring ourselves and our hearers to reverence Him. Consequently we need to praise God with our lips, not indeed for His sake, but for our own sake; since by praising Him our devotion is aroused [affectus excitatur] towards Him, according to Psalm 49:23: "The sacrifice of praise shall glorify Me, and there is the way by which I will show him the salvation of God." And forasmuch as man, by praising God, ascends in his affections to God, by so much is he withdrawn from things opposed to God . . . . The praise of the lips is also profitable to others by inciting their affections [affectus provocetur] towards God.<sup>50</sup>

How, then, does this worship provoke our devotion and affection for God? When this worship consists of the sacraments, it provokes us by signifying the cause, form, and end of salvation, i.e. the past, present, and future of the spiritual life called "The Way."

Hence, signification is the purpose of sacramental acts of religion. The sacraments are meant to give us knowledge of the causes of our salvation: the virtues being the formal cause. From the previous chapter's discussion of the increase of charity, it should be clear that the moral virtues are not accidental to our salvation. We owe God the fruitful proclamation of his revelation, the virtues being part of that content. Hence, as operations of religion, the sacraments need to communicate the virtues (theological and moral) so that we might come to

<sup>49</sup> Cf. S.T. II.II.81.2-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> S.T. II.II.91.1c: "Sed ad Deum verbis utimur non quidem ut ei, qui est inspector cordium, nostros conceptus manifestemus, sed ut nos ipsos et alios audientes ad eius reverentiam inducamus. Et ideo necessaria est laus oris, non quidem propter Deum, sed propter ipsum laudantem, cuius affectus excitatur in Deum ex laude ipsius, secundum illud Psalm., sacrificium laudis honorificabit me, et illic iter quo ostendam illi salutare Dei. Et inquantum homo per divinam laudem affectu ascendit in Deum, intantum per hoc retrahitur ab his quae sunt contra Deum.... Proficit etiam laus oris ad hoc quod aliorum affectus provocetur in Deum."

know our salvation (i.e. the way of the Lord). In signifying the virtues, the sacraments need to signify in a way that allows us to live *ex caritate*. The sacraments provoke our response *and* show us how to respond. The sacraments teach us to walk just as much as they tell us where we are going and from where we've come.

With regard to clarifying the role of the Holy Spirit, the point I wish to emphasize here is that sacramental signification is an operation of the perfecting virtues. As acts done *ex caritate*, the sacraments are manifestations of the Spirit given to the Church unto the utility of others.<sup>51</sup> In titling this sub-section "Writing the Signs through Religion," I use the term "writing" to imply embodiment of a sign. As an operation of religion (i.e. an operation of perfecting virtue), a sacrament is writing the Word of God with our bodies. So, one way of describing how the sacraments work principally by the power of the Holy Spirit is to say that they are operations of the perfecting virtues, by which we reflect divinity in a provocative manner. As such, the Church embodies the signs of God's love for the world. We write the sacraments through the virtue of religion, because the Holy Spirit writes the sacraments through our cooperation.

### 2. Reading the Signs through Faith

As signs written through religion and meant to provoke friendship with God, the sacraments need to be read with a mind moved by the Holy Spirit. Put differently, the theological virtues are the proper disposition of a sacramental reader. Because the Passion is always applied through faith (even when mediated

 $^{51}$  Cf. S.T.I.II.111.1c: "Et de hac dicit apostolus, I ad Cor. XII, unicuique datur manifestatio spiritus ad utilitatem, scilicet aliorum."

through the sacraments)<sup>52</sup>, the efficacy of the sacraments is primarily a function of the Holy Spirit moving the minds of those who read sacramental signs. As Aquinas says, the operations of religion are done to provoke our devotion and affection, and therefore are said to help us in the spiritual life. However, as was pointed out in the above discussion of the Passion and provocation, the provocation of our love for God is always made efficacious through the operation of the Holy Spirit. The movement of the theological virtues is the formally effective indwelling of the Holy Spirit who is perpetually actualizing our share in the Image of God.

Hence, we are provided with another way of describing the role of the Holy Spirit in the sacraments: we read the sacraments through faith. By actualizing our image of creation, the Holy Spirit moves us to know and love God through the mediation of sacramental signification. Put differently, through participation in the Divine Nature, the human person is moved to recognize and respond to God's friendship, an invitation that is offered through the Rites of Christian Religion. Hence, when titling this section "Reading the Signs through Faith" my use of "reading" implies influence on the reader. To read the sacraments is to respond to their signification. Put differently, when we are shown the way, we respond by following it.

In our daily lives, we often read texts by simply passing our eyes over the written words. After thirty minutes of reading this way, we suddenly realize that we have retained nothing. Additionally, we can also read with a hermeneutic of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> S.T. III.48.6.ad2: "...passio Christi, licet sit corporalis, habet tamen spiritualem virtutem ex divinitate unita. Et ideo per spiritualem contactum efficaciam sortitur, scilicet per fidem et fidei sacramenta..."

suspicion born of a personal bias that closes our minds to the text's influences. However, celebrating a sacrament as a subject of charity is like reading a text with a hermeneutic of charity. We allow the text to form us for the better. We are willing to hear the One who longs to speak to us. With sacraments, this means reading in a way that allows the ritual to provoke our charitable response. Reading the sacraments through faith allows us to reflect the divinity that is seen in the sacraments. Our lives become visibly marked by our reading of the sacraments. When the sacraments signify the virtuous form of our salvation, a sacramental reader will seek to adopt that form.

It must be said that signification need not be instantaneously effective in provoking this response. As with all reading, sacramental reading does not need to happen immediately. One of my high school English teachers, Dan Bergan, made his students memorize poetry. When I memorized and recited these poems, I became a writer who embodied these texts. However, I would often come to realize the meaning of these stanzas years later. It took me a long time to become a reader whose life was influenced by the words I was writing. Delayed reading is not less meaningful. This sense of reading is the foundation for properly understanding "ex opere operato" in terms of signification. Ex opere operato need not be envisioned as denoting an instantaneous mechanism. The more we write the sacraments the more we are disposed to read them. When we develop patterns of religious actions, we are disposing ourselves to an actual increase in the faithful charity whereby we are sacramental readers who reflect divinity. Simply put, reading is a gratuitous gift.

The biggest problem with sacramentologies based on ex opere operato is

our inability to, as Pierre Teilhard de Chardin put it, trust in the slow work of God. Almost all appeals to this iteration of sacramental efficacy are rooted in our desire for instantaneous mechanisms of control, not just of God, but of those who are sanctified.<sup>53</sup> Preoccupation with fidelity to rubrics and sacramental validity is often indicative of wanting to remove the cooperation of the one who is sanctified. Even if we cooperate in the sanctification of others by writing the sacraments, this does not remove the need for their cooperation in reading the sacraments. This is why the Christian tradition has a rich history of mystagogical catechesis. Beginning with the Gospel of John's Bread of Life Discourse and extending throughout Christian tradition, disciples of Christ have needed and received help in reflecting on their experiences of the sacraments so that those experiences might bear fruit in their lives. To borrow the terminology of Louis-Marie Chauvet, we must be patient and let the Holy Spirit verify sacramental grace with our lives. We must trust in the slow work of God. Mysteries are gradually discovered. Love is patiently made. In light of the fact that the efficacy of Christ's Passion is applied through faith, the sacraments work principally through the power of the Holy Spirit because it is through the Spirit that the signs are made effective in our lives.

### *3. Graced Cooperation*

The Holy Spirit's power is at work in the sacraments in two ways. First, as operations of religion, the sacraments are manifestations of the Spirit's work in the life of the Church. As such, the Church reflects divinity to the world. All

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Cf. Bruce Morrill, "Sign of Reconciliation and Conversion? Differing Views of Power—Ecclesial, Sacramental, Anthropological—among Hierarchy and Laity," *Theological Studies* 75 (September 2014), 585-612. Here Morrill provides careful consideration of how disciplinary use of power determines the manner in which sacramental efficacy is imagined.

sacramental celebrations are a gift from the Spirit who moves us. Second, as signs of our salvation, the sacraments provoke the movement of the virtues within us. They move us to better reflect divinity by moving us on the way established by Christ. In my own words, the Holy Spirit allows us to be sacramental writers and sacramental readers. So, we can say that, for Aquinas, the sacraments derive their power from the Passion insofar as a sign's power comes from what it signifies. On the other hand, the sacraments derive their power from the Spirit insofar as the Church is moved by the Spirit to both write and read the sacraments. Hence, the pneumatological soteriology of *theosis* grounds this sacramentology of provocative signification.

The sacraments show the way in a provocative manner. Through operations of religion we embody (i.e. write) God's invitation to friendship that was offered once and for all in Jesus Christ. This is all accomplished through the Holy Spirit. Just as any subsequent reading (i.e. operations done *ex caritate*) is also done through the Spirit. Hence, as I said in the second chapter, grace begins with human action (the historically mediated proclamation of revelation) and culminates in human action (the active participation that constitutes the embodied spiritual life). Simultaneously, grace begins with divine action (the self-communication of God) and culminates in divine action (the operation of the Holy Spirit within us).54

As we saw in Chapter Four, grace can be described as sanctifying (*gratia gratum faciens*) and non-sanctifying (*gratia gratis data*).<sup>55</sup> The former is grace

54 Cf. Chapter 2.4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Cf. Chapter 4.2.3.

that makes an individual pleasing to God, effecting the personal sanctification of that individual. The latter is grace whereby people cooperate in the sanctification of others. Similarly, the participation in the Divine Nature that is the celebration of the sacraments can also be described simultaneously in these two ways. Hence, sacraments are simultaneously two types of grace. As sacramental readers, we are sanctified by the sacraments and are moved to love God more deeply. Hence, the sacraments bring about our salvation and are rightly said to cause sanctifying grace (gratia gratum faciens). On the other hand, by embodying the sacraments through operations of religion, the Church is cooperating in the salvation of others. As sacramental writers, we help to move others to friendship with God. As such, sacraments are non-sanctifying grace (gratia gratis data). We are called to the sacraments so that we might continue to be called *through* the sacraments. We write so that we might read, and we read so that we might write. Both reading and writing the sacraments are the cooperation that manifests our participation in the Divine Nature. We go toward the sacraments to write them with our bodies (to glorify God by proclaiming the Good News), and we come from the sacraments reading them with our lives (to glorify God by living the Good News). God's use of instruments is always cooperative. The grace that causes the spiritual life is salvation history and not an intervention into it.56

Sacramental signification, then, is a means to making Christ present in a manner that seeks to transform us into Christ. All the sacraments work together to show us the way who is Christ. To say that we are called to follow Christ is to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Cf. Chapter 2.1.1: "...the *Tertia Pars* can be called a description of the *reditus* in terms of salvation history. As Christologically founded, the *Tertia pars* is still a consideration of particular human action. The actions of Christ, even if they are divine instruments, are human actions. Likewise, the sacraments, even if they are divine instruments, are human actions."

say that we are called to become Christ. As we will see in the next section, nowhere is this goal more evident than in the celebration of the Eucharist. However, just as the virtues (theological and moral) cannot be isolated, so the sacraments all depend on one another to serve one eucharistic grace. Insofar as they signify our salvation, all the sacraments are about making the Church sinless. <sup>57</sup> Put differently, sacraments form a community that reflects divinity.

The Church's sacraments are ordained for helping man in the spiritual life. But the spiritual life is analogous to the corporeal, since corporeal things bear a resemblance to spiritual. Now it is clear that just as generation is required for corporeal life, since thereby man receives life; and growth, whereby man is brought to maturity: so likewise food is required for the preservation of life. Consequently, just as for the spiritual life there had to be Baptism, which is spiritual generation; and Confirmation, which is spiritual growth: so there needed to be the sacrament of the Eucharist, which is spiritual food.<sup>58</sup>

For Aquinas, the sacraments are about beginning and sustaining a communal journey.

### IV. Eucharist as Food for the Way

We come, finally, to a consideration of the Eucharist itself. The main focus of this section will be to present the Eucharist in a way that clearly refutes the critiques from the first section. Simply put, this section will show that, in Aquinas's sacramentology, the Eucharist exists to serve the unity of the ecclesial

 $^{57}$  Cf. S.T. III.8.3.ad2: "...esse Ecclesiam gloriosam, non habentem maculam neque rugam, est ultimus finis, ad quem perducimur per passionem Christi."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> S.T. III.73.1c: "...sacramenta Ecclesiae ordinantur ad subveniendum homini in vita spirituali. Vita autem spiritualis vitae corporali conformatur, eo quod corporalia spiritualium similitudinem gerunt. Manifestum est autem quod, sicut ad vitam corporalem requiritur generatio, per quam homo vitam accipit, et augmentum, quo homo perducitur ad perfectionem vitae; ita etiam requiritur alimentum, quo homo conservatur in vita. Et ideo, sicut ad vitam spiritualem oportuit esse Baptismum, qui est spiritualis generatio, et confirmationem, quae est spirituale augmentum; ita oportuit esse sacramentum Eucharistiae, quod est spirituale alimentum."

body of Christ. Specifically, it does this by making Christ present through signs that provide knowledge of what it means to live as a unified body of Christ. In the final two chapters, I will provide a more sustained consideration of *how* the celebration of the Eucharist relates to the Church. Here, I am concerned solely with clearly establishing the fact that "being for the Church" is essential to the definition of the Eucharist.

### 1. Writing Christ through the Eucharist

In the first chapter, I emphasized the fact that all the sacraments have a sacramentum tantum, a res et sacramentum, and a res tantum.<sup>59</sup> According to Aquinas, the reality of the sacrament (i.e. the res tantum) is its grace, while the signs (i.e. the sacramentum tantum and the res et sacramentum) exist to cause that reality. As a sign, the Eucharist is charged with signifying our sanctification (i.e. the Passion, the perfecting virtues, and eternal life) so as to bring about the sacramental grace that is our sanctification (the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ). In order to examine how eucharistic sacramental signification provokes the unity of the ecclesial body, I return to the first article of question 79 in the Tertia Pars. In this article, we see Aquinas list the various eucharistic signs that signify the causes of the Church's unity. Because the Eucharist (1) contains Christ, (2) represents the Passion, and (3) is given through food that is (4) a single whole made from many parts, this sacrament provocatively shows the causes of our salvation so that we might be united as an ecclesial body.

In this article, Aquinas shows us that the various signs that make up the Eucharist *work together* to bring about the grace to which the sacrament is

<sup>59</sup> Cf. Chapter 1.3.

ordained. The unity of the ecclesial body is a result, not solely of the eucharistic body's presence, but of all the signs through which this sacrament is embodied. Put simply, the Eucharist is made up of signs that rely on one another. I will return more forcefully to this point in the following chapter. For now, I would like to address Chauvet's criticism regarding Aquinas's claim that the Eucharist is perfect and complete at consecration. In order to defend Aquinas, it will be helpful to quote him at length:

A thing is one in perfection, when it is complete through the presence of all that is needed for its end; as a man is complete by having all the members required for the operation of his soul, and a house by having all the parts needful for dwelling therein. And so this sacrament is said to be one. Because it is ordained for spiritual refreshment, which is conformed to corporeal refreshment. Now there are two things required for corporeal refreshment, namely, food, which is dry sustenance, and drink, which is wet sustenance. Consequently, two things concur for the integrity of this sacrament, to wit, spiritual food and spiritual drink, according to John: "My flesh is meat indeed, and My blood is drink indeed." Therefore, this sacrament is materially many, but formally and perfectively one. 60

When speaking about the perfection of the Eucharist, Aquinas chooses the language of food and drink in order to express what is necessary for the sacrament's perfection. Put differently, the eucharistic body of Christ (i.e. the *res et sacramentum*) derives (at least in part) its perfection from the bread and wine in which it is given (i.e. the *sacramentum tantum*). In order for the eucharistic body of Christ to be received as spiritual nourishment, it needs to be given

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> S.T. III.73.2c: "Est autem unum perfectione ad cuius integritatem concurrunt omnia quae requiruntur ad finem eiusdem, sicut homo integratur ex omnibus membris necessariis operationi animae, et domus ex partibus quae sunt necessariae ad inhabitandum. Et sic hoc sacramentum dicitur unum. Ordinatur enim ad spiritualem refectionem, quae corporali conformatur. Ad corporalem autem refectionem duo requiruntur, scilicet cibus, qui est alimentum siccum; et potus, qui est alimentum humidum. Et ideo etiam ad integritatem huius sacramenti duo concurrunt, scilicet spiritualis cibus et spiritualis potus, secundum illud Ioan. VI, caro mea vere est cibus, et sanguis meus vere est potus. Ergo hoc sacramentum multa quidem materialiter est, sed unum formaliter et perfective."

through food and drink. The perfection of a sign is a function of its ability to fruitfully provide the knowledge it is ordained to provide. While the eucharistic body of Christ is the spiritual sustenance that unites the Church, it is only known as such because of the other eucharistic signs that provide its context (i.e. the bread and wine, the words of consecration, etc.). Hence, in the Eucharist, Jesus Christ is present as spiritual food through the various signs that rely upon one another to bring the Church to knowledge of the One who is the cause of our salvation.

All this is to say that you cannot isolate the eucharistic body of Christ without undoing its perfection. Hence, even when we minimize the bread, remove the wine, place the consecrated host in a bejeweled monstrance, and place that monstrance in a room far away from the eucharistic table, the other eucharistic signs (regardless of how much we try to minimize and ignored them) always remain the necessary conditions for that eucharistic body accomplishing its sanctifying purpose. Without knowledge of the external actions of religion that embody the celebration of the Eucharist, one has no eucharistic body to adore. Every consecrated host bears the marks of the signs that surround it, and by those marks that host means something.

A meal that has been grown in a family garden and prepared with much care over the course of an entire day is able to nourish more than just the body that eats it; such a meal signifies the love that provides a family with its identity. However, if you bracket that meal, providing no knowledge of its sources, its nourishing power is reduced to the metabolic. Similarly, the celebration of the Eucharist causes grace because, through all its signs, it writes the eucharistic

body of Christ that is made present as the nourishment who strengthens us to live as Christ lived. In the eucharistic body of Christ, we see the cause, form, and end of our salvation. We see Christ who lived, died, and was raised. As such (i.e. as Christ), it is the sacramental sign *par excellence*.

The eucharistic body of Christ, then, is not the result of a moment in time. It is the result of human cooperation with the Holy Spirit whereby we, through operations of religion, embody those signs that write the provocative presence of Christ. Writing the eucharistic body of Christ is a moral action carried out by the Church. As such, we celebrate the Eucharist as subjects of charity insofar as, out of and in service to our friendship with God, we embody the eucharistic signs that make Christ present. In the next two chapters, I will return to a more in-depth consideration of the moral quality of embodying eucharistic signs. For now, it will suffice to reiterate that, insofar as the eucharistic body of Christ is perfect as spiritual food, it takes the religious operation of the Church to embody the eucharistic signs which write the presence of Christ as spiritual food. However, given the written presence of the eucharistic body of Christ, there is still the matter of how it nourishes the Church.

### 2. Spiritually Eating through Faith

While, in the previous sub-section, I was concerned with the eucharistic signs that exist to cause the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ, here I am shifting my attention to *how* those signs are made effective. Specifically, I will be examining what it means to spiritually eat the Eucharist. If the Church writes Christ through eucharistic signs, then it eats Christ by believing through those signs. The eucharistic body of Christ is written as a provocative sign that

nourishes us for living out our response. In the previous section, I used the metaphor "reading" to speak about celebrating the sacraments in a way that invites their influence. When applied to the Eucharist, "reading" is better understood as "eating." Employing the term "spiritual eating" is the result of using a grammar that describes the Eucharist as food. Simply put, to read a nourishing sign is to eat food. What, then, is spiritual eating?

In an article entitled "Whether the Eucharist is Necessary for Salvation?," Aquinas sums up in six words what is, for him, at the heart of the Eucharist: "Spiritual food changes man into itself." This intrinsic relationship between the eucharistic body of Christ and the ecclesial body becomes evident in the distinction Aquinas makes between spiritual eating and sacramental eating: "... as the perfect is divided against the imperfect, so sacramental eating, whereby the sacrament only is received without its effect, is divided against spiritual eating, by which one receives the effect of this sacrament, whereby a man is spiritually united with Christ through faith and charity." As with the other sacraments, the Eucharist is made effective through faith that is formed by charity. Hence, there is nothing metabolic about spiritually eating the Eucharist. Put differently, the theological virtues are prerequisite for spiritually eating the Eucharist.

To use the language of our previous section, the theological virtues are the proper disposition of a Eucharistic eater. If "baptism by desire" is the terminology we use to refer to the justifying action of the Holy Spirit in the mind of someone

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> S.T. III.73.3.ad2: "... alimentum spirituale convertit hominem in seipsum..."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> S.T. III.80.1c: "Sicut igitur perfectum contra imperfectum dividitur, ita sacramentalis manducatio, per quam sumitur solum sacramentum sine effectu ipsius, dividitur contra spiritualem manducationem, per quam aliquis percipit effectum huius sacramenti quo spiritualiter homo Christo coniungitur per fidem et caritatem."

who has yet to be sacramentally baptized<sup>63</sup>, then "spiritual eating" is the term we use to refer to the sanctifying action of the Holy Spirit in the mind of someone who has yet to sacramentally eat the Eucharist. Spiritually eating the Eucharist is only accomplished by those who are justified (i.e. those who have been generated as subjects of the theological virtues), because spiritual eating is dependent upon the prior movement of the theological virtues. The Eucharist does not infuse charity. Rather, it presupposes the presence of charity. Hence, we must say that eating the Eucharist is a gift of the Holy Spirit's movement within us. Put differently, spiritually eating of the Eucharist is the union of charity seeking deeper union. The friends of God come to the Eucharist so that through this meal they might grow in friendship.

Because sacraments are applied through the theological virtues, there is no *need* for sacramental eating.<sup>64</sup> For Aquinas, this spiritual eating whereby the Eucharist is received as effective spiritual nourishment does not require physically eating or drinking the eucharistic species (i.e. the *sacramentum tantum*). Rather, he says that "the effect of the sacrament can be secured by every man if he receive it in desire though not in reality."<sup>65</sup> Spiritual eating is a matter of the Holy Spirit moving us to respond to the provocative presence of Christ. Within the eucharistic theology of Aquinas, anyone who is a subject of charity is capable of eating the Eucharist. Put provocatively, there is no discipline (e.g. exclusion, excommunication, age restrictions, etc.) that can come between Christ

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Cf. S.T. III.68.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> However, Aquinas is clear that sacramental eating serves a purpose. I will return to this point in the next chapter.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> S.T. III.80.1.ad3: "...effectus sacramenti potest ab aliquo percipi, si sacramentum habeatur in voto, quamvis non habeatur in re."

and the one who loves him.66

This distinction between spiritual eating through faith and sacramental eating with one's mouth allows us to return again to Chauvet's criticism. Aquinas clearly says that the Church's use of the sacrament (i.e. sacramental eating) is not necessary for the perfection of the Eucharist.<sup>67</sup> Rather, as I pointed out above, for Aquinas, the Eucharist is completed/perfected when all the signs necessary for effecting grace are present.<sup>68</sup>When Aquinas says that the Eucharist is complete at consecration, he is saying that you do not need to eat with your mouth.<sup>69</sup> The consecration of the bread and wine is the perfection of the Eucharist not because the eucharistic body of Christ has come into *existence* but because the object of the theological virtues is now *present* to the subjects of charity as their spiritual nourishment.

Bearing Aquinas's definition of perfection in mind, as well as his description of spiritually eating by faith through signs, I would argue that Aquinas's location of the completion of the sacrament is actually indicative of his desire to avoid a eucharistic body of Christ that is simply an *esse* to be possessed. One cannot spiritually eat of the Eucharist by virtue of the substantial existence of Christ. Rather, for Aquinas the presence of Christ is an *adesse* grasped only

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Aquinas's acute awareness of the distinction between spiritual eating and sacramental eating leads him say that "the non-baptized are not to be allowed even to see this sacrament." Cf. S.T. III.80.4.ad4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> S.T. III.80.12.ad2: "...perfectio huius sacramenti non est in usu fidelium, sed in consecratione materiae."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> Cf. S.T. III.73.2c.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> To be clear, Aquinas clearly states that actually receiving the consecrated species is preferable. Cf. III.80.1.ad3: "Nec tamen frustra adhibetur sacramentalis manducatio, quia plenius inducit sacramenti effectum ipsa sacramenti susceptio quam solum desiderium, sicut supra circa Baptismum dictum est." I will return to the relationship between sacramental eating and spiritual eating in the following chapter. For now, I wish to emphasize the face that sacramental eating is not necessary for the perfection of the sacrament. Again, this puts an emphasis on the role of faith.

through faith. In short, by saying that the Eucharist is completed through the presence of all the eucharistic signs necessary to know Christ as spiritual food, Aquinas has completed the sacrament at the moment of the Church's faith in Christ's presence as "being-for" the Church. The possession of Christ, i.e. the sacramental eating in which we literally hold on to the substance of Christ, is not intrinsic to the Eucharist for Aquinas. Rather, the desire for Christ, i.e. the spiritual eating in which we have faith that Christ is given for us, is the perfection of the sacrament.

In the first sub-section, I described how the Spirit moves us to write Christ through the virtue of religion. In this sub-section I have examined what it means to say that Holy Spirit allows Christ's presence to become effective in our lives through spiritual eating. Hence, we can see how the pneumatological soteriology of *theosis* is undergirding Aquinas's eucharistic theology. Just as the Passion of Christ is the cause of our justification by virtue of its provoking the movement of our charity, so the eucharistic presence of Christ is there to provoke the movement of our charity. The essence of spiritual food is not flesh and blood, but Christ's sacrifice of charity that excites our charity. Jesus's flesh and blood did not reveal God. Rather, God was revealed in the way in which Jesus's flesh and blood perfectly embodied charity. 70 We recall that spiritual food exists to form the eater into itself. Hence, in the Eucharist, perfect charity turns imperfect

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> It is important to bear this distinction in mind when constructing theologies of the ministerial priesthood. A human person is able to act *in persona Christi* insofar as they have the type of body capable of embodying sacrifices of charity. Hence, we would want to restrict the ministerial priesthood to human beings who are of an age that they are capable of using their body to operate *ex caritate*. However, it would make little sense to restrict the ministerial priesthood to those sharing the bodily accidents of Christ. For example, if we were to restrict the ministerial priesthood to men of Jewish descent who were under the age of 33, such restrictions would misunderstand the revelatory purpose of Jesus's human nature, choosing to fixate on the flesh rather than the friendship it embodies.

charity into itself. Our liturgies need to be events where the perfect charity of Christ is communicated to our faith as the promise of God's love in which we are called to participate. As spiritual food, the Eucharist exists to form the Church into Christ. Insofar as we read the written Christ in a way that helps us conform to Christ, we come to reflect divinity more perfectly.

It is important to emphasize that spiritual eating is not the purpose of the Eucharist. Rather, allowing that nourishment to bear fruit in the life of the Church is the manifestation of the Eucharist's res tantum. The unity of the ecclesial body of Christ is why we eat the eucharistic body of Christ. Put differently, the Church eats spiritually so as to become the Christ who lived ex caritate. While spiritual eating is the union of charity seeking deeper union, that union is always an embodied union. As such, eucharistic grace is the moral reality of virtuously living the spiritual life. My union with Christ (i.e. spiritually eating the eucharistic body of Christ) is inseparable from and ordered toward the Church's unity as Christ (i.e. the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ).

3. The Unity of the Church: The Fellowship of Sinful Saints

In treating the degrees of charity, Aquinas says, "For at first it is incumbent on man to occupy himself chiefly with avoiding sin and resisting his concupiscences, which move him in opposition to charity: this concerns beginners, in whom charity has to be fed or fostered lest it be destroyed [corrumpatur]."<sup>71</sup> Feeding and fostering charity is a crucial task the Church carries out in every celebration of the Eucharist. Speaking of the Eucharist as

<sup>71</sup> S.T. II.II.24.9c: "Nam primo quidem incumbit homini studium principale ad recedendum a peccato et resistendum concupiscentiis eius, quae in contrarium caritatis movent. Et hoc pertinet ad incipientes, in quibus caritas est nutrienda vel fovenda ne corrumpatur."

spiritual food that serves the unity of the Church implies that the Church needs nourishment. The experience of being a beginner in charity is the experience of being a sinner, of being disordered. Because we are all regularly beginners in charity, we need spiritual food to nourish our development (i.e. to sanctify us). Provocatively put, without the presence of sinners, the Eucharist has no occasion or purpose.

It is important to begin a consideration of eucharistic grace with a consideration of sin because this helps reiterate the fact that the Eucharist is food for a difficult journey and not the reward at the journey's end. Indeed, the pilgrims who most struggle (i.e. we who are beginners in charity) most need to be nourished. Bearing this in mind, we can describe the unity of the ecclesial body in terms of sin. As a community that embodies charity through operations of the perfecting virtues, the Church's life is a participation in the Divine Nature that reflects divinity onto the world.<sup>72</sup> However, insofar as that reflection is imperfect, we are a sinful Church. We regularly fail in our mission to reflect divinity. While Christ provides us with the way of living in divine friendship, we do not always follow. The more sinful the Church, the less it is united as Christ, and the less it embodies Christ. Hence, Aquinas is clear that the Eucharist always serves a unity that is imperfect.<sup>73</sup> When he says that the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ is the fellowship of the saints<sup>74</sup>, this is not meant to imply a sinless community. In this life, all human members of this *societas sanctorum* are wayfarers.

The fact that the Eucharist is for a sinful Church confronts us with the fact

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Cf. Chapter 4.2.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> S.T. III.79.2c: "Similiter etiam refectio spiritualis cibi, et unitas significata per species panis et vini, habentur quidem in praesenti sed imperfecte, perfecte autem in statu gloriae."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> S.T. III.80.4c: "...scilicet corpus Christi mysticum, quod est societas sanctorum."

that the Eucharist calls us to a deeper, embodied union with God. The Church always needs to perfect its discipleship. The Eucharist serves the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ by transforming the Church into a community that embodies charity the way that Christ embodied charity. The unity of the ecclesial body, then, is an embodied reality lived out through the virtues. The more we reflect Christ through our discipleship, the more we are a united ecclesial body.

Being fed by the Eucharist (i.e. becoming the Christ we eat) is a matter of ordering ourselves to better reflect divinity. Hence, we eat of a food that shows us who we are called to be. If the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ is a community of disciples striving to reflect divinity, then the manifestation of eucharistic grace is the fruition of Christ's life: "To be 'a glorious Church not having spot or wrinkle' is the ultimate end to which we are brought by the Passion of Christ." 75

Recalling that Aquinas speaks of grace as an external principle of human action, we must emphasize that the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ is itself an external principle of human action insofar as the Church's moral life is a participation in the Divine Nature that reflects divinity onto the world. As we saw in Chapter Four, the life of the Church is the gratuitous grace (*gratia gratis data*) whereby we cooperate in the justification of others. Hence, saying that the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ is constituted by its ability to be a salvific sacrament to the world is tantamount to saying that the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ is the grace of God. As the life of this united community, eucharistic grace is virtuously living the spiritual life.

 $<sup>^{75}</sup>$  S.T. III.8.3.ad2: "...esse Ecclesiam gloriosam, non habentem maculam neque rugam, est ultimus finis, ad quem perducimur per passionem Christi."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup> Cf. Chapter 4.2.3.

While the Eucharist is ordered toward the spiritual life of the Church, the celebration of the Eucharist is also part of that spiritual life. Insofar as celebrating the Eucharist is a communal act of religion, the Eucharist is a manifestation of eucharistic grace. Put differently, writing Christ through the Eucharist causes grace *ex opere operato*. When the ecclesial body of Christ, through the movement of the Holy Spirit, writes the eucharistic body of Christ, the unity of that ecclesial body is performed. As such, writing the Eucharist is a participation in the Divine Nature. However, when the ecclesial body of Christ, through the movement of the Holy Spirit, reads the eucharistic body of Christ by becoming Christ more fully, the unity of the ecclesial body is performed through the spiritual life that manifests the *koinonia* of a community.

As operations of religion, the eucharistic signs through which we write Christ are the work of the Holy Spirit who incarnates Christ *through* the flesh of the Church so that Christ might be more perfectly incarnate *in* the flesh of the Church. By the power of the Holy Spirit, Christ is born of human cooperation. This birth, as with the Virgin Birth, is not an end in itself. It is wrought for a purpose: that we might follow the way set forth by Christ, and by following be divinized. Therefore, we need the Holy Spirit to help us write and eat of this spiritual food that transforms us into the One who was perfectly full of grace. Thence, as a community we assemble, "not neglecting to meet together," so that we might "consider how to provoke one another to love and good deeds." (Heb 10:24-25) "Encouraging one another" through the celebration of the Eucharist,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup> S.T. III.26.2.ad1: "...dicendum quod, si subtrahatur divina natura a Christo, subtrahitur per consequens ab eo singularis plenitudo gratiarum, quae convenit ei inquantum est unigenitus a patre..."

we become the One who is food for the way he established with his life.

### V. Celebrating the Loss

The critiques forwarded by Chauvet point out a tendency of Aquinas's eucharistic theology in which the relationship between Christ's ecclesial body and Christ's eucharistic body is made secondary to the relationship between Christ's historical body and Christ's eucharistic body. Aquinas is guilty of succumbing to this "deadly dichotomy" if the eucharistic body of Christ is the grace of the Eucharist. However, despite what many eucharistic theologies and much eucharistic piety, both past and present, would have us believe, it is not. Eucharistic grace is the spiritual life of the Church. The ecclesial body of Christ, not the eucharistic body, is the grace of the Eucharist.

In the opening section of this chapter, I pointed out that Chauvet's critiques of the "deadly dichotomy" can be summarized as lamentations of a loss of a loss.<sup>78</sup> However, based on the preceding exposition of Aquinas's sacramentology, one might claim that, for Aquinas, the substantial presence of Christ in the Eucharist is not the abolition of the absence of Christ. To be sure, Aquinas goes to great lengths to point out that Christ (his body, his soul, and the Godhead) are all truly present as the result of the eucharistic signs. However, when understood through the lens of a pneumatological soteriology of *theosis* wherein the Eucharist is a sacramental sign meant to nourish our spiritual life and move us toward our Final End, then the Eucharist cannot be said to destroy the loss of Christ brought about by the Ascension. Rather, within Aquinas's

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Cf. Chapter 5.1.2.

sacramentology, we celebrate the Eucharist because Christ is the absent end to which we are ordained. The Eucharist does not overcome Christ's absence; it overcomes our inability to grow continually closer to the Final End who is revealed in Christ. So, while Chauvet laments the loss of the loss of Christ so frequently found in preoccupation with the substantial presence of Christ in the Eucharist, he finds a fellow mourner in Aquinas. In Aquinas's sacramentology, the Eucharist is a celebration of the loss of Christ's historical body insofar as the Eucharist is a celebration of Christ's ecclesial body. Far from being a distraction from ecclesial identity, the Eucharist is a provocative sign that confronts the Church with a responsibility to live as Christ for the world.

The Eucharist's role in the embodied spiritual life is to serve the historical and bodily life of the Church. As was pointed out in the first chapter, by identifying eucharistic grace with the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ, Aquinas has made the spiritual life of the Church an essential part of the Eucharist.<sup>79</sup> In fact, the Eucharist cannot exist without prior eucharistic grace. As an operation of religion, the Eucharist is a result of the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ. Not only is the Eucharist *for* the Church, it is also clearly *of* the Church. From the religious actions that mediate God's revelation, to our response through the operations done *ex caritate*, the Eucharist is essentially bound to the embodied spiritual life. The Eucharist serves the spiritual life by deepening our participation in the Divine Nature that is nothing other than the Holy Spirit's effective life in our lives.

The eucharistic theology found in the Tertia Pars is intimately connected

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> Cf. Chapter 1.4.2.

to Aquinas's concerns regarding the life of the Church. To use the terminology of our retrieved grammars, Aquinas's presents the Eucharist as an integral part of the embodied spiritual life insofar as the Eucharist effects the Church's participation in the Divine Nature by increasing the Church's unity. Having defended Aquinas from Chauvet's critiques by describing the Eucharist in a way that highlights its role in the embodied spiritual life, I turn now to a consideration of Chauvet's liturgical theology might help us honestly assess the shortcomings in Aquinas's sacramentology. Put differently, how does Chauvet's theology attend to Aquinas's concerns in a way that Aquinas could not?

## 6

# Overcoming Sacramental Minimalism with Liturgical Theology

In the introduction of this dissertation, I pointed out that there is often, within Roman Catholic eucharistic theology, a tendency to absolutize certain grammars to the extent that their absence invites suspicion. In the previous chapter, I used the retrieved grammars of grace and virtue to describe Aquinas's eucharistic theology. If the reader returns to that chapter, it will be apparent that terms such as "transubstantiation," "matter," "form," "cause," "change," and "minister" appear rarely if at all. Put differently, using our retrieved grammars of grace and virtue from the *Secunda Pars*, I translated the sacramentology and eucharistic theology found in the *Tertia Pars*. In the present chapter, I will put this translation into dialogue with the contemporary liturgical theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet. My primary goal is to gesture toward a way that our retrieved grammars might facilitate contemporary conversations regarding sacramental and eucharistic theology. Specifically, by showing how Chauvet's theology offers improvements on Aquinas's' theology, I hope to show that the two theologians are using different grammars to address and express shared concerns.

This chapter will proceed in four sections. First, I will examine some of the shortcomings of Aquinas's theory of signification. Specifically, I will show how his preference for words leads to a sacramental minimalism. The second section will bring to the fore some places that Aquinas seems to be wrestling with a tension

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Cf. Intro.2

between his preference for verbal signs and a clear awareness of the import of non-verbal signs. Third, I will turn to a brief exposition of Chauvet's liturgical theology so as to highlight his emphasis on the multi-dimensional nature of language and the way it functions symbolically in the spiritual life of the Church. Lastly, I will show how both Aguinas and Chauvet are concerned with the life of the Church and the role the sacraments play in that ethical reality.

#### I. **Aquinas's Sacramental Minimalism**

In the first chapter, I pointed out that Aquinas emphasizes the essential sense of the words used during the celebration of a sacrament.

A sacrament may be considered on the part of the sacramental signification. Now Augustine says that "words are the principal signs used by men"; because words can be formed in various ways for the purpose of signifying various mental concepts, so that we are able to express our thoughts with greater distinctness by means of words. And therefore in order to insure the perfection of sacramental signification it was necessary to determine the signification of the sensible things by means of certain words. For water may signify both a cleansing by reason of its humidity, and refreshment by reason of its being cool: but when we say, "I baptize thee," it is clear that we use water in baptism in order to signify a spiritual cleansing.<sup>2</sup>

In this passage, Aguinas elucidates the relationship between verbal and nonverbal signs. Specifically, words determine the significance of the non-verbal signs by adding greater distinctness to the concepts that are meant to be expressed by the sacrament. If the sacraments exist to communicate provocative

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> S.T. III.60.6c: "Tertio potest considerari ex parte ipsius significationis sacramentalis. Dicit autem Augustinus, in II de Doct. Christ., quod verba inter homines obtinuerunt principatum significandi, quia verba diversimode formari possunt ad significandos diversos conceptus mentis, et propter hoc per verba magis distincte possumus exprimere quod mente concipimus. Et ideo ad perfectionem significationis sacramentalis necesse fuit ut significatio rerum sensibilium per aliqua verba determinaretur. Aqua enim significare potest et ablutionem propter, suam humiditatem, et refrigerium propter suam frigiditatem, sed cum dicitur, ego te baptizo, manifestatur quod aqua utimur in Baptismo ad significandam emundationem spiritualem."

knowledge, then words are the most effective aspect of sacramental communication, because they ensure clarity in communication.

Further, Aquinas's preference for words seems to come from an idealized notion of how they function. Throughout question 60, Aquinas turns to considerations of the various ways the words of a sacrament might be spoken. In explaining the efficacy of these words, he appeals to the "essential sense" (*debitus sensus*) that is expressed when a word is used.

As Augustine says, the word operates in the sacraments "not because it is spoken," i.e. not by the outward sound of the voice, "but because it is believed" in accordance with the sense of the words which is held by faith. And this sense is indeed the same for all, though the same words as to their sound be not used by all. Consequently no matter in what language this sense is expressed, the sacrament is complete.<sup>3</sup>

Without entering into a prolonged discussion of what we might call Aquinas's theories of language and epistemology, I want to simply point out that, for Aquinas, words are employed to communicate mental concepts.4 However, these mental concepts can remain unchanged despite variation in the language used to communicate the essential sense. Put differently, words are used to express mental concepts that are prior to the use of the words. Hence, due to the immutability of a sacrament's essential sense, a baptism celebrated in Latin in the year 1280 accomplishes the same result as a baptism celebrated in Greek in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> S.T. III.60.7.ad1: "...sicut Augustinus dicit, super Ioan., verbum operatur in sacramentis, non quia dicitur, idest, non secundum exteriorem sonum vocis, sed quia creditur, secundum sensum verborum qui fide tenetur. Et hic quidem sensus est idem apud omnes, licet non eaedem voces quantum ad sonum. Et ideo, cuiuscumque linguae verbis proferatur talis sensus, perficitur sacramentum."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> S.T. I.85.2.ad3: "Nam primo quidem consideratur passio intellectus possibilis secundum quod informatur specie intelligibili. Qua quidem formatus, format secundo vel definitionem vel divisionem vel compositionem, quae per vocem significatur. Unde ratio quam significat nomen, est definitio; et enuntiatio significat compositionem et divisionem intellectus. Non ergo voces significant ipsas species intelligibiles; sed ea quae intellectus sibi format ad iudicandum de rebus exterioribus."

the year 280.

In the third section of this chapter, I will be returning to a discussion of how language functions and why theories of language affect the way one understands the sacraments. However, here I want to simply state that Aquinas appears to misunderstand language on two points. First, his emphasis on words underestimates the efficacy of non-verbal signs, specifically in their ability to help determine the significance of verbal signs. For Aquinas, words are charged with providing clarity to the significance of a sacrament, whereas the significance of non-verbal signs is passively determined by the words. Second, by upholding the immutable "essential sense" of a word, Aquinas fails to acknowledge the relational nature of signs. The notion that there is a universal essential sense undergirding every formulation of a sacrament's form fails to acknowledge the reciprocally formal relationship of language and mental concept (i.e. of sign and signified). Put differently, Aquinas fails to acknowledge the importance of a sign's context.

While Aquinas's sacramental minimalism is clearly influenced by medieval liturgy as he knew it as well as by the tendency toward reduction that marks the genre of the *Summa Theologiae*, I would argue that his preoccupation with words also bears responsibility for limiting the range of data he considers when constructing his sacramentology. For example, in his consideration of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Cf. S.T. III.60.7c: "Respondeo dicendum quod, sicut dictum est, in sacramentis verba se habent per modum formae, res autem sensibiles per modum materiae. In omnibus autem compositis ex materia et forma principium determinationis est ex parte formae, quae est quodammodo finis et terminus materiae. Et ideo principalius requiritur ad esse rei determinata forma quam determinata materia, materia enim determinata quaeritur ut sit proportionata determinatae formae. Cum igitur in sacramentis requirantur determinatae res sensibiles, quae se habent in sacramentis sicut materia, multo magis requiritur in eis determinata forma verborum."

Eucharist, Aquinas's treatment of non-verbal signs is largely limited to those signs immediately related to the dominical words of consecration. Hence, bread, wine, and the minister all receive extensive consideration that pertains largely to their relationship to the words of consecration. One might speculate that if Aquinas had a more robust understanding of signification, he would be more likely to include the other aspects of eucharistic celebrations in his considerations. For example, rather than focusing narrowly on the dominical words of consecration, he might offer a more prolonged treatment of the entirety of the eucharistic prayer.

For the remainder of this chapter I will use the term "liturgical theology" to denote a tendency toward sacramental *maximalism* that is preoccupied with all aspects of ritual action. This is juxtaposed to Aquinas's sacramental minimalism wherein he tends to reduce his considerations to what is deemed essential to the sacrament. To be clear, Aquinas's sacramental minimalism does not mean that he sees no value in what is essential. On the contrary, as we will see now, Aquinas clearly has what I call liturgical instincts. However, sacramental minimalism is a methodological move born of a misunderstanding of language. As with any method, it determines the outcome of one's theology.

### II. Aquinas's Liturgical Instincts

By liturgical instincts I mean that Aquinas clearly sees the importance of those religious operations that he would not consider necessary for the completion of the sacrament. Despite Aquinas's emphasis on words, he clearly has a tendency toward a liturgical theology that has an equal place for non-verbal

signs.

For example, when treating the external acts of religion, Aguinas considers the usefulness of music and chanting. Here, he uses a telling phrase: "it is evident that the human soul is moved in various ways according to various melodies of sound . . . . Hence the use of music in divine praises is a salutary institution." As we saw in Chapters 2 and 3, Aguinas emphasizes the mediation of revelation through words (i.e. the symbol of faith) when he discusses the mind's movement toward the Final End by means of knowing and loving God. In this passage treating music, however, there is an awareness of "various ways" that this movement might occur. In fact, Aguinas says that the words do not need to be understood. "The same applies to the hearers, for even if some of them understand not what is sung, yet they understand why it is sung, namely, for God's glory: and this is enough to arouse their devotion." In the preceding passage we begin to see Aquinas move away from his insistence on the need for verbal signification. However, Aquinas goes on to assert that, "To arouse men to devotion by teaching and preaching is a more excellent way than by singing."8 While he is clinging to the supremacy of words, Aquinas clearly affirms the

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> S.T. II.II.91.2c: "…laus vocalis ad hoc necessaria est ut affectus hominis provocetur in Deum. Et ideo quaecumque ad hoc utilia esse possunt, in divinas laudes congruenter assumuntur. Manifestum est autem quod secundum diversas melodias sonorum animi hominum diversimode disponuntur, ut patet per philosophum, in VIII Polit., et per Boetium, in prologo musicae. Et ideo salubriter fuit institutum ut in divinas laudes cantus assumerentur, ut animi infirmorum magis provocarentur ad devotionem."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> S.T. II.II.91.2.ad5: "Sed si aliquis cantet propter devotionem, attentius considerat quae dicuntur, tum quia diutius moratur super eodem; tum quia, ut Augustinus dicit, in X Confess., omnes affectus spiritus nostri pro sua diversitate habent proprios modos in voce atque cantu, quorum occulta familiaritate excitantur. Et eadem est ratio de audientibus, in quibus, etsi aliquando non intelligant quae cantantur, intelligunt tamen propter quid cantantur, scilicet ad laudem Dei; et hoc sufficit ad devotionem excitandam."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> S.T. II.II.91.2.ad3: "...nobilior modus est provocandi homines ad devotionem per doctrinam et praedicationem quam per cantum."

efficacy of non-verbal signification. He is wrestling with a tension.

In this brief treatment of music, Aquinas describes a way that the mind is moved toward God without the help of words. However, words still hold a place of primacy. In order to examine an example where non-verbal signs are elevated past their passive role, I would like to return to Aquinas's consideration of the perfection of the Eucharist.

A thing is one in perfection, when it is complete through the presence of all that is needed for its end; as a man is complete by having all the members required for the operation of his soul, and a house by having all the parts needful for dwelling therein. And so this sacrament is said to be one. Because it is ordained for spiritual refreshment, which is conformed to corporeal refreshment. Now there are two things required for corporeal refreshment, namely, food, which is dry sustenance, and drink, which is wet sustenance. Consequently, two things concur for the integrity of this sacrament, to wit, spiritual food and spiritual drink, according to John: "My flesh is meat indeed, and My blood is drink indeed." Therefore, this sacrament is materially many, but formally and perfectively one.9

Here, we see that the non-verbal signs of the Eucharist (i.e. bread and wine) allow us to know the Eucharist as spiritual food. In other words, there is a sense communicated by bread and wine. Bread helps the words "This is my body" express their essential sense more clearly. Hence, non-verbal signs help determine the signification of verbal signs. When celebrating the Eucharist, this relationship of co-determination between verbal and non-verbal signs leads the sacramental reader to desire Christ as the one who gives himself as spiritual

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> S.T. III.73.2c: "Est autem unum perfectione ad cuius integritatem concurrunt omnia quae requiruntur ad finem eiusdem, sicut homo integratur ex omnibus membris necessariis operationi animae, et domus ex partibus quae sunt necessariae ad inhabitandum. Et sic hoc sacramentum dicitur unum. Ordinatur enim ad spiritualem refectionem, quae corporali conformatur. Ad corporalem autem refectionem duo requiruntur, scilicet cibus, qui est alimentum siccum; et potus, qui est alimentum humidum. Et ideo etiam ad integritatem huius sacramenti duo concurrunt, scilicet spiritualis cibus et spiritualis potus, secundum illud Ioan. VI, caro mea vere est cibus, et sanguis meus vere est potus. Ergo hoc sacramentum multa quidem materialiter est, sed unum formaliter et perfective."

nourishment.

Finally, and perhaps most telling, Aquinas's description of sacramental eating offers us insight, not only into the significance of non-verbal signs, but also into the moral weight such signification carries. As I pointed out in the previous chapter, Aquinas is primarily concerned with spiritual eating. This concern stems from his understanding of the purpose of the Eucharist: to nourish the Church's spiritual life. Hence, Aquinas focuses on the role of the theological virtues in the Eucharist to the extent that he is able to deny the need for sacramental eating. However, this does not mean that sacramental eating (or restricting such eating) should be taken lightly. In fact, Aquinas clearly says that spiritual eating with actual reception is better than spiritual eating without reception. For Aquinas, physically eating the consecrated host and drinking the consecrated wine is a significant action.

First, sacramental eating is a sign of incorporation in Christ's ecclesial body. "Whoever receives this sacrament, expresses [significat] thereby that he is made one with Christ, and incorporated in His members . . . ."<sup>11</sup> Hence, the choice to eat and drink of the Eucharist is a choice to communicate a relationship to those who witness that eating. Put differently, a communion line is a community embodying its fellowship. Through sacramental eating, spiritual eating is done communally. As non-verbal signs, eating and drinking are significant actions

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Cf. S.T. III.80.1.ad3: "Nec tamen frustra adhibetur sacramentalis manducatio, quia plenius inducit sacramenti effectum ipsa sacramenti susceptio quam solum desiderium, sicut supra circa Baptismum dictum est."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> S.T. III.80.4c: "Quicumque ergo hoc sacramentum sumit, ex hoc ipso significat se esse Christo unitum et membris eius incorporatum." It is worth noting that, while Aquinas calls the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ the *res tantum* (i.e. the reality not signified), throughout all of question 80 he is considering how this *res tantum* is signified in the celebration of the Eucharist.

that, like music, are capable of moving our minds toward knowledge and love of God.

Second, sacramental eating can be an expression of a reality that is not present. Just as a communion line embodies fellowship, a body excluded from a communion line embodies a lack of fellowship. Therefore, excluding one's self or another person from the Eucharist is an act of religion that signifies a reality. Because sacramental eating is not merely eating a sign, but is itself a sign, there are moral dimensions to be considered. Hence, Aquinas says that those who are not justified (i.e. who are not subjects of charity) yet choose to partake of the Eucharist choose to embody a deceptive sign. "Whoever receives this sacrament while in mortal sin [i.e. while lacking all charity], is guilty of lying to this sacrament, and consequently of sacrilege, because he profanes the sacrament: and therefore he sins mortally." The point I want to emphasize is that the nonverbal sign of sacramental eating is an act of religion that is deeply significant.

I forward these few examples as evidence of an inclination toward liturgical theology in Aquinas's sacramentology. The sacramental minimalism of Aquinas does not stop him from attending to the non-verbal liturgical actions of the Church. Throughout the sacramentology of the *Tertia Pars*, Aquinas seems to be wrestling with co-determinate relationship between verbal and non-verbal signs. While Aquinas clearly maintains that words are the signs *par excellence*, Chauvet will help us understand what it means to move more fully to a liturgical theology of the Eucharist.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> S.T. III.80.4c: "Et ideo manifestum est quod quicumque cum peccato mortali hoc sacramentum sumit, falsitatem in hoc sacramento committit. Et ideo incurrit sacrilegium, tanquam sacramenti violator. Et propter hoc mortaliter peccat."

### III. Chauvet's Liturgical Theology of Symbolic Exchange

My goal here is not to rehearse Chauvet's theology as a whole. Rather, I will give some examples of how Chauvet's theology provides more attention to the ritual, non-verbal aspect of the sacraments than Aquinas's sacramental minimalism. In other words, I want to show how Chauvet provides ways to fill out Aquinas's notion of sacramental signification. By adopting a theory of symbolic mediation, Chauvet sets the ground for constructing a liturgical theology that more robustly treats what Aquinas would call sacramental signification.

Language and the Economy of Symbolic Exchange
 I begin with the way Chauvet understands language.<sup>13</sup> Specifically,
 Chauvet understands language, not as a tool used by a person, but as the cultural milieu that gives rise to subjectivity.

Inasmuch as [sacraments] are expressions, they belong to what is called language: first, verbal language, of course, but also the language (or quasi language) of gestures, postures, movements, which are all forms of body language. Now, what is language?... For our purpose, we want to retain this: language is not an "instrument" but a "mediation." <sup>14</sup>

To begin, Chauvet clearly denounces any understanding of language that would see it as an instrument that is used by a person to express a thought that preceded the language used to express it. If language is an instrument, then two

207

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> What follows will be a brief summary of Chauvet's extended treatments of language that can be found in: Louis-Marie Chauvet, *The Sacraments: The Word of God at the Mercy of the Body*, trans. Madeleine Beaumont (Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 2001), Chapter 1 and Louis-Marie Chauvet, *Symbol and Sacrament: A Sacramental Reinterpretation of Christian Existence*, trans. Patrick Madigan and Madeleine Beaumont, (Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 1995), Chapters 3-4. <sup>14</sup> Chauvet, *The Sacraments*, 3.

things must follow: (1) the person/subject is logically prior to language, and (2) the person/subject has unmediated experiences of the world in which they live. Hence, Chauvet bemoans this all too typical view of language:

Finally, what seems to be hidden [in this understanding of language] is human beings' desire, largely unbeknownst to themselves, that reality be transparent and they be fully present to themselves by evading the contingency of the sensible, bodily, social, historical mediations.<sup>15</sup>

Insofar as human beings desire direct access to reality, an access that is a function solely of our own nature and not reliant on or susceptible to the influence of others, we tend to trivialize language as a useful, but ultimately unnecessary, tool.

In contrast to this position, Chauvet describes language as the mediation that is necessary for experiencing reality and, therefore, necessary for subjectivity. Denying the instrumentality of language allows Chauvet to see language as a womb that gives rise to subjectivity. Rather than a tool being employed to express thought, language is the very possibility of thought. Put differently, "every properly human relation to reality is culturally constructed." 17

In order for the subject to reach and retain its status of subject, it must build reality into a "world," that is to say, a signifying whole in which every element, whether material (tree, wind, house) or social (relatives, clothing, cooking, work, leisure) is integrated into a system of *knowledge* (of the world and of society), *gratitude* (code of good manners, mythical and ritual code ruling relationship with deities and ancestors), and *ethical behavior* (values serving as norms of conduct).<sup>18</sup>

It is through language, in all its cultural forms, that subjects "build reality into a

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Ibid., 4.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid., 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Ibid., 9.

<sup>18</sup> Ibid., 13.

world" and thereby constitute themselves as subjects.

Two things are worth highlighting about this understanding of language. First, just as much as language comes from people, people come from language. For Chauvet, it does not make sense to speak of a prior subject who then decides to use language. Rather, "language is contemporary with human beings." <sup>19</sup> Second, in the use of language, it is not merely information that is exchanged. Rather, because the symbols that manifest language are the possibility of subjectivity, when a subject communicates using symbols (e.g. speaks, hugs, laughs, kneels, sculpts, etc.) they are communicating themselves. This exchange of selves is the heart of an economy of symbolic exchange.

The true objects being exchanged are the subjects themselves. . . . As a consequence, what is transpiring in symbolic exchange is of the same order as what is transpiring in language, if it is true, as F. Flahault writes, that "every word, as important as its referential and informative value may be, arises also from an awareness of 'who I am for you and who you are for me' and is operative in this field." In both cases, it is a matter of a reversible recognition of each other as fully subject.<sup>20</sup>

Language, then, is a relationship between subjects who share themselves with one another so as to constitute one another. In using symbols, a person offers a gift of self to another person. That gift is received insofar as it is recognized through the offering of a return gift. Hence, this economy of symbolic exchange is human language that constitutes human subjectivity.

Today as yesterday, what gives us the possibility of becoming and of living as subjects is this process, unconscious until recently, of gift-reception-return-gift that structures every significant relationship, that is to say, every "human" relationship, between partners—a

<sup>19</sup> Ibid., 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Chauvet, Symbol and Sacrament, 106-7.

process which is the very process of language.<sup>21</sup>

Hence, for Chauvet, the limits of one's language are the limits of one's ability to experience the world. Further, the limits of one's language arise from that person's relationships (or lack thereof) to other people. Simply put, to be a human being who lives in the world, we must be a human being who is given language through the relationships of symbolic exchange. The sexual perpetuation of our genetics is not nearly enough to generate a human person. The truest form of creation is to symbolically communicate one's self to another so that they might grow into a person that is able to return that gift.

I pause for a moment to compare Aquinas's notion of language to Chauvet's theory of symbolic exchange. If every symbol is most fundamentally a gift of self, then each use of a symbol is unique. No person's symbolic expression is ever the same as another person's symbolic expression. Even when the same word or gesture is utilized, that expression is essentially different. Further, as part of a greater network of symbols that constitutes a person's language and culture, a symbol can never be used by an individual in the same way twice. With any change in cultural location, regardless of how minute, the symbol's meaning develops and changes. Hence, Aquinas's stance that each word has an essential sense that is the same for every person and can be used as a tool to simply express this sense is to misunderstand language. As part of a greater symbolic system, symbols rely on one another to create the world of the subject.

Liturgical Symbols and Sacramental Presence
 Bearing this role of language in mind, I turn now to an examination of how

210

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Ibid., 107.

sacraments function according to Chauvet's liturgical theology. As we saw above, Chauvet understands the sacraments as language and, therefore, he understands them in terms of an economy of symbolic exchange. To illustrate how this theory of language affects the way Chauvet understands the sacraments, I will be focusing on one instance where Chauvet clearly articulates the role of liturgical symbols. Specifically, Chauvet affords a great deal of attention to the breaking of bread during a eucharistic celebration.<sup>22</sup> From this particular ritual symbol, Chauvet is able to describe how sacramental presence is a matter of symbolic exchange wherein a personal God offers himself to those he loves, inviting their self-gift in return.

In the previous chapter I emphasized the fact that, for Chauvet, sacramental presence is meant to be understood as an *adesse* (being-for). This is especially true for the presence of Christ in the Eucharist. For this reason, Chauvet points to the breaking of the bread as a fundamental rite of the Eucharist.

... the great *sacramentum* of Christ's presence is not the bread as such in its unbroken state. Or rather, it is indeed the bread, but *in its very essence*, bread-as-food, bread-as-meal, bread-for-sharing. *It is in the breaking of the bread that its ultimate reality is manifested*, its true essence revealed.<sup>23</sup>

In this rite, the presence of Christ is ritually expressed as being *for the Church*. In other words, the presence of Christ takes on significance not when it becomes substantially present, but because it is made present *for the Church*.

The gesture of the breaking of the bread is a fundamental rite of the

2

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Cf. *Symbol and Sacrament*, 404-8 and Louis Marie Chauvet, "The Broken Bread as Theological Figure of Eucharistic Presence," in *Sacramental Presence in a Postmodern Context*, ed. L. Boeve and L. Leijssen (Leuven: Leuven University Press, 2001).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Chauvet, Symbol and Sacrament, 406.

mass.... Through the breaking, a void is hollowed out of the bread. To be sure, not a simple physical void, but a symbolic void, because this is about a sharing, i.e. a void 'for,' of which the intentionality is communion with the other.<sup>24</sup>

Breaking the bread is a symbol through which God communicates God's self to the Church as a gift. By being for the Church, the eucharistic body of Christ causes the ecclesial body and by virtue of that relationship, the eucharistic body has a real presence beyond that of simple existence. It is no longer a lifeless being, but a life-giving presence. "It is thus from *the very heart of the break* that the Eucharist above all speaks." <sup>25</sup>

Here, I wish to emphasize two points. First, for Chauvet, it is clearly the case that non-verbal symbols help determine the meaning of words. As we saw, Aquinas tends to emphasize the importance of words because "it [is] necessary to determine the signification of the sensible by means of certain words." <sup>26</sup> However, in the breaking of the bread, the significance of the words "my body given up for you" is better determined by means of a non-verbal symbol. Hence, for Chauvet, the non-verbal signs are no less significant that the dominical words of the institution narrative.

Second, this ritual act of symbolic exchange is a divine/human conversation: a linguistic process of choosing to live toward one another. This is how sacraments work. As language, sacraments are the symbolic mediation that allows Christians to experience God's friendship. In the same way that language is contemporary with human beings, the sacraments allow the Church to come

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Chauvet, "Sacramental Presence," 260.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Chauvet, Symbol and Sacrament, 407.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> Cf. S.T. III.60.6c.

into being as a community of Christian subjects. Put differently, the sacraments are not tools used by the Church to sanctify others. Rather, the sacraments are the divine language that gives birth to the Church, allowing Christians to recognize themselves as saved. This divine language is God's self-communication that is received when the Church doxologically returns God's self-communication (i.e. reflects divinity) by embodying the symbolic language of divinity. Hence, the sacraments are a location of the symbolic exchange that occurs between God and the world.<sup>27</sup>

#### 3. Sacramental Grace: A Gift that Obligates

If sacraments are understood as language in an economy of symbolic exchange, how does Chauvet understand sacramental grace? First, Chauvet uses the term "gift" to articulate a theology of grace. Specifically, when God offers himself through symbols, we experience God as a gratuitous gift (*don gratuit*). However, Chauvet points out that "every gift obligates [*tout don oblige*]; there is no reception of anything *as a gift* that does not require some return gift as a sign of gratitude." In the breaking of bread, Chauvet sees a moment of symbolic exchange wherein God communicates God's self to the Church. However, in order

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> To give adequate attention to Chauvet's liturgical theology, much more would need to be said regarding the relationship between the sacraments and the rest of Christian existence. Specifically, his account of the tripod of Christian identity (Scripture, Sacrament, Ethics) offers a much more robust treatment of how the sacraments function within the life of the Church. For a sustained treatement of Chauvet's theology see: Glenn P. Ambrose, *The Theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet*, (Burlington: Ashgate), 2011; Rhodora E. Beaton, *Embodied Words, Spoken Signs: Sacramentality and the Word in Rahner and Chauvet*, (Minneapolis: Fortress Press), 2014; Timothy M. Brunk, *Liturgy and Life: The Unity of Sacrament and Ethics in the Theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet*, (New York: Peter Lang), 2007. Philippe Bordeyne and Bruce T. Morrill, *Sacraments: Revelation of the Humanity of God: Engaging the Fundamental Theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet*, (Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press), 2008. However, within the scope of this dissertation, I am concerned solely with highlighting the methodological differences between Aquinas and Chauvet, so as to demonstrate the fact that their difference in grammars is the result of differing methods. To this end, our truncated treatment of a single example of sacramental efficacy will suffice.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Chauvet, *Symbol and Sacrament*, 108.

to properly respond to this symbolic mediation of divinity, we need to enter into the *economy* of symbolic *exchange*. Put differently, the Church must engage the obligation imposed by God's self-gift. Hence, for Chauvet, grace is experienced as an identity that must be lived.

According to Chauvet, to receive grace *as gift*, the Church must offer a return-gift of ethical practice. With reference to responding to eucharistic grace, Chauvet says the following:

To become historically and eschatologically the body of him whom they are offering sacramentally, the members of the assembly are committed to live out their own oblation of themselves in self-giving to others as Christ did, a self-giving called *agape between brothers* and sisters.<sup>29</sup>

Hence, the ethical lives of Christians are intrinsic to the sacraments insofar as those lives verify (make true) their reception of God's gratuitous gift. This leads Chauvet to intimately link ethics and grace: "Even the return-gift of our human response thus belongs to the theologically Christian concept of "grace."<sup>30</sup> Sacramental grace, then, is a way of speaking about an economy of self-exchange through symbolic living wherein divinity is given to a community so that it might become divine. Chauvet again:

What is grace? . . . We can express only the symbolic labor of birth which it carries out in us: the labor of the ongoing passage to "thanksgiving" -- in this way we come forth as children for God -- and to "living-in-grace" -- in this way we simultaneously come forth as brothers and sisters for others . . . 31

4. Ritual Rupture: Divine Operation

To end my consideration of Chauvet's liturgical theology, I would like to

<sup>30</sup> Ibid., 109.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Ibid., 277.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Ibid., 446.

highlight one aspect of his thought where his attention to the ritual nature of symbolic expression allows him to address the tension between human and divine agency: a tension that, as we have seen, Aquinas is perpetually wrestling with as well. In particular, I want to highlight Chauvet's concept of ritual rupture.

For Chauvet, the form of liturgical rituals is important. Indeed, these rituals are the language through which Christian identity is given. Hence, Chauvet spends much time discussing the importance of "symbolic programming and reiteration." However, despite the high stakes of liturgical forms, Chauvet also takes time to assert the limitations of such concerns. The possibility of liturgical rituals providing an experience of divinity rests in their ability to "effect a decisive *break* with the ordinary world. A space is thus created, a space for breathing, for freedom, for gratuitousness where God may come. Without such a break, the odds are great that the celebration of Jesus Christ will function in fact (and doubtless in all good faith) as an excuse for smug self-celebration." Put simply, the sacraments create a space where human intention fails and divine intention prevails. In the sacraments, God is experienced, not as the One we expect and wish for, but as the ineffable God who is Other. "The reason the symbolism of the ritual rupture seems to have such significance is that *we do not master it;* rather, it masters us." "

In appealing to ritual rupture, Chauvet maintains the sovereignty and freedom of God. In fact, due to this heavy emphasis on divine freedom, we might say that Chauvet's description of sacramental efficacy is deeply anti-Pelagian

<sup>32</sup> Ibid., 339.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid., 338.

<sup>34</sup> Ibid.

insofar as it limits the role of human intentionality and therefore authentic human action. The rituals celebrated by a community ultimately evade that community's control, no matter how constrained by rubricism and no matter how carefully reformed. It is God who speaks. We can certainly speak of the Word of God at the mercy of the body, but we can just as readily speak of the body at the mercy of the Word. The same care for human cooperation that leads Chauvet to give such attention to ritual symbols also leads him to affirm the primacy of divine operation. Liturgical theology (i.e. starting with human ritual as mediation) allows Chauvet to assert God's primacy without losing mediation.

#### IV. Shared Concern for the Church

In this final section, I want to highlight some similarities between Aquinas and Chauvet. Specifically, I want to show that these two theologians, separated by 700 years, do share similar concerns. To begin, I want to return to Chauvet's insistence that "it is thus from *the very heart of the break[ing of the bread*] that the Eucharist above all speaks." Shauvet, like Aquinas, is concerned that the Eucharist should be a ritual that allows the Church to know God as spiritual food given so that the Church might be nourished. Both theologians place a great deal of emphasis on the non-verbal sign of bread, because it is through food that the Eucharist offers Christ as nourishment for the spiritual life of the Church. For Aquinas, the perfection of the Eucharist requires the use of bread and wine. In this non-verbal sign, the sacramental presence of Christ becomes an *adesse* that expresses a provocative love for the Church.

<sup>35</sup> Ibid., 407.

Further, the parallels between Chauvet's theology of grace and Aquinas's theology of grace are readily apparent. For Aquinas, grace is a participation in the Divine Nature whereby we actually and habitually know and love God through the virtues. For Chauvet, grace is a gratuitous gift of divinity that is received when the Church responds by living according to our identity as children of God. For Aquinas, the experience of God in the sacraments is an experience of the provocative life of Christ that invites us into friendship with God. For Chauvet, the experience of God in the sacraments is a gratuitous offering of divine identity that confronts us with a task to live as divine. Provocation is a type of causality based on signification, whereas obligation is a type of causality based on symbolic exchange. All this is to say that both theologians clearly share a concern for the relationship between the sacraments, grace, and the spiritual life of the Church.

In the end, both Aquinas and Chauvet are concerned with how the sacraments generate subjects of charity (i.e. Christian individuals). Chauvet's notion of language as a womb makes it clear that, as a Church, we cooperate with the Holy Spirit to justify others. In other words, Chauvet has a clear theology of gratuitous grace whereby we cooperate in the salvation of others. Both Aquinas and Chauvet understand salvation as the ongoing process of being generated and perfected as pilgrim children of God through the mediation of the sacraments. Through the sacraments we are born as friends of God who have been loved into being lovers. Hence, Aquinas and Chauvet have a deeply sacramental ecclesiology. Just as, for Aquinas, the unity of the ecclesial body of Christ is eucharistic grace, so, for Chauvet, "the ecclesial institution is to be received as

grace."<sup>36</sup> The unity of the ecclesial body of Christ (i.e. "the agape between brothers and sisters") is an external principle of human action insofar as, by that fellowship, we live as Christ for others, reflecting divinity onto the world.

To conclude this chapter, I want to suggest that Chauvet offers us a helpful grammar for understanding the Eucharist. Far from deserving suspicion, Chauvet's theology addresses concerns that are clearly similar to Aguinas's. When we read Aquinas's theology through the lens of our retrieved grammars, we are able to readily see how Chauvet's liturgical theology (indeed, his entire vision of Christian existence) is remarkably similar that of Thomas Aquinas. Admittedly, the two theologians have a different understanding of language that leads them to employ different methods for examining the sacraments. However, while Chauvet's understanding of language as an economy of symbolic exchange drives him to examine the sacraments through a liturgical theology that provides its own distinct way of articulating the role of the sacraments, the resultant grammar is not incompatible with the grammars of grace and virtue that have allowed us to understand Aquinas's theology of sacramental signification. In fact, it is quite clear that Louis-Marie Chauvet and Thomas Aquinas have much to say to one another. Put differently, these two theologians share a faith that is greater than their ability to articulate it in theological treatises.

<sup>36</sup> Symbol and Sacrament, 185.

7

# A Liturgical Theology of Right Religion

When you come together, each one has a hymn, a lesson, a revelation, a tongue, or an interpretation. Let all things be done for building up.

~1 Cor 14:26

~~~

In the previous chapter, I gestured toward a way that our retrieved grammars might be used to encourage dialogue between Thomistic sacramental theology and contemporary liturgical theology. By discussing the differences between the theological methods of Louis-Marie Chauvet and Aquinas, I argued that, despite their difference in grammars, the two theologians share a concern for emphasizing the relationship between the sacraments and the spiritual life of the Church. When the retrieved grammars of grace and virtue are used to translate the sacramentology of the Tertia Pars, it becomes easier to see how the scholastic grammar of the *Tertia Pars* relates to Chauvet's grammar of symbolic exchange. Simply put, rather than absolutizing the scholastic grammar, I contextualized it with grammars of grace and virtue so as to better understand Aguinas's sacramentology. In the present chapter, rather than putting this contextualized sacramentology into conversation with contemporary theology, I will be constructing a liturgical theology that is firmly grounded in Aquinas's own grammars. Specifically, I will turn to our retrieved grammars of grace and virtue to construct a liturgical theology of right religion. As such, this chapter seeks to

transpose (as opposed to translate) Aquinas's sacramentology from and for contemporary concerns. By invoking the difference between translation and transposition, I am emphasizing my departure from interpretation. In this chapter's constructive effort, I use Aquinas's grammars in a way that will clearly change his voice. Now, more than anywhere else in this dissertation, I am using Aquinas's voice in a way that seeks to make it my own.

Thus far in this dissertation, I have retrieved grammars of grace and virtue as a means to facilitating contemporary discussion about eucharistic theology. In this chapter, I will show how the Thomistic grammars might be used constructively to address contemporary questions of sacramental theology. Using the retrieved grammars, I will first construct a liturgical theology of right religion. Then, I will use this liturgical theology to examine how the Eucharist relates to the Church's spiritual life.

To this end, the first section will briefly examine the distinction between goodness and rightness. Relying on James Keenan's work, we will see that this distinction provides a way of evaluating operations of moral virtue. The second section will examine what it means to say that the sacraments are operations of religion. Special emphasis will be placed on the Church's moral obligation to signify the salvation of the world. Our third section will discuss the distinction between good religion and right religion. By highlighting the role of prudence, I will show that determining the form of religious operation must take its particular context into account. Insofar as this prudential judgement is brought to bear on the ongoing project of liturgical reform, the resultant liturgies are rightly called operations of right religion. Finally, I will conclude by applying this

liturgical theology to contemporary eucharistic celebrations. Here, I will articulate what it might mean to write the Eucharist, as Alexander Schmemann put it, "for the life of the world."

#### I. Goodness and Rightness

In his work, *Goodness and Rightness in Thomas Aquinas's* Summa Theologiae, James F. Keenan makes a distinction between moral operations that are good and those that are right. Specifically, he argues that Aquinas has two ways of evaluating moral actions.

The distinction between goodness and rightness could be stated in this form: goodness measures whether out of love one *strives to attain* a rightly ordered self. Charity, for Thomas, is this measure. Rightness, on the other hand, measures whether one *actually attains* a rightly ordered self. Thus, the order of reason determines whether proximate ends and means attain the mean.<sup>1</sup>

For an act to be called right, it must attain the mean. Recalling our previous treatment of moral virtue in Chapter Four, attaining the mean is a result of prudence determining an end, of temperance and fortitude controlling the inhibitory effects of the passions, and justice moving the will to actually choose the end determined by prudence. When prudence is properly formed (i.e. supported by temperance and fortitude), it is able to accurately determine the mean of a virtue, providing the end to the will. Insofar as this prudent end is chosen by the will, the consequent operation is a right act. Or, in Keenan's words, an operation is right when it is the operation of a "rightly ordered self."

Of course, prudence regularly errs when providing proximate ends to the

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Keenan, Goodness and Rightness, 137-8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Cf. Chapter 4.1.1.

will. Insofar as an operation is the result of a disordered self, that external act is called "wrong." However, wrongness does not necessarily imply badness. Rather, as Keenan points out, "... badness is not deliberately willing the wrong, but failing to strive for the right, i.e. to grow in virtue." As we saw above, this "striving for the right" is the measure of goodness. Hence, even when prudence misses the mean, that does not imply a failure on the will's part. One can be wrong while still being good. But what does it mean to *strive* for rightness?

Simply put, when we act *ex caritate*, our acts are morally good. Insofar as charity is a union with God that seeks greater union, it can also be described in terms of striving for rightness. Hence, when a person acts out of love for God so that they might more deeply love God, that person acts in a good way. In the end, we have two ways of evaluating moral acts: "external acts must be measured both as *ex caritate* and as fitting to reason. Measuring the same act with two distinct measurements is, as far as [Keenan] can see, the distinction between goodness and rightness."4

"Thomas argues that in all external activity there are two measures.

Therefore, as every act bears two descriptions, the distinction between goodness and rightness is not between person and act, but between the heart and reason." 
This striving is "antecedent to questions concerning intention and choice, or to questions pertaining to proximate ends intended and the actual objects realized." In other words, while goodness does require specific choice and

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Keenan, Goodness and Rightness, 139.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Ibid., 131.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid., 143.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Ibid., 142.

intention, the specific shape of the action (i.e. *what* is chosen and *what* is intended) are matters of rightness, not goodness.

Ordered reason is required for being a morally good person who operates rightly. In the fourth chapter, I argued that operating ex caritate constituted a person's ability to reflect divinity to others. 7 Hence, while goodness may be an authentic form of theosis, rightness perfects this reflective potential of a moral operation because it brings the operation's specification into consideration. Disembodied charity never provokes anyone. However, rightly embodied charity is a better provocation than charity embodied through a disordered reason. When we see a person do the wrong thing, we can still acknowledge that they were trying. Their striving in a difficult situation can still be a reflection of divinity despite their disorder. In their goodness, we have an example of striving that inspires our own goodness. On the other hand, when we see a person do the right thing in the face of adversity, their reflection of divinity provides more than an example of striving. Their rightness provides an example of embodied virtue that ought to be emulated. In other words, the person who is right and good reflects what divinity *ought* to look when incarnated in the graced life of a human being.

#### II. Religious Signification

Before we begin a consideration of right and wrong religion, I want to discuss how the virtue of religion relates to sacramental signification. I briefly touched upon this topic in Chapter Five, but I revisit it here to add depth to the

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Cf. Chapter 4.2.

previous discussion.<sup>8</sup> While, there are many external acts of religion, here I am interested in the Sacraments of the New Law. Specifically, I want to highlight what it means to say that the sacraments are the result of our obligation to signify the salvation of the world.

Because religion is a moral virtue annexed to justice, it implies obligation (i.e. giving what is due). Specifically, religion is the virtue by which we are obliged to give God worship from our devotion. In the celebration of the sacraments, the virtue of religion elicits communal action in order to offer God praise. However, according to Aquinas, the sacraments need to offer signs of the cause, form, and end of our salvation.

A sacrament properly speaking is that which is ordained to signify our sanctification. In which three things may be considered; viz. the very cause of our sanctification, which is Christ's passion; the form of our sanctification, which is grace and the virtues; and the ultimate end of our sanctification, which is eternal life. And all these are signified by the sacraments. Consequently a sacrament is a sign that is both a reminder of the past, i.e. the passion of Christ; and an indication of that which is effected in us by Christ's passion, i.e. grace; and a prognostic, that is, a foretelling of future glory.<sup>10</sup>

Throughout Chapter Five, I emphasized what it means to say that the sacraments signify "the very cause of our sanctification, which is Christ's passion." For our current purposes, I wish to draw attention to how the sacraments signify the form of our sanctification, i.e. grace and the virtues. Because the sacraments are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Cf. Chapter 5.3.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Cf. S.T. II.II.81.2-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> S.T. III.60.3c: "...sicut dictum est, sacramentum proprie dicitur quod ordinatur ad significandam nostram sanctificationem. In qua tria possunt considerari, videlicet ipsa causa sanctificationis nostrae, quae est passio Christi; et forma nostrae sanctificationis, quae consistit in gratia et virtutibus; et ultimus finis nostrae sanctificationis, qui est vita aeterna. Et haec omnia per sacramenta significantur. Unde sacramentum est et signum rememorativum eius quod praecessit, scilicet passionis Christi; et demonstrativum eius quod in nobis efficitur per Christi passionem, scilicet gratiae; et prognosticum, idest praenuntiativum, futurae gloriae."

operations of religion, we are obligated to signify the virtues through which God's grace is manifested. We are charged with showing the world how to live as Christ lived.

Recalling the codependence of the virtues, it is not possible to signify charity without signifying a moral virtue. Hence, we are obliged to sacramentally signify the perfecting virtues (i.e. the moral virtues formed by charity) through which we are said to participate in the Divine Nature. By this sacramental signification, we fulfill our obligation to signify the virtues and the grace that constitute the form our sanctification. However, I want to emphasize the fact that there is no universal form of our salvation. While it is tempting to want to point to faith or charity as the form of salvation, there is no isolating the theological virtues from one another, and there is no isolating the moral virtues from the theological virtues. Hence, if they are obligated to signify the form of our sanctification, then the sacraments must signify all of these virtues. For example, if the Eucharist is meant to signify charity, it must do so by signify the perfecting virtues through which charity is embodied.

The sacraments, then, are communal operations of religious signification wherein the Church uses signs to provide knowledge of the way we are called to live like Christ. As Aquinas points out, this religious signification is our obligation because human beings need help.

Yet such is the weakness of the human mind that it needs a guiding hand, not only to the knowledge, but also to the love of Divine things by means of certain sensible objects known to us. Chief among these is the humanity of Christ, according to the words of the Preface [Preface for Christmastide], "that through knowing God

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Cf. Chapter 4.2.

visibly, we may be caught up to the love of things invisible." Wherefore matters relating to Christ's humanity are the chief incentive to devotion, leading us thither as a guiding hand, although devotion itself has for its object matters concerning the Godhead.<sup>12</sup>

Through the sacraments we signify the virtues that allow us to live as Christ lived, thereby moving on the way toward our Final End. Christ's provocation is the possibility of our *theosis*. However, because the virtue of religion is a moral virtue, the specification of its operations requires prudence. Put differently, determining precisely *how* to carry out this provocative religious signification is a matter of right reason commanding religion.

#### III. Right Religion

In this section, I am assuming the goodness of religious operation. That is to say, in the considerations that follow, all operations of religion are assumed to be carried out *ex caritate*. This is not meant to imply that all operations of religion actually are formed by charity. As a moral virtue, religion is perfectly capable of operating without charity. It is not hard to imagine religious action done for nefarious reasons that contradict friendship with God. However, those particular acts of religion are not considered here. Rather, good religion (i.e. religion done *ex caritate*) seeks to serve the union with God that is both religion's occasion and purpose. The fact that good religion is done *ex caritate* means that all such operations are the result of the Holy Spirit's prior movement within the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> S.T. II.II.82.3.ad2: "Sed ex debilitate mentis humanae est quod sicut indiget manuduci ad cognitionem divinorum, ita ad dilectionem, per aliqua sensibilia nobis nota. Inter quae praecipuum est humanitas Christi, secundum quod in praefatione dicitur, ut dum visibiliter Deum cognoscimus, per hunc in invisibilium amorem rapiamur. Et ideo ea quae pertinent ad Christi humanitatem, per modum cuiusdam manuductionis, maxime devotionem excitant, cum tamen devotio principaliter circa ea quae sunt divinitatis consistat."

members of the religious community. However, we must ask, what does it mean to say that the Holy Spirit uses right reason as an instrument to increase charity? How does right reason help the religious signification of our salvation?

### 1. Religious Prudence

If prudence is right reason about things to be done, then religious prudence is right reason about worship to be given to God. In terms of sacramental signification, religious prudence is right reason about sacramental signs to be embodied. Hence, religion that follows the command of right reason results in an operation of right religion. As I pointed out in Chapter Four, prudence is tasked with attending to particular context (i.e. the various circumstances of our lives) so as to accurately determine the proximate end to be willed and the mean of the virtues needed to achieve that end. Religious prudence, then, is tasked with attending to the various circumstances of the worshipping community so as to accurately determine the form of sacramental signification to be embodied. Put simply, religious prudence must determine the form of the sacraments by scrutinizing the particular context of the religious act.

For example, when a pastor with religious prudence sets out to write a sermon, she will take stock of the particular audience that will hear the sermon. The pastor will take into account the congregation's temporal location (e.g. Easter, Advent, etc.), their geographic location (e.g. vernacular language) and their cultural location (e.g. education level, current events, etc.). On the other hand, a pastor lacking religious prudence will write the sermon for the congregation she wishes she had, giving no consideration to their particularity.

<sup>13</sup> Cf. Chapter 4.1.1.1.

We will return to our imprudent pastor shortly, for now let me stress that religious prudence seeks to celebrate sacraments that embody *effective* (that is to say, truly provocative) signs of God's love.

When utilizing this notion of right religion to consider the formation of sacraments, it must be emphasized that prudent evaluation of the community's needs and capabilities is paramount. If the sacraments are to fruitfully signify the form of our sanctification, then religious prudence must take the worshipping community into account. Every community has different potential. As sacramental writers, different congregations may have different liturgical abilities. Some communities may be more capable of a prolonged liturgy that utilizes lengthy musical pieces and learned sermons. Another congregation may be capable of celebrating multi-lingual liturgies as a way of providing for a culturally diverse community. As sacramental readers, different congregations need to hear different messages (i.e. read different signs). Some communities may need to hear a message that emphasizes justice. Other communities (e.g. elementary schools) may need simplified messages. All of these various capabilities are the concern of the religiously prudent person. The words, postures, timing, gestures, materials, art, and architecture that constitute our religious actions should be determined by religious prudence in order to yield operations of right religion that in turn yield communities that reflect divinity.

Bearing in mind that sacraments exist to signify the virtues through which Christians manifest grace, right religion must elicit sacraments that properly signify the *particular* form of the *particular* community's salvation. Simply put, it is necessary to prudently determine which moral virtues to emphasize through

our sacramental signification so as to properly signify the embodied charity that is most needed in that community. In other words, our sacraments must show us how to live in the way that will allow the Church to fall more deeply in love with God.

### 2. Striving for Right Religion

What happens, then, when a religious community and its leaders lack religious prudence? To answer this question, I first turn to Aquinas's treatment of superstition. In discussing the vices against religion, Aquinas speaks about superstitious observances.

Now the end of divine worship is that man may give glory to God, and submit to Him in mind and body. Consequently, whatever a man may do conducing to God's glory, and subjecting his mind to God, and his body, too, by a moderate curbing of the concupiscences, is not excessive in the divine worship, provided it be in accordance with the commandments of God and of the Church, and in keeping with the customs of those among whom he lives. On the other hand if that which is done be, in itself, not conducive to God's glory, nor raise man's mind to God, nor curb inordinate concupiscence, or again if it be not in accordance with the commandments of God and of the Church, or if it be contrary to the general custom—which, according to Augustine [Ad Casulan. Ep. xxxvi], "has the force of law"—all this must be reckoned excessive and superstitious, because consisting, as it does, of mere externals, it has no connection with the internal worship of God.<sup>14</sup>

Here, I would like to draw attention to the fact that acts of religion are to be carried out "in keeping with the customs of those among whom [the worshipper]

<sup>14</sup> S.T. II.II.93.2c: "Finis autem divini cultus est ut homo Deo det gloriam, et ei se subiiciat mente

reputandum est superfluum et superstitiosum, quia, in exterioribus solum consistens, ad interiorem Dei cultum non pertinet.

229

et corpore. Et ideo quidquid homo faciat quod pertinet ad Dei gloriam, et ad hoc quod mens hominis Deo subiiciatur, et etiam corpus per moderatam refrenationem concupiscentiarum, secundum Dei et Ecclesiae ordinationem, et consuetudinem eorum quibus homo convivit, non est superfluum in divino cultu. Si autem aliquid sit quod quantum est de se non pertinet ad Dei gloriam, neque ad hoc quod mens hominis feratur in Deum, aut quod carnis concupiscentiae moderate refrenantur; aut etiam si sit praeter Dei et Ecclesiae institutionem, vel contra consuetudinem communem (quae secundum Augustinum, pro lege habenda est). Totum hoc

lives." Without projecting our theory of religious prudence and right religion onto Aquinas, it is clear that the particular modes of religious operations are intimately connected to contingent cultural location.

Aquinas is clear, however, that the mode of worship can fail to conform to local custom while still being an act of devotion to God.

Accordingly the species of superstition are differentiated, first on the part of the mode, secondly on the part of the object. For the divine worship may be given either to whom it ought to be given, namely, to the true God, but "in an undue mode," and this is the first species of superstition . . . . <sup>15</sup>

It is possible to worship God in an undue manner while still worshipping God. Again, it is not my desire to anachronistically project a concern for cultural plurality back onto Aquinas. Rather, I refer to these passages for two reasons. First, for Aquinas, the mode of worship given to God is influenced by the particularity of the worshipping community. Second, worshipping the true God out of devotion and for the purpose of deepening that devotion does not suffice for a non-vicious operation of religion. I highlight these two points because it helps cast a light on the moral quality of worship. That is to say, worship requires that prudence dictate its mode by assessing the various circumstances of the particular context. In worship, as with all acts of human virtue, the moral virtues cannot be isolated. An operation of right religion is always the fruit of prudence, temperance, fortitude, justice, faith, hope, and charity. <sup>16</sup>

Reverting to our terms, it is possible have *good* acts of religion that seek to

 $^{16}$  Again, I am assuming the presence of charity. It is possible to have an imperfect act of right religion that lacks charity.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> S.T. II.II.92.2c: "Diversificatur ergo superstitionis species, primo quidem, ex parte obiecti. Potest enim divinus cultus exhiberi vel cui exhibendus est, scilicet Deo vero, modo tamen indebito, et haec est prima superstitionis species."

foment charity, but that do not meet the criteria for *right* religion. How, then, are we to distinguish between acts of religion that are good but wrong and those acts that are good and right? By examining the relationship between the religious operation and its particular context it is possible to determine the degree to which religious prudence was involved in that act of religion. If context had no influence on the form of the sacrament, then religious prudence was not involved in that act of religion. For example, if a community is being regularly oppressed through violent racism, it is imprudent to celebrate a liturgy that emphasizes the virtues of obedience and humility while ignoring the community's need for fortitude and justice. While such acts of religion fail to signify the form of sanctification that is needed by the community, that does not mean that the act was not good, nor does it mean that the act cannot be efficacious.

When acts of religion fail to conform to reason, but, nonetheless are done out of charity, we have what I call a good act of wrong religion. On the surface, this good act fails to reflect divinity as sacramental signs are intended (i.e. by providing knowledge of the virtues through which a community responds to God's love). However, if a community is aware of the charitable motivation of the religious act, then that act can still be recognized as the work of the Holy Spirit. As I said above, those who strive and fail still inspire others to strive.

It is an all too common occurrence to see one religious community belittling the liturgical practices of another community. Particularly when it comes to ecumenical relations, liturgical norms are often the occasion for denigration. Roman Catholics have a tendency to proclaim (in a deeply erroneous way) that Protestants do not believe in the real presence of Christ. Similarly,

Roman Catholics are often accused of Pelagianism as a result of their sacramental practices. Even within Roman Catholic communities it is not uncommon to hear someone bemoan the use of guitar music in post-conciliar "folk masses," or to see someone roll their eyes at the use of chant during a mass. If a bishop chooses to wear pontifical gloves and a *cappa magna*, one can expect to hear derisive laughter (usually occurring somewhere behind his back). If a bishop chooses to wash the feet of a woman during a Holy Thursday mass, that bishop's competence will often be questioned publically and impatiently. These examples are a few unfortunate drops in a bucket filled with the crimes of the so-called "Liturgy Wars." Clearly, it is crucial to engage in ongoing discussion regarding liturgical practice; that is the main point of the current chapter. However, it is crucial to begin these discussions with an affirmation of the goodness of these liturgical practices. This affirmation will go a long way to ensuring that discussions about liturgy are carried out as charitable conversations and not vitriolic arguments. Acknowledging and affirming the goodness of religious action that is wrong/imprudent/superstitious is essential to the spiritual life of the Church. When we affirming the goodness of wrong religion, we affirm our community's status as a pilgrim community that perpetually strives to grow in religious perfection.

However, a group of good Christians does not suffice for a salvifically efficacious ecclesial body of Christ. Moral rightness is also necessary. Insofar as a worshipping community continually lacks religious prudence when determining the shape of religious acts, that community fails (if not completely) to reflect divinity to the world. In the fifth chapter, I said that the Church's unity is a

function of its ability to reflect divinity to the world.<sup>17</sup> Hence, wrong religion, even when done *ex caritate*, hinders the Church's ability to grow in unity as the ecclesial body of Christ.

To conclude this consideration of right religion, I want to emphasize a point that is often too obvious to be noticed: right and wrong are not exclusive categories. Rather, they are the idealized poles of a sliding scale. Just as there are no acts of authority that avoid violence, there are no liturgies that avoid idolatrous superstition. This is why Keenan's notion of striving is so important. Striving implies affirming our obligation to seek perfection while recognizing an inability to avoid imperfection.

Striving for right religion, then, is a process of perpetual liturgical reform. It is a *perpetual* process, because careful attention must be given to the ever changing context of each unique sacramental celebration. Because the spiritual life of the Church is a community's dynamic pilgrimage toward God, the sacraments must serve that pilgrim Church in all its various circumstances and particular imperfections. Beginners in charity need food, but not all hunger is the same. I began this section by asking what it means to say that the Holy Spirit uses right reason as an instrument to increase charity. Through the cooperation of the Church's sacraments, the Holy Spirit signifies the form of our sanctification, teaching us how to deepen our friendship with God. However, through the use of religious prudence, that provocative lesson is personalized for our time and place.

## IV. Writing a Diverse Christ for a Plural World

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> Cf. Chapter 5.4.3.

In this final section, I wish to show that a liturgical theology of right religion allows the Church to attend to the sacraments as moral obligations that require ongoing reform if they are to be effective in the spiritual life of the Church. To this end, I will first briefly describe what it means to say that Christ is present in a eucharistic act of right religion. Here, I will emphasize the fact that the eucharistic presence of Christ is a diverse reality. Then, by way of illustration, I will briefly gesture toward ways this liturgical theology of right religion might be applied to the Eucharist.

#### 1. Prudently Writing Christ

In the fifth chapter, I described the sacraments as rituals that signify the charity of Christ in a way that provokes the Church into participating in that charity. <sup>18</sup> The Eucharist was described as signifying Christ's charity as food that perfects our imperfect charity by turning us into Christ. In this section, I want to answer the following question: Into which Christ are eucharistic eaters transformed? I want to suggest that religious prudence dictates how Christ is represented and, therefore, dictates the Christ into which the worshippers are formed. If the community is formed into the Christ that lives the way Jesus Christ would have lived *for that community's time and place*, then that eucharistic celebration was an act of right religion.

The Eucharist signifies Christ's provocative life so that we might be provoked into discipleship. Insofar as the Eucharist is a representation (i.e. a sign) of Christ's sacrificial life, the way in which that representation occurs will dictate the way in which our charity is provoked. When we look at Jesus's

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Cf. Chapter 5.2.1.

sacrifice as the cause of our justification, we are looking at an act of charity that provokes our charity by which sins are remitted. However, like our charity, Jesus's acts of charity are visible because they are embodied through moral virtue. Hence, the particular moral virtues that are emphasized in our Christologies and soteriologies greatly impact the way the Eucharist will signify Christ and, therefore, greatly impact the transformation of the ecclesial body's unity.

For example, if Jesus's Cross is an act of solidarity with the oppressed, then that act of charity provokes our charitable solidarity by which we seek to serve those who are marginalized. Similarly, if Jesus's Cross is an act of obedience, then that act of charity provokes our charitable obedience by which we seek to curb our passions. Of course, Christ's Cross is both of these and much more. The existence of multiple Christologies and soteriologies allows the Paschal Mystery to speak to the various circumstances of a world deeply marked by plurality. At times we may need to hear and see Christ signified in one way and in another way at a different time. We recall that, through the sacraments and the faith that believes through them, Christ's Paschal Mystery is applied to the Church. Hence, the way we signify Christ is the historical application of his Passion as the cause of our salvation.

The sacramental signs we choose to embody are the mediation through which faith knows the God who love us. Simultaneously, those signs are the mediation through which God calls us to participate in that love. Hence, by acts of right religion we come to actually know and love God. In light of this fact, the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Cf. Chapter 5.3.

importance of religious prudence cannot be overstated. The knowledge that the sacraments provide are the presence of Christ for a particular community. By signifying Christ's virtues in a way that is influenced by the particular needs of a community, that community is provoked into discipleship *of a particular form*. Hence, the form of their sanctification will differ from that of another community. In other words, the embodied *theosis* of one community is never identical to the *theosis* of another community. In this spiritual life, there is no universal form of salvation.

Religious prudence, then, is tasked with determining how Christ will be written in the Eucharist. Striving for right religion means patiently determining the eucharistic signs that will embody the eucharistic body of Christ.<sup>20</sup> Hence, the Real Presence of Christ is not always the same. In fact, the opposite is true. The eucharistic body of Christ is different in every writing of the Eucharist. When the Eucharist is an act of striving for right religion, Christ is present for that particular community's needs. This point becomes less controversial when we think about how Jesus related to those he loved. Each person came to Jesus with particular needs and those needs dictated the Christ they met. For example, Jesus treated tax collectors differently than he treated religious leaders. He treated lepers differently than he treated merchants in the temple. Jesus's prudence dictated the unique manner he was present to each person. Likewise, the religious prudence of worshippers needs to dictate the unique manner that Christ is present for the community that longs to become Christ. The sacraments need to show us how to be Christ for our time and place. In short, right religion seeks

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Cf. Chapter 5.4.1.

to write a diverse Christ for a plural world. Through right religion, the provocative invitation to God's friendship is personalized. Hence, in the Eucharist, we are able to meet Christ as the One who listens to our own needs and walks with us as a friend.

#### 2. How Do We Write Christ?

What we have, then, is a way of seeing liturgical action that needs to attend to its context to appropriately communicate the necessary virtues. This approach to liturgical reform celebrates plurality. There is no end to the variety of liturgical forms that can be utilized. Hence, this liturgical theology of right religion is best understood as a method for understanding and reforming worship. For the remainder of this section, I will offer a few examples of how this method might be applied to eucharistic celebrations.

First, and perhaps most obvious, is our previous example of preaching. Sermons are vitally important liturgical signs that allow the eucharistic body of Christ to speak. Recalling our past treatment of the degrees of charity, the "various circumstances" of our lives may render us beginners in desperate need of temperance or fortitude. When a community tragedy occurs, it is necessary to reform that day's liturgy to address the particular needs of the community. A prudent preacher will ask if the community's anger has grown into hateful desire for retribution, or if their sadness has developed into despair. Beyond preaching, these needs can also be addressed in the prayers of the faithful and music selection. To ignore these particular needs out of fear of backlash from parishioners or superiors would be to fail in right religion and, therefore, hinder that community's ability to be the united ecclesial body of Christ.

Beyond the rapidly changing daily issues of sermons, music, and prayers, we can also apply a liturgical theology of right religion to non-verbal signs of the liturgy that tend to change less often. For example, during the Eucharistic Prayer, the congregation will adopt a certain posture. Depending on cultural location, this posture is usually standing or kneeling. It is often the case that some members of a congregation will stand while some are kneeling. The point I want to emphasize is that these postures help write the eucharistic presence of Christ. Religious prudence must take into account this difference in signification and work to determine which posture is most appropriate for that congregation. Should the congregation emphasize kneeling as a way to signify solemnity and reverence to Christ? Should the congregation emphasize standing as a way to signify joyful hope and respect for Christ? Should the congregation emphasize maintaining a collective posture (i.e. discouraging some from kneeling while others stand, and vice versa) whereby the entire congregation signifies a Christ who is present to a community as opposed to a divided group of individuals? When and for what reasons should these postures be changed? All of these postures are significant and deserve the consideration of religious prudence so that the congregation might continue striving toward the right religion through which God speaks in a unique way.

This being a discussion of the Eucharist, I would be remiss to not spend some time discussing how bread is used in liturgies. For example, in contemporary Roman Catholic eucharistic celebrations, we tend to use mass-produced communion wafers. Religious prudence needs to attend to the *significant* difference between these edible discs and bread. If you placed a

communion wafer in front of a random human being, asking them to name what they saw, it would be a rare occasion to hear a response of, "bread." Rather, responses would range from the specific "communion wafer" to a "cracker." The point is, the communion wafer is not recognizable as bread. Hence, our contemporary eucharistic celebrations have substituted bread with a sign for bread.

Without going into a superfluous consideration of why this substitution has occurred, I want to highlight the loss of significance that results when food is no longer used as a eucharistic sign to write Christ. On the night he was betrayed, Jesus did not take "something made out of water and wheat." He took bread. If the Church desires to write a Christ who is spiritual food, then, as Aquinas emphasizes, the use of food is necessary for such signification. Using actual food as a sign to write Christ helps to write a Christ that is a source of nourishment. In other words, if a community needs to learn that God is the source of their life, then actual food speaks that truth more effectively than individual communion wafers. If a community needs humility, then using food to signify their relationship to God may be a more effective act of religion. 22

Beyond the significance of using actual food, the shape of the food that is eaten is significant and deserving of consideration. If, as Aquinas points out, the Eucharist is meant to signify our unity as a community, then eating a fragment of a whole loaf that was blessed and broken is a different sign than eating a communion wafer that was consecrated at an earlier mass and retrieved from a

-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> Cf. Chapter 5.4.1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Obviously, this is not meant to imply that a lack of food renders the Eucharist ineffective. Communion wafers are signs that undeniably write the eucharistic body of Christ.

tabernacle. When members of a congregation eat unique fragments of a single loaf, God is speaking to them about who they are as a community. In short, eating broken bread signifies solidarity and responsibility to one another. Deciding to celebrate the Eucharist this way is an act of religious prudence that is seeking to signify the Christ who calls us as a united community.

The significance of the food's shape becomes most crucial when bringing communion to those who were absent from the liturgy. Opening a gilded pyx to reveal a perfectly whole circle that we have agreed to call "bread" is not the same as offering a chunk of food that was clearly part of a whole, but has been broken for those who are not at the altar. That fragment of bread, eaten in a nursing home room, is the liturgical undoing of the communicant's spatial and temporal absence and the affirmation of her unity in Christ. To argue that it is not the bread or its shape that causes unity, but rather the substance of Christ that underlies the inconsequential accidents, is to fundamentally misunderstand sacramental signification and therefore the sacraments. Religious prudence knows that sacramental signification writes Christ. Hence, the prudent pastor seeks to *effectively* write Christ in the Eucharist.

Finally, beyond the shape of the food that is eaten, there are significant differences in the way that food is eaten. While Aquinas is clear that we eat the Eucharist spiritually through faith, sacramental eating is a sign that helps write the Christ who is spiritually eaten. There are many ways to eat this sacrament: while kneeling, while standing, on the tongue, in the hand, from an extraordinary eucharistic minister, from an ordinary eucharistic minister, etc. Religious prudence seeks to understand the difference in these signs and put them to the

service of the community. For example, receiving the Eucharist on one's tongue is a particularly powerful sign of humility. Depending on the culture and the individual communicant, being passively fed can provide an experience of God's operation in our lives. Put differently, this way of eating can signify temperance and humility. On the other hand, using one's own hands to bring the food to our mouths can provide an experience of responsibility and cooperation. This way of eating can be a sign of fortitude and justice. The prudent worshipper will scrutinize their needs and embody the signs that provocatively teach them who they are called to be.

From all these considerations of applying religious prudence, one important point comes to the fore. It is not possible to prudently form a liturgy without intimate knowledge of the particular worshipping community. Any system of liturgical reform that creates space between the reformers and the worshipping community is doomed to fail. Religious prudence knows that it must attend to the various circumstances of the particular community. Hence, the prudent pastor (especially the pastors who find themselves either moving from one community to another, or over-tasked with administrative duties) will be sure to appoint committees of liturgists and worship planners who can carry out the perpetual liturgical reform that every community needs and deserves. Knowing you lack the ability to prudently form worship is itself an act of religious prudence that serves right religion.

As I said above, we are called to the sacraments so that we might continue

to be called through the sacraments.<sup>23</sup> In the end, a liturgical theology of right religion asserts that we must choose what the unity of the Church will look like by choosing the Christ we will write in the Eucharist. This religious action is not accomplished by simply repeating the actions of Christ at the Last Supper. Jesus celebrated the Last Supper the way he did because of his particular context. He was a Jew observing the Passover with other Jews in a time of political upheaval and uncertainty. If we are called to simply mimic Jesus, we have been failing for 2,000 years. Rather, by proclaiming Christ through diverse signs that reach out to a world marked by plurality, the Church does what Jesus did: make God present as the One who comes to meet the needs of those God loves.

#### V. **Conclusion**

What I have done in this dissertation (and especially this chapter) is tried to use Aquinas's grammars of grace and virtue in a similar way to how Henri de Lubac and other *Ressourcement* theologians sought to use the theology of Patristic authors.<sup>24</sup> I am not trying to absolutize this Thomistic grammar of the Eucharist, nor am I implying that this is how Aguinas himself would use it. However, I do believe that using the grammars of virtue and grace in this way, allows us to have conversations that simultaneously seek to be grounded in Tradition while honestly addressing contemporary contexts and the questions they generate. In the end, I am seeking to provide a grammar, a way of speaking, that should be used when it is helpful and curbed when it is not.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> Cf. Chapter 5.3.3.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Cf. Introduction.4.

Throughout this dissertation (and especially in this chapter), I have emphasized the importance of rightly writing the sacraments so that the Church might live the spiritual life of friendship with God as a pilgrim community. In choosing this emphasis, I have risked burdening the Church and its human weaknesses with an impossible task. Cooperating with God is difficult. So, I wish to close with this assurance: the beauty of sacramental signification (and all cooperation with God) is that it need not be understood as such in order to function successfully. In fact, the majority of Catholic Christians tend to understand the sacraments in a way that is reminiscent of ancient magic (i.e. moving earthly elements and speaking the correct words will provoke divine intervention). We tend to think we are provoking God, when the exact opposite is true. It is God who provokes us. As daunting as cooperation may be, it is God who is operating, and a merciful God at that. Despite our misunderstandings of the sacraments (and there are no doubt some examples is the preceding pages), God will continue to cooperate with human beings as images of divinity that are made to reflect the love of God onto all of Creation.

# **Bibliography**

- Ambrose, Glenn P. *The Theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet*. Burlington, VT: Ashgate, 2011.
- Anderson, E. Byron, and Bruce T. Morrill. *Liturgy and the Moral Self: Humanity at Full Stretch before God: Essays in Honor of Don E. Saliers*. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 1998.
- Aquinas, Thomas. Disputed Questions on Virtue: Quaestio Disputata De Virtutibus in Commune and Quaestio Disputata De Virtutibus Cardinalibus, edited by McInerny, Ralph. South Bend, Ind.: St. Augustine's Press, 1998.
- ——. *On Charity (De Caritate)*, edited by Kendzierski, Lottie H.,tr, Lottie H. Kendzierski. Milwaukee: Marquette Univ. Press, 1960.
- ——. The Summa Theologiae of Saint Thomas Aquinas, Latin-English Edition. Scotts Valley, CA: NovAntiqua, 2008.
- Baldovin, John F. *Bread of Life, Cup of Salvation: Understanding the Mass.* Lanham, Md: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, 2003.
- ——. *Reforming the Liturgy: A Response to the Critics*. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 2008.
- ——. The Urban Character of Christian Worship: The Origins, Development, and Meaning of Stational Liturgy. Rome: Pont. Institutum Studiorum Orientalium, 1987.
- Beaton, Rhodora E. *Embodied Words, Spoken Signs : Sacramentality and the Word in Rahner and Chauvet*. Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 2014.
- Berger, David. *Thomas Aquinas and the Liturgy*. Naples, Fla.: Sapientia Press, 2005.
- Berger, David, 1968-. *Thomas Aquinas & the Liturgy*. Naples, Fla.: Naples, Fla.: Sapientia Press of Ave Maria University, 2005.

- Bordeyne, Philippe and Bruce T. Morrill. Sacraments: Revelation of the Humanity of God: Engaging the Fundamental Theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 2008.
- Brunk, Timothy M. Liturgy and Life: The Unity of Sacrament and Ethics in the Theology of Louis-Marie Chauvet. New York: Peter Lang, 2007.
- Cessario, Romanus. *The Moral Virtues and Theological Ethics*. South Bend, IN: South Bend, IN: University of Notre Dame Press, 1991.
- ——. *The Virtues, Or, the Examined Life.* New York: Continuum, 2002.
- Chauvet, Louis Marie. "Are the Words of the Liturgy Worn Out? What Diagnosis? What Pastoral Approach?" *Worship* 84, no. 1 (01/01, 2010): 25-37.
- ——. "The Broken Bread as Theological Figure of Eucharistic Presence." In, *Sacramental Presence in a Postmodern Context*, 236-262. Louvain: Peeters, 2001.
- ——. "Causalité Et Efficacité: Enjeux Mediévaux Et Contemporains." Transversalités no. 105 (01/01, 2008): 31-51.
- ——. "Parole Et Sacrement." *Recherches De Science Religieuse* 91, no. 2 (04/01, 2003): 203-222.
- ——. "Ritualité Et Théologie." *Recherches De Science Religieuse* 78, no. 4 (10/01, 1990): 535-564.
- ——. Les Sacrements : Parole De Dieu Au Risque Du Corps. Paris : Les Editions de l'atelier/Les Editions ouvrières, 2003.
- ——. "Le Sacrifice Comme Échange Symbolique." In , 277-304. Paris: Beauchesne, 1994.
- ——. Symbol and Sacrament : A Sacramental Reinterpretation of Christian Existence. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 1995.
- ——. Symbole Et Sacrement: Une Relecture Sacramentelle De l'Existence Chrétienne. Paris: Cerf, 1987.
- ——. *Du Symbolique Au Symbole : Essai Sur Les Sacrements*. Paris : Éditions du Cerf, 1979.
- ——. *The Sacraments: The Word of God at the Mercy of the Body.* Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 2001.

- Cipolla, Richard G. "Selvaggi Revisited: Transubstantiation and Contemporary Science." *Theological Studies* 35, no. 4 (12/01, 1974): 667-691.
- Crownfield, David. "The Seminal Trace: Presence, Difference, and Transubstantiation." *Journal of the American Academy of Religion* 59, no. 2 (06/01, 1991): 361-371.
- Dewan, Lawrence. "St Thomas, James Keenan and the Will." *Science Et Esprit* 47, no. 2 (05/01, 1995): 153-176.
- Duffy, Mervyn. How Language, Ritual and Sacraments Work: According to John Austin, Jürgen Habermas and Louis-Marie Chauvet. Rome: Editrice Pontificia Universita Gregoriana, 2005.
- FitzPatrick, P. J. *In Breaking of Bread : The Eucharist and Ritual.* Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1993.
- Häring, Bernhard. *The Law of Christ: Moral Theology for Priests and Laity*. Westminster, Md.: Newman Press, 1966.
- Henninger, Mark Gerald. *Relations : Medieval Theories*, *1250-1325*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1989.
- Holmer, Paul L. The Grammar of Faith. San Francisco: Harper & Row, 1978.
- Hughes, Kathleen. Saying Amen: A Mystagogy of the Sacrament. Chicago: Liturgy Training Publications, 1999.
- Hutter, Reinhardt and Matthew Levering. Ressourcement Thomism: Sacred Doctrine, the Sacraments, and the Moral Life: Essays in Honor of Romanus Cessario, O.P. Washington, D.C.: Catholic University of America Press, 2010.
- Jordan, Mark D. *Ordering Wisdom: The Hierarchy of Philosophical Discourses in Aquinas.* Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1986.
- ——. *Rewritten Theology: Aquinas After His Readers*. Challenges in Contemporary Theology. Oxford: Blackwell Pub., 2006.
- Keenan, James F. *Goodness and Rightness in Thomas Aquinas's Summa Theologiae*. Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 1992.
- ——. Virtues for Ordinary Christians. Kansas City, MO: Sheed & Ward, 1996.
- Kilmartin, Edward J. *The Eucharist in the West: History and Theology*. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 1998.

- ——. "Sacramental Theology: The Eucharist in Recent Literature." *Theological Studies* 32, no. 2 (06/01, 1971): 233-277.
- Kubicki, Judith M. "Recognizing the Presence of Christ in the Liturgical Assembly." *Theological Studies* 65, no. 4 (12/01, 2004): 817-837.
- Laporte, Jean-Marc. "Dynamics of Grace in Aquinas: A Structural Approach." *Theological Studies* 34, no. 2 (06/01, 1973): 203-226.
- Lawler, Michael G. Symbol and Sacrament: A Contemporary Sacramental Theology. N.Y.: Fordham University Press, 1995.
- Levering, Matthew and Michael Dauphinais. *Rediscovering Aquinas and the Sacraments: Studies in Sacramental Theology*. Chicago: Hillenbrand Books, 2009.
- Levering, Matthew. Sacrifice and Community: Jewish Offering and Christian Eucharist. Malden, MA: Blackwell Pub, 2005.
- Lindbeck, George A. *The Nature of Doctrine: Religion and Theology in a Postliberal Age.* Louisville: Westminster John Knox Press, 1984.
- Lonergan, Bernard. *Grace and Freedom: Operative Grace in the Thought of Saint Thomas Aquinas*. Toronto: Univ of Toronto, 2000.
- Lubac, Henri de. *Corpus Mysticum : The Eucharist and the Church in the Middle Ages : Historical Survey*, edited by Hemming, Laurence; Paul, Susan; Frank Parsons. Notre Dame, Ind.: University of Notre Dame Press, 2007.
- MacIntyre, Alasdair C. *After Virtue: A Study in Moral Theory*. Notre Dame, Ind.: University of Notre Dame Press, 2007.
- Macy, Gary. "A Re-Evaluation of the Contribution of Thomas Aquinas to the Thirteenth-Century Theology of the Eucharist." In *Intellectual Climate of the Early University*, 53-72. Kalamazoo, Mich: Western Michigan Univ, 1997.
- ——. The Theologies of the Eucharist in the Early Scholastic Period: A Study of the Salvific Function of the Sacrament According to the Theologians, c. 1080-c. 1220. New York: Clarendon Press, 1984.
- ——. Treasures from the Storeroom: Medieval Religion and the Eucharist. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 1999.
- Mawson, Michael. "Understandings of Nature and Grace in John Milbank and Thomas Aquinas." *Scottish Journal of Theology* 62, no. 3 (01/01, 2009): 347-361.

- Mazza, Enrico. *The Celebration of the Eucharist : The Origin of the Rite and the Development of its Interpretation*. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 1999.
- McCue, James F. "Doctrine of Transubstantiation from Berengar through Trent: The Point at Issue." *Harvard Theological Review* 61, no. 3 (07/01, 1968): 385-430.
- Meyer, Hans Bernhard. *Eucharistie: Geschichte, Theologie, Pastoral*, edited by Pahl, Irmgard. Regensburg: F. Pustet, 1989.
- Miller, Vincent J. "An Abyss at the Heart of Mediation: Louis-Marie Chauvet's Fundamental Theology of Sacramentality." *Horizons* 24, no. 2 (09/01, 1997): 230-247.
- Morrill, Bruce T. *Anamnesis as Dangerous Memory: Political and Liturgical Theology in Dialogue*. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 2000.
- ——. Divine Worship and Human Healing: Liturgical Theology at the Margins of Life and Death. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 2009.
- ———. Encountering Christ in the Eucharist: The Paschal Mystery in People, Word, and Sacrament. New York: Paulist Press, 2012.
- Morrill, Bruce T. and Bernard J. Cooke. *Bodies of Worship: Explorations in Theory and Practice*. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 1999.
- Morrill, Bruce T., Joanna E. Ziegler, and Susan Rodgers. *Practicing Catholic: Ritual, Body, and Contestation in Catholic Faith*. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2006.
- Mudd, Joseph C. Eucharist as Meaning: Critical Metaphysics and Contemporary Sacramental Theology. Collegeville, Minn.: Liturgical Press, 2014.
- Noble, Ivana. "From the Sacramentality of the Church to the Sacramentality of the World: An Exploration of the Theology of Alexander Schmemann and Louis-Marie Chauvet." In *Charting Churches in a Changing Europe*, 165-200. New York: Rodopi, 2006.
- Pickstock, Catherine. *After Writing: On the Liturgical Consummation of Philosophy.* Oxford, UK: Blackwell Publishers, 1998.
- ——. "Thomas Aquinas and the Quest for the Eucharist." *Modern Theology* 15, no. 2 (04/01, 1999): 159-180.

- Pope, Stephen. *The Ethics of Aquinas*. Washington, D.C.: Georgetown University Press, 2002.
- Porter, Jean. "Desire for God: Ground of the Moral Life in Aquinas." *Theological Studies* 47, no. 1 (03/01, 1986): 48-68.
- ——. "Moral Rules and Moral Actions: A Comparison of Aquinas and Modern Moral Theology." *Journal of Religious Ethics* 17, no. 1 (03/01, 1989): 123-149.
- ——. "Salvific Love and Charity: A Comparison of the Thought of Karl Rahner and Thomas Aquinas." In *Love Commandments*, 240-260. Washington, DC: Georgetown Univ Pr, 1992.
- ——. "The Subversion of Virtue: Acquired and Infused Virtues in the Summa Theologiae." *Annual of the Society of Christian Ethics* (01/01, 1992): 19-41.
- Robinette, Brian DuWayne. *Grammars of Resurrection: A Christian Theology of Presence and Absence*. New York: Herder & Herder, 2009.
- Rubin, Miri. *Corpus Christi : The Eucharist in Late Medieval Culture*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1991.
- Sauer, Stephen J. "Naming Grace: A Comparative Study of Sacramental Grace Language in Edward Kilmartin, S.J. and Louis-Marie Chauvet." STD Diss. Catholic University of America, 2007.
- Schillebeeckx, Edward. "Transubstantiation, Transfinalization, Transfiguration." *Worship* 40, no. 6 (06/01, 1966): 324-338.
- Schwartz, Regina M. Sacramental Poetics at the Dawn of Secularism: When God Left the World. Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press, 2008.
- Sherwin, Michael S. *By Knowledge and by Love: Charity and Knowledge in the Moral Theology of St Thomas Aquinas*. Washington, D.C: Catholic University of America, 2005.
- St. John, Hal. *The Call of the Holy: Heidegger Chauvet Benedict XVI*. London; New York: Bloomsbury T&T Clark, 2012.
- Stout, Jeffrey and Robert MacSwain. *Grammar and Grace: Reformulations of Aquinas and Wittgenstein*. London: SCM, 2004.
- Tillard, Jean-Marie-Roger. Flesh of the Church, Flesh of Christ: At the Source of the Ecclesiology of Communion. Collegeville: Liturgical Press, 2001.

- Torrell, Jean-Pierre. *Aquinas's Summa: Background, Structure, & Reception*. Washington, D.C.: Washington, D.C.: Catholic University of America Press, 2005.
- ——. *Saint Thomas Aquinas*. Washington, D.C.: Washington, D.C.: Catholic University of America Press, 2003.
- Vollert, Cyril. "Transubstantiation and the Encyclical." *Continuum (Chicago, Ill)* 3, no. 3 (09/01, 1965): 388-390.
- Wadell, Paul J. "Growing Together in the Divine Love: The Role of Charity in the Moral Theology of Thomas Aquinas." In *Aquinas and Empowerment*, 134-169. Washington, DC: Georgetown Univ Press, 1996.
- Wawrykow, Joseph Peter. *God's Grace and Human Action: "Merit" in the Theology of Thomas Aquinas*. Notre Dame: Notre Dame Press, 1996.
- Wilkins, Jeremy D. "Trinitarian Missions and the Order of Grace According to Thomas Aquinas." In *Philosophy and Theology in the Long Middle Ages*, 689-708. Leiden; Boston: Brill, 2011.